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CONTRACTING PROCESS AND PROPOSED
YOSEMITE CONCESSION CONTRACT

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 24, 1993

House of Representatives, Subcommittee on Over-
sight AND Investigations, and Subcommittee on
National Parks, Forests, and Public Lands, Com-
mittee ON Natural Resources,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittees met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room
1324, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. George Miller and
Hon. Bruce F. Vento (chairman of the subcommittees) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE MILLER

Mr. Miller. The committee will come to order for the purposes

of conducting a joint oversight hearing between the National Parks

Subcommittee and the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investiga-

tions. I would like to thank everyone for coming today to this very

important oversight hearing.

Today the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations and

the Subcommittee on National Parks, Forests and Public Lands
will examine that status of the new concessions contract for Yosem-
ite National Park. With revenues expected to exceed $1 billion over

the 15-year life of the contract, it is the largest concessions contract

involving the National Park Service. More importantly, it is central

to the much-debated future of one the great parks on earth, its re-

sources, and the ability of our citizens to experience and enjoy it.

The current contract with the Yosemite Park and Curry Com-
pany will expire on September 30 of this year. Last April, the Na-
tional Park Service began a competitive bidding process for the

new contract. This process would be unique in park experience be-

cause the then-Secretary of the Interior, Manuel Lujan, and the

National Park Foundation negotiated an agreement whereby all as-

sets and liabilities of the YPC would be acquired from its parent

company and transferred to the Park Service. The $61.5 million

buy-out is to be financed by the next concessioner.

With the removal of possessory interest and preferential right of

renewal, a truly competitive bidding process was begun.

By November 1992, the Park Service had qualified six bidders for

the contract. A selection panel, consisting largely of National Park
Service officials, reviewed the bids. On December 17, the chairman

of the panel advised the National Park Service deputy director that

the Delaware North Company of Buffalo, New York, had been se-

lected as the best overall and the only one to be deemed satisfac-

tory on all selection criteria.

(1)



The same day Secretary Lujan and Director Ridenour concurred

in the selection of Delaware North.

By law, Secretary Bruce Babbitt cannot sign this contract until

he has transmitted it to Congress and waited for a period of 60

days. No action by the Congress is required during the 60-day pe-

riod in order for the Secretary to proceed. To date, however, the

Secretary has not transmitted the proposed contract.

Today's joint oversight hearing is intended to provide the oppor-

tunity for the subcommittees and our witnesses to discuss the proc-

ess by which this concessions contract was considered and the im-

plications both for Yosemite and for concessions contracts through-

out the Park System and what would be the most appropriate

course of action from here on.

I look forward to hearing the testimony of all witnesses.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Miller follows:]

Statement of Hon. George Miller, Chairman, Subcommittee on Oversight
AND Investigations

I wovdd like to thank everyone for coming today to this very important oversight

hearing.
Today, the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations and the Subcommittee

on National Parks, Forests, and Public Lands will examine the status of a new con-

cessions contract for Yosemite National Park. With revenues expected to exceed one

billion dollars over the 15-year life of the contract, it is the largest concessions con-

tract involving the National Park Service. More importantly, it is central to the

much-debated future of one of the ^eat parks on Earth, its resources and the ability

of our citizens to experience and enjoy it.

The current contract with the Yosemite Park and Curry Company will expire on

September 30 of this year. Last April, NPS began the competitive bidding process

for the new contract. TTiis process would be unique in park experience because then-

Secretary of the Interior Manuel Lujan and the National Park Foundation nego-

tiated an agreement whereby all assets and liabilities of YPC would be acquired

from its parent company and transferred to the Park Service. The $61.5-million buy-

out is to be financed by the next concessioner.

With the removal of possessory interest and preferential right of renewal, a truly

competitive bidding process was begun.

By November, 1992, the Park Service had qualified six bidders for the contract.

A selection panel, consisting largely of NPS officials, reviewed the bids. On Decem-

ber 17, the chairman of the panel advised the NPS Deputy Director that the Dela-

ware North Corporation of Buffalo, New York had been selected as best overall and

the only one to be deemed satisfactory on all selection criteria.

The same day, Secretary Lujan and NPS Director Ridenoxir concvured in the se-

lection of Delaware North.

By law, Secretary Bruce Babbitt cannot sign this contract until he has transmit-

ted it to Congress and waited for a period of 60 days. No action by the Congress

is required during the 60-day period in order for the Secretary to proceed. To date,

however, the Secretary has not transmitted the proposed contract. Today's joint

oversight hearing is intended to provide an opportunity for the subcommittees and

our witnesses to discuss the process by which this concessions contract was consid-

ered, its implications both for Yosemite and for concessions contracts throughout the

park system and what would be the most appropriate course of action from here.

I look forward to hearing the testimony of all the witnesses today.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Smith.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT F. SMITH

Mr. Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I noticed in the committee press release to announce this hearing

that we are going to examine the process in which the, quote, Bush
administration, sought and evaluated bids for a new Yosemite con-

cessions contract.



This raises questions for me about the real purpose of today's

hearing. If we are here to talk about the process in which the Inte-

rior Department selected the new program at Yosemite, then this

hearing might be a productive exercise. My fear is that we may be
here for ulterior purposes.
Perhaps we are here trying to find fault with the "Republican ad-

ministration" or possibly to let the environmental groups that

didn't get the concessions contract the opportunity to cry foul. I

question the logic in this, particularly when the selection process

is now in the midst of litigation. I also found it interesting that the

President's nominee as assistant secretary for parks is a former
head of one of the parties in this lawsuit, The Wilderness Society.

It is my understanding that the Interior Department's handling
of this selection process was professional and entirely appropriate.

The Delaware North Company was put through an exhaustive and
fair competitive bid system and was awarded the contract based
upon merit.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the testimony, and I look for-

ward to looking at the process, and let's determine whether it's

proper or not. Thank you.
Mr. Miller. Mr. Vento.

STATEMENT OF HON. BRUCE F. VENTO
Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am, of course, pleased

to join in convening the joint oversight hearing of Natural Re-
sources subcommittees on this important matter.

In recent years, there has been an increased interest and concern

over the related subjects of the future of the concession operations

in Yosemite National Park and in the National Park System gen-

erally.

As members who served in the last Congress will recall, hearings
were held both on legislative proposals to revise the National Park
Service Concessions Policy Act of 1965 and on developments affect-

ing the future of Yosemite Park and Curry Company and its exten-

sive operations in Yosemite.
Former Secretary Lujan was instrumental in shaping an agree-

ment for the sale of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company and
the subsequent transfer of its stock to the National Park Founda-
tion. Under the purchase agreement, the Foundation is, in effect,

to be merely a middle man and will in turn transfer the stock of

Yosemite Park and Curry Company to the firm awarded the Yo-
semite concession contract for the, I believe, 15-year period after

September 30 of this year. That firm, which the National Park
Service recommends be Delaware North, Incorporated, would be re-

sponsible for paying the previously agreed purchase of $49.5 mil-

lion plus interest, a total of $61.5 million, negotiated by the De-
partment of the Interior with Matsushita and the present owner.
As you know, Mr. Chairman, in addition to the actions on the Yo-

semite concessions contract, the previous administration, in the
person of Secretary Lujan, did favor revising concessions policy ad-

ministratively, while opposing proposals to amend the law. Sec-

retary Lujan acted to develop and put in place revised regulations

for Park Service concessions management generally. They were



held up for some time by the President's election-year freeze on

new regulations, but they did finally go into effect.

I believe that the changes in regulations were sound and desir-

able, but I also believe that we should seriously consider going fur-

ther through enactment of legislation to revise the 1965 Conces-

sions Policy Act.

While this is an oversight hearing today, not a legislative hear-

ing, I am hopeful that this hearing will be valuable in providing

a better understanding of not only the Yosemite concessions oper-

ation in particular, but how concessions policy in general has been

shaped by particular provisions of the 1965 Act, especially those re-

lated to concessioners' possessory interest and their preferential

rights of renewal.
I look forward to gaining a clearer picture of the process that led

to the previous administration's selection of a new concessioner for

Yosemite and what the implications of that proposed new Yosemite
concession contract may be for future management of that very im-

portant park and for the National Park System as a whole.

I do not think that you can necessarily separate the process from

the substance of the contract and/or policy implications for Yosem-
ite and/or the National Park Service. I think that will become clear

as we begin to review the issue of process today.

Today's hearing is also intended to enable both Secretary Babbitt

and our committee, the Natural Resources Committee, to hear in

advance from parties who have specific concerns about the pro-

posed Yosemite concessions contract before any such proposed con-

tract is submitted to us for the review period required by law, the

60 days that the chairman spoke of.

Secretary Babbitt is to be commended for his willingness to co-

operate in this way, and I look forward to working closely with him
and others in the administration to achieve further improvements
in national park policy concessions and management.

It may well be that we will want to conduct further oversight,

through a hearing or perhaps in other ways, after the proposed

new Yosemite concessions contract is submitted by the Secretary.

I do expect that we will be considering legislative proposals on con-

cessions policy in general in due course.

In the meantime, we have an opportunity and responsibility for

greater involvement in the decision making concerning specific

matters that are the subject of today's hearing. I join you, Mr.

Chairman, in welcoming the witnesses, and I look forward to hear-

ing their testimony and having the opportunity to ask questions

about what they have to tell us.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I suggest that we should ask Mr. Davis

to remain until the end of the hearing today in case there is a de-

sire to provide an opportunity for the National Park Service to re-

spond to points made by other witnesses. I think it would be very

helpful rather than to have those questions unanswered at the con-

clusion of this hearing.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Vento follows:]

Opening Statement of Chairman Bruce F. Vento, Joint Oversignt Hearing on
Contracting Process and Proposed Yosemite Concessions Contract

Mr. Chairman, I am glad to join you for this joint oversight hearing of our two

subcommittees on this important matter.



In recent years, there has been increased interest and concern over the related

subjects of the future of concession operations in Yosemite National Park and in the

National Park System generally.
, ,, . ^u

As members who served in the last Congress will recall, hearings were held both

on legislative proposals to revise the National Park Service Concessions Policy Act

of 1965 and on developments affecting the future of the Yosemite Park and Curry

Company and its extensive operations in Yosemite.

Former Interior Secretary Lujan was instrumental in shaping an agreement for

the sale of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company and the subsequent transfer of

its stock to the National Park Foundation. Under that agreement, the foundation

in effect is to be merely a middleman, and will in turn transfer the stock of Yosem-

ite Park and Curry Company to the firm awarded the Yosemite concession contract

for the 15 year period after September 30 of this year. That firm, which the Na-

tional Park Service recommends be Delaware North Inc. would be responsible for

paying the previously agreed piuxhase of $61.5 million negotiated by the Depart-

ment of the Interior with MCA, Inc., the present owner.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, in addition to its actions on the Yosemite conces-

sions contract, the previous administration, in the person of Secretary Lujan, did

favor revising concessions policy administratively, while opposing proposals to

amend the 1965 law. Secretary Lujan acted to develop and put in place revised reg-

ulations for National Park Service concessions management generally. Those were

held up for some time by President Bush's election-year "fi-eeze" on new regulations,

but they did finally go into effect. ,:..,_, t. ^ » , u
I believe that the changes in regulations were sound and desirable. But I also be-

lieve that we should seriously consider going further, through enactment of legisla-

tion to revise the 1965 concessions policy act.

While this is an oversight hearing, not a legislative hearing, I am hopeful that

this hearing will be valuable in providing a better understanding of not only the

Yosemite concessions operation in particular but how concessions poliw in general

has been shaped by particular provisions of the 1965 Act, especially those related

to concessioners' possessory interests and their preferential rights of renewal.

I look forward to gaining a clearer picture of the process that led to the previous

administration's selection of a new concessioner for Yosemite, and what the implica-

tions of the proposed new Yosemite concession contract may be for the future man-

agement of that particular park and for the National Park System as a whole.

Today's hearing also is intended to enable both Secretary Babbitt and our commit-

tee to hear in advance from parties who have specific concerns about the proposed

Yosemite concessions contract, before any such proposed contract is submitted to us

for the review period required by law. Secretary Babbitt is to be commended for his

willingness to cooperate in this way, and I look forward to working closely with him

and others in the administration to achieve further improvements in National Park

concessions management and policies.
i i. •

It may well be that we will want to conduct further oversight^through a hearing

or perhaps in other ways—afler the proposed New Yosemite concessions contract is

submitted by the Secretary. I do expect that we will be considering legislative pro-

posals on concessions policy in general in due course.

In the meantime, we have an opportunity and a responsibility for greater involve-

ment in the decisionmaking concerning the specific matters that are the subject of

today's hearing. I join you in welcoming our witnesses, and I look forward to hearing

their testimony and to have the opportunity to ask questions about what they have

to tell us. ^ . . ^,
Finally, Mr. Chairman, I suggest that we should ask Mr. Davis to remain until

the end of the hearing, in case there is a desire to provide an opportunity for the

National Park Service to respond to points made by other witnesses.

Mr. Miller. My understanding is that Mr. Davis has agreed to

do that.

Mr. Lehman.

STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD H. LEHMAN
Mr. Lehman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

As you know, I have a keen interest in this discussion this morn-

ing. I certainly appreciate your having this hearing. This is of

major importance and great concern in my district, which includes

about 80 percent of Yosemite National Park.



I will be very brief. The key things I want to know this morning
are: first, how the terms of the contract will affect Yosemite and
management of that great resource there, how it will interface with
the future plans for Yosemite and how they have been taken into

consideration; and second, how it will affect Department policy

with respect to other contracts Mr. Vento alluded to. Are we break-

ing new ground here, establishing precedent? What does this mean
in the overall scheme of things?

With respect to the contract itself, having been engaged in many
discussions with various parties concerning it over the past few
months, I think most of my concerns have been dispelled; but I will

listen this morning. The one great concern I do have is being sure

that the terms of the contract are such that they can be fulfilled

and carried out, that the contract that is signed and agreed to is

one that will stand permanently and not one that will have to be
renegotiated in the future.

I will have a lot of questions today. I look forward to the testi-

mony. Thank you.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Hansen.

STATEMENT OF HON. JAMES V. HANSEN
Mr. Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I certainly agree with you on the importance of concession oper-

ations and the critical role they fulfill in providing for visitor use

of our great national parks and other Federal lands.

I also support the objective of fair and open competition at the

time of concession contract renewal, and it certainly appears to me
that the process used by the National Park Service to select the

new concessioner at Yosemite National Park met that test.

I would add, though, that the objective of more competition sim-

ply to improve the financial return to the Federal Government
should not be allowed to displace the more important objective of

providing quality service to park visitors at a reasonable cost.

At this point in time, I do not see the need for a rewrite of con-

cession laws. I believe that anyone in this room can attest to the

overall quality of service provided by current concessioners. Com-
bined with changes made during the last administration, I believe

that the American public can now be assured of a reasonable re-

turn on the concession operations.

I agree with the chairman that this Yosemite concession contract

is of a magnitude which deserves the attention of this committee.

However, the timing of today's hearing is somewhat questionable.

First, the contract has not even been sent to the Hill so that

Members only have the broadest information about it.

Second, perhaps even more importantly, this hearing has the po-

tential to impact ongoing litigation. It is my understanding that the

judge is about to rule in favor of the Government with respect to

the selection of the Delaware North Company, and I am referring

to a memorandum from the director of the National Park Service.

I would hope this hearing will not be used by those who failed in

their attempt to win the bid to undermine the case of the Govern-

ment. In fact, Mr. Chairman, I think it is very dangerous to get

into this t5T)e of hearing when we have ongoing litigation.



As a past member, if I may parenthetically, for 12 years on the

Ethics Committee, I would think that some people involved in this

who are about to take positions in this new administration should

look very carefully at the Ethics in Government Act.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Any other statements on this side?

Mr. Allard.

STATEMENT OF HON. WAYNE AIXARD

Mr. Allard. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to associate myself with the comments of both

Congressman Smith and Congressman Hansen.
In addition to that, I am looking forward to hearing the testi-

mony and suggestions on what we might do to improve the process

in selecting a concessioner.

I also hope that we can begin to clear up any allegations of con-

flict of interest with the appointment of the new assistant secretary

of the Interior Department whose purpose will be to oversee fish

and wildlife.

Then the third comment. One thing I know I do not want to see

happen is that I do not want to see the Government itself running

the concession process. I think that it ought to continue to be bid

out and made available for the private sector. I think we just need

to improve that process to make sure that whoever is selected in

the private sector is done in an objective and fair manner.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Thomas.

STATEMENT OF HON. CRAIG THOMAS
Mr. Thomas. Just very briefly, Mr. Chairman. I will not go over

what has already been said.

I just want to make the comment that I am very interested and
very involved in concessioner contracts, as a matter of fact, and am
very aware that they are so different. I hope that we do not talk

about establishing a one-size-fits-all kind of thing here when some
are climbing schools, some are ranches, some are very different in

size and scope than what we are talking about here. So, I hope we
keep that in mind as we devise a policy.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Any other opening statements?
[No response.]

Mr. Miller. If not, our first panel will be Mr. John A. Davis, as-

sociate director of park operations for the National Park Service in

the Department of the Interior, accompanied by Mr. Lars Hanslin,

who is the attorney adviser, Department of the Interior; and Mr.

Mike Finley, who is the superintendent of Yosemite National Park.

Come forward. Welcome. Welcome to the committee.

Your printed statements will be put in the record in their en-

tirety. You can proceed, Mr. Davis, in the manner in which you are

most comfortable.



8

STATEMENT OF JOHN H. DAVIS, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, OPER-
ATIONS, NATIONAL PARK SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF THE
INTERIOR, ACCOMPANIED BY LARS HANSLIN, ATTORNEY
ADVISER, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, AND MICHAEL
FINLEY, SUPERINTENDENT, YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK
Mr. Davis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is, indeed, a privilege

to be with you this morning to discuss the new proposed conces-

sions contract for Yosemite National Park.

The award of this contract for commercial visitor services in Yo-
semite is a significant element in the effort being undertaken by
the park to realize the implementation of the 1980 general man-
agement plan. These elements reflect the GMP goals concerning

the number or amount of overnight accommodations and other

services, employee housing, and traffic levels.

ITie first effort was a reevaluation of the 1980 Yosemite plan ob-

jectives for concession services in the park. This was a public proc-

ess that took one year and involved four public meetings.

The second effort concerns a question left unanswered in the

GMP, and that is, what employees should live in the park and
where those employees should be located? This effort is in the de-

velopment stage and has been brought through the public comment
period.

The third effort is the transportation plan for Yosemite Vallev

that will reduce vehicular traffic and congestion. Preliminary work
on this subject has begun, but it is expected to take several more
years to complete.
The fourth effort is the proposed concession contract for oper-

ations in Yosemite, which we are here today to discuss. The pro-

posed concession contract incorporates the concession services plan

and the housing plan, as it now appears in draft. These are impor-

tant goal-setting documents.
The purpose of the proposed concession contract is to reorganize

the concession facilities in a manner described in the concession

services plan and the housing plan. This will require demolition,

construction, and the rehabilitation of both historic and nonhistone

facilities. It may cost as much or more than $100 million over the

life of the 15-year contract. This work will be financed through a

capitad commitment made by the proposed new concessioner.

Benefits expected under this proposed contract include a 15.2

percent reduction park-wide in visitor lodging, with remaining

lodging updated and made more efficient. Dining seats will in-

crease from 2,700 to 2,830. Shuttle service will increase in fre-

quency of service. The concessioner headquarters and maintenance

facilities will be moved out of the valley. Sales facilities for grocer-

ies and gifts will be consolidated to lessen the impact on the park.

And the contract will result in relinquishment of possessory in-

terest in the existing concession facilities and the concessioner will

not retain possessory interest in the new development.

The term of the contract has been reduced from 30 to 15 years.

We estimate that the collective value of these and other changes

to result in a return to the Government of approximately 20.2 per-

cent of the concessioner's annual gross receipts.

The current concession contract for the hotel and other services

expires on September 30.



The effort to select a new concessioner was conducted in two

phases. Phase I was the selection of applicants preliminarily con-

sidered to meet principal selection factors of related experience and

financial capability to undertake the obligations of the new conces-

sion contract. Phase II was the selection of the best offer submitted

from among the applicants qualified under Phase I.

The Phase I prospectus was issued on April 6, 1992, and 12 ap-

plicants were determined by the National Park Service in Phase I

as qualified to submit offers in Phase II. The Phase II prospectus

was issued on July 15, 1992, and offers were to be submitted and

were by November 16, 1992. Six offers were received in this com-

petitive process.

A 10-person evaluation panel was assembled on December 1,

1992, for the purpose of analyzing the offers and the preparation

of a summary of the respective responses. A selection panel was es-

tablished to review the work of the evaluation panel, review the of-

fers, and select the best overall proposal received for award of the

contract. The best proposal was described in the prospectus as that

offer which is considered most likely to effectively achieve the ob-

jectives of the National Park Service for concession services and fa-

cilities in Yosemite National Park, as stated in the prospectus and

related documents. Since this was a competitive process, the re-

sponses submitted from the competitors by November 16 had to be

complete and stand on their respective merits.

All offers, except one considered nonresponsive, were determined

satisfactory in regard to the principal factor of experience and re-

lated background. The results of the evaluation of financial ability

and conformance to the terms and conditions of the prospectus

were more varied. Several of the offers did not contain the required

compelling evidence of an ability to provide $12 million of initial

equity capital, and several were conditioned on substantive

changes to the proposed concession contract for the benefit of the

offeror, including shifting of environmental liabilities, contrary to

the terms of the prospectus.

Only one offer, that of Delaware North Companies, was deter-

mined to meet all the principal selection factors. The Delaware

North offer was clearly the best overall offer in the opinion of the

selection panel and was selected on December 17, 1992, for negotia-

tion of the final concessions contract. In this regard, Delaware

North Companies demonstrated strong financial and management
capability, is experienced in the type of operations conducted in Yo-

semite, and agreed, without limitation, to commit between 4V2 and

5 percent of its gross revenues for the purposes of implementation

of the concessions services plan. This is estimated to total between

$90 million and $100 million over the term of the contract.

I would like to submit for the record—and I have already done

so—a copy of our December 17, 1992, evaluation document which

provides full details as to our reasons for selecting Delaware North

as having submitted the best overall offer.

When the contract is fully executed, Delaware North will take

over concession operations at Yosemite on September 29, 1993.

This is the first major contract signed under our new concession

management regulations, and the realization of this contract will

represent a great day in the history of Yosemite National Park and
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in concessions management generally throughout the National
Park System.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony, and I would be

happy to answer any questions you may have along with the assist-
ance of Mr. Finley and Mr. Hanslin.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Davis and attachment follow:]
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STATEMENT OF JOHN H. DAVIS, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, OPERATIONS,
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, AND THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATIONAL PARKS, FORESTS AND PUBLIC LANDS, HOUSE
COMMITTEE ON NATURAL RESOURCES, CONCERNING THE PROPOSED
CONCESSIONS CONTRACT FOR YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK.

March 24, 1993

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to discuss the

National Park Seirvice's proposed new concession contract for the

principal concession operations at Yosemite National Park.

The award of this contract for commercial visitor services in

Yosemite is a significant element in the effort being undertadcen

by the park to realize the implementation of the 1980 General

Management Plan (GMP) . These elements reflect the GMP goals

concerning the number or amount of overnight accommodations and

other services, employee housing, and traffic levels.

The first effort was a reevaluation of the 1980 Yosemite GMP

objectives for concession services in the park. This was

accomplished through the development of an amendment to the GMP

called the Concession Services Plan and included the preparation

of an Environmental Impact Statement. This was a public process

that took a year and involved four public meetings and the review

of hundreds of written comments.

The second effort concerns a question left unanswered in the GMP:

What employees should live in the park, and where employee
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housing should be located. This effort, known as the Yosemite

Housing Plan, is in development and has been through the public

comment period.

The third effort is a transportation plan for Yosemite Valley

that will reduce vehicular traffic and congestion. Preliminary

work on this subject has begun, but it is expected to teUce

several more years.

The fourth effort is the proposed concession contract for

operations in Yosemite, which we are here to discuss today. The

proposed concession contract incorporates the Concession Service

Plan and the Housing Plan (the draft now and the final when

completed) as important goal-setting documents.

Concession operations at Yosemite National Park include visitor

services encompassing a hotel, other lodging, camping, dining,

and purchase of supplies, groceries, and souvenirs. The purpose

of the proposed concession contract is to reorganize the

concession facilities in the manner described in the Concession

Services Plan and the Housing Plan. This will require

demolition, construction, and the rehabilitation of both historic

and non-historic facilities. It may cost as much or more than

$100 million over the life of the 15-year concession contract.

It is significant to note that this work will be financed through

a capital commitment made by the proposed new concessioner.
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Benefits expected under this proposed contract include a 15.2%

reduction parkwide in visitor lodging, with remaining lodging

updated and made more efficient. Dining seats will increase from

2700 to 2830. Shuttle service will increase in frequency of

service and areas served. The concessioner headquarters, and

maintenance facilities, will be moved out of the valley. Sales

facilities for groceries and gifts will be consolidated to lessen

the impact on the park. Significant maintenance activities will

be covered by the new concessioner. And the contract will result

in relinquishment of possessory interest in the existing

concession facilities, and the concessioner will not retain

possessory interest in the new development. The term of the

contract is reduced from 3 years to 15 years, creating greater

flexibility to meet changing conditions. We estimate the

collected value of these and other changes to result in a return

to the government of 20.2 percent of the concessioners annual

gross receipts.

The current concession contract for hotel and other services for

Yosemite National Park expires on September 30, 1993. Under an

arrangement facilitated by the National Park Foundation, the

National Park Service undertook in 1992 a procedure to select a

new concessioner. The National Park Service effort to select the

new concessioner was conducted in two phases: Phase I was the

selection of applicants preliminarily considered to meet the
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principal selection factors of related experience and financial

capability to undertake the obligations of the new concession

contract. Phase II was the selection of the best offer submitted

from among applicants qualified under Phase I.

The Phase I prospectus was issued on April 6, 1992. Twelve

applicants were determined by the National Park Service in Phase

I as qualified to submit offers in Phase II. The Phase II

prospectus was issued on July 15, 1992, and offers were to be

submitted by November 16, 1992. Six offers were received in this

competitive process.

A 10 person evaluation panel was assembled on December 1, 1992,

for analysis of the offers and the preparation of a summary of

the respective responses. A selection panel was established to

review the work of the evaluation panel, review these offers and

select the best overall proposal received for award of the

contract. The "best proposal" was described in the prospectus as

that offer which is considered most likely to effectively achieve

the objectives of the National Park Service for concession

services and facilities in Yosemite National Park as stated in

the prospectus and related documents. In addition to conformance

to the terms and conditions of the prospectus, the principal

factors considered in the selection of the best proposal were the

experience, related background, and financial capability of the

offeror. Since this was a competitive process, the responses
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submitted from the competitors by November 16, 1992, had to be

complete and stand on their respective merits.

All the offers, except one considered non-responsive, were

determined satisfactory in regard to the principal factor of

experience and related background. The results of the evaluation

of financial ability and conformance to the terms and conditions

of the prospectus were more varied. Several of the offers did

not contain the required compelling evidence of an ability to

provide $12 million of initial equity capital, and several were

conditioned on substantive changes to the proposed concession

contract for the benefit of the offeror, including shifting of

environmental liabilities, contrary to the terms of the

prospectus.

Only one offer, that of Delaware North Companies, Inc., was

determined to meet all the principal selection factors. The

Delaware North offer was clearly the best overall offer in the

opinion of the selection panel and was selected on December 17,

1992, for negotiation of the final concession contract. In this

regard, Delaware North Companies, Inc. demonstrated strong

financial and management capability, is experienced in the type

of operations conducted at Yosemite, and agreed, without

limitations, to commit between 4 1/2% and 5% of its gross

revenues for the purposes of implementation of the Concessions

Services Plan. This is estimated to total between $90 - $100
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Billion over the term of the contract. I would like to submit for

the record a copy of our December 17, 1992, evaluation document

which provides full details as to our reasons for selecting

Delaware North Companies, Inc., as having submitted the best

overall offer.

The National Park Service is in the process of negotiating final

contract terms with Delaware North Companies, Inc. and

anticipates forwarding it to Secretary Babbitt in the near future

for submittal to the Congress for the required 60 day waiting

period before final execution. When the contract is fully

executed, Delaware North Companies, Inc., will take over

concession operations at Yosemite on September 29, 1993.

This is the first major contract signed under our new concession

management regulations, and the realization of this contract will

represent a great day in the history of Yosemite National Park

and in concessions management generally throughout the National

Park System.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman, and I would be happy

to answer any questions you may have.
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United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE
pa BOX 37127

WASHINGTON. DC :OOI3-7i:7
iM atn-v Atria ro

Memoramdum December IT\ 1992/

To: The Deputy Director ./W/r'''
From: Chairmam, Selection Panel for the Yosemitisr^

Concession Contract, Hotel and Other Satvices
Subject: Review of Yosemite Concession Contract' Offers

./

BACXGXO0ND.

The current concession contract for hotel and other services for
Yosemite National Park expires on September 30, 1993. "Jnder an
arrangement facilitated by the National Parle Foundation, the
National Park Service is presently in the position of being able to
select a concessioner for the new concession contract on a
competitive basis. The NPS process to select the new concessioner
is being conducted in two phases. Phase I was the selection of
applicants initially meeting the principal selection factors of
related experience and financial capability to undertake the
obligations of the new concession contract. Phase II is the process
whereby applicants qualified under Phase I and which submit a
responsive offer in conformance to the terms and conditions of the
Phase "I prospectus are further evaluated to select the best
overall offer submitted.

The Phase I prospectus was issued on April S, 1992. Twelve
applicants were determined by NPS in Phase I as qualified to submit
offers in Phase II. The P.hase II prospectus was issued on July 15,

1992, and offers were submitted by November 15, 1992. Six offers
were received as follows:

Amfac Resorts, Inc.
California Natural Resources Management, Inc.
Delaware North Companies, Inc.
TW Recreational Services, Inc.
Yosemite Park Services, L.?.
YRT SajT/ices Corporation

The Yosemite Concession Selection Panel was established to review
these offers and select tne best overall proposal received for
award of the contract. The "best proposal" is described in the
prospectus as that offer which is considered most likely to
effectively achieve the objectives of the National Park Service for
concession services and facilities in Yosemite National Park as
stated in the prospectus and related documents. In addition to
conformance to the terms and conditions of the prospectus, the
principal factors to be considered in the selection of the best
proposal are the experience, related background and fineuicial
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capaisility of the offeror. These principal factors are set forth in
Che Phase I prospectus Selection Criteria. Particularly, Phase I

applicants had to demonstrate suiDstantial competence to operate a
complex, service-oriented business and demonstrate with reasonable
assurance the ability to provide not less than $12 million initial
equity capital . The five Parts of the additional Selection Criteria
contained in the Phase II prospectus contain more specific criteria
related to these principal factors (Part II and Part V Selection
Criteria) and a variety of secondary criteria, including the level
of the offeror's concession facility financial commitments
(Selection Criterion 16) , Equal Opportunity programs (Selection
Criterion 9), and, the offeror's understanding and commitment to
the preservation and interpretation of the resources of Yosemite
National ParJc (Part IV Selection Criteria or "resource preservation
criteria")

.

All the offers, except one considered as non- responsive, were
determined satisfactory in regard to the principal factor of
experience and related background. The results of the evaluation of
financial ability and conformance to the terms and conditions of
the prospectus were more varied. Several of the offers did not
contain the required "compelling evidence" of the ability to
provide S12 million of inizial equity capital and several were
conditioned on substcmtive c.ianges to the proposed concession
contract for the benefit of rhe offeror, including shifting of
environmental liabilities, contrary to the terms of the prospectus.
Only one offer was determined to meet all the principal selection
factors. This offer is clearly the best overall offer in the
opinion of the Selection Panel for the reasons discussed below.

Selection Panel:

Chair, Mr. John H. Davis, Associate Director, Operations

Mr. Stanley Albright, Regional Director, Western Region

Mr. Michael Finley, Superintendent, Yosemite National Park

Mr. Lee Davis, Chief, Concession Division

Mr. Calvin Cooper, Acting Assistant Director, Denver
Service Center

In addition, an evaluation panel assisted the Selection Panel in

assessing the offers received.

Evaluation Panel:

Chair, Mr. Stephen Crabtree, Chief, Division of Concession
Program Management, Western Region

Mr. Klaus Christiansen, Staff Accountant, Concession Program

2
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Management, Western Region

Mr. Joe Pearson, Staff Accoxmtant, Concession Mamagement
Division

Mr. Bob Moody, Chief, Planning and Programs Bramch, Concession
Management Division

Mr. Marty Nielson, Chief, Concession Division,
Yosemite National Park

Mr. Robert Yearout, Chief, Concession Planning and
Analysis Division, Denver Service Center

Consultants:

Mr. David M. Dombusch, President, David M.
Dombusch & Company, Inc.

Mr. Adam Block, Principal, Block and Associates

Mr. R. Maurice Robinson, CRE, Principal, Real Estate and
Hospitality Consulting, KPMS Peat Marwick

Counsel

:

Mr. Lars A. Hanslin, Senior Attorney,
Office of the Solicitor, Department of the Interior

SXnOIART EVALDATIONS.

The summary evaluations of offers set forth below should be read in
conjunction with the attached technical evaluations of each offer.
Each of the five Parts of the Phase II Selection Criteria are
applied to the offers in the technical evaluations to estaiblish a
rating of satisfactory, marginal, or unsatisfactory for each
criterion. The percentages and dollar amounts set forth below
reflect NPS adjustments to the amounts proposed by each offer to
accommodate the offer's varying assumptions and conditions. Four
and fifteen year calculations of CIF contributions are included
because of the four year franchise fee reconsideration periods set
forth in the contract. Contributions after the first four years are
subject to change. Accordingly, the level of contributions
committed in the first four years is of greatest significance.

Amfac Resorts, Inc. (Amfac)

Amfac is a part of the JMB group of compjuiies and is known to the
NPS as an existing concessioner in several park areas. The
Selection Panel considers that Amfac offer demonstrates
satisfactory experience and background and responded satisfactorily
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to Che resource preservation and Equal Opportunity factors. Its
financial capability is somewhat weaker than other that of other
offerors but it does demonstrate that it is in a position to
provide the required $12 million initial equity capital. The
company offered a CIF contribution of 1.9% in the first four years
of the contract and 3.1% over 15 years (for a $34.1 million total
present value) . This was the lowest CI? percentage of any of the
offers.

In addition, Amfac's offer was conditioned on a release from the
government and transference to the government (to the CIF) of
certain pre-existing environmental aind tort of YPCCO, including
what is estimated to be, for comparison purposes, a $12.5 million
liability for environmental mitigation. Award of the contract on
these conditions, even if otherwise acceptable to NPS as lawful and
in the best interests of the government, would require
resolicitation of the contract proposal as the conditions are
material and substantively improve the proposed terms of the
contract for the offeror. I.- addition, these conditions, if
accepted, would impact the quality of service to the visitor as the
CIF would be substantially reduced making less money available for
improvement of concession facilities and services.

Amfac's offer is specifically rated unsatisfactory with respect to
Criteria 16, and, marginal with respect to Criterion 6 as discussed
further in the attached evaluation.

California National Resource Management, Inc. ("CNSM")

This offer does not contain significant required information
causing the Selection Panel to consider it to be non- responsive to
the prospectus although it was nonetheless evaluated for comparison
purposes. It was found to be very different from the other offers
received in that it essentially reverses the tramsaction proposed
by the prospectus. Rather than the government receiving without
condition a percentage of the gross receipts of the concessioner's
operations in the form of a contribution to the contract's Capital
Improvement Fund ("CIF") and t.-.a concessioner retaining as profits
amounts in excess of this contribution and its expenses, CNRM
proposes that it would receive 5% of the gross receipts of the
business and place on the government the risk of operating and
other expenses. Further, the crfer effectively does not commit to
purchase of the Yosemite ?arx and Curry Company ("YPCCC") as
required by the prospectus and does not commit, as required, to
contribute a specific percentage of gross receipts to the CIF.

CNRM' s non -responsive offer specifically was rated (for comparison
purposes) unsatisfactory with respect to all but three Selection
Criteria as discussed further i.-i the attached evaluation.

Delaware North Companies, Inc. ONC)
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ONC is a privacely held, family -owned compamy headquartered in
Buffalo, New York, which operates a member of food service
concessions in the United States and abroad and has hotel
operations through its Australian holdings. The Selection Panel
considers that the company has satisfactory experience and
background co conduct clie Yosemite concession operations. The
Selection Panel also considers that its offer is satisfactory with
respect to Equal Opportunity and resource preservation factors. In
addition, DNC is financially strong with a positive balaince sheet
evidencing its ability to provide the required $12 million initial
equity capital.

DNC proposes a contribution of 5.2* of annual gross receipts to the
CIF (4.7% in certain limited circumstances). The 5.2% contribution
has a $56.5 million present value. The company places no conditions
L'n acceptance of the stated terms of the prospectus and contract
and budgets 315.9 million (but imposes no cap on this or other
liabilities) to cover environmental mitigation expenses (from its
general resources or revenues, not from the CIF) . In addition, DNC
projects that it will make substantial capital investments over and
above its CIF contributions.

DNC's offer is raced satisfactory with regard to all Selection
Criteria as discussed further in the attached evaluation.

TH Recreational Services, Inc. (TWRS)

TWRS is also a company which is a current concessioner at several
parks. The pamel considered that its offer demonstrates
satisfactory experience and background and the offer is
satisfactory with respect to Equal Opportunity and resource
preservation factors. It appears to have the financial ability to
provide the S12 million equity contribution although restrictions
by current TWRS creditors on additional debt may need to be
overcome. The company offers an effective CIF contribution of 5.3%
for the first four years of the contract and 5.8% over the fifteen
year term i$63.5 million total present value). However, the offer
proposes to transfer environmental mitigation obligations in excess
of S12.5 million to the government (referencing the CIF as the
source of suc.n excess funds) and states that upon the expiration or
termination of the contract it would not be responsible for pre-
existing liabilities of YPCCO. The offer specifically states in
this regard that "NFS will cause any new concessioner to assume any
and ail pre-existing liabilities of YPCCO."

These limitations of liability could reduce substantially the
offer's financial benefits to the government and be detrimental to
visitor service because of the proposed additional burden on the
CIF and subsequent operators. As with .^mfac's offer, such
conditions, which constitute material changes to the contract for
the benefit of the offeror, could not be accepted, even if
otherwise lawful and in t.he aovemment's best interests, without
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resolicitation of the proposal.

The offer was also unclear as ca whether the company would accept
the terms of the MCA financing wichout change, a requirement of the
prospectus appliceible in circximsccmces where the MCA financing is
to be utilized.

TWRS's offer is specifically rated unsatisfactory with respect to
Criterion 16 and marginal with respect to Critesria 6 and 15 as
discussed further in the attached evaluation.

Yoacmite FarJc Services, L.F (YPS)

YPS is a limited partnership with Randolph Read as General partner
emd with George Gillett, Executive Officer of Vail Associates, and
others as a management team. It is not an ongoing business concern
but the Selection Panel considers that the offer demonstrates
satisfactory experience and related background. It is also
considered that its offer is satisfactory with respect to Equal
Opportunity and resource preservation factors. However, the
company's financial capability is unsatisfactory as the individual
whose permission is needed to commit to funding was not party to
the offer, and, in any event, -.he offer does not contain required
evidence to demonstrate that adequate funds are in fact available.
The YPS offer also states that the commitment it makes to accept
the terms and conditions of :.*:e contract is subject to the
discretionary approval of an individual who is not party to the
offer, thereby effectively making the offer conditional and non-
binding contrary to the terms of the prospectus. Award of the
contract to YPS would, in effect, give YPS an option on the
contract. Such an award could prove detrimental to the quality of
visitor service as there is no assurance that YPS would accept and
implement the contract as presented in a timely manner, if at all.
In any event, the contract could not be awarded to YPS on this
option basis without resolicitation of the concession opportunity
because of this material change to the terms of the solicitation
for the benefit of the offeror.

The offer proposes a 5% CIF contribution {$54.3 million present
value) . The Selection Panel was concerned, however, with the fact
that the pro forma submitted wit.i the offer does not include euiy

budgeted amounts for environmental mitigation, estimated at $12.5
million for comparison purposes

.

YPS's offer specifically is rated unsatisfactory with respect to
Criterion 15 and marginal with respect to Criterion 8 as discussed
further in the attached evaluation.

YRT Services Corporation (YRTC;

'fRTC is a newly formed company with an experienced board of
directors and mamagement team cut is not an ongoing concern. The
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Selection Peuiel considers chat Che offer demonscracea satisfactory
experience and related background. The Selection Pcinel also
considers chat YRTC offer is satisfactory with respect co Equal
Opportunity and resource preservation factors. However, YRTC did
not present required evidence of an ability to fulfill the stated
finamcial requirements. The offer states that YRTC has raised only
S7 million of che $12 million minintum requirement for equity
capital but intends to raise the balance by award of Che contract.
The $7 million the offer states has been raised was accomplished by
a private stock placement. The offer did not contain copies of
purchase pledges for the $7 million nor does it present amy
evidence to the effect that it has the eibility to raise the balance
of Che $12 million. The prospectus, in this regard, requires
offerors to submit specific "compelling evidence" of an aibility to
obtain the necessary financing. The Selection Panel considers that
iRTC does not meet the principal factor of financial capaujility.

YRTC proposes a CIF contribution of 2% for the first four years of
Che contract and 6.1% for che balaince ($65.7 million total present
value) . However, a substauitial portion of this contribution is
conditioned on a sharing of profics in later years of che contract,
an eventuality which is not assured.

The offer also proposes to limit YRTC's environmental mitigation
liability co $12.3 million requiring indemnification from the
government or MCA in this regard. The offer further assumes that
implementation actions under che Concessions Services Plam or
Housing Plam will be subjecc Co negotiation with NPS, including the
level of contribution co che CIF. This assumption is contrary to
che cerms of che prospectus and contract. Acceptance of this
assumption by NPS would impact the ability of NPS co implement
these plans as needed and could prove detrimental co visitor
service as che effect could be to reduce contributions co che CIF
and/or impede implementation of concession improvements. In any
event, such assumption and limitation of liability could not be
accepted, even if otherwise lawful and in the best interests of the
government, without resolicication of che concession opport\inity
because chey constitute .Tiaterial changes co che cerms of che
solicitation for che benefic of che offeror.

YRTC is specifically rated unsatisfactory with respect co Criteria
15 and 15 as discussed further in che attached evaluation.

RECOMMEHDATZOH

.

The Selection Panel considers chat che offer of Delaware North
Companies, Inc. is che best overall offer as it is che one
considered as most likely co achieve che objectives of che National
Park Ser'/ice for concession ser^-'ices and facilities in Yosemite
National Park. The Selection Panel, accordingly, recommends that it
be selected for award of che final contract. DNC clearly has che
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experience and financial strength to effectively inmlement the
contract, and, its offer conforms in all respects to the terms of
the prospectus and accepts the liabilities of YPCCO, including
environmental mitigation, without conditions. Further, the DNC
offer proposes a sound Equal Opportunity program sind demonstrates
a solid understanding of and commitment to the resource
preservation and interpretation goals of the National Park Service.
Its proposal to contribute a specific percentage of its gross
receipts to the CIF, although not the highest of all the offers, is
generally comparable and, significantly, is unconditional (contrary
to other offers received) . It is also supported by pro formas which
indicate an excellent understanding of the business risks and
opportunities involved. DNC is the only offeror to be rated
satisfactory on all Selection Criteria.

Because of the strength of the DNC offer and the substantial
weaknesses of all other offers received with respect to principal
selection factors as discussed above, the Selection Panel does not
address in this summary evaluation or recommendation the relative
differences between the offers with respect to all five Parts of
the Phase II Selection Criteria. The attached technical evaluations
do assess and rate each offer with respect to each Selection
Criterion.

If you concur with this rsccmmendation, please so indicate by
signing under the concurrence line below.

loscurrencice:_^ /
N

Herbert S. Cables, Jr.
Deputy Director
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Mr. Miller. Thank you, Mr. Davis.
We have a series of questions, and I think what we will do is I

will start off and, obviously, as we generally do, we will allow other
members to ask questions.
For my purposes, we have broken this process down into three

different areas: the overall policy of what is being engaged in here;

the process; and the actual purchase. Let me, if I might, begin with
the process.

You mentioned that the closing date for Phase II was November
16. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Miller. My understanding also is that it is estimated that
about 50,000 pages of material were turned in to you in response
from the people who thought that they could make a bid. Is that
correct?

Mr. Davis. There was a great deal of material. I don't know how
many pages, but it was substantial.

Mr. Miller. You said in your testimony this morning that you
put together a 10-person evaluation committee on December 1.

That's right?

Mr. Davis. Correct.

Mr. Miller. And then the announcement was made on December
17.

Mr. Davis. That is correct.

Mr. Miller. Can you walk us through what went on during the
evaluation process between December 1 and December 17 on these
bids?
Mr. Davis. Basically what took place was the evaluation panel

met, as I pointed out, on December 1 and began the process of re-

viewing the responses of each of the concessioners to the 16 criteria

called for in the statement of requirements. They worked on this

for 9 or 10 days and prepared summaries of those evaluations and
reviewed a great deal of detail concerning each company's offer.

This was prepared in written form, and this team, which was
comprised of National Park Service professionals and three consult-
ants from the outside, prepared their report that was then pre-
sented to the selection panel, which I chaired, and we met in San
Francisco on December 10 to review the work of the evaluation
panel, to review in summary the offers, as they were presented to

us, and to make a recommendation therefrom of the best overall
offer in our judgment.
We completed that work preliminarily on the morning of Decem-

ber 11, returned to Washington. The selection panel met again in

Washington on December 16 and reaffirmed our decision and pre-
sented and reviewed our draft that was presented to the deputy di-

rector.

Mr. Miller. Was there any determination in advance of what
would be fatal to a bid and what wouldn't? If you failed on 1 cri-

terion or 3 criteria of the 16 criteria that you mentioned, was dif-

ferent weight given to those?
Mr. Davis. Basically there were principal or primary factors.

There were no drop-dead factors or if you fail, you're out type of
thing. Every proposal was fully considered.
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But the principal factors that we attached the most weight to

were those associated with the business experience and expertise

to be able to conduct an operation of this magnitude and size and
a background that reflected that. All of the companies qualified in

that arena.
The second principal feature was the financial capability of the

company that was submitting a proposal and its ability to meet fi-

nancially the requirements that we had stated.

Mr. Miller. The question as to the qualification of whether they
had the wherewithal to carry on the activities needed as a conces-

sioner in Yosemite was determined how? Was that determined by
their current activities engaged in, their previous activities? Did
you visit their operations to make that determination?
Mr. Davis. No, we did not visit their operations to make that de-

termination, but we confirmed the written record that they submit-
ted with respect to that.

Mr. Miller. What do you mean?
Mr. Davis. Well, they had to document in their response to our

statement of requirements what their management expertise in

this area was, and we confirmed the validity of that and made our
decisions based on it. I would point out again that all of the offers

were found satisfactory in that arena.
Mr. Miller. Well, okay, did you confirm what they submitted to

you as to the quality of their current or past endeavors to be able

to judge the management quality we can expect in Yosemite?
Let me, if I might, just for background. Of the bidders, some had

ongoing operations, as does Delaware North in a related field, and
I guess in actual accommodations in Australia, I believe.

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Miller. One was the concessioner of the park. Others were
made up of people who had experience in some facet of this indus-

try and that entity was not currently running any business in this

field. Is that correct? So, you had a range of people and experi-

ences.

Mr. Davis. That is very correct. We had two offerors that were
currently park concessioners, Delaware North, as you described,

and then we had two organizations at least that were newly
formed, but who had employed and had members on their board of

directors who had experience in related activities, some within the
National Park System itself from past employment. So, their quali-

fications were verified as being quite adequate to meet our needs.

Mr. Miller. When you say their expertise, you're talking about
what? Their business ability within this field to deliver these serv-

ices?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir, their experience in this kind of an operation

in past activities.

Mr. Miller. I guess what troubles me is that, given the nature
of the contract, I am trying to determine whether we were basing
this upon experience in the field, or is it expertise, or is it the high
probability that they will be able to deliver what we expect of a
concessioner in a park like Yosemite, and how did you determine
that when you had these ranges.
You had a person that you have had ongoing experience with in

terms of the current concessioners. You are able to look at their op-
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eration where they now have concessions and extrapolate whether

or not that is the kind of operation that is worthy of the Yosemite

contract.

Mr. Davis. Correct.

Mr. Miller. Then you had two people who personally had experi-

ence, but no ongoing operations of that particular entity. How did

you make that extrapolation?

Then you had Delaware North that has a great deal of experi-

ence in handling the public in a number of related fields, but not

exactly this field, and yet also has some foreign operations where
they do do accommodations.
The threshold is whether they were satisfactory or unsatisfac-

tory. That doesn't delineate a great deal.

Mr. Davis. We basically had three general ratings of the various

offerors in the different elements, which were satisfactory, mar-

ginal, or unsatisfactory. Now, if all other eff*orts had been equal in

other dimensions and we got down to a final decision based on the

absolute expertise and background of a concessioner, we would
have had to have pursued the question that you were asking me
in more depth than, in fact, we did. But we were reasonably as-

sured that each of the offierors was quite capable of carrying out

the Yosemite operation.

Mr. Miller. How did you arrive at the decision to judge the bids

based upon satisfactory and unsatisfactory?

Mr. Davis. Basically if they met the requirements as stated in

our statement of requirements, if they were responsive, they v/ere

found satisfactory. If there were perhaps some questions on minor
elements of their response, we identified them as marginal. If they

clearly were nonresponsive to one of the criterion that we had stat-

ed, in our judgment we found it unsuccessful.

Mr. Miller. So, it is not exactly a hard-and-fast rating system

here, and I don't know that it should be. We have been led to be-

lieve that for a while there was an ongoing discussion about wheth-

er to try to rank the bidders within each of the 16 criteria on a 1-

5 or 1-10 scale, whatever it would be, but some ranking system

and then compiling that. Apparently that was rejected, and the no-

tion was to go with essentially one threshold. Either you were sat-

isfactory or unsatisfactory. I am just wondering why that decision

was picked.

Mr. Davis. Well, basically when we found that responses were

clearly unsatisfactory in principal elements of our requirement, rel-

ative principally to financials and/or transfer of liability to the

United States, we felt that we need not take that decision any fur-

ther other than general evaluation of everyone's offer, which we did

in each element.
Mr. Miller. Is it your belief that that was clearly transmitted

to each of the bidders?

Mr. Davis. Well, it was very clear that they had to meet the

statement of requirements that we put in the off*er that they were
responding to.

Mr. Miller. That in itself could be fatal.

Mr. Davis. Well, not necessarily fatal. If there had been a variety

of unsuccessful elements, we may have had to go back into further
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evaluation and negotiation. If all of them had been unsuccessful in

elements, it would have changed our approach.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Hansen.
Mr. Hansen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Davis, in light of the chairman's comments about this rating

of satisfactory, marginal, or unsatisfactory, on page 5 you say only

one offer, that of Delaware North Companies, was determined to

meet all the principal selection factors. At issue in this lawsuit is

the National Parks and Conservation Association. Under your rat-

ing of satisfactory, marginal, or unsatisfactory, where did you rate

them?
Mr. Davis. Was it Yosemite Restoration Trust you re asking

about?
Mr. Hansen. National Parks and Conservation Association. No.

Excuse me. Yes, the Restoration Trust. I'm sorry.

Mr. Davis. The Yosemite Restoration Trust was basically unsat-

isfactory in its response to the statement of requirements relative

to financial capability, and they were unsatisfactory in response to

a decision they made to cap and condition their commitment to the

environmental mitigation measures.
Mr. Hansen. So, the three criteria that the chairman has talked

about and you talked about, you gave them the lowest rating. Is

that right?

Mr. Davis. Yes, we did.

Mr. Hansen. Mr. Davis, in the March 6 issue of the Congres-

sional Quarterly, a spokesman from the National Parks and Con-

servation Association is quoted as saying the following about the

National Park Service concessions management. "Reform is needed.

The existing system is the most archaic, environmentally destruc-

tive, fiscally irresponsible taxpayer ripoff run by the Federal Gov-

ernment." The Federal Government is a pretty big outfit, but any-

way, I was just curious what your reaction to this characterization

of the National Park Service concession program would be.

Mr. Davis. I guess the attribution is the gentleman's position,

and I feel that certainly in this effort that it was handled in a com-

pletely professional and, in my judgment, unless we learn other-

wise in this process, very efficient manner.
Mr. Hansen. I understand that Secretary Babbitt's choice for the

assistant secretary with oversight of the National Park Service

served on the board of the Yosemite Restoration Trust which sued

the National Park Service for its selection of Delaware North.

Just out of curiosity, do you know how many other suits that The
Wilderness Society has filed with the National Park Service in re-

cent years? Do you have a running record of that anywhere?

Mr. Davis. I do not have a running record of it mentally. We may
have it organizationally.

Mr. Hansen. Say that again please.

Mr. Davis. I do not have a recall of that at the present time. We
may have it organizationally, and if we do, I'll be happy to provide

it for the record.

[The information follows:]

The Wilderness Society has filed two suits against the Secretary of the Depart-

ment of the Interior in the previous ten years: a suit was filed against Donald P.

Hodel April 28, 1988, and against Manual Lujan November 12, 1993.
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Mr. Hansen. We recently went through a little flap last year

about Members cashing checks when they did not have money to

support them. As the ranking member of the Ethics Committee,

half of the committee had to recuse themselves because they felt

a little embarrassed getting involved in it.

Do you believe that, if confirmed, this assistant secretary should

recuse himself from all future matters pertaining to Yosemite park

management or just to those involving the concessioner?

Mr. Davis. I think that is a matter for his judgment to be struc-

tured by him and the Secretary in consultation with the Congress.

Mr. Hansen. You should be the politician, not us. [Laughter.]

Mr. Davis. I have no choice at this moment.
Mr. Hansen. Excellent answer.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That's all I have.

Mr. Miller. Chairman Vento.

Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Davis, we appreciate the effort and work that the Park Serv-

ice has put in. This is obviously sort of a maiden voyage. We are

trying to get done a rather difficult and unique contract and policy.

As I said, I am interested in both the specifics with regard to Yo-

semite and the precedent that is being set. So, we want to get it

right.

I understand here, of course, we had an agreement that was exe-

cuted by Secretary Lujan. In fact, he announced it after I had a

hearing at one point. After the hearing, he announced that he was
going to execute this particular agreement with MCA or

Matsushita.
There was a purchase agreement, and that is one point. Then,

of course, during the process you developed bid criteria and win-

nowed this down. Finally, after bids were made, you come to an ac-

tual formal contract agreement.
My question is, did the final contract agreement that was arrived

at in any way modify the purchase agreement that was executed

previously and/or did it in any way change the bid criteria?

Mr. Davis. In my judgment, the answer to both of those ques-

tions is negative.

Mr. Vento. My understanding is that the draft contract provided

to bidders assumed that the next concessioner would pay MCA in

cash, rather than accept the financing terms of the purchase agree-

ment. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. I do not believe that it is totally correct. It is my un-

derstanding that we called for the successful bidder to assume a

note at the beginning of the contract for the effective value of $61.5

million and to repay that in cash on monthly payments over the

15-year term of the contract plus interest.

Mr. Vento. Well, I am sure we are going to get a different per-

spective on this because, if the proposed contract is finalized, will

that be the arrangement? It will not be a cash arrangement, in

fact. It will not be a cash-out at the onset, but in fact, Delaware
North plans to accept the financing terms, don't they, from MCA?
Mr. Davis. Yes, they agreed to accept the term that I just out-

lined.

Mr. Chairman, if I might add, Mr. Hanslin helped me on this a

little bit. The offerors had an opportunity to either accept the fi-
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nancing package negotiated with MCA or to come up with their

own financing at the beginning of the contract and pay it off as
they chose to do so. However—and I think this is significant—all

of the offers that we received elected to remain with the financing
that had been negotiated with MCA.
Mr. Vento. Was it necessary, therefore, to modify the draft con-

tract to reflect these financial arrangements?
Mr. Davis. It was necessary only to articulate which final choice

they would take and to put that into the contract language, yes.

Mr. Vento. Well, under this arrangement on the MCA note,

what is the status of the possessory interest? I guess really the
benchmark here was to buy out the possessory interest, that that
would basically come to this price of $61.5 million with interest on
September 30, 1993. This is really at the heart I think of this issue.

What happens with the possessory interest? Was a value assigned
to the possessory interest? What happens to it? Was a value at-

tached to it?

Mr. Davis. The value is the value of the note.

Mr. Vento. $61.5 million.

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir. That is still held by the MCA Corporation,
and Delaware North, or anyone that would have received this con-

tract, will not have a possessory interest in the value. They will be
responsible for paying it back under the terms of the contract.

Mr. Vento. But this is part of the agreement. We are, obviously,

in essence, sa3dng that part of the payment will go to this. There
is no special fund created for it I guess. They accept the note.

What would happen if the proposed contract were terminated be-

fore the end of the 15-year period?
Mr. Davis. If that were to happen, MCA reserves the right to se-

lect a new concessioner in Yosemite with approval of the National
Park Service to meet the obligation of the contract.

Mr. Vento. Well, this is an unusual precedent where MCA would
be put in the driver's seat to make the first selection. Obviously,
the Grovemment would have veto authority, but we would really be
out of the loop in terms of going to a bid process or opening this

up. They would have the first option. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. They would have the option to select a successor, and
we would be very much involved in the approval of that selection.

Mr. Vento. They have no such option today in terms of the ini-

tial contract with the note, do they?
Mr. Davis. They don't have it today relative to the note that they

have agreed with us to take over. However, other concession oper-

ations within the National Park Service, if they change hands dur-
ing the term of the contract, are handled in exactly the same way.
Mr. Vento. Well, it is important we understand this, Mr. Davis,

I think. I think we are trying to break precedent here.

What rights would MCA have in the event of that termination?
They would have the right to do what you said. Pardon me. I won't
ask that question.
What would be the status of the possessory interest then? The

Park Service really has an equity in this. Some of this payment,
in other words, at the end of the term would come to reside and
be in the possession of the U.S. Government, the Park Service.

What would happen at that particular point? Would the terms of
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that contract then change? We have a kind of a big interest in

terms of this process.

Mr. Davis. The United States would have the value of that inter-

est that had been repaid by the concessioner, and MCA would still

have the value of the unpaid balance on their note.

Mr. Vento. The possessory interest would decrease over the 15-

year period of the note. Is that correct?

Of course, this 15 years, in fact, was an arbitrary date, was it

not? This date was actually arrived at in the bidding process in the

bidding criteria. Is that correct or not? Or was it in the purchase
agreement?
Mr. Davis. The 15-year term of the contract was determined by

the National Park Service in looking at the financial potential of

this operation and structuring it around a realistic opportunity to

achieve the goals that we are setting out to do in protection of re-

sources and providing better visitor services to the park.

Mr. Vento. Well, just one more question on this possessory inter-

est. The value of the possessory interest was really not something
on which an appraisal was given and so forth, that we actually

have documentation for. Is that correct, Mr. Davis?
Mr. Davis. There was a process followed. It was not a real estate

appraisal.
Mr. Vento. So, the possessory interest was really a negotiated

settlement between the Park Service or the Department of the In-

terior and Matsushita. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes. It was a negotiated value of that based on facts.

I was not personally involved in the actual sale.

Mr. Vento. No, I understand. The Secretary was.
But the results of that, of course, weigh heavily in terms of what

the terms and conditions are for this bid and for the contract. For
instance, one of them dealt with the mandated requirement of ac-

ceptance of liability by the successful bidder to accept any type of

cleanup liability, any of the other types of liability. There were two
specific liabilities. One was for executive compensation contracts

that were a liability with MCA, and the other was with this type

of cleanup, toxic and other types of problems. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Vento. Do we have any estimates on the value of those and
what the impact is? If we are asking bidders to pick that up, I

think it is important that we do have that.

Mr. Davis. The National Park Service did not represent a value

of that cleanup. We left that to the analysis of the individual bid-

ders in this process, and they individually did their own assess-

ment. There is a very major unknown in that process.

Mr. Vento. Yes, I understand that that was the case.

My concern, Mr. Chairman and members, is that I find it un-

usual that, for instance, for the toxic type of materials, other types

of cleanup, that the Federal Gk)vemment, especially the Depart-

ment of the Interior, would be in the process of trying to shift

around what would be superfund liability in the way that it has
gone on here. But I just find it ironic that we get involved in shift-

ing that around. I think there is a real legal question. If I were an
attorney and something showed up here, whether it be asbestos or

whatever the problems are, I think that I would have a pretty good
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case notwithstanding the fact that the Park Service and others

have come to this particular agreement. Many know more than I

about that.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Lehman.
Mr. Lehman. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
First, briefly to follow up on this last line here, the Park Service

and Matsushita came to an agreement, I understand, as to what
the possessory interest was worth. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. The National Park Foundation.
Mr. Lehman. The National Park Foundation did, okay.

That possessory interest is the security on the note that in this

instance MCA or its successor here, Matsushita, is providing to

Delaware North. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lehman. As that is paid off, that interest diminishes over
time.
Mr. Davis. Correct.

Mr. Lehman. Then on Mr. Vento's questioning here, if Delaware
North could not meet the terms of that note, under the terms of

this contract, in other words, defaulted on it, someone else would
have to assume that note and take over the concession. At that

point, Matsushita would have a say in that?
Mr. Davis. They would have a very significant say, but could not

proceed without our approval in the transferring of that liability.

Mr. Miller. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Lehman. Certainly.

Mr. Miller. Could we buy them out if that happened in the
twelth, thirteeth, or fourteenth year of this contract? Can we extin-

guish their right by paying off the note?
Mr. Davis. Yes. That option would always exist, to pay off that

note on the balance.
Mr. Miller. At some point can you show us in the contract or

the draft where that is the case because I didn't find that. This
right of reentry of MCA is somewhat troublesome.
Mr. Davis. I would like Mr. Hanslin to answer your question,

Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Hanslin. The concession contract with Delaware North in its

main body does not pick up all of those technicalities involved with
the MCA transaction. Those technicalities are, of course, in the ac-

tual agreement with MCA, and to an extent, they will be included

in a supplement to the concession contract, which is part of the

package that is coming up to the Hill.

Mr. Miller. That is within the purchase agreement of the MCA
interest?

Mr. Hanslin. Yes.
Mr. Miller. So, that is not a final agreement. What the Founda-

tion did is not final.

Mr. Hanslin. No. That was the final agreement. The MCA trans-

action is a final agreement, but in our new concession contract, in

its main body, it does not really refer to it because that is not perti-

nent to it. What we have tried to do is to keep all of the legal tech-

nicalities involved with the MCA transaction in a separate instru-

ment, but that instrument will be coming up to the Congress along

with the concession contract itself.



33

Mr. Miller. Thank you.
Mr. Lehman. As I understand it, the note requires 180 equal

payments over 10 years?
Mr. Hanslin. It's 15 years.

Mr. Lehman. 15 years, rather.

Does that mean that the possessory interest decreases by one-one
hundred eightieth or by a percent? What is it?

Mr. Davis. Yes. The possessory interest does reduce in equal
payments per month. The interest payment will be reduced as it

moves on. So, the value of the possessory interest is paid back in

equal monthly installments for the full 15 years, and the interest

payment declines.

Mr. Lehman. Were all the potential bidders aware of the fact

that they would be able to finance the note?

Mr. Davis. In this manner, yes. That was stated as an oppor-

tunity.

Mr. Lehman. That was stated in what? In the prospectus you put
out to them?
Mr. Davis. In the statement of requirements.
Mr. Lehman. Could you provide that for the committee?
Mr. Davis. Yes, sir, we can.

[Additional information follows:]

We have supplied two complete copies of the statement of requirements/prospec-

tus; one was given to the counsel for the Committee and one to staff of me Sub-
committee for National Parks, Forests, and Public Lands.

[Statement of requirements, prospectus, phase I, follows:]
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PROSPECTUS

PHASE I

Yosemite Hotel Services

Ah*»hnce Hoiel

Constructed 1927

Yoscntiic National Park

Califomia
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United States Department of the Interior WBa
National park service

Western Region

600 Harrison Street. Suite 600
iMaw-norMT.. ^^ Francisco. California M107-1372

April 4, 1992

Dear Prospective Concessloner:

You have expressed an Interest In operating the principal concession services
for visitors to Yosemlte National Park. We begin the process of selecting our

new concessioner with the distribution of in1ti2l informatio?: and what we are

calling a Prospectus - Phase I. Many have expressed interest. We are testing

that interest in an initial application process. It is simple and inexpensive

to complete. We hope, from Phase I, to have a list of those who would like

to take a detailed look at our proposition and who are financially and

managerially likely to be able to be competitive.

With the close in June of Phase I and the evaluation of the offers received,

we will begin Phase II. We expect this to be in mid or late June. An

extensive opportunity to review the operations in the park will be provided

including tours of the facilities. Potential offerors will have four months

to prepare Phase II applications. Our intention is to have the contract

signed early in 1993 so that our new concessioner can prepare to begin

operations smoothly in October of 1993.

Along with the Prospectus document we have provided five years of financial

information covering the period just prior to the start of the events that are

leading to the new concession contract. These statements reflect operations

uninfluenced by the coming change of ownership. The statements are provided

to show sales and trends in the business. They show a strong and Improving

business over time. We know that under the new concession contract the

financial statements will be quite different. As part of the Phase II process

we will ask offerors to prepare financial projections of the business as they

would run it. Included with the financial information is some trend

information we were asked by the existing concession management to include in

the Phase I package. In particular this shows the seasonal trends in sales

for this business. It includes some 1991 information as well.

The Concession Services Plan provided is a draft document. A revised draft

is being prepared for release in June. While the details of the plan are not

final, the draft does allow offerors to see the directions the National Park

Service is taking that will affect this business. There will be extensive

reorganizing of the facilities during the course of our new contract.

Thanks for taking a look at our initial offering. Please call with any

questions. Wa are excited about the future of visitor jprvices at Yosemite

and feel tiiot we are alout to undertake a very positive period of improvement.

We hope that you will agree with us and choose to be a competitor for this

contract.
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Mr. Lehman. Well, this says it shall be drafted on the premise

that they will not be financing the acquisition in the SOR, and
then later on it says in the event that the note is to be executed,

the draft will be modified by the Park Service to conform to re-

quirements of the note as expressed in the merger agreement relat-

ed to the documents. I do not quite see how that is consistent with

what you had said earlier.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Hanslin.

Mr. Hanslin. I am not sure of the question. Congressman, but

what we did in the Phase II SOR was include the concession con-

tract that we would execute if the winner did not to take the MCA
financing. Then that's what we put out because we were hopeful

that we were going to get somebody who wouldn't take the MCA
financing. But what we said was that if in fact the winner of the

bid is going to have that financing, we would make appropriate

changes to the contract to reflect the conditions of the financing,

and those appropriate changes are under negotiation now. They are

going to be incorporated into a supplement to the concession con-

tract, which will be coming up here along with the regular conces-

sion contract.

Mr. Lehman. That is the proper answer to Mr. Vento's question

then.
Maybe the chairman can help me here also. As a practical mat-

ter, where are we? The 60 days has not started yet because we
have not formally received the document.
Mr. Miller. lliat is correct.

Mr. Lehman. Then under the law, once we receive the document,

if this committee could act in 60 days to

Mr. Miller. There is no requirement that we do anything. No.

It simply lies before the Congress for 60 days.

Mr. Lehman. What would be the effect if, for some reason or

other, this contract did not go through? What would happen?
Mr. Davis. We would be in the position of having to negotiate a

continuation of concession services on September 29, 1993, with an-

other operator. In all probability, we would attempt to negotiate a

continuation of the operation with the Yosemite Park and Curry

Company.
Mr. Lehman. Because of the time element involved?

Mr. Davis. Yes.
Mr. Lehman. So, practically speaking, the failure to enforce this

contract and ratify it, finish it, would mean that the existing Yo-

semite Park and Curry Company would stay in command of the

concession.
Mr. Davis. In all probability, if they agreed to do so. We would

try to negotiate another contract, but the time element on this and
the interest, it would be highly unlikely that we would be success-

fill to readvertise and do it again.

Mr. Lehman. Now, as I understand it, the contract interfaces, of

course, with the plans for Yosemite in the future and calls for 15

percent less occupancy in the park. Is that right, in terms of over-

night accommodations?
Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lehman. So, you have 15 percent less occupancy. You have

what is roughly a 700-percent increase, from % percent now to 4V2
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to 5 percent in fees that will be generated for the park from sales

by the concession. Correct?
Mr. Davis. Not in fees generated in the literal sense, but in re-

turn to the United States, there is a dramatic increase in the value
coming back to the United States.

Mr. Lehman. Well, I just have to get to the assumptions here be-

cause this is the one thing that has always bothered me. How could
you have less occupancy in the park—probably the most profitable

thing the park company has is those overnight concessions—and
increase the fees and still project out that Delaware North can be
profitable. Are they going to have to increase fees for services in

the park? Is that anticipated?
Mr. Davis. No, it is not any more than through the normal proc-

ess, in which we change fees in national parks based on com-
parability for like services in the general area where companies are
operating in a competitive market. So, there will not be fee in-

creases to pay for this program. If there are any fee increases, it

will be based on inflationary comparability of private business that
their prices are compared to.

Mr. Lehman. But won't there, right off the top, be less money
flowing to Delaware North if you are going to cut down the occu-
pancy in the park?
Mr. Davis. There would probably be some less

Mr. Lehman. Well, you have 15 percent fewer overnight accom-
modations. That is 15 percent of that segment anyway.
Mr. Davis. Yes, but that will be staged as well over the life of

the contract. The 15 percent reduction will not occur immediately.
Mr. Lehman. How much will occur each year?
Mr. Davis. Perhaps Mr, Finley can best address that detail.

Mr. Finley. Congressman, we did not do a specific schedule
about which accommodations would be reduced immediately or
year one or year two, as an example, but we are mindful that we
have a goal to reduce overall accommodations park-wide by 15 per-

cent and in Yosemite Valley by 20.2 percent. We will look at and
stage some of those based on our resource management plans.

For example, some of the first to go would be those units adja-

cent to the Merced River where, for resource management pur-
poses, we want to restore the Merced River. We would take out ap-
propriate units to do the restoration mindful of the ability of the
company to pay back and make a return on their investment, but
never backing off from our goal to reduce accommodations.
Mr. Lehman. The 15 percent in overnight accommodations reduc-

tion, that is a number you have put out here. Is that part of the
contractual agreement?
Mr. Finley. No. Congressman, that was a part of the concessions

services plan. If you will remember, the original GMP, general
management plan, for Yosemite called for a 17-percent reduction in

overnight accommodations in Yosemite Valley. Through the conces-
sions services plan process, we determined that it was more appro-
priate to take more accommodations out. So, we went from 17 per-

cent in the valley to 20 percent. Park-wide we also made the as-

sessment that we could reduce accommodations in Yosemite fur-

ther and benefit the resource. So, park-wide where the old GMP
called for a 13-percent reduction in accommodations, the conces-
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sions services plan was amended and adopted a 15-percent overall

reduction.

Mr. Davis. I think it is important to note that the concessions

services plan that Mr. Finley just spoke of was a part of the infor-

mation provided to the prospective bidders in the statement of re-

quirements process.

Mr. Lehman. Is the proposal to upgrade some of the overnight

accommodations in the park also part of that?

Mr. Davis. Yes.
Mr. Lehman. As I understand it, the proposed contract provides

for a concession fee of percent of gross receipts. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Basically there is franchise fee certainly during the

first 4 years of the contract. At the end of 4 years, the opportunity

to renegotiate the financial return to the Government will exist and

will take place dependent on the financial history of the operation

at that point.

Mr. Lehman. So, you will automatically revisit that in 4 years?

Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Lehman. Does the proposed contract treat the contractors

required payments to the government improvements account and

the capital improvements fund as, in effect, the equivalent of a con-

cessioner franchise fee?

Mr. Davis. We look at it as a return to the Government.

Mr. Lehman. What's your answer? [Laughter.]

Mr. Davis. Pardon me. We do not look at it as a fee per se, but

we look at it as a return of value to the United States.

Mr. Lehman. And what is the authority you have to do this?

Mr. Davis. I misunderstood if you asked me what authority I had

to do this. I would be pleased to have that question.

Mr. Lehman. Go ahead. That's the next question.

Mr. Davis. Mr. Hanslin will better handle that.

Mr. Hanslin. Both the so-called accounts—and I'll call it the

GIF, the capital improvement fund—are really no more than an ac-

counting mechanism whereby the investment that the concessioner

is supposed to make in the new facilities gets put aside in an es-

crow account and then gets spent as the Park Service decides what
needs to be done.

Under the old system of contracts, what you do is, say. in the

contract, for example, that the concessioner was to invest $10 mil-

lion in the facilities with no further ado, so to speak, and then dur-

ing the term of that contract, the concessioner with his money
would invest the $10 million. What we have done through the cap-

ital improvement fund is instead of saying invest $10 million, we
say put X percent of your gross receipts in a specific fund which

will be used to fulfill that $10 million obligation and will be spent

as directed. It is really an accounting mechanism. It does not

change the system as we have always done it.

Mr. Lehman. Are you using that accounting mechanism in other

contracts?
Mr. Hanslin. Yes. They have been in place since roughly 1982.

There are at least ten of them in place now.

Mr. Lehman. Thank you. I will have some other questions later.

Mr. Miller. You inserted percent, and then you go on to talk

about how under the terms and conditions in which percent is
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owed. There is no requirement in the law for a minimum there be-

yond 0?
Mr. Davis. For a franchise fee? No.
Mr. Hanslin. No.
Mr. Miller. There is no minimum required in the law?
Mr. Hanslin. No.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Thomas.
Mr. Thomas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is kind of hard to track here whether we are talking about the

contract or the procedure or the policy. Where is the contract from
your standpoint procedurally?
Mr. Davis. Procedurally it is in the hands of the National Park

Service at this point, and we are awaiting the judge's decision,

which we expect at any time relative to the lawsuit involved, at

which time we will transmit it to the Secretary of the Interior for

his review and subsequently send it to you folks in Congress.

Mr. Thomas. I see.

Apparently in transmitting it from the regional director to the

Park Service Director, there was some concern about any actions

that would impact or impede the litigation that is pending. Are you
concerned about that?
Mr. Davis. No, sir. If I understood your question, the document

had already been transmitted from the region to the Washington
office when litigation was initiated.

Mr. Thomas. When do you expect the court's decision, or do you
know?
Mr. Davis. I would let Mr. Hanslin answer that.

Mr. Hanslin. The judge does what she wants, but they indicated

that she wanted to rule by the end of this month. She was, of

course, surprised by the 60-day waiting period up here and all that

kind of stuff and the fact that we have to move forward on this.

So, I am optimistic we will have the opinion in the near future.

Mr. Thomas. Is it possible for you to talk about the percentage

of gross that these concessioners pay under this contract compared
to the previous one, for whatever the purpose, whether it is back
into the facility, whether it's these other things? Is there a com-
parative percentage of gross revenue?
Mr. Davis. Yes. We can talk generally in terms of return to the

Government. Under the old contract, a franchise fee, which was
submitted directly to the Treasury of the United States in the

amount of% percent, was the condition of that contract.

Mr. Thomas. But the concessioner also had to put a certain

amount of money back into facilities, did he not?

Mr. Davis. The concessioner had, of course, to maintain those fa-

cilities that he owned the possessory interest in,

Mr. Thomas. I see.

Mr. Davis. There was an early requirement, the details of which
skip my mind, relative to an investment program that was required

early on in that contract, the obligations of which have been met.

Now, with the proposal from the Delaware North people, under
the new contract, we are looking at a general return of value to the

United States that we have calculated of 20.2 percent.

However
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Mr. Thomas. Of gross receipts.

Mr. Davis. Of gross receipts, pardon me.
However, there is none of that that is coming into the Treasury

in the form of a franchise fee.

Mr. Thomas. I understand.
What elements here of this contract would represent a new policy

direction that might be applied throughout the system?
Mr. Davis. Well, there are a number of them. There is a shorter

term in the contract that is reflective of new policy direction. There
is no preference to additional services, beyond those provided in

this contract for future operations, say, transportation. There is a

different, new conditional right of preference to continuation of this

contract upon its expiration in 15 years, and there is a general

process, although it is different than the one in the standard con-

tract language, of acquiring the concessioner's possessory interest.

Mr. Thomas. So, would you say you are making substantial

progress toward a different policy for concessions generally?

Mr. Davis. The general policy already exists in the newly enun-
ciated standard contract language and new rules and regulations

governing operations of concession. This is consistent with that.

The Yosemite contract that we are looking at incorporates con-

sistency in the areas that I just articulated, but it is distinctly dif-

ferent in some other aspects and cannot be looked at as a cookie-

cutter mold that will absolutely guide in every way future conces-

sion contracts. So, there are differences that are going to be un-

usual in each concession operation that need to be structured with-

in the general framework of the new rules and regulations and
standard contract language.
Mr. Thomas. Mr. Finley, you indicated a reduction in overnight

facilities. Where has the growth in demand occurred? Has it been
for back-country daily visits, or has it been for overnight facilities

in the park?
Mr. Finley. Over the last, let's say, since the early 1980s—^you

asked specifically for back country—our back-country use today is

less than it was in 1975; 94.5 percent of Yosemite is wilderness.

The greatest demand is in the front country. It is along our road

corridors. It is in the developed areas, and there is tremendous de-

mand for lodging facilities.

Mr. Thomas. So, in light of that, you reduced the facilities.

Mr. Finley. Yes, we did. It was a very tough decision, but the

goals of the general management plan were to reclaim priceless

beauty, restore natural processes, reduce congestion, and reduce

crowding. We believe that those are important goals today, as they

were in the past. It was very tough on us to look at the American
public and say we understand your desire to stay in Yosemite. We
understand you love the park, but nevertheless, as responsible

stewards, we think it is important to reduce at least by this

amount.
Mr. Thomas. Well, I understand the difficulty. It does seem

strange if 95 percent of it is wilderness, that we don't understand

that the remaining is not wilderness and, indeed, is for pleasure.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Allard.



41

Mr. Allard. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I hope I do not repeat anything that has been asked already, but

I do have some questions in regard to the three major businesses

that appHed for the concession contracts. How are they organized?

Are they organized as corporations, sole proprietorships, partner-

ships?

Mr. Davis. Basically they are all corporations.

Mr. Allard. Are they nonprofit or profit?

Mr. Davis. Pardon?
Mr. Allard. Are they nonprofit or profit?

Mr. Davis. They are all profit.

Mr. Allard. They are all for profit.

Mr. Davis. Yes.

Mr. Allard. So, we don't have to worry about a nonprofit in that

group that would have applied where they maybe got exempted
from certain taxes because of the way they are organized.

Mr. Davis. Not to my knowledge, no, sir.

Mr. Allard. That is the only thought that I had, and I wanted
to pursue that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Davis, let me ask you a question with respect to the issue

of the liability cap. What toxic cleanup may have to occur?

Mr. Davis. Yes. The principal concern in this regard is under-
ground fuel storage tanks. There are some other issues relative to

asbestos in some places and what have you, but the main concern

is underground storage.

Mr. Miller. It is my understanding that one of the things that

you wanted in this statement of requirements was the acceptance

of unlimited liability. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. We asked the concessioner to

Mr. Miller. Bidders.

Mr. Davis [continuing]. The bidders to assume the liability that

MCA had relative to environmental mitigation and that it not be
transferred to the United States.

Mr. Miller. Your assumption there is that MCA currently has
unlimited liability for the cleanup of those facilities?

Mr. Davis. They are, in fact, in an ongoing program and have
been for the last 3 years or so working on the cleanup of some of

them, but they are not going to be complete.

Mr. Miller. What is the liability in your mind? Why did you ask
potential bidders to accept unlimited liability?

Mr. Davis. We asked them to accept the same liability that the

current operator had and not to transfer that cost to the United
States.

Mr. Miller. What is your understanding of what that liability

is?

Mr. Davis. We are very uncertain as to what the total liability

is, although we have seen reports that indicate that it is probably

in the vicinity of, I would say, $10 million to $16 million, $17 mil-

lion.

Mr. Miller. How do you determine that?
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Mr. Davis. That basically is just a best-judgment estimate. Mr.
Hanslin just advised me that two of the offerors had reports in

which they represented professional analyses that they had done.
Mr. Miller. How long have you known about this problem?
Mr. Davis. I am not real certain. It represents a concern
Mr. Miller. Mr. Finley, do you know how long the park has

known about the problem with the underground storage tanks?
Mr. Finley, The park began the program prior to my arrival

based on the underground storage tank regulations in making an
assessment both with the concessioner and for the Grovemment fuel

delivery systems. Well, we can change this for the record, Mr.
Chairman, but I think there were over 34 original tanks for the
Curry Company. Many of the tanks were removed and there was
no remediation required. There are other sites that require remedi-
ation, and those will be ongoing into the future. So, the Govern-
ment has known about it at least since I arrived at the park.
Mr. Miller. It appears that the issue of liability became crucial

in the consideration of the suitability of the bidders, and I am try-

ing to determine what we knew about that liability. We have had
an ongoing program with the current concessioner. The current
concessioner I assume has a plan in place for the removal of these
problem sites and the remediation of those sites. Yet, you are tell-

ing us that this was just left to the bidders and their assumptions,
but what you wanted was unlimited liability. I am trying to deter-

mine whether it was real or not. What do we know about this li-

ability? We are demanding work of MCA, are we not?
Mr. Davis. Yes, we are and we are not knowing what the final

liability will be until the tanks are dug up and it is found out how
much they have leaked, if they have, and where the contaminated
soils may be and how deep they are, et cetera.

Mr. Miller. The Park Service has never affixed a value on that?
You have ongoing negotiations with MCA to spend the money, do
you not?

Mr. Davis. We do have an ongoing program to correct that as
they move
Mr. Miller. Has MCA ever told you what they thought it was

going to cost them?
Mr. Finley. No, but as a part of this transfer, this stock sale, the

new entity will assume all of the liabilities of the existing

Mr. Miller. Well, I understand that. No. I am trying to deter-

mine what it is

Mr. Vento. Will the gentleman yield?

I think the point that we are wondering about is that you knew
something about this. The bid process is sort of this cold, sliced

"will you accept the liability?" My question is, Was there any other

information that was transmitted based at least on what the Park
Service knew with regard to any type of diligence concerning this

matter. Was everyone just sort of on their own?
Mr. Hanslin. No, Mr. Congressman. You have to keep in mind

what is happening here is that a new private corporation is pur-

chasing 100 percent of the stock of an existing private corporation.

If you buy 100 percent of the stock of a corporation, you are buying
their assets and liabilities, and it is the obligation of the company
making that acquisition to do, as they call it in the trade, due dili-
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gence to ascertain that what they are buying and for the price they
are getting it is proper.

We did not, I think, see it proper for the Grovernment to certify

to these private companies what those values were or what these
liabihties were. We thought that was for the companies to do.

The National Park Foundation, before we signed the final trans-

action, did a very, very thorough due diligence of the company.
They went out there with accountants and lawyers and environ-

mental engineers and all kinds of people and interviewed, looked
over the records, thoroughly investigated it.

Then when we put out the bids, each company that was applying
was put under the very affirmative obligation in the SOR to go out
and make their own judgment as to what those liabilities should
be and to cater their bid accordingly. Two of the six bids submitted
very thorough environmental reports on the environmental liabil-

ity. Both reports roughly came in at about an $8 million liability,

and that is how they structured their bids.

Mr. Miller. The determination of that question goes back to

what the return to the taxpayer is going to be. One company has
said they thought the liability is around $16 million, I think Dela-
ware North. Somebody else said they thought it was between $7
million and $12 million, and somebody else said they thought it

was $12 million. And you wanted unlimited liability.

The question is. What is the premium that we have paid as tax-

payers to secure that unlimited liability if, in fact, it could be quan-
tified, because the difference is that in one case the net value of

the bid may be worth $65 million to the Government. In the case
of Delaware North I think it is worth $56 million. Are we paying
that premium of $9 million or $10 million because we wanted un-
limited liability when we had an opportunity to quantify it?

Mr. Hanslin. I don't think there is any premium involved.

Mr. Miller. But you apparently can't tell me that because you
said, on the notion that what you wanted was unlimited liability,

that people went out and assessed it and said they thought the li-

ability apparently was in the range of around $12 million to $15
million. You apparently do not have the ability to say whether or

not that is reasonable. So, then they adjusted their contribution to

the GIF based upon what they anticipated their liability to be, and
that determines the return that we are going to get. If it turns out
that Delaware North can do it for $7 million, that changes the
amount of return that we are going to get.

I am not telling you that you have to tell me exactly what the
liability is, but did you make the effort to quantify it so you would
be an informed negotiator sitting at the table?

Mr. Hanslin. Well, I have two answers to that.

Mr. Miller. Give me either one of them.
Mr. Hanslin. Well, in terms of a so-called premium, in fact the

GIF contribution from the offerors, on the high ones, and Delaware
North were roughly the same. I do not think you can identify a pre-

mium based on the environmental liabilities, in fact.

Second, what we did was rely on the expertise of these compa-
nies and the Park Foundation to look at that. When they came in

with their reports and every single company had their own esti-
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mate and budget for the environmental liability, we made a judg-
ment on the basis of that.

Mr. Miller. I will look for it and let somebody else ask ques-
tions, but I think, in fact, it does go to the net present value of the
contract when you look at those evaluations. You have been en-
gaged in this process now for a series of years, and I think there
is a question as to how you affix the liability. I appreciate what you
wanted. You wanted the person to stand in the shoes of MCA. The
question is. What was that really worth?
Mr. Lehman. Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Miller. Yes?
Mr. Lehman. Just to clarify, what you are saying is that the de-

termination of what the liability comes to is a very important factor

in determining what the return is. Correct?
Mr. Miller. Excuse me. I'm sorry.

Mr. Lehman. Quantifying the liability would be very important
in determining what this franchise is worth if you were buying it.

Mr. Miller. I think it does. I think it does. I am not sure it is

a satisfactory answer to suggest that that is to be left to the bid-

ders.

As I look at the summary of the bids, the suggestion is that Yo-
semite Restoration Trust net present value is about $65 million,

and Delaware North is about $56 million. Now, that may be inac-

curate, but I still think there is an underlying question here as to

whether or not you diminish the value of the bids when you de-

manded unlimited liability. There may be a very sound reason, as
we have all experienced toxics through the 1970s and the 1980s.

But when you demand that, do you diminish the value of the bid
and the return to the Federal Government if, in fact, the liability

could be quantified? Some people looked at it and said check you
later. We're not interested in toxics. Right?
Mr. Davis. That is correct.

Mr. Miller. So, they decided the bid wasn't worth bidding on.

Mr. Davis. That is correct.

I would point out also, however, that if at the end of 4 years
when we return to the table to look at the financial history of the
operation, if we find that the environmental cleanup, by example,
is completed, and that not nearly this amount of money was needed
to correct it, then we will be in negotiations to bring back more of

the return to the United States for other purposes. So, there is the
4-year element of revisiting the financial history of this contract.

Mr. Miller. Did the question of unlimited liability figure in the
acceptable capital requirements for the companies? If (Jeorge Miller

accepted unlimited liability, you would not be getting much in

terms of protection for the Grovernment. If Delaware North did, did

you believe that they had the capital requirements to accept unlim-
ited liability, or did it make any difference?

Mr. Davis. That is part of the reason that we required a $12 mil-

lion equity
Mr. Miller. But that doesn't answer the question as to unlim-

ited liability. Are you quantifying it now at $12 million?

Mr. Davis. No. I am not quantifying it or

Mr. Miller. I'm sorry. I missed the answer.
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The question is this: If unlimited HabiHty was as important to

you as it is suggested in the contract—and again, it may be a very
sound premise—then the question would be, when you are asking
a party and a party agrees to accept unlimited liability, what is

their wherewithal to deliver on that contractual arrangement? If

they do not have the financial wherewithal to deliver that, one of

the other bidders that puts a cap on it may be delivering you a bet-

ter contract if they can deliver the cap. I am not saying that is the

case. I am just asking the question. I suspect we will have other
concession contracts that deal with toxics.

Mr. Davis. Correct. Again, that is why we required a sound fi-

nancial ability on the part of the bidders on this concession con-

tract, and that is why we fixed that financial availability on the
part of the offeror at $12 million because there was anticipation of

a requirement of a cash outlay.

We also recognized that during the process of the concession op-

eration, that this operator will be making money, as indicated in

the pro forma, that will provide additional funding to meet those
obligations.

Mr. Miller. Are you telling me that you linked the $12 million

capital requirement to the unlimited liability?

Mr. Davis. We linked the $12 million capital requirement to a
number of things, mainly saying we wanted a financially healthy
organization to step in and take over this contract. It wasn't a di-

rect link, but it was an element of our consideration of requiring
an organization to have the money to meet these and other antici-

pated needs.
Mr. Miller. Well, I will have to think about it, but I am not sure

that $12 million would provide me that security in this, looking at

the entirety of the contract.

I am going to yield my time here, but we have not gotten to the
question of what they inherit in terms of working capital. That $12
million starts to get diminished rather quickly, especially if you are
now trying to suggest you wanted financial security as to their abil-

ity to deliver on the unlimited liability.

Mr. Calvert.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I just had one question in regard to MCA's note. If MCA down

the road, if in fact your contract is finalized, decides to sell its in-

terest, does the U.S. Government have the right of first refusal to

acquire that note?
Mr. Davis. Well, I guess we can have the note paid off at any

time. Right. Are you talking about MCA selling it to someone else?

Mr. Calvert. To a third party.

Mr. Hanslin. At any time when this contract is signed, if either

the Government or another concessioner comes up with the cash to

pay out MCA, they are out.

Mr. Calvert. What I am asking, though, hypothetically if MCA
decides to sell its note to a third party for a discount or for a price,

does the United States Grovemment have the right to take that po-

sition and acquire that note?
Mr. Hanslin. Well, yes.

Mr. Calvert. That is the question I had. Thank you.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Vento.
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Mr. Vento. And/or sjrndicate it. Well, that's what they do. When
they need to raise cash, that is what is probably going to happen
with this. But they would have to execute the conditions of the pur-
chase agreement I guess, which is the driving force, and so we hope
that it is good.

On this issue that the chairman was exploring with you concern-
ing the liability, Mr. Davis, can you explain the relationship be-

tween the costs of cleanup and the capital improvement fund and
the government improvement fund? What would happen? Wouldn't
those particular funds also have a subtraction from what would be
put into them based on the nature of the liability or the cost of the
cleanup that we are talking about here? Or are they inviolate?

Mr. Davis. They are basically proposed as separate entities in

this process. The commitment to the capital improvement account
in the response from the Delaware North Companies is uncondi-
tional, and they do not tie that at all to their obligation to meet
the environmental cleanup.
Mr. Vento. How about the government improvement fund? Is

the condition there unconditional?
Mr. Davis. That is basically the same thing, yes, sir.

Mr. Vento. What is the percentage of payment in the govern-
ment improvement fund?
Mr. Davis. It is a very small percentage. I do not have the exact

calculation, but it is $212,000 annually out of a $20 million return
to the United States.

Mr. Vento. It is very small.

The failure of the concessioner to pay into either fund would be
a material breach of the contract. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. It could be that, yes, sir.

Mr. Vento. Well, I mean, I am asking you. Is it or isn't it? Are
they inviolate? I am just trying to understand.
They have to make the purchase payment to buy back possessory

interest which will reside in the National Grovemment. We have
the capital improvement fund, which basically is for the benefit of

enhancing the concession operation, with the approval of the park
superintendent I guess, and maybe the regional director. Then you
have the government improvement fund, which you have now said

is very, very small, $212,000 a year. So, those will the set figures,

plus you have the unlimited liability pickup here which somehow
you have valued at—well, you haven't put a value on it.

When I listened to Mr. Hanslin talk about this, he acted as if the
National Government wasn't involved, but we are very much in-

volved because we are saying the contingent liabilities would be
picked up by the purchaser. So, we are very much involved in exe-

cuting the terms of that purchase agreement and in requiring bid-

ders to pick up that particular liability. So, we are very much in-

volved as a player at the table with this issue.

If there is failure to do that, we could very well end up with an
entity that would be in bankruptcy and not able to respond to the
cleanup problems in Yosemite. Of course, you have $12 million, but
you have to have working capital out of that figure.

Incidentally, two years ago when Secretary Lujan was here, he
said there would be no need for working capital, but it is very evi-
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dent that there is a need for working capital now. Is that correct,

Mr. Davis?
Mr. Davis. There is a need for working capital, yes.

Mr. Vento. One of the concerns that is growing out of this really

relates to a question with regard to the authority of the Park Serv-
ice to enter into the concession contracts and provide for a per-

cent pa3nment of a franchise fee and payments to special funds in-

stead to the Treasury. You did not answer Mr. Lehman's question
which was. Under what authority of law do you interpret these ar-

rangements to be consistent or authorized? You referred to 10 other
contracts or so since 1982. You said you were doing it before. So,
therefore, it must be all right to do now. But when I ask a solicitor

that question, I expect a little different response.
Mr. Hanslin. Well, I didn't understand his question to be
Mr. Vento. Well, do you understand my question?
Mr. Hanslin. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman.
There are several different legal issues you have raised there. All

of the authority, though, for what we are doing is contained in the
Concessions Policy Act vis-a-vis the
Mr. Vento. Well, I would like you to specifically cite that par-

ticular section of the Concessions Contract Act which gives you the
authority to have a percent franchise fee and to set up special
funds outside the control of the authorizing or appropriation func-
tion of the Congress and outside the Treasury. The Treasury has
no role here.
Mr. Hanslin. Can I take those one at a time? It would be easier,

Mr. Vento. I would like a general explanation, and I would give
you an opportunity to specify in writing the specifics of it.

Mr. Hanslin. Okay. In the Concessions Policy Act, the Congress
specifically exempted the National Park Service from the require-
ments of, I think it is, 40 U.S.C., section 303[b], which law says
that when a government agency leases property to a private party,
that the government agency is supposed to get cash rent only and
put it in the Treasury. That is what the law says, and that would
be applicable to these contracts.

The Congress, in the Concessions Policy Act, specifically exempt-
ed the Park Service from that, which allows us—and this is, of
course, what the Congress intended, and it is in the legislative his-

tory—to lease land or make land and buildings available to conces-
sioners and instead of taking cash rent, we can require the conces-
sioner to take care of those properties and improve them and make
investments in them. That is the fundamental authority under
which we are operating.
Mr. Vento. But I think the thing is that that is a barter. I un-

derstand that or read that to be a barter exchange, but you are
taking cash in this particular instance, are you not? In fact, you
are setting up
Mr. Hanslin. No. Well, that is the next part of the question. As

I explained to Mr. Lehman, under the Concessions Policy Act for

years and years, what would happen is the Park Service would
enter into a contract with a concessioner which would say in gen-
eral terms that you have the obligation to provide these services
and invest a certain amount of money in buildings on park land,
the park-owned improvements. In consideration of that under that
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law, we give them possessory interest, and the United States of
America undertakes to compensate them for that possessory inter-

est in certain circumstances when they cease to be there.

Now, the old system was, we would say as a hypothetical, here
is a 10-year contract. We want you to invest $10 million in park
buildings. That would be the deal. Obviously, that $10 million in-

vestment that they have to make would have an impact on other
financial aspects of the contract, but it was a $10 million commit-
ment with no boundaries set. It did not necessarily say when they
had to build or anything like that.

What we have done through these accounts is simply taken that
$10 million amorphous commitment, if you will, and tell them to

fund that $10 million through a set-aside from their own revenues
so that the money is in an account. We know where it is, and we
can direct it to the improvements. That is what has been achieved
there, and I think that is fully authorized by the law.

Mr. Vento. Well, I think there is an open question on that and
probably one that should be resolved in terms of these accounts.

These accounts are controlled by the concessioner, or are they con-

trolled by the Grovemment and the concessioner?
Mr. Hanslin. They are concessioner bank accounts. However, the

concessioner can only make expenditures from the with the ap-
proval of the Park Service for the facilities.

Mr. Vento. You have to have the co-signature of the regional di-

rector?

Mr. Hanslin. It is not on the account per se, but I think they
cannot make the expenditures without the approval of the Park
Service.

Mr. Vento. Well, in fact, it isn't the Park Service at all. What
is the approval process for the expenditure of funds from the gov-

ernment improvement or capital improvement accounts? Of course,

you are telling me that only the concessioner is going to control the
government improvement accounts as well?

Mr. Hanslin. Well, the expenditures are subject to Park Service
approval.
Mr. Vento. Well, I read and understand that the National Park

Service standard concession contract language provides that

projects over $1 million will have to have the written approval of

the National Park Service director.

Mr. Hanslin. That is correct.

Mr. Vento. Will the proposed contract contain the requirement?
Mr. Hanslin. The section you are reading is for a large contract.

Every expenditure from these accounts gets Park Service approval.

The question is at what level of approval
Mr. Vento. What level, that's right. Most of it I suppose for

small ones will be the superintendent, and if it is over $1 million,

it is going to have to be the National Park Service director.

Will the proposed contract contain the requirement?
Mr. Hanslin. What requirement?
Mr. Vento. That requirement for over $1 million.

Mr. Hanslin. I believe it is in there, Mr. Chairman. I would have
to check.
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Mr. Vento. Well, my reading is that it is not in the draft con-

tract that we received, although it was in the standard concession

contract. My question is what happened to it.

Mr. Hanslin. It may be that it is in one of the exhibits to the
contract that perhaps you didn't look at, but we would have to look

for that.

Mr. Vento. Well, that is right. It does not say that. I have not
got time to read it, obviously.

Mr. Hanslin. We will clarify it for the record, Mr. Chairman.
[The information follows:]

The contract requires that any expenditure from the capital improvement fund or

the government improvement account have National Park Service approval. Exhibit
G to the contract sets out detailed procediu-es for proposing, approving and manag-
ing projects. It requires regional director review of each nomination and the result-

ing priority list. It does not require approval by the Director, because this contract

was prepared in July 1992, prior to the September 1992 development of the new
standard contract language.

Mr. Vento. Well, it is not in the draft contract is what I am tell-

ing you.
Mr. Hanslin. And you have all the exhibits to the draft contract?
Mr. Vento. We do have them, and I am just suggesting that you

are not able to specifically point to where it is in the esdiibit, and
only that line has been dropped from the standard concessions con-

tract. So, I suspect that there has been a change in what is re-

quired here. So, it is a reasonable assumption without going back
to look at other exhibits, unless you can specifically point that out
to me at this time.
Mr. Hanslin. I don't have the contract in front of me, Mr. Chair-

man.
Mr. Vento. We will correct it if it is incorrect, but I assume it

has been left out. Mr. Davis, Mr. Finley, are you able to respond
to this? Has it been dropped out?
Mr. Davis. It has not been dropped out for any reason that I am

aware of, and I would appreciate the opportunity to clarify the
record on that.

Mr. Vento. Yes. I want you to do that. I think it is important
because this contract and this process is one that, as you know, I

have been highly concerned about in the past for not recognizing,

first of all, the contributions of concessioners and for the lack of ac-

countability in terms of the entire process. Now we are putting it

onto a formalized basis, and there may be some room for that. But
there are a lot of concerns that are growing out of it.

Has the general management plan, Mr. Finley, been modified to

respond to the new business proposition or new concessioner con-

tract for Yosemite? Has the concession plan been modified?
Mr. Finley. Yes, it has. The concession services plan is a supple-

mental environmental impact statement that modified the 1980
general management plan. It was an attempt to look strictly at the
types and levels of concession services authorized within Yosemite
National Park.

It did several things. I have already spoken to the fact that it re-

duced the accommodations.
Mr. Vento. For the general public.

Mr. Finley. Yes.
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Mr. Vento. Did it reduce accommodations for the concession em-
ployees specifically?

Mr, FiNLEY. No. That element is not addressed. The concession
housing will be addressed in the housing environmental impact
statement, of which a draft has been issued and a final document
is still under consideration.
Mr. Vento. Well, the general management plan said to remove

the ice rink. Has the general management plan been modified in

that sense?
Mr. FiNLEY. The general management plan said that the ice rink

should be on a seasonal basis. It should operate in the winter, and
it should be taken down in the summer. In other words, the con-
cept was portability. Those really don't exist. As a result of the con-
cession services plan, we determined to keep the ice rink in Yosem-
ite Valley.
Mr. Vento. Has the general management plan been modified to

reflect that?
Mr. FiNLEY. Yes. The concession services plan is an amendment

of the general management plan.

Mr. Vento. Can you highlight the other important changes in

the general management plan based on the proposed concession
contract?
Mr. FiNLEY. Yes. Briefly it reduced lodging in Yosemite Valley

from 17 percent to 20 percent, park-wide from 13 percent to 15 per-

cent. It reduced overall gift and souvenir sales outlets by 25 per-

cent. So, you will see a 25 percent reduction in retail types of sales.

It modified places where there will be no longer provided horse or
livery type operations within the park. It looked at places like

Wawona where the general management plan proposed additional

accommodations, and we did not provide them.
It does increase food service park-wide by 4 percent and in Yo-

semite Valley by 2 percent.

The general management plan called to build a new store in Yo-
semite Valley. We deemed that that was inappropriate in 1990 to

build a new retail store in Yosemite Valley. So, that has been
amended.
The general management plan authorized a construction of an

additional bicycle rental facility in Yosemite. We found a way to

use existing structures. So, we amended the plan in that regard.

So, in almost all cases, we feel that overall we reduced structures
in Yosemite by 477 structures. In fact, over the 1980 plan, there
is a net. The 1980 plan would reduce 148.

Mr. Vento. Are these all a result of the concession contract, or
are they ongoing works of Superintendent Finley and others?
Mr. Finley. No. This is a result of the concession services plan,

Mr. Chairman. The GMP had a goal. For example, in structures,

it was 148, and the concession services plan will be taking out 254.

So, we believe we took the goals of the general management plan,

changed the prescriptions in a manner that was more sensitive to

reclaiming priceless beauty and restoring natural processes.

Mr. Vento. Well, as I look over items of interest here from the
Park Service in terms of things added since the 1980 general man-
agement plan, they talk about net profit centers since 1980 initi-

ated by the Yosemite Park and Curry Company not identified in
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the general management plan. They include obviously, the pizza,

the ice cream, the raft rental, wine tasting, photo finishing, video

rental, tobacco shop, camp store, ice rinks, summer only it says

here, but that apparently has been modified.

Obviously, some of these are not being left behind. Some of them
are more substantial in terms of rooms increased in the Wawona,
Yosemite lodge rooms increased slightly. Curry Village rooms de-

creased. The housekeeping cabin spaces remain. I hope that we are

going to get rid of the temporary tent housing and so forth there

and that there will be substantial progress.

But, obviously, all of this will reflect on the profitability of who-

ever the successful concessioner is in the contract, apparently the

Delaware North Company.
The concern, of course, in profitability, as you look through these,

is that trying to push them down has some impact in terms of the

agreement. It seems to me that it is sort of open-ended. There is

a provision in the contract, reflecting the law, that says that the

successful concessioner bidder here has a right to be profitable.

One of the major concerns that has been raised is that, notwith-

standing the fact that we have gone through a bid process, that all

of this really will come down in a few years, and you implied this

yourself, Mr. Davis, to reexamining this contract, and the sort of

commitments made in 1993 may really evaporate in 1997 or 1998

when you reevaluate what is possible because of that particular

phrase about profitability. What is the prospect of that?

The Park Service still maintains the control over some of the

prices of various items and so forth that are sold. All of that is in

place. We still have other types of entities that are not part of the

concession contract that basically have concessions in Yosemite
Valley as well.

So, what is your answer to the issue really that in 4 years, all

of this in a 1993 contract will simply be so much rhetoric because

it will be subordinated to the almighty requirement for profit—an
insurance of profit, pardon me.
Mr. Davis. We have no absolute guarantees, Mr. Chairman.

However, there was considerable financial analysis done and finan-

cial pro forma prepared of this operation, and it was professionally

developed, reviewed, analyzed, and felt to be achievable, again with

the idea that something can go awry. We doubt seriously that it

will, and we feel that we have professionally assured ourselves, as

reasonably as we can, that we will be able to fulfill the terms of

the contract.

You are correct. At the end of 4 years, we will have to revisit

that issue because the Concession Act of 1965 does provide that the

operation offered by the United States should afford the conces-

sioner a reasonable opportunity to make a profit. If something is

changed dramatically and no one is coming to Yosemite Valley and
the bottom has fallen out of the business, or other unforeseen fi-

nancial occurrences come along, then they are going to have to be

dealt with at those intervals. That works both ways, both up and
down, in terms of the return to the United States.

But I feel again that we have reasonably assured ourselves that

the proposal that we are entertaining now is financially sound and
will be achieved.
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Mr. Miller. Do you want a follow-up?
Mr. Vento. Well, no. I have other questions.
Mr. Miller. Mr. Lehman.
Mr. Lehman. I just have a few more questions.
Explain again the process that will take place 4 years from now.
Mr. Davis. Basically in 4 years, we will renegotiate the return

to the United States based on the financial operation that has oc-

curred and what our newest projection is.

Mr. Lehman. When you say renegotiate, what exactly do you
mean? What is the incentive for Delaware North to modify the con-
tract?

Mr. Davis. Well, it is a condition of the contract that is recog-
nized, and there is nonbinding arbitration provided in that contract
over these points, with the Secretarjr's decision being final.

Mr. Lehman. So, in other words, you have the final say, period.
Mr. Davis. Yes, we do.

Mr. Lehman. So, the answer is they have every reason to settle

with you regarding those terms.
Mr. Davis. Correct.
Mr. Lehman. What is on the table in 4 years, the rate of return?
Mr. Davis. What is on the table is the financial history so far

and the financial projection into the future at that point relative

to this operation. It will be reanalyzed and renegotiated.
Mr. Lehman. One other area that I wanted to get into. What

were the respective roles of the Park Service and the National Park
Foundation in negotiating with MCA on the purchase?
Mr. Davis. I would like Mr. Hanslin to answer that.

Mr. Hanslin. Well, it was a coordinated effort, but the National
Park Foundation was the entity that actually entered into the con-
tract with MCA. The National Park Service had to approve that
contract under our usual procedures. So, we were all in the same
room, and it was a coordinated effort.

Mr. Lehman. The draft contract had a provision in it requiring
a half-million-dollar payment to the Foundation. Is that in the con-
tract?

Mr. Hanslin. It is not in the contract per se, but it is in the pe-
ripheral documents to it. It is a reimbursement for the due dili-

gence expenses the Park Foundation
Mr. Lehman. Well, since GAO determined that the Foundation

lacked the legal authority to take part in the transaction, why are
we reimbursing their costs?

Mr. Hanslin. Well, the Department did not necessarily agree
with that, and I believe Secretary Lujan wrote back to Congress-
man Dingell and took a differing opinion.

Mr. Lehman. So, you are just choosing to ignore what GAO said
and say you disagree.

Mr. Hanslin. Well, I think Secretary Lujan considered it very
carefully, but the decision was to proceed.
Mr. Vento. If the gentleman would yield. I thought that the

legal work was pro bono, wasn't it?

Mr. Hanslin. I am not party to all of that, but some of the legal

work that the Foundation received was pro bono. Some of it wasn't,

and they also hired, as I understand it, a number of accountants
and environmental experts and all kinds of people.
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Mr. Lehman. Is it your belief that fees to the public and the park
for enjoying being there are not going to go up as a result of this
contract?
Mr. Davis. Yes, it is.

Mr. Lehman. I will ask Mr. Finley for the benefit of my constitu-
ents for the record here. You have no plans to change the operation
of the golf course, the ski area, or the Brace Bridge dinner? [Laugh-
ter.]

Mr. Davis. Mr. Finley.
Mr. Lehman. Or the ice cream stand.
Mr. Finley. The concession services plan addresses those t3T)es

of activities, and we reaffirm the national policy that there are
blackout periods where groups and conventions and special events
are not appropriate in Yosemite. That blackout period right now I

think is from May 1 through October where it is inappropriate to
have those type of activities where they would conflict with normal
reservations and general occupancy of the general public.

As far as the golf course and the downhill ski area, the conces-
sion services plan provided an opening for continued reevaluation
of the appropriateness of those activities and any new environ-
mental impacts that would be revealed as a result of conducting
those activities. So, the future of the golf course and the downhill
ski area remains subject to reevaluation in the future.
Mr. Lehman. Also, as you know, transportation is a major issue

in the park. Do those issues in any way interface with the terms
of this contract?
Mr. Finley. Yes, they do. The old contract provided the Curry

Company with a preferential right of transportation. That pref-
erential right in many ways constrained the ability of the Govern-
ment to work beyond our boundaries on cooperative transportation
efforts.

The new contract has no preferential right for transportation or
any other service. That allows us to enter into joint power agree-
ments for transportation and other t3T)es of cooperative activities to
enhance the arrival of guests to Yosemite in an efficient and eco-
logical manner. So, we have greater freedom now to work in the
transportation arena than we did before.

Internally the contract provides and the concession services plan
provides for increased shuttle systems, distribution of visitors with-
in the park.

So, transportation is really to be looked at in kind of two nodules.
One is the intrapark shuttling of visitors. The other is the coopera-
tion and coordination in the arrival of visitors to Yosemite.
Mr. Lehman. With respect to the latter, the arrival of visitors to

Yosemite, right now they are required to use Curry Company
transportation in the park or have an agreement with Curry Com-
pany where they compensate Curry Company for the right to use
their own transportation. Is that correct?
Mr. Finley. That is incorrect. That used to be the case.
Mr. Lehman. Yes. That is the way it is right now, and it will

change—no? You've changed that already?
Mr. Finley. With the sale agreement, the Curry Company

agreed that—it was called the trip lease program—we would jointly
do away with that program. So, since the signing of the sales
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agreement, Curry Company has not charged a trip lease fee to

buses entering Yosemite National Park.
Mr. Lehman. On the transportation within the park, can you be

any more specific? You said increase the public transportation sys-

tem. What do you mean?
Mr. FiNLEY. Well, we have immediate plans to extend the Yosem-

ite Valley shuttles to more westward locations. For example, we
would look at anything to reduce the use of private automobiles,
people taking day-use trips. We would expand the shuttle system
that we began two years ago in Tuolumne Meadows. We see fur-

ther need to expand and refine shuttle systems in the Wawona
area. We may need to develop a shuttle system from Badger Pass,
for example, to Glacier Point, as that corridor becomes more crowd-
ed and we need to reduce impacts. So, I think the concepts are
there and the mechanism is there to implement.it. It is an imper-
fect mechanism.
Mr. Lehman. Just finally on this cleanup issue we addressed ear-

lier, I think I can understand the problem here. It is very difficult

to quantify with any certainty what this is going to cost, and what
both parties have to have is some kind of comfort zone here where
they feel comfortable. Obviously, the concessioner felt comfortable,
in this instzince, Delaware North, with assuming 100 percent of the
liability based upon what they knew about it. Obviously, you feel

comfortable with Delaware North accepting that, but do you have
faith in their determination that they can carry that under these
existing terms?
Mr. Davis. Yes, I do have faith in that. I think it is important

also to note that their financial pro forma that they submitted as
a part of their response budgeted $1.9 million a year in the initial

phases to achieve this goal. So, we see it in their business outlook
at this.

Mr. Lehman. If it turns out, as it often does, that this is going
to cost an awful lot more than was anticipated on the front end,
is that also on the table in 4 years in terms of the financial out-

look?

Mr. Davis. It would be on the table in the sense that if projects

cost more, perhaps as many projects will not be completed.
Mr. Lehman. Mike, are there any big environmental costs antici-

pated beyond the cleanup of the tanks? Are there other things be-

sides those tanks?
Mr. FiNLEY. There is the superfund obligation from the Purity

Oil superfund site, but beyond the tanks and some asbestos, I can't

think of any right now.
Mr. Lehman. That is the site in Fresno?
Mr. FiNLEY. Yes.
Mr. Lehman. Has their portion of liability for that been assessed

yet?

Mr. Hanslin. Their portion or their share of the liability has
been assessed. The EPA advises that it looks like about $125,000.
Mr. Lehman. So, most of it relates to that. There is nothing out

there that you know of beyond that.

Mr. FiNLEY. No, not that I am aware.
Mr. Lehman. Thank you very much.
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Mr. Miller. On the issue of the government improvements, if I

am doing this right, what future, if any, possessory interests can
the new concessioner achieve?
Mr. Davis. The new concessioner can achieve no possessory in-

terests through this contract.

Mr. Miller. I do not think that is quite accurate, and I am not
playing stump the witness. I am just trying to determine if they
make a major capital improvement, what do they achieve. The Grov-

emment and the concessioner may agree to have the concessioner
build a building, if you will. The concessioner achieves a possessory
interest in that, do they not?
Mr. Hanslin. Yes. Let me just make sure you get that correct.

The capital improvement fund is going to be used to build improve-
ments. There is no possessory interest vested from
Mr. Miller. In that fund.
Mr. Hanslin. But the concessioner, if it chooses and agrees with

the Grovemment, might put in its own additional money to build a
building, in which case they would get a possessory interest on an
essentially book value schedule.
Mr. Miller. There is no requirement that they amortize it the

same way we do or they depreciate it the same way we do.

Mr. Hanslin. No. If they do get that type of possessory interest,

they will have to amortize it on a 30-year, straight-line deprecia-
tion or amortization. If you give a h5rpothetical, let's say
Mr. Miller. For your purposes they have to do that. They do not

have to do that for tax purposes.
Mr. Hanslin. Well, right now it coincides, as a matter of fact,

but the tax law may change. But for our purposes, that is correct.

Mr. Miller. The government account—^what is the official name
of it—^the government improvement fund. What is the purpose of
this?

Mr. Davis. Basically that is the account that is set aside to main-
tain the Wawona complex, which is owned by the United States.
In effect, it is a building-use fee for Wawona in which they will

maintain those historic structures, according to a well-established
on behalf of the United States will maintain those historic struc-

tures.

Mr. Miller. So, when you use the amount, $212,000, that should
be attributed simply to Wawona.
Mr. Davis. Yes, sir.

Mr. Miller. That should not be attributed to other maintenance
within the park.
Mr. Davis. That is correct.

Mr. Miller. How is that handled?
Mr. Davis. Pardon?
Mr. Miller. How is that handled? Under general maintenance

agreements with the concessioner?
Mr. Davis. Again, it is basically set aside and held in an account,

and then the expenditure of that is approved by the superintendent
relative to and consistent with the historic preservation plan.
Mr. Miller. That is with respect to the account. With respect to

any other facilities in the park, no such account exists. Is that cor-

rect?
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Mr. Davis. There is a repair and maintenance account of the
Grovemment-owned assets that is of considerable value annually,
approximately $6 million, that the concessioner will expend in cap-
ital type maintenance or cyclic type maintenance of the Grovem-
ment-owned facilities.

Mr. Miller. That is for all of the facilities.

Mr. Davis. That is all others.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Chairman, will you yield on that?
Mr. Miller. Yes.
Mr. Vento. As I look over exhibit C of the draft contract, it goes

into, well, hundreds of thousands of dollars for other purposes than
just Wawona. Maybe I am misunderstanding this.

Mr. Miller. There is a line drawn under Wawona, and then you
go on to list all of the other facilities in the park. Is that part of
that $6 million maintenance account then?
Mr. Davis. Yes, it is. There is another commitment relative to

maintenance that the new concessioner will assume that was pre-
viously done by the National Park Service, which includes in-

creased responsibilities of pajdng for some certain snow removal
and hazard tree control programs within the areas that are as-
signed. These additional responsibilities transferred to the new
concessioner will amount to close to three-quarters of a million dol-

lars a year.

Mr. Vento. I understand that, and that is a good line of ques-
tioning and understanding. I think this shows good progress, I

might say, in terms of that.

But I am looking at the 14 pages under exhibit C. It may be for

snow removal, but the Wawona annex includes a golf shop. The
first number there is $53,000, and then it goes to the White Cot-
tage, Washburn. Those are all in the Wawona complex I guess.
Mr. Davis. Yes.
Mr. Vento. But there are others. Apparently Yosemite Village is

included. You have a number of cabins. Glacier Point is included.
Out of the Yosemite Valley, in fact, these are. So, there are reoccur-
ring things. El Portal, as I go through it. Of course, it is not limited
to Wawona exactly here. So, what am I misunderstanding here,
Mr. Davis?
Mr. Davis. No. Mr. Chairman, that is the cost of the general

maintenance agreement throughout the park.
Mr. Vento. It says the account program here. In article 10, it

says in order to carry out the account program, the concessioner
shall deposit within 15 days of a day of each month a sum equal
to the current monthly amount allocation. You are saying that is

the maintenance. It is part of section 10, the government improve-
ments account, the way I am reading this.

Mr. Hanslin. Mr. Chairman, the government improvement ac-

count actually applies to Government-owned buildings which are
assigned to the concessioner, and they put that money in to repair
them. I think it is our understanding that almost all of those build-

ings are at Wawona. If there are other buildings elsewhere that are
(Jovemment-owned, they would be
Mr. Vento. Well, there are some that are outside Yosemite.
Mr. Hanslin. No, I do not believe that is the case.
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Mr. Vento. Well, that is what the document says. I know the
park and I know some of those areas are outside.

But my concern is that this just seems like it is far in excess of
the $212,000 that was expressed here as being in this account.
Mr. Davis. There is an amount of $6 million annually that is set

aside for maintenance of facilities throughout the park.
Mr. Vento. Well, won't it be under this account heading, and

will it be managed in this account? You are suggesting that I am
misinterpreting this I guess.
Mr. Davis. It is in the contract, it is my understanding, as part

of the maintenance agreement.
Mr. Hanslin. Right. I think the confusion, Mr. Chairman, is that

for Government-owned buildings, which are assigned to the conces-
sioner—and I think they are mostly at Wawona—^we established
this government improvement account whereby the concessioner
pays the value of the use of those buildings into the account, and
the account gets used to maintain those buildings.

In addition to that, there is an obligation of the concessioner, of
course, to maintain all of the buildings in the park that they use,
even those—I used the term owned—^but which they own. Those ob-
ligations are spelled out in the maintenance agreement, but there
is not a special account set aside for the moneys that go to the
maintenance agreement. That is $6 million what we have not tried
to put into a special account.
Mr. Miller. Let me see if I can do something quickly before we

go to vote.

On the capital improvement fund, you state that the concessioner
shall create and manage a capital improvement fund by which it

will undertake on a project basis improvements which directly sup-
port concession services. What does that language "directly support
concession services" mean?
Mr. Davis. It basically means that it has to go into those facili-

ties £ind infrastructure that support concession programs and are
a part of it. We cannot use that money for general management
purposes within the park.
Mr. Miller. Why?
Mr. Davis. Because we are not authorized to do so. Under the

current legal opinions that we have relative to these special ac-
counts, that funding must be associated with the operation itself.

Mr. Miller. What kinds of things does that not allow you to do?
Mr. Davis. Well, I gaiess it would not allow us to hire park staff.

Mr. Miller. Would it allow you to do trail maintenance?
Mr. Davis. Not at the present time, no, sir.

Mr, Miller. What about trail maintenance between the High Si-

erra camps?
Mr. Davis. They are only a partial user of that particular
Mr. Miller. Well, do we get to apportion some of that to this ac-

count?
Mr. Davis. We have been concerned about apportionment of

those funds in that direction.

Mr. Miller. What do you mean you're concerned?
Mr. Davis. Well, concerned with our authority to do so.

Mr. Miller. Pardon?
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Mr. Davis. Concerned with the authority in our appropriation to

do so.

Mr. Miller. Well, Chairman Vento talked about the creation of
these accounts and your legal authority. Your position is that you
have that authority, and that may well be.

But I think it starts to raise a rather serious question because
this contract is being held out as going to benefit the entire park.
Yet, these three words "support concession services" raises a little

different specter, and that is that you have the revenues that are
yielded by the concession being plowed back into the concessions
for the benefit of the concessions.

Now, under the old arrangement, it was sort of like that and a
little different because it was slap, dash, the best you could. But
you also had the concessioner building facilities for the park use
that may or may not have been related to concessions, and it was
some benefit to the general park.

I am somewhat concerned about the restrictive nature of that
language. I appreciate that they are only partial users of the trails

and what have you, but the people who come, obviously, to enjoy
the Yosemite experience and perhaps stay in the lodge or cabin or
do whatever, also have some expectations about the condition of
the park and the experience that they are going to have. You are
saying that is our burden at the appropriations level, and this will

take care of the concessions. There is some division going on here
that I do not know if it has been formally discussed.

Mr. Davis. Well, we can make the association that you just did,

Mr. Chairman, but we are also told that we do not have the au-
thority to expend those funds on those items of management of the
park that are not currently directly related to concession oper-

ations. It does not mean, however, that it might not be a very good
idea to seek that.

Mr. Miller. Well, let's assume your position is correct. There are
some people who have taken the position that this should await
legislative action on the overall concession policy. Then we have
contractual rights that have been established here as to the uses
of this money. Then we change the policy, but then we have to live

with the Yosemite contract and its contractual rights because they
are certainly entitled to their contract.

This is a lot of money, and when we are struggling here to see

how we support the parks, it just creates some problems, and I just

want to make sure we are doing this with our eyes open. I do not
think I have to spell out the problems it creates on Capitol Hill

when parks that do not have the benefit of this are struggling with
their problems, and the suggestion is now that Yosemite is a rich

park. We know that not to be true when you know the list of main-
tenance and projects and things you have to do to accommodate the
pressures on the park.
Now, inside the contract, this money that will be generated—I do

not know the net value of it—is restricted essentially to the benefit

of the concession. And that is to the public too. If the trails in the
valley are in disrepair, you cannot get up to the falls, it is a dif-

ferent experience, and you may not think about coming back to the
concession.
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Mr. Davis. Well, there are a couple of points that I would make.

One is that if Congress changes the authority on the expenditure

of that money, then many of the funds from these accounts that the

concessioner is holding could be redirected to other activities.

Mr. Miller. Put on your hat for a minute and put yourself in

the position of the concessioner and think about that answer.

Mr. Vento. The other point is I guess that you have chosen

Mr. Miller. He is entitled to his bargain, with all due respect.

Mr. Davis. He basically has his bargain in my judgment, and

certainly not all of these funds would go in a different direction.

Please do not misunderstand me. But it would be easy for us to

make certain ties, as you did, Mr. Chairman, to the general good

of the visitors in the park, and if some of those items took over a

higher priority then other maintenance needs, we would have the

authority to redirect the funds into those specific projects.

Mr. Miller. We are going to recess to go vote, and we will be

right back.
[Recess.]

Mr. Miller. I know this is hard for you to believe, but we are

coming to a close here.

I really want to thank you for your time and your willingness to

lay these answers out on the record. I think it is important to this

entire process.

Let me just ask you on another matter, if I might, and that is,

again my understanding is that on the CIF contribution for Dela-

ware North, there apparently is an agreement as to a contribution

of 5.2 percent of gross revenues, but it could be adjusted to 4.7 per-

cent in some limited circumstances. Are you at liberty to tell us

what those limited circumstances may or may not be?

Mr. Davis. I will attempt to do so, and I believe I can.

The 5.2 percent, incidentally, includes the government improve-

ment account of $212,000 in that instance. So, what we are really

talking about is a 5-percent commitment to the capital improve-

ment account and a 4.5-commitment to the capital improvement ac-

count, the difference being that when the operational assets and li-

abilities of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company are assumed by

the new concessioner, if they balance, then the CIF contribution

will be 5 percent. If they do not balance, they have made a commit-

ment to the 4.5 percent. That is the difference in the presentation.

If they do not balance in terms of the liabiUties exceeding the as-

sets.

Mr. Miller. That would continue for how long? To erase that

deficit?

Mr. Davis. That would continue, as it is now stated, for the life

of the contract, but remembering again that we will revisit that

issue in 4 years.

Mr. Miller. So, you will not know until the time of closing what
the deficit may be.

Mr. Davis. That is correct.

Mr. Miller. Does a deficit of any amount trigger the difference

between 4.5 and 5?

Mr. Davis. Yes, it does I believe, although Mr. Hanslin wants to

add something, if he may.



60

Mr. Hanslin. We have, as part of our negotiations, an arrange-

ment now whereby if, let's just say hypothetically the deficit was
$10, then the drop would not be from 5 to 4.5 percent. It would be

5 to a level commensurate with the $10 or the $1,000 or whatever.

Mr. Miller. What if it is $6 million or $7 million?

Mr. Hanslin. 4.5 is the absolute as low as it can go.

Mr. Miller. I have to figure out the value of that.

Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Chairman, I had the same question basi-

cally on the working capital. As I understand, the capital improve-

ment fund and the government improvement account are basically

a composite in that between 4.5 and 5.2 payment. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. That is correct. The difference whether you use 5.2

or 5 is half a percent down.
Mr. Vento. The point is that we were told, of course, based on

the purchase agreement, there is the expectation that MCA and its

parent company have been pulling all of the dollars out of that par-

ticular area in the business, and that there is a chance that the

Yosemite Park and Curry Company, or the MCA element there,

would be worth not percent, but be actually deficient in some re-

spect. Isn't that one of the reasons that you have required or at

least looked to the $12 million capitalization of the prospective

business to which you have made the final judgment to award?
Mr. Davis. Yes, it is.

Mr. Vento. So, the point is, there is the expectation there has

to be working capital. So, that much would be contributed.

You have mentioned before, Mr. Davis, that you expect that the

equivalent would be 20 percent of revenues that would be paid, 20
percent of gross revenues. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes, approximately.
Mr. Vento. In other words, then we are to assume that the other

15 percent or so would be paid for the possessory interest note. Is

that correct?

Mr. Davis. Yes. A sizable portion would involve the possessory

interest note and the interest associated therewith. It would also

involve the government improvement account. It would involve the

additional maintenance responsibilities that we have transferred to

the operator, to the new concessioner, and it would involve the re-

pair and maintenance account of the concessioner for the facilities.

Mr. Vento. You obviously will not receive any dollars for that.

Those would be legitimate expenses. Under a normal business ar-

rangement, those would be legitimate expense elements that they

would have. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. No. They are beyond totally normal business ex-

penses. We are talking about the buy-back of the possessory inter-

est and the depositing of that in the name at the end of the con-

tract with the United States, and we are talking about other ex-

penses in maintaining Grovemment-owned facilities in which the

concessioner again has no possessory interest, therefore does not

have an escalating
Mr. Vento. They have varying degrees of interest I guess, but

no possessory interest anymore.
Mr. Davis. Correct. No capital.



61

Mr. Vento. The note is the issue that takes care of not just

possessory interest, but all the assets of the Yosemite Park and
Curry Company. So, that is a separate payment. But basically all

these buildings I suppose and structures that are there, we have

to look at it as now being ours.

Mr. Davis. Correct.

Mr. Vento. So, I think the distinctions that we have made in the

past really should not hold for the way we look at the management
of the park. What you are trying to do is set up various accounts

to make certain that these buildings are adequately maintained so

that in a period of years, 10 years, if something happens with Dela-

ware North—or whoever finally is—withdraws from this agree-

ment, they default, that the buildings will have been adequately

maintained over that time so we are not left with a series of signifi-

cant outstanding deficiencies.

Mr. Davis. Correct.

Mr. Vento. So, I think the question, of course, for us in terms

of trying to give this a review is to understand exactly what that

entails and whether or not they can execute that. As I sit here and
listen to the discussion about it, I have an uneasy feeling, I must
say, that some of this which is on paper is not going to be materi-

ally accomplished simply because of the type of cash flow and other

types of requirements that might be placed on Delaware North and
that in 4 years all of these commitments will be revisited and re-

duced. Of course, if there is a default, obviously, you have a rather

unusual circumstance in terms of the National Government really

being placed in a situation where we have to have MCA agree to

whatever the action is that is taken.

Mr. Chairman, I just want the personnel from the Park Service

to know I understand they have been working very hard on what
was a very difficult problem—it seems to me that these accounts

really do cause some difficulty. I do not know how else we can deal

with the problem. After looking at it, I do not have any quick and
easy solutions. With these type of accounts and with the type of

revenue flow here, it may be impossible for the Park Service to

take any effective steps to reduce the extent of commercial activi-

ties in Yosemite. That is what I fear.

Mr. Davis, do you have any response to that? Is this contract and
thexecution of this contract going to drive the types of activities to

take place in Yosemite?
Mr. Davis. No. What drives the activities that take place in Yo-

semite Valley relative to this contract is the concession services

plan itself that was prepared and approved prior to the issuance

of the statement of requirements for this concession operation. So,

that is the driving document.
Mr. Vento. Are you anticipating including similar government

improvement accounts or capital improvement funds or both as

part of new concession contracts?

I know that the Solicitor's representative today had said that he
had about 10 other contracts that have similar types of provisions,

but do they actually create or designate those types of accounts in

such contracts?
Mr. Davis. Yes, they are designated in some of our other conces-

sion contracts at the current time.
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Mr. Vento. So, I think probably a list of those would be helpful
for me in terms of trying to understand that and the performance
of them, or at least some notation as to the performance of them.
We obviously have a detailed understanding of the performance of
them.
Mr. Davis. I would be happy to provide that list for you.
[The list of concession contracts which have government improve-

ment accounts or capital improvement funds follows:]
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Mr. Vento. You do expect to use this particular model in the fu-

ture. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. Well, we use elements of the model, as I spoke ear-

lier, certainly, but it will not be exactly the same because each con-

tract has different dimensions to it.

Mr. Vento. Well, I see. The point is I paid close attention to your

response to the chairman's remarks because of the overlap or the

lack of clarity that you are concerned about in these funds. It

sounds as though, in terms of dealing with this issue, that in using

these funds you are limited. You may not be able to do animal con-

trol in Yosemite Valley in spite of the fact that it has some impact

on concession activities because it is an activity that does not deal

wholly with the impact of the concession type of operation. So, it

seems to me there is a case where there is overlap, strictures with

regard to the law, at least the way you are interpreting it, and I

think that that may raise questions too.

The other question that really comes back is, wouldn't it be bet-

ter to share—there are a lot of national parks and so forth that

have concessions that do not have the ability to raise any type of

revenue. What happens to a system-wide system when we have one

park that has this tremendous ability to raise revenue and to meet
some of these needs and others don't from a park policy stand-

point?
Mr. Davis. Well, at some point, the sharing of revenues from

places like Yosemite with other parks may become a distinct possi-

bility if it is authorized in law.

However, I would point out at this time the National Park Serv-

ice has had a general management plan for Yosemite Valley since

1980 in which improvements were identified and sought with re-

spect to protection of the park resources, improving the visitor ex-

perience, and generally supporting visitor activities in the park. We
simply have been unable, financially, to achieve that through the

normal process of funding.

The needs in Yosemite are so very great at this time that they

represent a high priority need within the National Park Service,

and I feel that this agreement has been structured in a way that

will start us down the road to implementing these very important

dimensions of the Yosemite plan, and we are doing it without ap-

propriated funds. We see a way through this contract to accomplish

those objectives.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions. I

have a couple of statements. I ask unanimous consent they be

placed in the record. A statement from the National Park Hospi-

tality Association and a statement from Mr. Robert Redford.

Mr. Miller. Without objection.

[Editor's note.—See appendix.]

Mr. Miller. On the capital improvement fund, who can mandate
the spending? Is it a joint venture? Can you direct them to spend

the money?
Mr. Davis. Yes, we may direct them to spend the money.

Mr. Miller. So, when it says projects will be selected by the su-

perintendent, in accordance with the written approval of individual

projects of the western region, this is anticipated that this is a

Park Service function, and then you will go to the account for those
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purposes. This is not at the discretion of the concessioner. Is that

correct?

Mr. Davis. That is correct. We must approve. Now, that does not
mean in the process that we will not accept and consider sugges-

tions.

Mr. Miller. No, no. But the concessioner cannot sit on this ac-

count.
Mr. Davis. No.
Mr. Miller. He cannot veto what you want done.

Mr. Davis. No. We are the final authority on the expenditures.

Mr. Miller. If I understand it right, if there is money left over

at the end of the contract, it reverts to the Government. Is that cor-

rect?

Mr. Davis. I believe that is correct.

Mr. Miller. On the question of the sliding scale that we talked

about initially, again when you go back to the contracts, the satis-

factory bids, TW said that they would pay 5.3 percent in the first

years and 5.8 thereafter. The Restoration Trust indicated that it

wanted to make a contribution of 2 percent in the first 4 years and
6.1 afterwards. The value of those contribution ranges, as I pointed

out earlier, from somewhere around $65 million to $63 million to

$54 million and then Delaware North at $56 million.

How did you weigh those?
Mr. Davis. They certainly were a consideration, but the return

here was a secondary consideration overall. We weighed them and
found that when you took off the conditions under which some of

those figures you just quoted were structured, that basically the

contributions to the capital improvement fund came out very close

one to the other.

Mr. Miller. On the question of return to the potential conces-

sioners, if I can revisit this subject just quickly here, the question

of liability will also determine that. Right?
Mr. Davis. Pardon?
Mr. Miller. Some placed a cap on liability, as I said earlier, of

$12 million; Delaware North, unlimited; and other people some-
where in between. But in the return to the concessioner, it will

have to be recalculated when we know the answer of the extent of

that liability. Is that correct?

Mr. Davis. The entire business operation and financial posture

will be evaluated at 4-year intervals, as a part of the contract.

Mr. Miller. All right. Let me ask you. On the flip side of that,

if in fact unlimited liability means great liability—let's say it

means $50 million or $100 million—can Delaware North come in

in this review process and say I can't make a reasonable profit

under the statutory language or the right to make, whatever the

term is, in the statutory language?
Mr. Davis. They certainly can ask for that. We are not required

to grant it, but I think that it would be a matter of great delibera-

tion if

Mr. Miller. How do you anticipate that that plays off* against

the statutory requirements on their right to a reasonable oppor-

tunity for the concessioner to realize a profit?

Mr. Davis. Well, basically the reasonable opportunity to make a
profit is a decision that we must make relative to that matter.
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There are many things that will have to be considered at the time

relative to projected income in the next period, whether that could

be overcome, et cetera. So, to say that it is a direct tie, I think is

simplifying it. It is an issue that would have to be considered in

the review at the 4-year intervals.

Mr. Miller. Well, let me ask you to be a little bit more specific

because the suggestion is certainly that in this bidding process, li-

ability was a very important factor. It was the basis on which I

think one, maybe two, were disqualified because they would not ac-

cept that. In fact, I think in the announcement, it was heralded

that Delaware North was the only bidder that would accept unlim-

ited liability. If you are starting to suggest here that that unlimited

liability can be negotiated in the future, then that is not unlimited

liability, and I suspect other bidders would have another view of

what they were accepting or not accepting.

Don't shake your head "no" yet, Mr. Hanslin, because it goes to

an important question. You have statutory language that suggests

that the concessioner has this right to an opportunity to realize a

profit under his operation as a whole, commensurate with capital

investment requirements and other obligations assumed. Now, you

are going to hang on "obligations assumed"—I assume you are rep-

resenting the taxpayer—that you will say the concessioner accepted

unlimited liability and that is, in fact, separate. But what if that

brings down this concessioner—he says, "I can't make a profit. I

can't recover from these expenditures related to this unlimited li-

ability."

Mr. Hanslin. I do not quite know what the question is.

Mr. Miller. Well, the question is, are you going to provide relief.

Does he have a right to relief?

Mr. Hanslin. No, he does not have a right to relief.

Mr. Miller. I think it is very important because unlimited liabil-

ity is like unlimited liability.

Mr. Hanslin. Well, that is the correct answer to that. There is

no right to relief.

Mr. Miller. Thank you. There is no end to the questions here.

Will you guys stop it? [Laughter.]

The point is this. If that happens five, six, seven years down the

road, they drop out of here, we are still left with the MCA note.

Mr. Hanslin. That is correct, but we are left with the payments
that have been made to date on that.

Mr. Miller. And MCA has a right of reentry if payments are not

made in the future.

Mr. Hanslin. Under the terms of the contract. So, someone else

will come in and take up the contract and continue to pay the note.

Mr. Miller. Or we pay them off.

Mr. Hanslin. We or a new concessioner can pay them off. Or this

concessioner, the day after it signs the contract, if it wanted, could

pay off MCA anytime between day one and year fifteen. In fact, in

ten or twelve years, it may very well be attractive for Delaware

North or for the Government, for that matter, to pay off the bal-

ance
Mr. Miller. What role did the issue of this liability play in the

negotiations around the purchase figure, the $49 million that was
negotiated with MCA?
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Mr. Hanslin. Well, that was one of the factors that was very

closely looked at, obviously, and MCA, as you may imagine, wants
to sell Yosemite Park and Curry Company without retaining any
liabilities. That was principally where they were coming from in

the negotiations. The Park Foundation agreed to that, having

agreed to it only after they did their own due diligence and went
out to ascertain what the scope of the liability might be. We are

talking about a liability that two independent environmental

groups from private enterprise estimated to be $8 million over 15

years. You are talking about revenues over that 15 years of $2 bil-

lion.

This is not a big problem in those scales. It is a big problem,

however, for the notion that the Government, as part of this trans-

action, would assume the liabilities of a concessioner. It is a very,

very difficult notion to live with, and I do not think certainly that

we would look favorably on that. Even though the amount of

money involved might be not that much, the idea that we, the Gov-

ernment, would pick up environmental liabilities is a very new con-

cept.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Chairman, if you would yield.

Mr. Miller. Was there any notion that you were going to pro-

ceed against MCA at that time?
Mr. Hanslin. Well, we talk about this liability. There is a liabil-

ity to clean up the gas tank just like any company in the country

that has a gas tank, has to clean it up. Yosemite Park and Curry
Company, the existing concessioner, is doing that now. They are

spending several million dollars a year to do it. They have a pro-

gram in place to achieve it. The money is budgeted to do it. It is

all doable within the revenues of the company. There is no thought

an3rwhere suggesting that somehow the revenues from this conces-

sion are not going to be there to take care of this problem.

So, the answer is no, we are not suing MCA. There is not a prob-

lem right now.
Mr. Miller. Well, I appreciate that, but at some point somebody

I assume on your side of the negotiating table, whether it was the

Foundation or the Park Service or the Secretary's office, had to

quantify that in terms of arriving at what was a fair buy-out price

of the MCA interest. At one point, MCA was saying it is $100 mil-

lion.

Mr. Hanslin. I think that is true. The retention of liabilities as

part of the negotiation was certainly taken into account. I wasn't

involved with the due diligence that the Park Foundation did. I

was not involved in all the negotiations. Certainly that was an ele-

ment of it, and certainly the Secretary and the Director and the

Park Foundation think that they got a good deal on that price tak-

ing into account this environmental liability.

Mr. Miller. But the question is, did they?

Mr. Hanslin. Well
Mr. Miller. You quantify the liability for the purposes of the

buy-out one way and you quantify the liability differently for the

purposes of the bids. I go back to the notion of whether or not we
paid a premium for the desire to have unlimited liability at the

other end of the arrangement. That is all. Money is money, and it

is hard to come by for the Park Service. So, we just want to know.
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I appreciate what the former Secretary thought, but that has not

always matched up with the facts over the last 4 years. So, let's

just start here. [Laughter.]

I do not know if that is the case because you are unable to tell

me how anybody quantified this other than what the bidders did

on their own to determine the amount of money they might be lia-

ble for if they won the contract. Where was the Government in

this? You were representing the people on this issue in two nego-

tiations, one with MCA and one for contract purposes.

Mr. Hanslin. I would answer again the Government—and it was
the Park Foundation and the Secretary and the Director—nego-

tiated this price. When they did the due diligence, \vhen they had
the accountants, environmental experts, and technical people go

out there, it was determined that the price was consistent with the

responsibilities assumed. Now, you may say that that was not done
thoroughly enough. Because I am not even privy to the documents,

I cannot produce the quantification of that, but that was done and
that was the judgment made.
Mr. Miller. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Well, I was just going to mention I think the real

issue is whether, by virtue of setting the terms of the purchase

agreement, you have then superimposed a limitation or a require-

ment on a prospective concessioner that's being granted. And the

answer is yes because you included in that the assignment or reas-

signment of the liabilities. So, the Government is very much in-

volved at least in setting the terms of that agreement which nor-

mally during recourse would go between two independent agents.

The other point is that in doing so, you obviously sharply limited

the ability of a number of bidders to bid by virtue of that, by not

setting a monetary amount on it, which is not quantifiable to the

bidders. In fact, many of them, as I understand, capped liability at

something like $12.3 million, and yet apparently that was a major

threshold issue, according to the information that I have read, that

then precluded them from being considered in some instances for

this even though the amount of return to the Government based

on their preliminary numbers in the bid would have actually been

higher.
So, in setting the purchase agreement, you in a sense also lim-

ited who would be able to apply because of the way you applied

this in the bid process. So, at that particular point, I think that is

where we find the premium issue that becomes involved here. That

is the effect of what has taken place in terms of this key fact.

There is also, of course, the deal with the executives' liability

issue, which has not been brought up at all here, the compensation

issue. That certainly should have been something that was identifi-

able. Mr. Davis, did you want to briefly mention anything about it,

the executive contracts, the contracts with individual executives,

the MCA people?
Mr. Davis. Yes. Mr. Hanslin is familiar with that.

Mr. Hanslin. What happened was that—^this was not out of the

norm—^the principal executives of the Yosemite Park and Curry

Company I think five or six of them were on 3- or 4-year contracts.

The last time those were executed was right around the time of the

transaction, and those contracts extend beyond the term. You can
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call it a liability if you want, but what you have is the five or six

executives of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company have got con-
tracts which are in place. When the new company buys the stock
of that company, they are buying the services of the corporation.
You could call by the same terms the union contract which they
have.
Mr. Vento. They bought the union contract?
Mr. Hanslin. Yes, sir. The union contract they executed about

a year ago and it extends beyond that. Now, you could call that a
liability too.

Mr. Vento. That is the way it is referenced in the papers I have
here.

Mr. Hanslin. Right. Well, I am not sure that the term "liability"

is correct. What is correct is that the new company has to buy Yo-
semite Park and Curry Company lock, stock and barrel, which in-

cludes its existing contractual obligations, which are some execu-
tive contracts. It is a union contract. They have pension plans.
They have insurance. They have insurance contracts. They have all

kinds of contracts, and they are not liabilities, and I do not believe
they are anything out of the usual.
Mr. Vento. Well, I would just quote the GAO, who said "the new

concessioner will acquire two contingent liabilities. One contingent
liability is the undetermined cost of cleaning up environmental pro-

tection superfund sites, and the second is the contingent liability

for potential payments to certain Curry Company executives." They
do not mention the union contract or the labor contract in there.

Mr. Hanslin. If the new company comes in—and there is noth-
ing unusual about this—and says they want to dismiss the top five

or six executives at YPC at day one, we want you out of here, then
those people have employment contracts, and they have to be paid
under the terms of those contracts.

Mr. Vento. We ran into this when I was doing some work on the
S&Ls that had failed. It looked like they always had maintained
the agreements with the executives, but somehow did not do any-
thing for the pink collar workers I might say.

Mr. Hanslin. In this case the union contract is in the same cat-

egory.

Mr. Vento. I see.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Lehman.
Mr. Lehman. Just on this, you have examined those executive

contracts?
Mr. Hanslin. The Government does not have those contracts.

Mr. Lehman. You had nothing to do with them?
Mr. Hanslin. No, we had nothing to do with them.
Mr. Lehman. But the purchaser would have to know what was

in those contracts so they would know what they were buying.
Right?
Mr. Hanslin. Well, the purchaser is fully aware of those con-

tracts and had full access to them. The bidders, as part of the due
diligence, went and saw every scrap of paper the company has, in-

cluding all of its contracts, aJl of its accounts, all of its liabilities.

They did everything. They had full access to the books of the com-
pany to look at those.
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Mr. Lehman. Let me just ask you this about a point I asked ear-

lier. Notwithstanding the opinion of the GAO, was the decision to

reimburse or pay the Foundation the $500,000 your advice to the
Secretary?
Mr. Hanslin. I think the Office of the Solicitor per se does not

think the GAO was correct in its legal conclusion.
Mr. Lehman. So, they provided the Secretary with that opinion,

and he acted on that?
Mr. Hanslin. Well, I think that was part of the consideration.
Mr. Lehman. I know. I just want to know if they, in fact, offered

him that opinion or if there was no opinion or if their opinion was
to the contrary.
Mr. Hanslin. No. I think it is fair to say that the Office of the

Solicitor did not agree with the views of the GAO, that the Founda-
tion was not authorized to go forward with this.

Mr. Lehman. And you said that to the Secretary? Did the Sec-
retary ask for your opinion?
Mr. Hanslin. The reason I am hesitating, I was not personally

there when the Secretary dealt with that, but let me put it dif-

ferently.

The letter that went to Congressman Dingell in response to the
GAO report, which is signed by the Secretary, was sumamed by
the Office of the Solicitor, approved for legal sufficiency. It said sev-
eral things, but one is that we do not agree with that. It is a very
technical concern that was raised. We don't agree with it.

But in any event, the Park Foundation is a pass-through here.
And this is one of the reasons that we went the way we did. The
GAO said, gee, the Park Foundation could not have done this in
its own right, but the Secretary could have done it in his own right.

The Foundation was just helping the Secretary out. So, we were al-

most looking at it as a no-harm/no-foul kind of rule.

Mr. Lehman. Could you submit that letter for the record here?
Mr. Hanslin. Certainly.
[The letter follows:]
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THE SECRETARr OF THE INTERIOR

WASHINGTON

JAN 8 1992

Honorobl* John 0. Dlng«ll
Chairman, Subeofflnitta* on Oversight

and Invaitigationa
Committee on Energy and Reaourcea
House of Repreaentativea
Haahington, D.C. 20S15

Dear Mr. Chairman

i

Thia la in reaponae to your October 8, 1992, letter to me and Administrator
Reilly of the Environmental Protection Agency concerning the eatto of the Vosemite
Park and Curry Company (YPC). Administrator Reilly will be responding to your
Letter aeparately.

Enclosed is a memorandum from the Director of the National Park Service (NPS)
which comments on the GAO report which you referenced and responds to your
specific questions. The memorandum indicates that the Superfund issue is r.ot

financially significant in the context of yosenite concession operations and has
been appropriately provided for in the ypc transaction. No liabilltiea are
assumed by the United States. We expect that Administratcr Reilly will discuss
this matter further in his response to your letter.

More importantly, however, is the fact that the Interior Department and the GAO
are in agreement that the YPC transaction is lawful in and of itself, the only
outstanding issue being th» proper interpretation of the technical authorities
of the National Park Foundation, while it mxy be appropriate for the National
?ark Foundation to take steps to clarify its authority in light of the CAO report
(for example, through legislative changes to its charter), this issue should not
affect the completion of the YPC transaction. Further, as discussed in the
enclosed memorandum, the National Park Foundation, as planned, will soon cease
to be involved in the transaction, and, the special situation wh.ich led to the
YPC transaction, unique in NPS experience in that It called for the execution of
a concession purchase agreement by a pass-through organization (the role
fulfilled by the National Park Foundation) in advance of NPS selection of a new
concessioner, is not likely to occur again.

I also point out that our further review of the YPC transaction and careful study
of the GAO report confirm our view that the transaction is in the beat interests
of the United states and will prove to be a very significant step
in the reform of the NPS Concession Management Program and a milestone in
the preservation of Yosemite National Park. In this regard, and as deacribed
further in the enclosed memorandum, the YPC transaction was approved only after
consideration at two congressional hearings and only after widespread public
discussion of the project. I am pleased to say that in the course of this public
scrutiny the transaction has received widespread, bi-partisan support as an
innovative and effective effort to assist in the preservation of Yosemite for the
benefit of future generations.
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Honorabl* John D. Dln9«ll 2

I intend to proc««<l with the YPC tcanaactlon « planned, and will aubnlt tha
proposed new Yoeemlte conceaaion contract to the Congreas for a 60-day review
period aoon. Shortly thereafter, the Foundation will aaai9n the purchase
agreeatent to the aelected new conceaaioner. The new conceaaioner will complete
the purchaae on September 39, 1993. Aa of October 1, 1993, accordingly, Yoeemite
National Park will have in place a new conceaaion contract and conceaaioner
directed to the preaervation of the park and appropriate cars of its viaitors In
a manner conaiatent with our legialative mandates and stewardship
responsibilities for this remarkable natural resource.

Your interest in this natter ia appreciated.

Sincerely,

""^y^f^^^***^^^ ^^^*^^J/?

Encloaure

Honorable Thomas J. Bliley, Jr.
Ranking Minority Member

Honorable Charles A. Bowaher
Comptroller General, General Accounting Offict

Honorable George Killer
Chairman, Committee on

Interior and Inaular Affairs

Honorable Don Young
Ranking Minority Member
Committee on Interior and

Inaular Affairs ^^

Honorable Mike Synar
Chairman, Subcommittee on

Environment, Energy and
Natural Resources

Committee on Government operations

Honorable William K. Reilly
Administrator
Environmental Protection Agency
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United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAJ. PARK SERVICE
P.O. Box 37127

Waahlngion, DC. 20013-7127
• iim.irum ia

C3823(680)

CEC 3 1992

Memorandum

To: The Secretary /

Through'? Assistant Secretary for Fish and Wildlif/ arfd Parks

From: Director, Kational Park Service

Subject: Yosemite Park and Curry Conpany Transaction

This responds to your request that we review and cbmment upon the
findings of the General Accounting office's Septenber 10, 1992,
report entitled "Issues Involved in the Sale of the Yosemite
National Park Concessioner" (GAO/RCED-92-232) . You have also asked
us to discuss the questions raised by Chairman Dingell in his
related October 8, 1992, letter to you and Environmental Protection
Agency Administrator Reilly,

Background . On January 8, 1991, the National Park Foundation
(Foundation) and MCA, Inc. (MCA) entered into an agreement "in
principle" under which the Foundation, in what was and is intended
to be a pass-through, capacity, agreed to purchase from MCA 100
percent of the stock of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company (YPC)

,

MCA's corporate subsidiary which operates commercial visitor
services at Yosemite National Park through a concession contract
with the National Park Service (NPS) . This agreement was approved
by you "in concept," with the understanding that possible final
approval would take place after negotiation of a definitive
purchase agreement setting forth full details of the transaction.

In general terms, the YPC transaction calls for MCA to sell on
September 29, 1993, by means of an acquisition merger, 100 percent
of the stock of YPC to the new concessioner for Yosemite National
Park as selected by NPS. The purchase price effectively will be
S61.5 million and the new concessioner may choose to accept MCA
financing of the purchase price at 8.5 percent interest for 15

years. At some point in advance of this dats the new concessioner
will have accepted the assignment of the purchase agreement from
the Foundation and the Foundation will have no further role in the
transaction. As of October 1, 1993, a new 15 year concession
contract will be in place for Yosemite. The new contract, among
other matters, will extinguish the existing possessory interest in
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YoB«ilt«'B conc«»«lon facilities and will r«quir« th« n«v

concasaion«r to dedicate portions of it» revenues to the

iaproveaent of Yosenite concession facilities, including the

reaoval of buildings as appropriate to protect the resources of the

parX.

The YPC transaction is the key to inplsnentation of this favorable
concession contract. In addition, but of extrene importance to

Yosemite, the YPC transaction was also the key for the fact that

the sale of the Yoseaite Park and Curry Company is now by neans of

a public, competitive process rather than through a private, closed
transaction as contemplated by MCA prior to the Foundation's
involvement in the matter.

The YPC transaction was the subject of a January 9, 1991, oversight
hearing before the House Interior and Insular Affairs Committee,
Subcommittee on National Parks and Public Lands, and a February 21,

1991, oversight hearing before the Senate Committee on Energy and

Natural Resources, Subcommittee on Public Lands, National Parks and

Forests. At these hearings, the terms of the Agreement were
discussed in detail, including related financial considerations and

the pass-through role of the Foundation in the transaction. We

believe it is fair to say that the response of both subcommittees
was favorable. Both subcommittees subsequently have been briefed
informally on the progress of the transaction and we note that the

final new Yosemite concession contract will not be executed until
after the expiration of a 60-day congressional review period.

After the January 9, 1991, agreement in principle was reached, the

Foundation ard MCA proceeded to negotiate the terns of the
definitive purchase agreement with our participation. This led to

the execution and approval of the final agreement on September 20,

1991. As you know, on the basis of this final agreeaer.':, we are

presently in the process of selecting a new concessioner for

Yosenite through a public solicitation process. The initial
solicitation was issued on April 6, 1992, and final offers from a

number of prospective concessioners were received on November 16,

1992. He expect to award the contract in the near future, subject
to the required congressional 60-day waiting period before a final
contract is executed. Under these procedures, the new concessioner
selected by NPS will accept from the Foundation the assignment of

its agreement to purchase YPC and the Foundation's pass-through
role will be completed. As of this writing, the transaction is on

schedule and we expect to complete it in accordance with its terns
in time to have the new concessioner in place on October 1, 1993,

the expiration date of YPCs current concession contract.

Comments . We find the GAO report to contain a thorough description
of the YPC transaction. However, we do not agree with the report's
conclusion that the Foundation lacked legal authority to

participate in it. A full discussion of the Foundation's legal

views is contained in a December 13, 1991, nenorandun of law

provided to GAO by the firm of Silverstein and Mullens, counsel to

the Foundation (copy attached) . Although attorneys certainly may
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reasonably dlaagrea on the lasue, w« continue to consider that the
Foundation's participation was within its authority. In this
regard, the GAO report focuses on the fact that the Foundation's
statutory charter generally describes its authorized purpose as the
receipt of gifts for the benefit of the National Park Systea and
concludes that the YPC transaction is not a gift within this
meaning. The Foundation's legal position focuses on the fact that
the Foundation's statutory charter authorizes it to accept gifts,
devises and bec[uests "for the benefit of or in connection with, the
KPS, its activities or its services" and describes the transaction
as the "economic equivalent of a gift of encumbered property" which
the Foundation is specifically authorized by statute to accept.

We share this view and particularly consider that the transaction
' is tantamount to a gift in that the transaction could have been
structured as the literal gift of an encumbered interest in
property without any change in the' underlying economics, and, also,
on the fact that organizations such as the Foundation are generally
authorized to undertake activities that are "directj.y related" to
the performance of authorized powers even though not expressly
described. In this regard, the Foundation is authorized to "enter
into contracts, to execute instruments, and generally to do any and
all lawful acts necessary or appropriate to its purposes."

In any event and regardless of which legal interpretation may be
the most sound, we note that the role of the Foundation in this
matter is pass-through, that is, it is acting as a "straw-man" in
the transaction and the purchase agreement is to be assigned to the
new concessioner to be selected by NFS. The Foundation's
participation in the transaction, accordingly, is not substantive
and will soon be terminated.

Moreover, it is unlikely that the Foundation will need to
participate in a similar transaction in the future. The
circumstances of the Yosemite matter were unique in our experience.
As fully discussed at congressional hearings and in the press,
there existed in late 1990 a compelling need stemming from the
multi-billion dollar corporate acquisition of MCA to conclude a
firm agreement for the sale of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company
in advance of the ability of NFS to select a purchaser through a
public, competitive solicitation process. The Foundation acted as
the "straw-man" signatory so that a binding purchase agreement
could be executed in advance of the selection of a new
concessioner. without the participation of the Foundation, the
Yosemite Park and Curry Company may well have been privately sold
to the possible detriment of all concerned. However, although we
consider for these reasons that the Foundation's participation in
the transaction was clearly in the public interest, we do not have
any reason to consider that similar circumstances are likely to
occur in the future. The issue of the Foundation's legal
authority, therefore, is not a matter of prospective concern.
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spaelflc ouaationa . Our r«apons*a to Chairman Dlngall'a apaoiflc
quaationa In regard to tha YPC tranaactlon ar« aa £ollow«t

Suparfund Site.

1. What i» the role of the Yosenite Park and Curry Conpany in
regard to the Superfund site in Fresno, California?

yPC is one of a number of entities which have a small potential
liability for the coets associated with the cleanup of the
Purity Oil Sales Superfund site in Fresno, California, because of
contJUBination due to reprocessing of used motor oil at the site. It
is our present understanding based on discussions with EPA that EPA
eatimates that YPC 'a potential pro-rata responaibility for the aita
is only .24 percent of both air and soila cleanup and that the
dollar amount of this liability is estimated to be less than
$200,000. We expect EPA to provide full details in its response to
Chairman Oingell as we have no independent information aa to these
estimates.

2. Why is the Superfund site a part of the contract and is the
YoMBite Park and Curry Conpany relieved of any liability as a
result of the YPC transaction?

The Superfund site is not a part of the current or proposed
Yosemite concession contract. Any liability YPC may have with
respect to the site (the site is not located within Yosemite)
arises under Federal environmental law, not the Yosemite concession
contract. The new Yosenite concessioner, however, is to acquire
the Yosemite Park and Curry Company by merger. Any Superfund
liabilities which YPC nay have will remain, except that MCA as part
of the transaction hA agreed to be liable for up to $200,000 of
any cleanup costs. YPC is not relieved of any Superfund
liabilities as a result of the transaction.

3. Does the United States assume any liability of the Yosemite Park
and Curry Company?

No. The new concessioner and/or MCA remain fully responsible for
any liabilities they may have for the Superfund site.

4. What will be the liability of the new concessioner with regard
to the Superfund site?

The new concessioner will assune the liability of the Yosemite Park
and Curry Company, subject to KCA*s $200,000 obligation and other
specific terms of the purchase agreement.

Foundation's Authority.

1. What is the basis of the disagreement between GAO and the
Foundation as to the legal authority of the Foundation to
participate in the YPC transaction?
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The basic positions of the GAO and the Foundation are sunaarised
above. The attached correspondence provides the full position of
the Foundation. We emphasize that the GAO Report, while expressing
technical concerns about the participation of the Foundation, fully
supports the authority of the YPC transaction in substance.

2. Was the Foundation acting on behalf of the Department of the
Interior with respect to the YPC transaction?

The Foundation was requested by MPS to assist it in the resolution
of the problems presented by the proposed private sale of YPC. It

acted in cooperation with us to achieve this purpose but we are not
legally responsible for its obligations. It has independent
authority to enter into contracts and generally to do any and all
lawful acts necessary or appropriate to its purposes.

3. If the Foundation lacked legal, authority to participate in the
YPC transaction, is the agreement valid?

For the reasons discussed above and in the attached correspondence,
the Foundation and we consider that it has adequate legal authority
to participate in the YPC transaction and that, accordingly, the
'agreement is valid. Although it could be accomplished, no useful
purpose would be achieved by making changes to the transaction in

order to eliminate the participation of the Foundation and thereby
obviate the technical concerns of GAO. Concomitantly, we note that
the GAO report itself reaches the conclusion that the Foundation's
involvement in the transaction was not in fact necessary to what it
considers to be an otherwise lawful transaction. Regardless of
which view of the Foundation's legal authority is more sound, we
believe it to be in the public interest to apply a "no harm - no
foul" rule to this matter and proceed to final implementation of
this important transaction which is nanifestly of great benefit to
the United States generally and Yosemite National Park in
particular.

We will be pleased to provide any more information in regard to
this matter that you may request.

Attachment
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MCMOi<.ANDUM

TO: Alan R. K«»a«n, Zmq. (jS-fiiCj oati- D«c«inb«r 13, l»»l

ju„ECT r»rnorata yn-h^ritv of rh» National Par)c FgundfttJgn

As vs discussed, you have been revieving, on behalf of the

United States General Accounting office (OAO) , the documents
related to the transaction between MCA INC. (MCA) and the

National Par)c Foundation (NPF) concerning the Ycsenlte Park and

Curry Co. (YPC) , a wholly-ownea subsidiary of MCX. You have

questioned whether the MPr has the corporate authority to engage

in the proposed transaction. For the reasons set forth below, we

believe it is within the NPF's authority to carry out the

transaction. ^

A. BflcKgrownO-

Before addressing the specific question of the KPF's
corporate authority, we think a description of the circumstances
surrounding the proposed transaction will help put the question
in context.

The National Park service (NPS) has decided, as a natter of

policy, that it is in the best interests of the United States to

rofora the arrangements pursuant to which concessioners provide
services in the national parks. Under most existing concession
contracts, concessioners have a preferential right of renewal.

If, notwithstanding the preferential right, a different
concessioner is selected at the end of their concession contract,
they are entitled to be paid for their "possessory interest" in

the iaproveDents oade during the tern of the contract.^ One of

the major elements of the refom desired by the NPS Is to change
the method of calculating the value of possessory interests fron
the current "sound value" method to one based on book value. The

NPS also would like to promote competition in the awarding of

concession contracts.

More particularly, the NPS's desire to change the concession
arrangement in Yosemite National Park was increased last year
when MCA (and therefore YPC) was acquired by the Japanese firm of

^ The possessory interest to which the concessioner is entitled
is an unusual concept. Legal title to Improvements in the park
rests with the United states. However, the concessioner is

entitled (statutorily and pursuant to its concession contract) to

be paid the lesser of the "sound value" or the fair market value
of the Improvements at the time its possessory interest is

transferred to a new concessioner. The concessioner would be
entitled to the same compensation if the possessory interest were
taken for public use. See 16 J.S.C.A. S 20e (1974).

t A<f .trpicrj

5ILVFH.STPIM AND MULLEN'S
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Hatsushita Industrial Electric Co., Ltd. YPC operates certain
conoeaalons in Yoaeaite under a 3 0-year conceaaion contract
entered into In 1963. Under this contract, YPC has a

preferential right of renewal and, if Ita eonceaeion ooncract is

not renewed, YPC haa the right to be conpenaated by the new
conceasloner for its poaaeasory intereat in certain ioproveoents
in yoaenite.2 YPC a right of first refusal, together with the
obligation of any succeaaor concessioner to pay YPC the value of
ita possessory Interest (and the difficulty of estlnating the
amount of that obligation) would effectively preclude any
potentially interest bidder fron 3ee)cing a new concession
contract for the Yosenite concessions.

To facilitate the termination of YPC's possessory interest
and to promote conpetition for the Yosenite concessions, the NPP
has agreed to act as a niddleaan in the transfer of YPC. Under
the terns of the agraenents you are reviewing, the Npr is

obligated to acquire YPC on September 29, 1993 (the day before
YPC's concession contract expires) by means of a merger of YPC
with and into a new corporation to be formed by ^the NPF- In
consideration for the merger, the new corporation would is^ue a

i5-ycar nonrecourse note to MCA. ^ As part of the agreement, YPC
has agreed not to assert its preferential right of renewal.
Moreover, YPC's possessory interest would effectively be
eliminated over the same 15-year period over which the note is

required to be paid. In connection with the transaction, MCA has

Although 16 u.S.C.A. S 30e provides in general that the value
of a possessory interest is the lesser of its "sound value" or
fair nar)cet value, YPC's concession contract, which was entered
into prior to adoption of the statute, provides that ypc is
entitled to be paid the sound value of the possessory interest
(even if such amount exceeds fair market value) . The value of
YPC's possessory interest is very difficult to estimate, because
a determination of the "sound value" of the possessory interest
would require an engineering survey of each improvement and an
estimate of each improvement's replacement cost. However,
calculations mads by the NP5 based on estimated cash flows froa
the concession operations indicate the value is substantially in
excess of the anount of the nonrecourse note that would be issued
in connection with the proposed transaction, as described below.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, YPC will merge into the
acquisition subsidiary which will be the "surviving corporation."
The surviving corporation will be the obligor under the note, and
Ite obligations thereunder will be secured only by its assets.
Because the acquisition subsidiary will be a new corporation
formed solely to effect the merger, the assets and liabilities of
the surviving corporation will be the same as those of YPC
Immediately prior to the merger (except for the new concession
contract) . Therefore, to avoid needless complexity, we have
loosely referred in this nemoranduit to the surviving corporation
as YPC or the successor concessioner.
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contrlbut«d $2 million to th« MPF and h.» «gr««d to contribute an

•dditionai $3 allllon in Mch of 1992 and 1993.''

AS dl«cu»»«d balow, th« NPF intends to assign its rights and

dalagata its obligations undsr tho nargsr agroonsnt to the

euccofi-ful biddar for tha n«w concession contract. In no event

will the HPF be required to inveet its funds in the proposed

transaction.

B. rnfporaf ft»t-».Qrltv of Che WPF.

The NPF was established on Decenber 18, 1967, by an Act of

congress (Act) and was authorized to accept gifts, devises and

bequests "for the benefit of or in connection with, the (NPS),

its activities or its servicee".5 The legislative history of the

Act makes it clear that one of the prinary purposes of creating

tha NPF was to provide more flexibility to carry out the mission

of assisting the NPS than was enjoyed by the MPP's'
2"w?*"!l2'i

the National Park Trust Fund,* The importance of this added

flexibility has been officially recognized by Congress. For

example, the legislative history of the National Park System

Visitor Facilities Fund Act,' which temporarily authorized the

HPF to assist in rehabilitating a large number of small

structurss locatsd within the national parks, stated that:

The [NPFl wa» established by Public Law 90-209 (1967) to

assist the (NPS) by undertaking functions t^at are most

appropriately accomplished by a private tax-exempt

* The 56 million contribution is very significant to the HPT.

To place this contribution in perspective, the total amount spent

on projects by the NPF during 1990 was S2 million.

^ P.L. 90-209, 81 Stat. 656 (codified at 16 U.S.C.A. SS 19e tO

19n (19'*))-

* see, e.g., H.R. Rep. No. 623, 90th Cong., 1st Sess. 2-4

(1967).

^ PL. 97-433, 96 Stat. 2277 (codified at 16 U.S.C.A. SS 1999

et seg. (Suppl. 1991)). It should not be inferred from P.L. 97-

433 that similar legislative action is required to authorize the

proposed transaction Involving VPC. P.L. 97-433 authorized the

NPF "o spend money appropriated to the NPS to carry out projects

authorized under the statute and conferred upon the NPF the

reeponsibility for managing the construction activities related

to such projects. The NPF's activities in this regard were

clearly beyond the scope of its charter and required

congreeeional approval. This case Involves no government

appropriation, and the NPF will not be playing the "quasi-

exacutive-branch" role it played under the 19«2 legislation. On

the contrary, ae discussed below, the NPP will simply exercise

its statutory powers to facilitate certain transfers for the

benefit of the NPS and to secure a contribution from MCA.
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er9>ni<*tien and • such Is in a unlqus poaition to provide
til* flaxibllity of private «nd public •xportlo* to
ecoapi-lob tho n««d«d veric. Tti* (HPF] 1« alao abla to aarva
•• a conduit for tn« aorgor of public and orivato rinaneoa
to aoat tha objactlvea of thla la9i8lation."

The propoaad tranaactlon involving YPC haa tha full backing of
tha NPS and, vhila unuaual, is praeisaly tha kind of opportunity
to banafit tha national parka that raquiraa the addad flexibility
of tha KPP.

1. The HPT i» feilltatlna the raeaiot of a gift and the
tranefer of certain eeonoele banafita to tha WPS bv exereieing
ite authority to exaeuta eontracta. Section 6 of the Act*
authorixaa the NPF to "enter into eontracta/ to execute
Inetruaenta, and generally to do any and all lawful acta
neeeaaary or appropriate to Ita purpoaea." it is inportant to
racognisa hare that the NPF has no present intention of acquiring
the stock of tPC^^ The KPS will issue a statement of
requirementa (SOR) early next year aeeking blcla on a nev
concession contract for Yoaeaite to begin October 1, 1993. The
SOR will require bidders to agree to step into the shoea of tha
NPF with reapeet to the acquiaition of YPC. The successful
bidder will acquire YPC and YPC will issue the note described
above.

Therefore, as contanplated, the NPF would be a nare straw
nan that serves the purposes of eliainating the preferential
right and the uncertainty regarding YPC's possessory interest,
which would otherwise discourage bidding. The femer objective
has already been accoaplished. Pursuant to Section 4.01(f) of
the merger agreement, "fPC has waived its preferential right.
Acconplishnent of the latter objective is nore complex. There

^ H.jt. Rep. NO. 97-953, reprlncstf ac 1982 U.S. Code Cong, and
Adm. News at 3859.

• 16 U.S.C.A. S 193 (1974).

Beeauee the NPF will not acguire the atock of YPC, the
limitation contained in Section 4 of the Act (codified at 16
U.S.C.A. S 19h) , which restricts the NPF's investments to those
that may bo made by a trust company in the District of Columbia,
does not oome into pley. This would be true even if the NPF
carried out the proposed transaction on its own behalf, since the
NPF would not be required to invest any of ita funds. As
discussed below, the proper characterization of an actual
acquisition of YPC by tha NPF under the terms of the merger
agreement would be as a gift of encumbered property. Therefore,
although an actual purchase of YPC by the NPF might very well be
within its powers as limited by Section 4 of the Act (see O.C.
Code S 26-409), it is not necessary for the NPF to make that
argument here.



93

arm ••v«ral b«n«tits ralatad to th« pos»««soiry int«r*st that will
Inura to tti* NFS.

rir»t, th« uneartainty vgttding th« aaount of tbo
poaaosaory Intaraat, which could hava dlaauadad proapactiva
aoncaaalonara froa bidding on tha nav concaaaion contract, haa
baan alimlnatad. undar paragraph S o2 tha aupplamant to tha
axlatlng concaaaion contract batwaan tha NPS and YPC, ^^ ypc haa
agraad to rallnqulab ita poaaaaaory Intarast as of tha oloalng
undar tha aarqar agraaaant.^^ TharaCora, In llau of paying an
uncartaln aaount for YPC's poaaaaaory Intaraat, tha auccaaaor
concaaalonar will pay « aua cartaln (approxiaataly $61.5 Billion)
for all of tha aaaata of YPC.

Sacond, tha NPS ballavaa, baaad on its calculations, that
tha valua of YPC a poaaaaaory Intarast alona is worth sora than
tha $61.3 allllen prica at which MCA haa agraad to aall YPC to
tha NPP. Tha diffaranca batwaan tha trua valua of tha poaaaaaory
Intarast and tha agraad purchase prica rapraaants an additional
tranarar of an aconoalc banaflt from KCA (ultiaataly, as tha aola
aharaholdar of YPC) to tha NPF. By assign in? its contract righta
to the auccaaaor concaaalonar, tha NPr will affactlvaly transfer
this aconoalc banafit to tha H?s. This Is trua baeauaa of tha
thod for conpansating concasslonars. Tha SOR to ba Issuad will
paralt tha auccaaaor concaaalonar to aarn a profit aftar taking
into account ita payaant obllgatlona undar tha nota. Tha
raaaindsr of tha ravanua will accrue to tha NFS. Therefore, tha
reduction in tha aaount paid by the successor concessioner
increases the HPS's share of concaaaion revenues.

A third benefit te>the NPS relating to YPC'a posaessory
Intareat is tha extinguishnent of such possessory Interest. As
noted above, YPC will relinquish Ita possessory Interest as of
tha closing under tha merger agrecaent. Although the possessory
interest will continue to axiat as an asset of the successor
concessioner solely as security for the successor concessioner's
obligation to make paysenta under the note, at the end of the 15-
year tera of the note, the poaaaaaory Intereet will have been
coapletely extinguished. This will result in the vesting of all
right, title and interest to all laproveaenta In Yoseaite
existing as of Septeaber 30, 1993, in the United Statea
governaent. ^3 The NPF views this result aa the transfer of an
additional aconoalc benefit to the NPS brought about by the NPF'

a

role In the proposed traneactlon.

A copy of tha supplenant Is attached to the merger
agreenent.

12
16 U.S.C.A. s soe authorizes such a rellnquishaent.

The teras of the successor concessioner's possessory
interest In laproveaents constructed after September 30, 1993,
will be govorned by the new concession contract, which prasuaably
will baae the poaaaaaory intaraat on book value.
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Zn suBUMry, • « rasult ot thm prepesad transaotlen, tn* NPS
vlll aeliiava th« rvfonw it •••ka (and will obtain a finaneial
banafit frea- thm balov-aarkat prioa and tha axtinguiahaanC of
YPC'a peaaaaaory intaraat) , and tha NPP will racaiva a $6 aillion
contribution. Tha slgnin? of the nargar agraaaant (and any
naeaaaary inacruaanta o£ aaaignaant to ba aignad in tha futura)
aiaply rapraaant the axarcisa by tha KPP of ita povar undar
Section • of tha Act in fturtharanea of its purpose. i<

2. gvf> If th« MPP wara to aeemirA VPC on tta own bahalf.
it would not ba h«vQnd Its novara. Evan the unlikely event of
the NPF acquiring YPC on ita own bahalf would not be an ultra
vires aet.^^ Two aaparata arguaants support this conclusion.

This should ba distinguished fron the ease recently
considered by the GAO involving the Federal Agricultural Mortgage
Corporation (Parner Mac) . Zn that case, Paraer Mac argued that
it was authorized to iasue debt and use the proceeds to acquire
certain aortgaga-backad aecurities. The SAO concluded that thia
undertaking would be outside the statutory authority granted to
Farmer Mac pursuant to 12 U.S.C.A. S 2279aa-L(b) (1989), which
essentially authorizes Farnar Mac to act only as a guarantor.

In contrast, the KPF is not proposing to engage in entirely
new aetivitiaa, nor does it argue that Section 6 of the Act is an
independent grant of authority. The MPF nerely aeeks to exercise
its Section 6 authority in furtherance of its statutory purpose
of facilitating gifts Xor tha benefit of the MPS.

^' He should note here that, notwithstanding present
expectations, it is possible, under the terns of the aarger
agreement, that the NPF would be unable to assign its rights and
delegate ita obligations under the docuaents to a successor
bidder, and would be required to go forward with the acquisition
of ypc. This possibility is renota, but it could occur if there
were no successful bidder when the NFS issues its SOR. This is
unlikely, since the NFS would probably change the teras of the
SOR if there were no interest. However, if no acceptable bidder
materialized, YPC would most likely hold over as the
concessioner under an arrangement negotiated with the MPS, and
the NPF would ba obligated to go through with the merger. Once
again, the NPF ia free to assign its rights and delegate its
obligations with respect to the YPC acquisition and would most
likely do so in this case.

Instead of assigning its rights to che successful bidder,
the NPF would most likely assign its rights to a charitable
foundation which would own YPC and apply any profits for tha
benefit of Yosemite. The new foundation would either be a
temporary owner of YPC until a new concessioner was found or,
alternatively, might itself become the new concessioner. Either
way, the NPF would not own tha stock of YPC even for an instant.
Again, the NPF would simply have exercised its Section 6 powers
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-7-

rlr.t. th« HPF ha. th« pow«r to acc.pt girt, ot .ncuBb.r.d

~-^*3 xm dlacussed b«low. if th« MPF acquired VPC in th«

?j:j:j2-traS:ac?t;r"'Jould «"-*i-"y
»'V""i;;iJ%; 'i" .11

ineumblrod prop«rty. Sacond, tha racord ahowa that the NPF has

SS ;S!irto*^I2SuIr; land and conv.y it to th. United State.

Ttil Jropoaad trinaaction ia In »any waya analoyou. to auch a land

transfer.

section 3 of the Act^* provide* that the NPr may accept a

«4*t "evan thouoh it is encumbered, restricted, or aubject to

beneficial interest, of private persons if any current or future

intlrest therein i. for th. benefit of the (NPS], it. activitie.,

iJ IS iervJc'i - If the NPF were to acquire the stock of YPC in

the proposed transaction, it would be the economic equivalent of

a gift Of encumbered property. At the end of the transaction

the HPr, without having invested any of it. own funds, would own

the .tock of YPC. yPC would be obligated to vaka payieents to MCA

jSJsJant to the terms of the not.. YPC. obllgatiort to make such

payments would be secured only by it. own a»»et9; the note is

entirely without reeour.e to the MPF. Thi. is the economic

eoulvalent of a gift to the HPF of the YPC stock subject to an

encumbrance. 17 The fact that t.h. transaction is structured as a

merger for bueiness and tax reasons should not obscure thi. basic

economic truth.

Moreover, ownership by the MPF of the stock of YPC would not

violate the proscription contained in section 4 of the Act-^

against engaging in any business. The legislative history of the

Act sheds some light on this question. -9 Under the Act, as

to obtain a $6 million contribution and to assist the nps in

reforming the concession arrangement in Yosemite.

^* 16 U.S.C.A. S 19g (1974).

^"^ An example may help illustrate this equivalence. If (1) YPC

borrowed S61.5 million from a bank (on a non-recourse basis), (2)

YPC paid a dividend of S61.5 million to MCA, and (3) MCA gave the

stock of YPC to the MPr, the result would be the same as th*

result of the proposed transaction, except that the non-recourse

note would be payable to the third-party bank instead of to MCA.

In reality, of course, because, among other reasons, the debt is

non-recourse, a commercial bank or other third-party lender would

be unlikely to make such a loan.

!• 16 U.S.C.A. S 19h (1974).

19 s,,^ e.g., Hearings Before the committee on rntericr and

insular Affairs. Subcommittee on National Parks and Recreation,

to Establish the National Park Foundation. 90th Cong., 1st Sees.

93 (1967), and Hearings Before the subcommittee on Parks and

Recreation of the committee on Interior and Insular Affairs,

United statee Senate, 90th Cong.. 1st Sees. 10-12 (1967), wherein
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ei.rified by it« legl«lativ« hiatory, tha KPP ie authorixad to

Iccmiz a gitt of • going conc.rn lo long as the KPF Itaalf do«a

n«t ODorato it. Mere ownarship of etocK ie not -engag(ing) in

bueineee." It would be a relativaiy simple matter for the KPP to

Sold thi etocx of YPC without conducting YPC's day-to-day

operations.

A second argument supporting the HPF's belief thet, although

it does no« plan to do so, it would have the power to invest its

own funds in this transaction. 20 The Committee Report

accompanying the legislation creating the MPP^l provides that the

NPr

will be authorized to act not only for the purpose of

administering an endowment, so to speaJc, for the benefit of

the fNPS] but also for tha purpose of acquiring property

which is itself to be turned over to the Government for

administration aa a part of an authorized unit of the

national park system. It may thus, in some ciroiBstancee,

be in a position to acquire property in advance of a price

rise - perhaps by donation, perhape by buying it as an

investment with its own funds - and make it available to the

Covemment or liquidate tt at a later date as conditions

then dictats.

This legislative history raaKea it clear that the NPF, in

addition to accepting donations, may acquire property with its

own funds for the benefit of the MPS. Given this conclusion, the

transaction under consideration should a fortiori be permissible

under the KPF's chartsr.

C. faneluaion. ->

For the reasons aet forth above, we believe tne HPF has the

corporate authority to engage in the proposed transaction

deecribed above. We hope this nenorandum has been helpful to you

and, of course, will be happy to answer any questions you may

have.

Jamee C
Jerry J.

Diana
McCoy

George B. Hertzog, Jr., then director of the KPS, states his view

that the HPF would have the power to accept a gift of a going

business and permit the donor to operate it (or hire a nanager to

operate it) and receive income from it for a period of years.

^® As noted above, the NPF does not believe that Section 4 of

the Act (codified at 16 U.S.C.A. 5 19h) would prohibit such an

Investment.

21 K.R. Rep. Ho. 623, 90th Cong., 1st Sess. 3.
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Mr. Lehman. Thank you very much.
Mr. Vento. One other point, Mr. Chairman—and I think it is

significant—is that this agreement, or at least the outHnes of the

agreement or the purchase, was accompHshed early in 1991. The
contingent liabilities for the environmental fund I guess we under-

stand that, but the so-called contingent liabilities for other employ-

ment benefits and programs is ongoing. That has been somewhat
dynamic.
Have you monitored any significant changes in terms of those

types of agreements? During this interim for a couple of years, new
agreements could be entered into. Were there extraordinary wage
increases given to the pink collar workers, Mr. Hanslin?
Mr. Hanslin. No. Let me tell you several things in response to

that question.

One is that the executive contracts that you were talking about
were executed by the YPC prior to the transactions that we entered

into.

Mr. Vento. What was the date of that?

Mr. Hanslin. It was very shortly prior to that. It was like two
or three days ahead
Mr. Miller. When was it though? The agreement was

announced
Mr. Hanslin. The agreement was in a two-step part, Mr. Chair-

man. One, if I have the date correct, was January 7, 1991, which
is when the term sheet was signed. That was just more or less an
outline of the agreement. Then the final agreement was negotiated

over the next six or seven months and not signed I think until Sep-

tember 22.

Mr. Vento. Well, we had September. So, the extraordinary

agreements in terms of compensation, sometimes known as golden

parachutes, were entered into just shortly before that. Were you
aware of the fact that they were extending the Government's
Mr. Hanslin. I do not believe the Government was aware of

those before we signed the contract.

Mr. Vento. You were not aware of it.

Mr. Hanslin. Well, I cannot speak for the entire Government,
Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Vento. So, have you taken any action to, in fact, rectify that

situation?

Mr. Hanslin. The Government is not party to the contract in the

first place. It is the Park Foundation. But what the agreement be-

tween MCA and the Park Foundation states is that

Mr. Vento. Obviously, I think I have made my point without

again going through the reality of the Foundation arrangement.

But I do not interpret it as an act of good faith in my judgment,
whether or not the technicality was the Park Foundation or the

Government. I am not looking for a scapegoat. I am just looking for

the issue of bad faith, which I think is reflected in this and does

represent, as I said, two sets of rules.

Mr. Hanslin. I think we are making an assumption, and I do not

know the answer to this. We are making an assumption that the

executive contracts that were entered into were out of line. I do not

know that for a fact.
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But subsequent to our entering or the Foundation entering into

an agreement—it is a little hard to control someone before you
have an agreement with them. And this is the second part of your
question. You asked what do we do in the meanwhile. The agree-

ment with MCA and the Foundation requires YPC to do business

in its usual course, and the Park Foundation, in fact, has two mem-
bers on its board of directors. They cannot take any unusual or ab-

normal steps that would change the condition of the company. That
is part of the contract now.
Mr. Vento. But that is the contract after it was signed, but that

did not deal with anything right before

Mr. Hanslin. Well, that is true. Until they signed the contract,

they were under no obligation to us or to anybody.
Mr. Vento. I don't think we should try to round out the edges

of something which I think represents bad faith of one of the par-

ties, and not the Grovemment, in terms of what went on here.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Miller. Thank you very much for your time. Obviously, we

reserve the right to ask additional questions when we see the con-

tract and the attachments when they are forwarded to the Con-
gress. We would appreciate your continued cooperation in response

to those questions. Thank you very much.
The next panel will be made up of Mr. Donald S. Green, who is

the executive director of the Yosemite Restoration Trust Services

Corporation, and Mr. Randolph C. Read, who is the president of

Yosemite Park Services, L.P. Welcome to the committee. Your full

statements and supporting documents will be placed in the record

in their entirety. Mr. Green, we will start with you and you proceed

in the manner in which you are most comfortable.

Mr. Green. If I may, Mr. Miller, Mr. Richard Martyr is with me.

He is the chairman of the board of the YRT Services Corporation

that submitted the bid. I am the executive director of the YRT, the

Yosemite Restoration Trust, and I serve as staff to him. So, I would
rather have him speak first.

Mr. Miller. However you want to proceed. Mr. Martyr, welcome.

PANEL CONSISTING OF RICHARD MARTYR, CHAIRMAN OF THE
BOARD, YOSEMITE RESTORATION TRUST SERVICES CORP.;

DONALD S. GREEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, YOSEMITE RES-
TORATION TRUST ON BEHALF OF YRT SERVICES CORP.; AND
RANDOLPH C. READ, PRESIDENT, YOSEMITE PARK SERV-
ICES, L.P., ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM O'BRIEN, KECH,
MAHIN & CATE

STATEMENT OF RICHARD MARTYR
Mr. Martyr. Thank you.

My name is Richard Martyr. I am chairman of the board of YRT
Services Corporation. It is a for-profit corporation, and I presently

serve as CEO of American Youth Hostels.

The YRT Services Corporation was established by the Yosemite

Restoration Trust, a nonprofit group founded in 1990 to make sure

the general management plan for Yosemite was implemented dur-

ing the next concession contract.
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The Services Corporation includes in its board of directors per-

sons dedicated to Yosemite and the national parks, with a long his-

tory of service and experience in serving visitors. In addition to my-
self, our board includes Mr. Michael Glennie, president of
Rockresorts; Frank Wells president of The Walt Disney Company;
Tom Klutznick, former co-owner of the Aspen Ski Corporation; Stu-
art Cross and Robert Maynard, former CEO and COO of the Yo-
semite Park and Curry Company; Nancy Glaser, board member of
the San Francisco Exploratorium; Jim Sano, former Yosemite Park
district interpreter; Bernard Butcher, managing partner of Amster-
dam Pacific Corporation; and Frank Boren, former president of the
Nature Conservancy and member of the ARCO board.
Our investors include members of our board, the Bank of Amer-

ica, an investment fund, and several private foundations, most of
whom are California-based. They are committed to earning a rea-

sonable return on investment and returning to the park the maxi-
mum amount possible. Our proposal includes sharing profits with
the Park Service.

With regard to fees and payments and implementation of the Yo-
semite management plan, based on Park Service calculations, our
fee pa5rment exceeded all other bids; the difference was 25 to 35
percent greater than the proposal selected, or $16 million to $20
million in present value terms. In terms of actual dollars received
over the 15-year life of the contract, we estimate the difference at

$43 million.

My concern is that the firm now selected for the contract negotia-
tion has proposed a low fee and that the proposed fee will be re-

duced every 4 years to offset the negative effect on concessioner
profits from Park Service implementation of the general manage-
ment plan.

The steps called for in the concession services plan include reduc-
ing merchandise sales outlets and lodging by 20 percent and hav-
ing the concessioner bear the expense of relocating its headquarters
and half of its 2,000 employees now residing in the heart of Yosem-
ite Valley to new and more expensive housing outside the park.

It is these kinds of continuing park planning issues that are
greatly affected by the choice of a concessioner. This decision must
be a prudent one based on assessments of the nature of the firm,

its background, and demonstrated commitment to the mission of
the Park Service.

Profits are not the principal objective of our company in which
the majority of investment is from foundations and socially respon-
sible investment funds.

Our investors will cooperate fully with the Park Service in imple-
menting the general management plan and providing the maxi-
mum resources to that end. We are committed to take every meas-
ure possible to avoid any future reduction in our proposed manage-
ment fee, already 30 percent above that of the proposed concession
awardee. We are committed to private financing for our employee
housing, thereby freeing for other GMP purposes an additional $50
million in scarce Park Service receipts for the concessioner. Com-
bined, these measures will yield the Park Service up to $100 mil-

lion more than the offer now being negotiated.
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Our bid also includes bu3dng out the $62 million MCA debt. Our
proposal rids the Park Service of the onerous requirement that
MCA appoint a replacement concessioner if the one selected by the
Park Service fails to repay the debt.

In order to complete the contracting procedure to benefit the
park, we urge the committees to require the Interior Department
to request best and final offers from all responsive bidders, a nor-
mal step in bid evaluations and negotiations.

In view of the concerns raised by the Park Service and in the in-

terest of helping serve the mission of the Park Service in Yosemite,
we are making known at this point some parts of our best and final

offer.

First, we will give up any claim on the right of preference in con-
tract renewal otherwise available to the next concessioner.

Second, we will eliminate any requests for discussions concerning
changes in operations resulting from the housing plan or conces-
sion services plan.

Third, we will attempt to eliminate the $12 million limit on our
proposed environmental expenditures.
With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like my colleague

Don Green to continue with our remarks.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Martyr follows:]
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Statement of Rkhaid Martyr

Chairman and CEO, YRT Services Corporation

Concession Contract Evaluation Procedures for Yosemite National Park

Sub-committees of die Committee on Natural Resources.

U.S. House of Representatives

March 24. 1993

Mr. Miller, Mr. Vento, and members of the National Parks and Oversi^t Committees.

My name is Richard Martyr. I am Chairman of the Board of the YRT Services Corporation and

presently serve as CEO of American Youth Hostels.

The YRT Services Corporation was established by the Yosemite Restoration Trust, a non profit

group founded in 1990 to make sure the Genoal Management Plan for Yosemite was implemented

during the next ccMicession contract

The Services Corporation includes in its Board of Directors persons dedicated to Yosemite and die

national paries, with a long history of service and experience in serving visitors. In addition to

myself, a past Board member of the Yosemite Association, our board includes:

• Michael Glennie. President of Rockresorts

• Frank Wells, President of The Walt Disney CoiTq>any

• Tom Klutznick, former co-owner of the Aspen Ski Corporation

• Stuart Cross and Robert Maynard, former CEO and COO of die Yosemite Park and Cuny

Conq)any

• Nancy Glaser, Board member of die San Francisco Exploratorium

• Jim Sano, former Yosemite Park District Interpreter

• Bernard Butcher, Managing Partner, Amsterdam Pacific Corp

• Frank Boren, former Chairman of the Nature Conservancy and member of die ARCO

Board
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Our investors include members of our board, the Bank of America, an investment fund and several

private foundations, most of whom are California-based. They are committed to providing an

exceptional experience for visitors to Yosemite, earning a reasonable return on investment and

returning to the park the maximum amount possible. Our proposal includes sharing profits with the

Park Service and return to NPS of funds reserved for environmental clean up that exceed actual

expenditures.

Rwi Payment's anH Trnplementation of the Yosemite Management Plan

Based on Pai^ Service calculations, our fee pavm^nt mrMvied all other bids: the difference was

2'>-:^5qfe greater than the proposal selected, or iSlfi to IfZn million jn prffSfin* '^"'"^ ^^^^^ ^" tg™«

of actual dollars received over the 15-year life of the contract, we estimate the difference at $43

million.

My concern is that the firm now selected for contract negotiation has proposed a low fee and that

the fee proposed will be reduced every four years to offset the negative effect on concessioner

profits from Paric Service inq>lementatibn of the General Management Plan (GMP).

(Steps called for include reducing merchandise sales outlets and lodging by 20%, thus reducing

concessioner receipts; and having the concessioner bear the expense of relocating its headquarters

and half of its 2,000 employees now residing in the heart of Yosemite Valley to new and more

expensive housing outside the park. In addition, the Park Service is now reviewing plans again for

limiting auto access to the Valley during the summer to substantially below the 7-9,000 cars

entering the park each day, way above the limit established by the Parte Service several years ago.

But such plans always will meet with the powerful opposition of a concessioner whose principal

goal is increased revenue and iat>fits.)

It is these kind of continuing park planning issues that are greatly affected by the choice of a

concessioner. This decision must be a prudent one, based on assessments of the nature of the firm,

its background and demonstrated commitment to the mission of the Park Service, not overly

influenced by technical or financial issues.

Profits are not the principal objective for our company, in which the majority of investment is from

foundations and .socially responsible investment funds.
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Returns to the Government

Our investors will cooperate fully with the Paik Service in inq>lementing the General Management

Plan and provide the maximum resources to.that end.

» We are committed to take every measure possible to avoid anv future reduction in our

proposed fee oavmenL already 30% above that of the proposed concession awardee. This

provides MO million in additional benefit to the Park Service.

• We are committed to private financing for our employee housing, thereby freeine for

other CiMP purposes an addirinnal jRSO million in scarce park service receipts from the

concessioner.

• Our bid also includes buying out the $62 million MCA debt Our proposal rids the Park

Seivice of the onerous requirement that MCA appoint a renlacement concessioner if the

one selected by the Park Service fails to repay the debt

Combined, these measures will yield the Park Service up to $100 million more than the offer now

being negotiated. The proposal of the YRT Services Corporation can not be eliminated by Parte

Service management intent on rushing a contract through that is of significantly less value and

promises fewer long term benefits for the park's resources and for the park visitor.

Rest and Final Offer

In order to complete the contracting procedure to benefit the park, we urge the committees to

require Interior to request "Best and Final" offers from all the responsive bidders, a normal step in

bid evaluations and negotiations.

In view of the concerns raised by the Park Service, and in the interest of helping serve the mission

of the Park Service in Yosemite, we are making known at this point some parts of our Best and

Final Offer.



104

FirsL we will give up anv claim on a right of preference in contract renewal otherwise availflhlf. tn

the next concessioner . This is consistent with our belief in open and full conqwtition in die award

of concession contracts and follows the lead of members of Congress in changes they have

proposed.

We wiU eliminate anv request for discussions concerning changes in operations resulting from the

housing plan or concession services plan . As agreed by the Park Service, the impact of such

changes on financial results would be addressed only in the four year re-setting of the fee payment

We will attempt to eliminate the $12 million limit on our propo-sed environmental expendinires. We

understand that the Park Service will consider expense in excess of their $12 million estimate in

their four year re-setting of the fee payment We will continue our commitment to share with the

Park Service any savings in environmental clean up costs.

Recommended Actions for tfie Committees

My colleague, Mr. Donald Green, will describe to the committees how the Park Service conducted

the appraisals leading to the surprising result that only one firm was found satisfactory in meeting

all the Park Service requirements for the $2 billion contract in Yosemite.

We request members of these two committees to urge the new Administration to seek "Best and

Final" offers as the appropriate concluding stages of the contracting process and to have members

of the new team at Interior participate fully in the selection process. This is the government's last

opportunity to finance die Genoal Management Plan for Yosemite and to obtain a firm commitment

from the next concessioner to implementation of the GMP.

I also urge the committees to give careful consideration to the changes in evaluation and award

procedures that Mr. Green is recommending for all future concession awards elsewhere in the

National Park System.

Thank you.
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Mr. Miller. Mr. Green.

STATEMENT OF DONALD S. GREEN
Mr. Green. My name is Donald Green. I am the executive direc-

tor of the Yosemite Restoration Trust, and I served as staff to the

YRT Services Corporation that prepared the bid. I represented the

corporation, not as counsel, but with the pro bono counsel on the

appeal that we conducted over the last two months. I spent two
weeks in depositions with Park Service personnel, and I am very

familiar with the evaluation and selection process which I am going

to speak about.
What was wrong with the process? Should Secretary Babbitt ac-

cept the conclusions reached by the former administration and the

process on which it is based, or should he appoint members of his

team to review the process and take steps to come out with a better

deal for Yosemite?
We believe the process was seriously flawed, leading to a decision

that could very well be fatal to Yosemite's future. In support of the

conclusions, I am going to make five points.

First, the primary focus was on financial and money consider-

ations. The Park Service resources protection or interpretive staff

were not part of the evaluation process. The decision was rushed
to perhaps serve political purposes or otherwise simplify the proc-

ess. The panel proceedings were unfair to four out of five bidders,

and the decision based on these procedures cost the Government
from $40 million in lost fees to perhaps $100 million if the conces-

sioner chosen will not provide housing for his employees outside of

the park. Let me discuss each.

The panel focused on financing and risk. More than 96 percent

of the decision memoranda that went from Jack Davis to the Sec-

retary discussed only those matters. There were only four lines of

each of the six bidders where the simple statement was repeated.

All bidders were satisfactory with respect to management experi-

ence, environmental, and other matters. Period. So, the Secretary

was given basically an analysis of these risks you have been talk-

ing about today. Why wouldn't they accept this liability? Why
wouldn't they have their money available today rather than tomor-

row, et cetera, but no discussion of the real issue as to how the con-

cessioner is qualified to perform in the park outside of the financial

issues.

If you ask the Park Service which firm was best in its proposals

to protect the park resources, that question was asked in the re-

quest for proposal. They were interested in it, but they did not

rank the firm answers on that criteria. They did not rank them
with respect to the way in which the bidders would select merchan-
dise and display souvenirs to enhance the interpretive mission.

That is a very important question. $25 million a year of gifts and
souvenirs are sold in the park, and what is chosen and how they

are displayed and how those facilities are laid out we think is vital

to the visitor experience. That was not ranked in terms of the re-

sponses.
Who was best in designing systems to reward employees for sup-

porting the NPS mission rather than meeting profit goals, another
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important question laid out by the Government, but not at all

ranked with their responses.
Finally, what were the programs put up to attract minorities and

women and have them in positions of management, another ques-

tion raised by the Government and not ranked in the offers. I

might say in each one of these cases our response was determined
to be very good in terms of the Park Service evaluation of our re-

sponse. I have not seen the others, and they were not compared for

anybody's benefit.

The experience of the national park and commitment to the Na-
tional Park Service mission, again not ranked.

I believe if they had ranked offers with respect to these criteria,

the decision would have been entirely different.

Secondly, the panel that spent 10 days in assessing the bids was
composed entirely of business managers or concessions managers.
There was no interpretive staff, no environmental staff, no resource

protection staff, no park planning staff. The absence of these folks

also led to a biased review and an incorrect bid assessment.
Third, the panel engaged in unprofessional and unfair practices.

The chairman read all the bids before the panel met. This came out

in the discovery process and was not debated. Then he switched his

evaluation method from a prior written instruction to rank all bids

in each of the criteria to a simplified satisfactory, unsatisfactory,

marginal rating system. The switch led to improper disqualifica-

tions for all but one bidder. The chair knew that when he switched
instructions, having read the bids. Why else would he introduce

this switch?
The one satisfactory bidder got a phone call for clarification.

None of the others received any phone calls for any clarifications

whatsoever. These unfair and unprofessional actions led to the

wrong selection.

Four, the prior administration controlled the selection panel and
rushed the process. The National Park Service Director Ridenour
announced that he would like to see the process completed before

he left office in 2 months. The experience of the Park Service in

simpler, smaller bids is more like 4 to 6 months, taking Yellow-

stone as the only other competitive case they have had with the ex-

ception of Ellis Island in the last 14 years because the preferential

right never involves any extra bidders. In fact, the evaluation and
selection process took 10 days in December, a target in fact that

was set up by the panel chairman in writing.

The result of the process cost the Grovemment from $40 million

to $100 million, as I have said.

Four bidders were disqualified with respect to their effort, and
no effort was made to explore ways to clarify these financial mis-

understandings. The single bidder left provided a low fee to the

Government and promised nothing on housing. He will, in fact,

earn a return on investment that is way beyond what is required

in this monopoly circumstance. As you know, the law provides that

a reasonable return shall be given the opportunity to be earned. In

fact, if you ask the Park Service what rate of return will this con-

cessioner get on his contract under the assumption of a lower envi-

ronmental expense, the lower fee that in fact is likely to be re-

ceived, and other elements, I think you will find that it is a very,
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very high return, certainly above the 14 percent that we were pro-

posing for ourselves for our investors.

To rectify this process and get Yosemite both the resources it

needs to restore the park and a concessioner strongly committed to

Park Service goals, we recommend three steps for this committee.
We would urge you to have Secretary Babbitt appoint a new

evaluation panel with broad expertise, that he appoint his person
as chairman of the selection panel and take full responsibility, that
he have his appointees request and evaluate best and final offers

from all bidders and be responsible for the conduct of the final re-

view process and the selection of the winner. This I am sure, Mr.
Chairman, will bring in lots more money and lots more bids that
are effective.

I would also hope that the new Secretary would ensure that the
problems of Yosemite are not repeated in other parks. To postpone
the solution until the next park, perhaps Grand Canyon, I would
suggest you rectify it now for Yosemite before it is too late.

My longer statement provides more detail, and I might just make
one or two brief comments on some of the comments I heard today
where I believe the answers were not as I see them.
One question was, Is the possessory interest valued at $61.5 mil-

lion? The Emswer was yes. In fact, it is not. That is the value of
the company. The value of the company, as it shows in the books
which are public, includes the possessory interest, the buildings,
and all its other assets, its linens, et cetera. The numbers are
about $20 million for everything else, and perhaps $40 million for

possessory interest.

So, when is that possessory interest paid off and when do those
buildings get returned to the Government as a result of paying off

the debt? I am not certain. It could be done in the first 10 years.
It could be done in the last 5 years. But clearly, the value of the
contract is $61 million, not the value of the company.
The question of what liabilities were known when it was pur-

chased. The decision on the value was made on January 7, and it

has not changed, $61.5 million. The environmental liabilities were
not known at that time. The 8 months that it took to do the study
by the National Park Foundation spending the $500,000, we do not
know what information was provided. We asked the Park Service,

Can you tell us what the environmental liability was? No, they
don't know. We asked the Park Foundation. No, they won't give it

to us. Did they do a study? We don't know. So, we went into it on
that basis. As you know, we were concerned that this might be a
large issue.

Can anyone else pay off the note? Yes, they can. In fact, we said

we would pay off the note if we were awarded the contract.

Are the changes in the concession services plan included in the
contract? No, they are not. That is to be determined over the next
5 years as the money comes in and the Park Service decides what
is to do after they finish their housing plan and their transpor-
tation plan. So, we do not know what is going to happen 5 years
from now.
Does MCA have unlimited liability? Judge Horn said in her

meeting that the liability of each firm is limited to the amount of

equity they are putting in, which is $12 million for everybody.
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I think that is almost the end.
Does the Government have first right of refusal if someone wants

to buy out the note? I did not see anything that said they did.

The last question that was asked by Congressman Vento was,
Could revenues and profits drive the activities of the concessioner
and therefore affect the concession services plan? The answer is, of
course, it could. The decision every 4 years to renegotiate the fee

will depend on profits, and in the past, as you know, the (Govern-
ment attempted at least once, if not more times, to get Curry Com-
pany to raise its fee from % percent to 6 percent. Tlie Curry Com-
pany argued effectively. A, we do not have to because our contract
says we do not have to, and B, we do not agree with you because
the risk is too great for us to raise any fee. I see these same argu-
ments taking place 4 years from now.
This Congress has this chance and this chance only to correct the

bid process, the evaluation process, the selection process, and fi-

nally the contract. I think if nothing takes place more than what
we have in front of us, I am convinced that 4 years from now the
Park Service on its own, as you saw who is going to make the deci-

sion, will be in an arbitration proceeding against the concessioner
with whatever resources he has to demonstrate that, no, the fee

cannot be raised. In fact, if you are going to take down these build-
ings and reduce our merchandise sales, we are going to earn less

and we are going to have a lot of exceptional overhead expenses,
and we will probably have to pay you less rather than more.

So, I am very concerned about the future of Yosemite, the
amount of return that comes to the Grovemment, as well as the
process that was used in making the selection.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Green follows:]
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Statement of Donald S. Green
Executive Director, Yosemite Restoration Trust
on behalf^f the YRT Services Corporation

Concession Contract Evaluation Procediues for Yosemite National Park

Subcommittees of the Committee on Natural Resources
U.S. House of Representatives

March 24, 1993

What is wrong with the procedures used to evaluate bids for the Yosemite

concession contract?

The issue before you today is not whether the bid evaluation procedures were

legal. The issue is how you will respond to your right and respor«ibility to

advise Secretary Babbitt on the next concession contract for Yosemite

National Park.

Were the procedures used by the Park Service under the previous

Admiiustration to select the next Yosemite concessioner good ones? Should

Secy. Babbitt accept them or keep the process open and re-evaluate the bids?

We believe you should advise him that sound national park policy demands

that he do the latter.

1. The Park Service evaluation and selection panels asked the wrong

questions

The only quesdorts they asked seriously were those having to do with

financing and risk. This is contrary to law and good public policy.

Thirteen of the 16 criteria against which bids were to be evaluated and ranked,

have nothing to do with finance: two are related purely to enviroiunental

protection, interpretation and preservation of park resources; six have to do

exclusively with corporate organization, (>ersonnel and management policies;

four concern maintenance and operating plans.
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Yet they did not rank or compare offers on any of the criteria except the ones

related to financing and risk. The selection was not made in accordance with

the legislative requirement of evaluating the principal factors of management

experience, financial capability and responsiveness to the RFP. The selection

was made entirely on consideration of the financial risk and return to the

government, which imder Park Service guidelines, are secondary and to be

used only in the case of ties.

You might ask the Park Service:

•Which firm had the best proposal on how to protect the parks

resources? They don't know.

•Which firm was best on how the concessioner was going to choose

and display gift and souvenir merchandise to ei\hance the interpretive

nussion of the Park Service?

•Which offer was best in how it was going to reward concessioner

employees and managers for understanding and contributing to

achieving Park Service goals rather than meeting profit objectives of

the company, a main issue for the Park Service?

•Which firm prof^osed the strongest program to attract nunorities and

women to positions in management and in other jobs to reflect the

conunimity served by the Park? This was singled out as an element of

a better offer.

•Which firm had the most experience in national parks or in similar

circumstances?

•Which firm has demonstrated the strongest commitment to Park

Service goals in Yosemite?
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The Park Service should have conducted a complete comparative evaluation

of all the responsive bids. If they had done so, they would have had five bids

among which to choose, not just one.

2. The wrong people served on the Evaluation Panel

The Evaluation Panel was composed only of business (concession) managers.

•Where were the interpretive staff of the Park Service in the

evaluation panel? Missing.

•Where were the environmental compliance officers to review the

proposals for the cleanup of Curry Go's toxic mess?

•Where was the Planning Division, and its environmental quality

staff?

•Where was the Natural Resources Division?

•Where were the representatives of equal employment?

• Where was the budget staff to assure the Park Service would get the

maximum payment possible?

The makeup of the Evaluation Panel is one reason why non-financial, non-

business factors were given short shrift

3. The old Administration controlled the Selection Panel

Former Park Service director Ridenour had announced he wanted the process

completed under his term. The selection process and the selection reflected

the priorities of a lame-duck Administration. The new Clinton

Administration must sign and enforce any new contract, and should be the

ones whose priorities govern this most important of natioiuil park concession

contracts.

4. Although the procedures thoroughly considered only financial matters,

they disqualified bidders because of technical aspects that could easily have

been clarified bv phone calls. The process in fact short-changed the potential

financial return to the park.
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The panel did not take the valuable step of contacting all bidders for

clarification of issues such as the timing of equity conunitments or possible

limits on incurring new debt. The procedures used gave undue weight to a

bidder's willingness to take a substantial risk that the Curry's Cos toxics

cleanup Uability, which the new concessioner must assume, might be larger

than the $ 12 million expected.

As a result, four of the five responsive bidders were disqualified. It then

seemed an easy choice to pick the one remaining bidder. Had several bidders

passed the first round of evaluation, and then been asked for "best and final"

offers, all bidders would have improved their offers and clarified the

technical issues that resulted in disqualification of four bids.

As it stands, if the current process is not redone, the bidder chosen will likely

earn an exorbitant rate of rettim on investment and take excess profits of $30

to $40 million that rightly should go to the park. This giveaway matches

those now being fought by Congress and the new Administration on water

subsidies, timber sales, and mining law. The contemplated giveaway is

substantially greater than that resulting from the 3/4 of one p)ercent fee

granted to MCA when it bought the Curry Company over 20 years ago. You

should not repeat the same mistake twice in Yosemite.

5. The Evaluation Panel's proceedings were conducted in an unfair manner

The evaluation panel chair opened and read all the bids before the Evaluation

Panel met, and then changed his written instructions to the Panel from a

comparative raiUcing of all bids on each of the sixteen criteria to a satisfactory,

marginal or unsatisfactory assessment system. We believe this severely

biased the evaluation.

The evaluation panel chair called one bidder for a clarification but gave no

opportimity for other bidders to darify points at issue that were then grounds

for their disqualification. This irregular and improper action is clearly

contrary to standard government contracting procedures and agaii\st the
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guidelines established by the Park Service for concession bid evaluation. It

prejudiced all but the selected bidder.

Recommendations:

1. Urge Secy. Babbitt to ask all five responsive bidders for their "best and final"

offers, as permitted under Park Service procedures.

2. Urge him to appoint a new Evaluation Panel representing the range of

expertise relevant to selection of the Yosemite concessioner. A new Selection

Panel should be chaired by the incoming Park Service Director or someone

else appointed by Secy. Babbitt.

3. Direct the new selection and evaluation panels to do a full comparative

analysis of all aspects of the bids, not just the financial aspects.

4. Ensure that these problems do not recur during competition for other park

concession contracts.

We have identified problems that have plagued selection of the Yosemite

concessioner. We urge the subcommittees and Secy. Babbitt not simply to

postpone solution of these problems to other concession contracts, but to act

immediately with respect to Yosemite.

Don't acquiesce in the Park Service giving up the historic opportimity |2

consider fully and fairly all offers, including one coming from a group

dedicated to de-urbanizing Yosemite Valley in accordance with the Park

Service's own General Management Plan; who will pay all profits to the park

above a nunimum retvim on investment; and that has created a uniquely

qualified firm to do the job right for the American public.

Yosemite deserves the best The new Admiixistration can seize the

opportuiuty to give it the best If it does not, Yosemite will suffer and all

other parks will suffer. The public needs your vigilance and your help. Don't

let either branch of government fail us.
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Statement of Donald S. Green
Executive Director, Yosemite Restoration Trust

on behalf of the YRT Services Corporation

Concession Contract Evaluation Procedures for Yosemite National Park

Sub-committees of the Committee on Natural Resources and Energy,
U.S. House of Representatives

March 24, 1993

SUMMARY OUTLINE OF KEY POINTS

I. Procedural Failures

1. No ranking of bids on any of the principal criteria called for by the Park
Service

2. Selection of best offer based on narrow technical financial factors

3. Drastic overstatement of environmental dean up liabilities faced by the

Park Service

4. Wrong members of NPS assigned to the evaluation panel.

5. Evaluation proceedings conducted in unfair manner

II Impact of Procedural Failures

1. Range of offers to consider reduced to only one.

2. Best and Final Offers were not requested

3. $40 million loss of government revenue
4. Unreasonably high rate of return and profits approved for concessioner

5. Future of Yosemite at risk

in Why the Park Service did such a poor job

1. Inexperienced staff, limited expertise represented

2. Responded to Directors request for urgent action

3. Management team lost sense of primary mission of NPS
4. Unwillingness to award contract to enviroiunental based concessioner

rv Actions Recommended for the Oversight and Natioiul Parks Sub-
committees

1. Advise Interior to Request Best and Final Offers on Yosemite contract to

avoid $40 million gift of government funds to prop>osed concessioner

2. Request Secretary Babbitt to appoint a new evaluation

3. Have Interior correct procedural deficiencies for all futvire contracting
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Statement of Donald S. Green
Executive Director, Yosemite Restoration Trust

on behalf of the YRT Services Corporation

Concession Contract Evaluation Procedures for Yosemite National Park

Subconunittees of the Conunittee on Natural Resources

U.S. House of Representatives

March 24, 1993

Mr Miller, Mr Vento and members of the National Parks and Oversight Committees.

My name is Donald Green. I am the executive director of the Yosemite Restoration Trust, a non

profit group formed to support the implementation of the General Managennent Plan for

Yosemite.

I served as staff to the subsidiary the Trust formed to submit a bid to operate the concession in

Yosennite. Its purpose is to make Yosemite Valley less urbanized and to return nnaiximum revenue

to the Park.

I represented the bidding organization, YRT Services Corporation, in its recent appeal of the

selection of another company for the tentative award of the contract. I spent two weeks with

our pro bono attorneys aiKl die Justice Department attending depositions of eight Park Service

(personnel arKl consultants responsible for and involved in the selection process. I am very

familiar with the process used by NPS management to arrive at the selection they have made.

I am an economist by training, with prior experience in management positions with the Offlce of

Management and Budget, Bank of America and Stanford Research Institute. In each case, I was

]7ersonally involved with developing and ajTplying evaluation procedures artd have a life-long

career interest in good government.
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I will present:

I. The principal shortconrungs in the process used by Park Service n[\anagenr\ent in

arriving at their decision

II. What the effects were of the flawed process

III Why the Park Service did a poor job

rV. What action your committees nught take to correct the process in this case and how

to protect against similar problems occurring in concession awards in other parks

I Procedural Failures

1 The MPS management did not rank or compare offers on anv of the criteria enumerated in the

request for bids.

In support of this conclusion, I present the only written comparative analysis provided by the

evaluation panel in its presentation to the MPS Management Selection Committee: the simple

one page matrix presented below.

After 10 days of intensive review of bids, this matrix was the otJy comparative document

presented to the selection panel. The evaluation panel also provided 150 pages of non-

comparative conrunents on each proposal, what the Park Service calls individual analyses.

The five person selection panel nwt for eight hours to review the nnaterials and the oral

presentation of the evaluation panel. They confirmed the recommendation of the evaluation

panel that since four fimr^ responded satisfactorilv on 14 of 16 criteria and one firm was

«arisfactorv in 16 of the ^ f, criteria, thp latter was declared the winner.

One week later, a decision memorandum was prepared supporting this conclusion. (See

memorandum fix)m Jack Davis to *e Deputy Director Cables, December 17, 1992, attachedJ

2. The staff evaluation and management selection panels made tfieir decisions b^S^d entirely QP

narrow technical, administrative and financial matters.
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They made their decision wholly on the basis of administrative and financial criteria. This is

patently against the provisions of the National Parks Concessions Act.

The Park Service matrix shows that all responsive firms are satisfactory (or marginal) in 13 to

15 of the criteria, except for one or both of the last two - which are financial criteria. (One

firm was also unsatisfactory in insurance, item 10.) The same matrix is presented in Table I with

the addition of descriptions of what each of the sixteen criteria represents.
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YOSEMITE CONCESSION OFFEROR SUMMARY RATINGS
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Table I

Summary of Park Service Evaluation Criteria and Ratings of Offers

NFS Evaluation Area NFS Evaluation Criteria

I Identification

II Experience

ni Plans for Operations

IV Park Service Mission

V Financial

I. Structure/Control

2. Corporate Competence
3. Personnel

4. Staffing

5. Employee policies

6. Maintenance Plan

7. Operating Flan

8. Safety and Security

9. Equal employment

10,11. Insurance

12. Preserve, Protect, Interpret

•EnV protection

•Interpretive programs

•Merchandising

13. Role in NFS Mission

14. Estimate of Rev/Expense

15. Financing Terms

16. Fee Payment (CIF)

Ratings for

ALL
responsive

bidders

S
S

S/M
S

S/M
S
S/U

S
S/M/U
S/U

There was no nutrix evaluation form nor ntemorandum submitted to the Park Service Selection

Panel presenting any narrative or qualitative or quantitative comparison of each element for

all proposals.

The kind of minimum summary evaluation that decision makers need is suggested Table Q. We

prepared Table II as a shorteited version of a type of useful management decision making tool

that should have been used.

Table 11 sunnmarizes Park Service conunents made in their individual aiudysis of the proposal

submitted by YRT Services Corporation. In tfus assessment, YRT Services Corporation looks
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like an interesting proposal, worthy of assessment against the other bids in all criteria, before

niaking a selection. This was not done by the evaluation panel or the selection panel.

(There are of course far more sophisticated methods available and in use by other agencies for

making complex decisions under conditions of uncertainty.)



121

Table II

SUMMARY of MPS COMMENTS
ON YRT SERVICES CORPORATION PROPOSAL
(Table Prepared by YRT Services Corporation)

NPS Evaluahon

Al£a NPS Evaluation

Criteria

Ratings for

YRT Services

Corporation

I Identification

II Experience

in Operating

Plans

IV Mission

V Fiiuince

1 Structure/Control

2. Corporate Competence

3. Personnel

4. Staffing

5. Employee policies

6. Maintenance Plan

7. Operating Plan

8. Safety and Security

9. Equal employment
10, 11, . Insurance

12. Preserve, Protect,

Interpret

•Env protection

•Interpretive

•Merchandising

13. Role in NPS Mission

14. Est of Rev/Expense

15. Financing Terms

16. Fee Payment (OF)

NPS Evaluation Panel Comments
on Proposal of YRT Services Corpn

Qear structure, knowledgeable Board

Relevant experience of organizers

Extensive experience

Fully described, adequate transition

More 6\an adequate

Accepted NPS plan

Accepted NPS plan

Accepts loss control plan

Most specific of all offers; commit to goals

Above minimum required

•good job, specific actions

•comprehensive, new initiatives

•excdlent fob of redirecting programs

strong commitment thru profit sharing and from

nonprofit origins

Well reasoned

evidence not compelling that full $12 million

"is available" at time of proposal

•reasonable return on investment
•Present Value of Fee payment is 6.1% of

•limits environ liability to $123 million

•renegotiate fee rdated to changes in

operations
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The eight paye decision memorandum presented to Secretary Lujan had 4% of the tfxt n^ p..t pf

400 lines) addressed to non-financial matters, i.e. preservation, interpretation, management

related park experience and equal emplovment.programs . No distinctions were drawn for the

Secretary among the offerors on any matters except financial. (The decision memorandum from

Associate Director jack Davis and approved by Deputy Director Herbert Cables is attached to

this statement.)

Selection Panel Chairman Davis and Evaluation Panel Chairman Steven Crabtree both have

stated they did not compare the responses of bidders on each of the 13 non financial criteria

since onlv one firm was judged satisfactory on the three financial criteria and on this basis was

selected as the winner.

To test this findings you might ask Selection Panel Chairman Jack Davis the following

questions. Since they did not make a comparison of bids in any of these criteria, the answer will

have to be "I don't know".

•which firm had the best proposal on how to protect the parks resources?

•which firm was best on how the concessioner was going to choose and display gift and

souvenir nterchandise to enhance the interpretive mission of the Park Service?

•Which offer was best in how it was going to reward concessioner employees and

managers for understanding and contributing to achieving NPS goals rather than

meeting profit objectives of the company, a nuin issue for ttie Park Service?

•Which firm proposed the strongest program to attract minorities and women to

positions in management and in other jobs to reflect the community served by the Park?

This also was singled out as an element of a better offer.

•Which firm had the most experience in national parks or in similar circimutaiKes?

•Which firm has demonstrated the strongest conrunitment to Park Service goals in

Yosemite?

The answers provided by Mr Davis might convince you of the basis on which the award was

nnade and of the considerations diat were not taken into account

3 NPS management drastically overstated the effect of the limits placed on environmental

clean up liabilities proposed bv three of the bidders As a result the award was made to *e

firm evaluated by NPS nunagement as apparently willing to take the largest risk and earn the

highest return for themselves.
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One firm who had no hinds projected for environn«ntal clean up, but stated no limit on clean up

expense, was found satisfactory in its financial forecast and contributions to the park Capital

Improvement Fund, while other firms budgeting $12 million for this purpose, with any excess to

come from the CIF, were found unsatisfactory.

What was the risk that Delaware took?

US Court of Federal Clainns Judge Marion Blank Horn, in her oral decision, stated that the Park

Service was wrong in assunrung the winning bidder had in fact proposed unlimited liability for

environmental clean up. It was her opinion that the liability was the same for all bidders,

namely the $12 million in equity each was required to provide. (Our briefs filed with the court

are submitted for the record.)

The firm selected for contract negotiation, as any bidder, will be able to seek a reduction in

proposed fee payments every four years if environmental costs exceed their forecast.

What was the size of the risk the Park Service was unwilling to consider absorbing in lieu of

concession fee payments, if necessary?

• The Park Service made no independent estimates of its own on the cost of clean up,

either at the time the contract amendnwnt was approved transferring ownership

from MCA to Matsushita and approving tfie purchase of the company by the

National Park Foundation, or in the review of costs estimated by some of the firms

bidding on the contract.

The Park Service evaluation team took an average of clean up costs estimated in

three of the six bids at $12 million over 1? years. Costs for the first four years are

estimated at $5 million. CoiKessioner fee payments of over $60 million are available

to be used for environmental clean up if necessary, thus greatly reducing the Park

Service's real exposure to risk.

• The Park Service desire to shift its liability for clean up totally to the concessioner

may not stand up in court at such time as there woukj remain no opportunity for

profit for die concessioner.

The accomplishments of the Park Service in policing environmental clean up by concessioners in

the parks are not exemplary. Let's look at the Yosemite case. The California Water Quality

Control Board advised the Park Service and their tenant, the Curry Company, in 1990 that

Curry was to present a schedule for remediation of soil and water contamination in 25

underground tarUc sites. No schedule for dean up was presented by the Curry Company nor

requested by the Park Service until January, 1993. Now the concessioner is required to initiate
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remediation at two sites before September, 1993 with the balance to be paid for by the next

concessioner, taken from funds otherwise available to the Park.

The issue of concessioner environmental clean up in national f>arks is critical throughout the

National Park System. The same issue will arise in Grand Canyon, Yellowstone and elsewhere.

The position of the NPS regarding responsibility and prompt remediation must be nude clear in

this case and for concessioners in all other parks.

4. The wrong persons were on the evaluation panel.

The evaluation panel was composed only of business (concession) managers. As a result, non-

financial, non-business factors were given short shrift.

Thirteen of the 16 criteria against which bids were to be evaluated and ranked, have nothing

to do with finance: two are related purely to environmental protection, interpretation and

preservation of park resources; six have to do exclusively with corporate organization,

personnel and management policies; four concern maintenaiKe aiKl operating plans.

The evaluation panel of the Park Service was composed entirely of business nnanager and

accounting/finance staff, or concession managers ainl accountants (in Park Service parlance.)

A number of questions occur that the Conunittees may wish to pursue with the Park Service. The

answers in each case, to my knowledge, is that the skills and expertise called for were not

represented on the partel, nor were they called on in any way to review tt»e bids.

•Where were the interpretive staff of the Park Service in the evaluation panel?

•Where were the environmental compliaiKe officers of the Park Service to review this

. controversial aspect of tiie different bids?

•Where was the NPS Planning Division, and its environmental quality staff?

•Where was the Natural Resources Division?

•Where were the representatives of personnel, equal employment , contracting ? They

all have a great stake in the outcome of dus decision.

•Where was the NPS budget staff?
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The outcome of this decision is worth up to S34 million to the Park Service .

• The Park Service will receive the concessioner buildings for $100 million of

concessioner revenues paid to MCA, otherwise available to the Park Service

• the buildings will be maintained at a cost of $120 million

• the concessioner will pay from $60 to $120 million in fees to the government,

depending on whom is selected.

Was a presentation limited to the analysis f>erformed by the business managers the right

framework for analysis? Was one eight hour day enough time for five senior Park Service

management personnel to seriously consider the issues involved in this decision?

Somehow the analysis of bids was left to die business managers who focused narrowly on

differences in the business and financial aspects of the bids. They had virtually nothing to say

to top management concerning the relative merits of the proposals in all thirteen non-finandal

areas of great and lasting importance for Yosemite and for die Park Service.

5. The proceedings of the evaluation panel were conducted in an unfair manner. The head of the

panel unfairly called one firm for a clarification and gave no opportunity for other firms to

clarify points at issue. It is clearly contrary to standard government contracting procedures and

against the guidelines established by the MPS for concession bid evaluation.

In the case of YRT Services Corporation, the issues on which we were judged unsatisfactory

could easily have been resolved with a phone call. I believe another witness will testify

furtfier to the impact of diis procedure. In our case, the issues involved timing of our binding

financial conunitments and understaiulings concenung the basis for future fee adjustments

As a second matter, the evaluation panel chairman opened and read all the bids before

advising the panel how the bids were to be evaluated. We believe this severely biased the

evaluation. After reading the proposals, he changed his former written instructions to the

committee from a comparative ranking of all bids on each of the sixteen criteria to a

satisfactory, marginal or unsatisfactory assessment system. This obviated the need to compare

bids on a more sophisticated and thorough maimer, and perhaps in his mind, could avoid the

time needed for calling for best and final offers from all bidders.

10
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This irreyular and improper action taken in cipar violation of stated Park Service policy.

prejudiced all but the selected bidder. It clearly prejudiced the full evaluation of those firms

who had relatively strong proposals in the non financial features of their offers.

n Impact of Procedural Failures

A. The range of offers to consider fully was reduced to a single firm

B. The selection was made entirely on administrative consideration of financial issues

C. The govenunent stands to lose significant revenue

D. The Park Service has approved an unreasonably high rate of return

E. The future of Yosemite is at risk

A. The range of offers considered was reduced to a single one.

After approving 12 firms as qualified to receive the Statement of Requirements and present a

proposal, the Park Service received six proposals. Rrms such as Marriott and Hyatt declined to

bid, stating the liabilities they were required to accept in purchasing the Curry Company were

too great a risk, given the price of the purchase.

Of the six bids received, one was judged "non-responsive" in that it did not provide sigruficant

required information. Five of the bids were judged responsive.

Based on administrative interpretations of certain elements of the proposals received, five

were judged "unsatisfactory" in meeting one or two of the 16 selection criteria. Based on this

process. The Park Service nrumagement decided twt to compare each bid on dte 14 criteria on

which all five offers were satisfactory . They concluded that the one offer that was at least

satisfactory in the one or two criteria in which others were not satisfactory was "dearly the

best."

B. The selection was not made in accordance with the legislative requirennent on the basis of

evaluating the principal factors of managenwnt experience, financial capability and

responsiveness to criteria laid out in the request for proposals.

The selection was made entirely on consideration of the financial risk and ret\tm to the

government, which under NPS guidelines, are secondary and to be used only in the case of ties,

11
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While risk or uncertainty is not explicitly recognized in the concessions policy act or in MPS

guidelines, it is in fact an important aspect clearly related to financial return.

The discussion in the decision rr>emorandum of why the selection was nrtade cor\sists entirely of

commentary on adnunistrative financial concerns. They concern timing of and authentication of

binding commitment for equity investment; questions of possible concessioner linuts on takin g on

new debt; and whether a limit on environmental expjenses was an acceptable condition of an

offer or could be assessed and negotiated. No attempt was made to clarify the issues. Nor were

requests made for best and final offers.

As a result, no comparisons were made among the firms of the 13 non-financial criteria

established by the Park Service. The decision to select the winner was based, wholly on

administrative financial considerations, with no comparative analysis of all the firms'

management, experience, personnel, environmental protection, interpretive programs, or

commitinent to serving the mission of the National Park Service.

C. The government stands to lose significant revenue.

The improper evaluation of the environmental risk taking led NPS management to accept one of

the lowest fee payments offered, at a cost to the govemnwnt estimated at $30 to $40 nrullion,

depending what proposal may be accepted.

DNC bid valued at 45% not 5% of revenues, assuming

historical negative third quarter Curry Company
working balances on dosing $10 million

YSC bid above DNC 16 million

YSC f)rojected return of unused environmental reserve 5 million

YSC provided profit sharing 12 million

Total funds lost for Yosemite $43 Million

12
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n Thf Park <;ervice has approved a ra^ <}( rphim for the selected concessioner that is likelv to

be unreasonably high.

As a result of accepting the low fee bid, the Park Service is pennitting a return on investment to

the concessioner that is likely to be unreasonably high. The return to the selected concessioner

o(>erating a government controlled monopoly is likely to exceed norms for fimw in this industry

that operate in a competitive setting.

Analysis performed by the attorney for YRT Services Corporation, based on Evaluation Panel

data, concludes that the Return on Investment to DNC is likely to be substantially higher than

presented in the evaluation summary for several reasons. (Plaintiffs Motion for Summary

Judgment, i>age28)

• the panel assumed a fee payment above d\e anwunt likely to be paid.

• expenses :
^.. ' estinnated by DNC may achieve the

lower level experienced by the Curry Company

• Environmental expenses may be the lower amount estimated by the consulting

engineers and used by the Park Service in their comparative financial analysis,

rather than the higher figure used in calculating the returns to DNC.

By contrast, the Park Service found the before-tax rate of return of 14% projected for the YRT

Services Corporation to be reasonable. The committee mav wish to inquire what specific rate?

of return the Park Service forecasts to be realized bv DNC under alternative assumPtJPnS-

E. The future of Ynspmite is at risk.

As a result of the substantially lower fee to be received, and the large sums to be spent for the

purchase of the buildings for the Park Service under the MCA loan, funds available to

implement the Yosemite General Management Plan will be severely limited. Funding will fall

$50 million short of what the Park Service requires over the next 15 years.

This means the de-urbanization of the Valley agreed upon in 1980 will not be accomplished for

another two decades, if then. The Valley will conHnue to be severely over-strained to support

the 2,000 employees living there, and to support the overly dense lodging and other facilities

provided for visitors. The visitor experience will continue to be degraded and the park's

resource further compjromised.

13
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m Why did NFS do such a poor job?

Why did the Park Service Evaluation Panel and Selection Panel do such poor jobs in this most

important decision?

I'm not sure 1 can answer that satisfactorily; perhaps the Committees will be able to determine

the answer for themselves. But I will note several factors that I am certain influenced the

process:

1

.

The NPS staff and management is totally inexperienced and unqualified to perform

the task at hand. The GAO, Interior Department Irvspector General and Task Force on

Concessions all pointed to the lack of analytic capacity in the concessions branch. They

have had only one major coinpetitive award over the past 13 years. (Because of

preferential right of renewal, no one bids.) The Yosennite case was exceptionally

complicated by requiring the concessioner to purchase the Yosemite Park and Curry

Company.

2. The Regional Director chose only staff of the concessions branch to serve on the

evaluation panel. That may be tradition in the Park Service on simple contract

extensions, but it makes no sense'in this case where a wide range of skills and

experience covering the breadth of the Park Service expertise is needed. (Even the

consultants hired did not have the expjerience required to provide advice on the

magnitude of issues raised in this evaluation.)

3. The panel heard former Park Service Director Ridenour's public statement that he

wanted the process completed under his term, only two months after the bids were

received.

4. The NTS staff and management wanted to avoid the difficult task of assessing the

relative strengths and weaknesses of each proposal. Ii\stead they in effect disqualified

all but one bidder. This hastened the process, made it easier and, they believed, more

defensible in court.

5. NPS management has lost its direction and sense of mission. It takes nwre seriously

its mandate lo serve the public now tlian its primary responsibility to protect and

preserve the resources of the system for all times.

14
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It's the same National Parks management team that in the planning process, prior to

the issuance of the proposal request, proposed several actions for Yosemite contrary to

its own General Management Plan. These proposed actions included:

• constructing six. 24 unit, two story new motel buildings in the heart of Yosemite

Valley (Draft Concessions Services Plan). Opposed by the Yosemite Restoration Trust

and deleted from the Final Concession Plan.

• building a 1000 person town around a meadow near Yosemite Valley, destroying not

only a lovely meadow in Yosemite National Park but destroying the habitat of the

great grey owl, an endangered species. (Draft Housing Plan). This also has been

opposed by the Yosemite Restoration Trust; the draft plan has not yet been approved

nor changed for re-issuance.

» not requiring its tenant, the Yosemite Park and Curry Company, to comply with the

instructions of the Califonua Water Quality Control Board issued in 1990 iQ

promptly schedule clean up of ground and water contamination from 24 underground

tanks in Yosemite. Instead, this Park Service management team left the expensive job

to languish four years, leaving the meadows being contaminated further, and larger

profits accruing to the concessioner. Finally, in a deal to acquire the property, the

Park Service management pushed the respwnsibility for clean up on to the next

concessioner and ultimately to the American public.

(The Yosemite Restoration Trust advised the California Water (Quality Control

Board last year, when the terms of the MCA buy-out were released, that the

responsibility for toxic clean-up had been transferred by the Park Service to the next

concessioner. This prompted tfie Califonua authorities to demand a prompt clean-up

schedule by the Curry Company to do as much as jxjssible before the end of their

contract.)

6. Perhaps it was the desire of NPS hierarchy to deny a contract award to a concessioner that

springs from an environmental background, that has a record of being more aggressive than the

Park Service in efforts to achieve the goals of the GMP for Yosemite.

15
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rv Action Proposed for the Natural Resources Subcommittees

1. Urge Secy. Babbitt to ask all five responsive bidders for their "best and final
"
offers, as

permitted under Park Service procedures. This is the next logical step in the contracting process.

The process is not closed when one firm is selected for negotiation. It is not closed until the

award is made and the contract is signed. Requesting Best and Final Offers and evaluating

responses can be accomplished in four weeks, without delaying the award of the final contract.

Best and Final Offers will resolve outstanding financial issues concerrung assurances on

availability of equity, any limitations on incurring debt, and the timing of binding

commitments for equity investment.

2. Urge Secy. Babbitt to appoint a new Evaluation Panel representing the range of expertise

relevant to selection of the Yosemite concessioner. A new Selection Panel should be chaired by

the incoming Park Service Director or someone else appointed by Secy. Babbitt.

We also recommend that a person with appropriate seruor investment banking expertise from

outside the Department be appointed to assist the team in this complex $ 2 billion contract

involving the acquisition of a $62 million company. The Park Service on its own does not have

the right staff with experience to take on this major competitive assessment.

3. Direct the new selection and evaluation panels to do a full comparative analysis of all

aspects of the bids, not just the financial aspects.

4. Ensure that these problems do not recur during competition for other park concession contracts.

Require the following steps in future concessioner bid evaluation and contract awards:

• broad representation in proposal evaluation teams

• comparative analysis of all aspects of each offer

• consideration of all factors in evaluation of bids

• evaluation procedures be conducted in a fair maimer

• best and final offers in all competitive awards in contracts above $10 million.

• Park Service adherence to the Federal Procurement regulations in issuing contracts

above $10 nuUion.

5. Require prompt environmental clean up by existing concessioners in all parks

16
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Cnndusion

We have identified problems that have plagued selection of the Yoseniite concessioner. We

urge the subcommittees and Secy. Babbitt not simply to postpone solution of these problems to

other concession contracts, but to act immediately with respect to Yosennite.

Award of the Yosemite 15 year, $2 billion contract on the terms proposed involve a government

subsidy or outright gift to the proposed concessioner in d\e annount of $30 to $40 million. This

subsidy matches those now being fought by the new Administration in water subsidies, timber

sales and mining law. The magnitude of the contemplated subsidy in the Yosemite contract

dwarfs the worst of the sweetheart deals now being fought against elsewhere in the

govenunent. The contemplated subsidy is substantially greater than the gift of the 3/4 of one

percent fee granted for to MCA when it bought the Curry Company over 20 years ago. You

should not repeat the same mistake twice in Yosemite.

The intent of the Park Service in attempting to award a contract dirough a competitive process

is right but the pirocess diey have followed was wrong. IDon't let the process go unchallenged

and unchanged. Don't make a $40 million gift of US funds to a comf>any for providing the kind

of services appropriate to Yosemite Natioiuil Park. The company will have a 15 year or longer

monopoly on providing services, monitored only by the strength and purpose of the National

Park Service.

Don't acquiesce in the Park Service giving up the historic opportunity to consider fully and

fairly all offers, including one coming from a group dedicated to de-urbanizing Yosemite VaUey

in accordaiKe with the Park Service's own General Management Plan; who will pay all profits

to the park above a nrunimum return on investment; and that has created a uniquely qualified

firm to do the job right for the Anterican public.

If the request is not ntade by the new Administration for Best and Final offers, the American

people will have lost the single best opportunity to change the way concession contracting is

done in the Park Service; Yosemite will certainly suffer, and because of the unhappy precedent,

all other parks will suffer; all of us here today will suffer as will all future generations of park

visitors.

17
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We thank you for the opportunity to bring to light the nature of the process used to date. The

public needs your vigilance and your help to make things happen in the right way. Don't let

either branch of government fail us.

18
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Mr. Miller. Thank you.

Mr. Read.

STATEMENT OF RANDOLPH C. READ

Mr. Read. Yes, Mr. Chairman. First, I want to thank you for the

opportunity to testify here before these subcommittees today to let

you know the views of Yosemite Park Services.

I also want to pass on from Mr. George Gillette his apologies,

who had hoped to be here, but unfortunately, a last minute change

in his schedule prevented him from being here today.

We have talked about today already that the Yosemite concession

contract is the largest and most important in the Park System. We
estimate that over the contract term that revenues will approach,

if not exceed, $2 billion. Of course, the process, that we have talked

about here may be precedent-setting as well.

Let me first confess to you to being a lifelong Yosemite enthu-

siast. I have practically worshipped the park since I was a child,

and that is what got us initially interested in this process going

back long before MCA became the twinkle in the eye of Mr.

Matsushita over in Osaka.
We have put together a group of professional and financial part-

ners with the primary aim to help preserve Yosemite, not only over

our lifetimes, but for future generations to come, and to do this all

with the highest degree of concern and regard for the environment.

We view operating in Yosemite as a trust, more than a right or an

opportunity for profit. At a time of increased concern over our na-

tional environment, the pristine and breathtakingly beautiful Yo-

semite must be cherished and nurtured, not exploited. The park, its

mountains and meadows, the streams, the trees, the wildlife, they

are the show here, and the concessioner is in place merely to ac-

commodate the visitor experience.

We appreciate the opportunity to bid on this contract, and we
were pleased to have provided the National Park Service with the

best offer of all the potential concessioners that went through the

process. However, for reasons that we feel are unfounded, we were

not awarded the contract, to the detriment of not only our group,

but the American people as well. Throughout the process we were

pleased to work with the Park Service and were most impressed

with many of the Park Service individuals and particularly with

Superintendent Finley, who has demonstrated here today his ex-

treme grasp and knowledge of the park. We look forward one day

to working with him if we are awarded this contract.

Notwithstanding that, we must respectfully raise significant

questions about and be critical of the bid and selection process. The

bid process was cumbersome. It provided primarily raw data with

few digested material that would have encouraged more bids for

the American people versus fewer bids.

Further, the Park Service negotiated transaction with MCA—
let's be generous and call that unusual—but it clearly resulted in

reduced revenues for the Park Service because of the burdens that

transaction places on the new concessioner. That is probably a

whole entire subject which we could spend endless hours on, that

particular negotiation and that contract.
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Regarding the selection process, we do not believe that the Park
Service performed the job intended and we do not believe that their

profits produced the best bidder owing to several issues addressed
in more depth later in my testimony and in my written testimony
presented to these committees.

Specifically—and it was admitted here this morning by Mr.
Davis—the Park Service did not perform the comparative analysis

of all responsible and responsive bidders, as required by the Na-
tional Park Service's own source selection plan provided in the pro-

curement documents. We believe this was due in part to the hur-

ried and regrettably incomplete, if not sometimes actually careless,

evaluation process which lasted only 10 days and the selection of

only 2 days, we learned here this morning.
The result of this flaw in the procurement process had a specific

negative impact upon the evaluation of my company. To top it off,

one simple phone call could have clarified the only alleged problem
found with our proposal, and we would, therefore, have been shown
to be the best bidder for this award. Strangely, a phone call was
made to Delaware North for clarification, but not to us. That call

to us should have been made to clarify any apparent ambiguities

the Park Service allegedly found in our proposal. Indeed, such a
call is required under the National Park Service regulation NPS48.
Of greater importance to these subcommittees, however, is the

negative effect this systematic flaw in the procurement process had
upon the Secretary and the Department of the Interior. Instead of

winnowing down a large group of initial bidders to a smaller group
of attractive and responsible proposals, this procurement and selec-

tion process eliminated all but one bidder. The Secretary thus was
not presented with a genuine choice of concessioners. He was con-

fronted with only one surviving bid and no real choice at all.

That was not the express intent of the procurement, nor was it

the necessary result. Even now, particularly given the opportunity
presented by these hearings, we understand the new Secretary is

reviewing this process, and hopefully will avail himself to a respon-

sible choice among attractive offers, which we believe should in-

clude ours.

Specifically in our case, that would mean the Park Service place

only a phone call to clarify the one issue where we were allegedly

found unsatisfactory, and that is with respect to the form of our
commitment letters of $12 million in equity for working capital.

Now, these commitments come from entities and individuals with
combined net worth of almost 100 times greater than that require-

ment.
In summary, therefore, I believe my company was not treated

fairly and should be given the opportunity to clarify the Park Serv-

ice's misunderstanding of our proposal, which led to the elimination

of Yosemite Park Services from the competition because of this one
mistake on the part of the Park Service.

Secondly, if that is rectified, the Secretary will have the oppor-

tunity to make a responsible choice among bidders. In that event
and for the reasons I will state in more specific detail, I believe Yo-
semite Park Services far out-distances all the remaining offerors,

including the proposed tentative awardee.
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This is especially so with respect to the important capital im-

provement fund, or GIF, contribution. Delaware North proposed a

contribution which, under the best circumstances, would only just

meet the minimum 5 percent fee required by the National Park
Service and which under the more likely scenario would on its face

fail to meet that minimum by a factor of 10 percent, dropping to

4.5. In sharp contrast, Yosemite Park Services proposed a percent-

age fee that would always meet the minimum and which could

range up to 300 percent greater than the maximum offered by
Delaware North. Yet, this was ignored and this fact was not even

presented to the previous Secretary in the Park Service summary
of all bidders.

We understand that Secretary Babbitt is now reviewing the en-

tire process centering around this award itself, hopefully with a

view to awarding it to the best bidder, which we believe is our com-
pany. We welcome and encourage that review.

A detailed review of all ofTers will reveal that Yosemite Park
Services made the best offer. It is the only applicant that both, one,

placed no limits on assumptions of environmental liabilities and
cleanup, and two, always had a GIF contribution over 5 percent.

On these two critical items, no other bidder did this. The Park
Service failed to even make this fact available to the Secretary.

Additionally, Yosemite Park Services is one of only two appli-

cants that has made its concern for the environment and the park
of paramount importance, as exemplified by our proposed including

of the Sierra Glub on our board of directors and our proposed profit

contribution to the national parks through the Sierra Glub. Indeed,

the National Park Service has expressed its high praise for our

qualifications and proposals in this respect. Of all the offerors, I be-

lieve Yosemite Park Services is unmatched in its environmental

concerns, except of course for our friends here to my left at the non-

profit Yosemite Restoration Trust, which were disqualified on other

important criteria not relating to the environment.
Despite the announcement by the National Park Service in the

prospectus that selection of the best proposal would be determined

by assessing the relative merits of all final Phase II applicants

against the announced evaluation criteria, by process of elimi-

nation, the selection panel chose Delaware North not as the best

overall offer, but by what they deemed to be the only remaining

offer, and this was wrong on its face.

Therefore, Yosemite Park Services specifically has submitted to

and asked the Secretary of the Interior to review and reevaluate

its application of the entire process centering around the award.

This will include rectifying the nine errors that we believe the Park
Service has made, which I have submitted as an exhibit to my writ-

ten testimony.
If a newly constituted panel, which has been suggested, would

objectively compare the six final offers made to the National Park
Service, which we have done here on this chart—the new way ev-

eryone is communicating, you have to have a chart, or you can't go

and talk to anybody. I apologize for it being so small. I did not real-

ize we would be quite this far from you.

Mr. Miller. That is the chart that is in the back of your
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Mr. Read. It is the chart in the back of the book, which shows
all six received offers and reviews six critical criteria in there. The
Park Service has mentioned this morning that while there were 16

evaluation criteria, many of those criteria were found completely
satisfactory by all bidders. I am not going to spend any time on
that here today, but I just want to focus on these six here.

If you look at that, it clearly jumps out at you that Yosemite
Park Services was the only offeror that met all six of these critical

criteria centering around the GIF always being more than 5 per-

cent, as requested, no environmental liability limits, which the
Park Service likes to forget that there were two offerors that made
that bid, Delaware North and us. Of course, the strong environ-

mental credentials, which Mr. Green has mentioned earlier, we
think should be a critical part of this and was not given appro-
priate weighting in the process. Equity funding in place is not un-
important. We believe that you need to write the check. Gonditions
on the offer in terms of requiring changes, and assumption of the
MGA obligations.

Now, we look at the other offers. We have Delaware North in the
second position. Their bid was not only, under certain cir-

cumstances, below 5 percent, but in all likelihood now, according

to the Park Service, will in fact be at 4.5.

TW Services, while they had a higher GIF bid, did not assume
the environmental liabilities, placed various conditions, and even
failed to agree to assume the MGA obligations. In addition, from
their funding perspective, with their recent leveraged buy-out, their

debt covenants may present some problems, according to the Park
Service.

YRT in its first 4 years had a GIF of only 40 percent of the mini-
mum. Some of their payments in the back, although we do not
know all the details of it, were conditioned on profit participation.

So, if the concession is run like a nonprofit business, it is difficult

to tell exactly what the American public will receive on that. It

placed restrictions on environmental liabilities, which we talked
about, and importantly, only raised $7 million of the required $12
million, and some additional other conditions on the purchase.
AMFAG was clearest the lowest of the responding bidders. Their

GIF extremely low, 65-40 percent below the requirement, would
not assume the environmental liabilities, as well as placed various
conditions on their offer.

Galifornia National Resources, as has been talked earlier about,

was completely nonresponsive.
So, to review this, we believe that the best overall offer was

clearly submitted by Yosemite Park Services. This is substantiated

by the fact that, one, our partners are willing to not only contribute

the $12 million of equity required, but would contribute even more
if necessary.
Two, we placed no limits on the restrictions on the environ-

mental liabilities we will assume.
Three, our GIF is always above the 5 percent and in some cases

up to 300 percent over Delaware North's. Further, we have been
willing to advance up to $20 million to help jump start the capital

improvement process above and beyond what is required.
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Yosemite Park Services we believe has demonstrated its deep
concern for the environment, as exempHfied by a number of our
proposals, including the involvement of the Sierra Club.

Five, there are no significant conditions to the Yosemite Park
Services offer.

Six, not only will Yosemite Park Services agree to assume the
MCA obligations, which certain others have not, but Yosemite Park
Services has developed an outstanding and creative proposal to re-

duce the carrying costs of the MCA debt to a refinance, which we
believe no other group has, although we were interested to hear
just today that potentially YllT has as well.

Seventh, Yosemite Park Services has developed other outstand-
ing and unique proposals which were given little weight in the
evaluation, including an establishment of an arts and education
center, without cost to taxpayers, and contributions to the Park
Service through our profit participation.
Now, further interest in this subject in the suit brought by YRT

against the National Park Service regarding this contract, the U.S.
Court of Federal Claims has commented that it was "troubled" by
the points I have just discussed as to the manner in which the Na-
tional Park Service treated Yosemite Park Services' offer. In con-
trast, there were several possible grounds for faulting YRT, but
that this was "not so" regarding Yosemite Park Services.

In conclusion, Yosemite Park Services is the only offeror to meet
all of the important key criteria. On balance, therefore, if a com-
parative analysis is now truly conducted, including clarification of
ambiguities and other questions, we submit that the Secretary will

be presented with a real choice in this important matter and that
Yosemite Park Services will receive the award.
When you look at these facts, they jump out at you. This process

has produced an excellent offer by Yosemite Park Services for the
American people, offering an increase of over 650 percent from the
MCA contract, offering a top-flight environmental concern, strong
financially backed operators, an arts and education center at no ex-

pense to the taxpayers, and much more. We just need to be recog-
nized for what we have already done.
Perhaps most important, Yosemite Park Services recognizes that

Yosemite National Park is probably the most beautiful and pictur-

esque location in the world. It is a showcase of all that is good with
America. It is with this sense of deep concern and protectiveness
that we wish the privilege of serving America through the oper-
ation of the concessions at Yosemite, and we hope that we will be
allowed to fulfill promise.
Thank you for the opportunity to appear here today.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Read follows:]
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Oral Tastiaony of Randolph C. Raad
Prasidant

Yoaamita Park Sarvicas, L.P.

Bafora tha Subconmittaa on Ovaraight and Invaatigationa
SubooBmittaa on National Parks, Forasta, an.-l Public Lands

March 24, 1993

Tha Honorabla Oaorga Millar
and

Tha Honorabla Bruca T. Vanto
Chairman

Messrs. Chairmen, thank you for the opportunity to testify

before these Subcommittees today, and to present the views of

Yosemite Park Services regarding the Yosemite National Park

Concessions Contract and the National Park Service's procurement

process

.

As you ladies and gentlemen are well aware, the Yosemite

Concessions Contract is the largest and most important such

concession contract in the history of the National Park Service.

Over its contract term, revenues of the Yosemite concessioner will

approach or exceed $2 billion. Moreover, the process hereunder may

well set precedents for future such procurements, both in terms of

the provisions of the contracts involved and in the selection or

procurement process itself.

Let me first confess to being a life-long Yosemite enthusiast,

having practically worshiped the Park since I first became

introduced to it through the great photographic works of Watkins,

Muybridge, Adams, and others as a child. For almost four years now,

our group has been studying and working on the possibility of

bidding for this contract, long before MCA was a twinkle in the eyes
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of Mr. Matsushita in Osaka. We have put together a group of

professional and financial partners with the primary aim to help

preserve Yosemite - not only over our lifetimes, but for future

generations to come. And to do this all with the highest degree of

concern and regard for the environment.

We view operating in Yosemite as a trust, more than a right or

an opportunity for profit. At a time of increased concern over our

national environment, the pristine and breathtakingly beautiful

Yosemite must be cherished and nurtured — not exploited. The Park,

the mountains, the meadows, the rivers and streams, the wildlife,

the trees, and the vegetation - they are the show here. The

concessioner is there to merely accommodate the visitor's experience

- not to interfere or interrupt.

We appreciate the opportunity to bid on this contract and we

were pleased to have provided the National Park Seirvice with the

best bid and offer of all the potential concessioners that went

through the process. However, for reasons we believe are unfounded,

we were not awarded the contract, to the detriment of not only our

group, but the American people as well. Throughout the process we

were pleased to work with the Park Service and were most impressed

with many of the Park service individuals, and particularly with

Superintendent Finley, who we look forward to working with if we are

awarded this contract.

However, we must respectfully raise significant qxiestions about

and be critical of, the bid and selection process. The bid process

was cumbersome, providing primarily raw data with little digested

- 2 -
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naterial that would have encouraged more vs. fewer bids. Further,

the Park Service negotiated transaction with MCA was nost unusual

and has resulted in reduced revenues for the Park Service because

of the burdens that transaction places on the new concessioner.

Regarding the selection process, we do not believe that the

Park Service performed the job intended and we do not believe that

their process produced the best bidder owing to several issues

addressed in more depth later in this testimony.

Specifically, the Park Service did not perform the comparative

analysis of all responsible and responsive bidders as required by

the National Park Services 's source Selection Plan provided in the

procurement documents. We believe this was due in part to the

hurried and, regrettably incomplete, if not actually careless,

evaluation process lasting only 10 days. The result of this flaw

in the procurement process had a specific, negative impact upon the

evaluation of my company. To top it off, one simple phone call

could have clarified the only alleged problem found with our

proposal and we would, therefore, have been shown to be the best

bidder for this award. Strangely, a phone call was made to Delaware

North for clarification, but not to us. That call to us should have

been made to "clarify" the apparent ambiguity the Park Service

allegedly found in our proposal. Indeed, such a call is required

under the National Park Service Regulation NPS-48.

Of greater importance to these Subcommittees, however, is the

negative effect this systemic flaw in the procurement process had

upon the Secretary and the Department of the Interior. Instead of

- 3 -
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winnowing down a large group of initial bidders to a smaller group

of attractive and responsible proposals, this procurement and

selection process eliminated all but one bidder. The Secretary thus

vas not presented with a genuine choice of concessioners; he was

confronted with only one surviving bid and no real choice at all.

That was not the expressed intent of this procurement. Nor was

it the necessary result. Even now, particularly given the

opportunity presented by these hearings, we understand the new

Secretary is reviewing this process and hopefully will avail himself

to a responsible choice among attractive offers, which we believe

should include ours. Specifically, in our case, that would mean the

Park Service place only a phone call to clarify the one issue where

we were allegedly found unsatisfactory; that is, with respect to the

form of our commitment letters of $12 million in equity for working

capital - commitments from entities and individuals with a combined

net worth of almost 100 times greater than this requirement.

In summary, therefore, I believe, that my company was not

treated fairly and should be given the opportunity to clarify the

Park Service's misunderstanding of our proposal which led to the

elimination of Yosemite Park Services from the competition because

of this one mistake on the part of the Park Service.

Secondly, if that is rectified, the Secretary will have the

opportunity to make a responsible choice among bidders. In that

event, and for many of the reasons I will state in more specific

detail in this testimony, I believe Yosemite Park Services far

- 4 -
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outdistances all the renainlng offerors, including the proposed

tentative awardee.

This is especially so with respect to the inportant Capital

iBprovement Fund, or CIF, contribution. Delaware North proposed a

CIF contribution which, under the best circumstances, would only

just neet the nininua 5% fee required by the National Park Service

and which under the more likely scenario would, on its face, fail

to meet that minimum by a factor of 10%. In sharp contrast,

Yosemite Park Services proposed a percentage fee which would always

meet the minimum and which could range up to 300 percent greater

than the maximum offered by Delaware North. And yet this was

ignored, and not even presented to the previous Secretary in the

Park Service summary of all bidders.

We understand that Secretary Babbitt is now reviewing the

entire process centering around this award itself - hopefully with

a view to awarding it to the best bidder, which we believe is our

company. We welcome and encourage that review.

A detailed review of all offers will reveal that Yosemite Park

Services made the best offer and is the ONLY applicant that both (1)

placed no limits on assumption of environmental liabilities and

cleanup, and (2) alwavs had a CIF contribution over 5%. No other

bidder did this ! And the Park Service failed to make this fact

availedsle to the Secretary.

Additionally, Yosemite Park Services is one of only two

applicants that has made its concern for the environment and the

Park of paramount importance, as exemplified by our proposed

- 5 -
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inclusion of the Sierra Clvib on our Board of Directors and our

proposed profit contribution to the National Parks through the

Sierra Cltib. Indeed, the National Park Service has expressed its

high praise for our qualifications and proposals in this respect.

Of all the offerors, I believe Yosenite Park Services is unmatched

in its environmental concern, except perhaps for our friends at the

non-profit Yosemite Restoration Trust, which were disqualified on

several other important criteria and therefore appropriately not

considered further.

Despite the announcement by the National Park Service in the

prospectus that selection of the best proposal would be determined

by assessing the relative merits of all final Phase II applicants

against the announced Evaluation Criteria, by process of elimination

the Selection Panel chose Delaware North, not as the best overall

offer, but by what they deemed to be the only remaining offer. This

was wrong on its face.

Therefore, Yosemite Park Service specifically has submitted to

and asked the Secretary of the Interior to review and re-evaluate

its application of the entire process centering around this award.

This included rectifying the nine errors we believe the Park Service

made as outlined in my Exhibit herein.

If a newly constituted panel would objectively compare the six

final offers made to the National Park Service, as we have done on

this chart to my left, one can readily see that Yosemite Park

Sez-vices has made the superior offer across the board. We were the

ONLY applicant that met all six key criteria of (1) having a GIF

- 6 -
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always at or above 5% (2) having no environmental liability limits,

(3) having strong environmental credentials, (4) having its equity

funding in place, (5) placing no significant conditions on its

offer, and (6) assuming the MCA obligations. Comparing this to the

other bidders ve find:

Delaware North did not bid a CIF always above 5%.

TW Services (1) did not assvime all environmental

liabilities (2) placed various conditions on their offer, (3) failed

to assume the MCA obligations, and (4) in the Park Service's

opinion, may have LBO debt covenant problems restricting their

operations.

YRT (1) had a CIF of ONLY some 40% of the minimum

requirement during the all important first 4 years, (2) conditioned

their payments to the Park Service on a profit participation, so if

they run the concession like a non-profit business, who knows what

the Park Service would actually receive, (3) placed restrictions on

what environmental liabilities they would assume, (4) doesn't have

the money, having raised only $7 million of the required $12

million, and (5) placed other conditions on its offer.

AMFAC (1) had the lowest CIF of all bidders, between

65% and 40% BELOW the required 5% CIF, (2) did not assume all

environmental liabilities, and (3) placed various conditions on

their offer.

California National Resources Management was

apparently totally non-responsive in its submission.

- 7 -
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As such, the best overall offer was clearly submitted by

Yosemlte Park Services'. This is s\ibstantiated by the fact that:

1. Yosemite Park Services' partners are willing to not

only contribute the $12 million of equity required, but would

contribute even more equity if necessary.

2. Yosemite Park Services has placed no limits on

restrictions on the environmental liabilities we will assume.

3. Yosemite Park Services CIF contribution is alwavs

above 5% and in some cases up to 300% over Delaware North's.

Further, we are willing to arrange for a $20 million advance funding

to jump start the capital improvement proces, if needed.

4. Yosemite Park Services has demonstrated its deep

concern for the environment , as exemplified by the inclusion of the

Sierra Club or other similar concern within its operations.

5. There are no significant conditions to the Yosemite

Park Services offer.

6. Not only has Yosemite Park Services agreed to assume

the MCA obligations , which some others have not, but Yosemite Park

Services has developed an outstanding and creative proposal to

reduce the carrying cost of the MCA debt, which we believe no other

group has.

7. Yosemite Park Services has also developed other

outstanding and unique proposals, including an arts and education

center without cost to taxpayers.

Of further interest on this subject, in a suit brought by YRT

against the National Park Service regarding this contract, the U.S.

- 8 -
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Court of Federal Claims has commented that it was "troiibled" by the

points I have just discussed as to the manner in which the National

Park Service treated Yosemite Park Services' offer. In contrast,

there were several possible grounds for faulting YRT, but that this

was "not so" regarding Yosemite Park Services.

In conclusion, Yosemite Park Services is the only offeror to

meet all of the important key criteria. On balance, therefore, if

a comparative analysis is now truly conducted, including

clarification of ambiguities and other questions, we submit that

the Secretary will be presented with a "real choice" in this

important matter and that Yosemite Park Services will receive the

award

.

When you look at these as facts, they jump out at you. This

process has produced an excellent offer by Yosemite Park Services

for the American people - offering an increase of over 650% from the

MCA contract, a top flight environmental concern, strong financially

backed operators, an arts and education center at no expense to the

tax payers, and much more. We just need to be recognized for what

we have already done.

But perhaps most importantly, Yosemite Park Services recognizes

that Yosemite National Park is probably the most beautiful and

picturesque location in the world. It is a showcase of all that is

good with America. It is with this sense of deep concern and

protectiveness that we wish the privilege of serving America through

the operation of the concessions at Yosemite, and we hope that we

will be allowed to fulfill that promise.

- 9 -
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I thank you for the opportunity to have appeared before you

today.

- 10 -
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EXHIBIT 1

EXHIBIT

Yosenite Park Services, L.P., presents the following
considerations

:

1. That the alleged unsatisfactory finding by the Selection
Panel was based upon a complete misunderstanding of the
Yosemite Park Services and should be reversed.

2. That the Park Service easily could have and should have,
clarified any question or alleged ambiguity as to the
YPS financial commitment.

3. That because YPS had specifically identified the sources
of its funding in Phase I, an approval of such financial
commitment in Phase I should be deemed satisfactory in
Phase II, since no further fund placement activities were
required thereafter.

4. That Yosemite Park Services sought and received a
specific, authoritative assurance and confirmation from
the Park Service that it would suffice to submit in Phase
II the representation as to financial commitment that it
had made in Phase I.

5. That any changes in solicitation requirements regarding
the Phase II evaluation should have been clearly notified
to the offerors.

6. That if the form of commitment letter was of such
paramount importance to the Park Service, they should
have specifically provided a format for it to all
offerors.

7. That the evaluation process was too hurried and produced
careless errors which negatively affected the
presentation of our offer to the Secretary.

8. That the Park Service should not have made its selection
decision by the process of elimination and should have
made a clarifying phone call to Yosemite to insure that
at least two offers were available for review by the
Secretary.

9. That the Delaware North bid was deficient on its face
because it dropped below the required 5% CIF in certain
circumstances

.
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EXHIBIT 2
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NOTES TO EXHIBIT 2

1. We understand that the Delaware North balance sheet indicates
liabilities in excess of assets for a negative net worth which
would seem to call in question the NPS conclusion that Delaware
North net the financial criteria.

2. The NPS questions TH Services as to whether debt covenants in
its recent leveraged buyout night restrict its ability to
contribute capital.

3. The NPS questions the Anfac financial stability.

4. We treat the final negotiation of the concession contract as
not significant.

5. We do not know the full significance of the conditions
Delaware North placed on the contract.

6. We do not know what conditions these offerors nay have placed
on the assumption of the MCA obligations, or whether such
conditions are significant.
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Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Read, for your testimony.
The value of the YPC, or the Yosemite Park and Curry Company,

is basically about $50 million. The remaining amount that was ne-
gotiated in the purchase agreement is accrued interest, which obvi-
ously has to be paid on September 30.

So, that is one of the points I wanted to bring up, but I do think
it is a good point to recognize, and it does raise new questions I

think in my mind concerning how much of that is basically for the
name of Yosemite Park and Curry Company and the ongoing sort
of business value in terms of reputation and so forth as opposed to
the actual payment for what is known as possessory interest. So,
I think we do slide into looking at more of the tangible value than
anything else in this instance.

I think we can get into a lot of details with regard to this. Mr,
Read, one of your assertions is that you, in fact, accepted the full

liability, but yet the Park Service somehow and the evaluation
team read into the documents or the bid that it was not accepted.
Do you understand the basis for the misunderstanding that appar-
ently arose here?
Mr. Read. We found a conflict, number one, in the summary ver-

sus the detailed evaluation of us. The Park Service in the detailed
evaluation essentially said we do not know whether they are as-
suming it or not. We have assumed that they are. Now, we were
never given an opportunity to explain that in further detail.

The reason for that is there are certain environmental mitigation
expenses that may be tied into the CIF and some that are not. As
an example, if you are improving a building and taking out an un-
derground storage tank at the same time, you have a crossover. We
specifically suggested in our application that we did not want to

make that decision in a vacuum. We want to work with the Park
Service to determine where the priorities are where things need to

be sent. We thought that we had outlined that clearly in our appli-

cation form. Apparently the Park Service missed it in their hurried
rush to get through with this process.
Mr. Vento. Well, maybe Mr. Green or Mr. Martyr would want

to respond to this.

You made the assertion that there was never any full evaluation
of all the bids that were made. Apparently, on a preliminary basis,

if they did not pass a certain threshold test, whether it was ade-
quate financial basis in order to provide the working capital or to

sustain the commitment that was being made, that it was question-
able that that entity—and based on the liability question that has,
of course, been chewed upon quite a bit today—that then a full

evaluation of the entire bid was not made.
Mr. Read, your assumption was that, in preparing these docu-

ments, a full evaluation would be made. Is that correct?
Mr. Read. Yes, it was.
Mr. Vento. Please elaborate. I guess I am trying to get beyond

the written testimony and say. Were you given indications of that?
What was your expectation once you submitted the bid?

Obviously, they were operating within a time-frame problem
here. I guess if you do not have deadlines, you never get anj^hing
done. That is the other side of it. As a former teacher assigning pa-
pers for people to do, you have to have deadlines.
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Mr. Read. Understood.
I would like to defer a certain aspect of this to Mr. Green who

was involved in the lawsuit because some of our information came
out from that lawsuit as to how the Park Service prepared their

evaluation. I believe that Mr. Davis this morning elaborated even
further saying that we just stopped at that point when we got the
unsatisfactory.

Mr. Vento. Well, I do not know if that is exactly what he said,

but I think that there was obviously an abbreviated or
Mr. Read. Yes.
Mr. Vento. Obviously, they went beyond that. They did not con-

tinue a dialogue or communication with you at that point.

Mr. Read. We were not rated unsatisfactory regarding our envi-

ronmental issues, by the way. That was something that we were
deemed to be satisfactory by the Park Service.

Where we were rated unsatisfactory is they did not like the form
of our commitment letters. Now, we have commitment letters from
our limited partners who have net worths of almost 100 times what
the requirement is of this $12 million. In six different places in our
application, we specifically state these are firm commitments. They
are in there. They have signed up. We are ready to go. There is

a seventh place in the application where, in looking back and read-
ing it, one might draw a differing opinion as to how firm those com-
mitments were.
The Park Service never went to clarify it. If you said it six times,

yes, they are there, and even giving them the benefit of the doubt
that it raises a question on the seventh, you would say, well, why
are you saying it differently here.

More importantly than that, we specifically inquired of the Park
Service. I personally called the Park Service in early November, the
contact individual, and asked him what do you want in regard to

these commitment letters, and we got back and answer that was
very noncommittal. We don't know. We need compelling evidence.
We kind of got the SOR read back to us. We said, well, we will give
you whatever you want. Well, we don't know exactly what it was.
We' said, well, we are going to send you letters similar to what we
sent before, and we were told that that sounds fine.

Mr. Vento. I don't know, but I think that they probably did not
want to tell you how to write it. That was part of the guidance.
Then it turns into a minimal requirement.

I was not trying to get into the specifics of it, but what I was
trying to outline is what your expectations were, or your under-
standing. Was there an understanding, Mr. Green, that eventually
once this bid was submitted, that there would be some dialogue
back and forth to clarify various provisions of it? Was that the un-
derstanding, or was it basically a bid that would have to stand on
the representations made in the document that was submitted as
the bid?
Mr. Green. Well, you have asked two questions. Let me answer

the first one first and then the second one. The first one was did
we expect it to be a comparative evaluation and did we think it

was not was the second one. Can I answer the first one?
Mr. Vento. Yes.
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Mr. Green. We certainly expected it to be an analysis of each of
the criteria, and they would not tell us what the weights were.
They did not say which were most important, but they did indicate
primary was management experience, financial capability, and re-

sponsiveness to the SOR, which is kind of everj^hing else. The
amount of fee you paid was supposed to be secondary. I knew that
from the law.
You asked did they make a comparative assessment of each cri-

teria, and the answer is unequivocally they did not. They went
through the system of saying satisfactory, and they found every-
body satisfactory in 13 criteria, with one exception of a marginal
one and someone else on insurance problems. Did they say which
was the best? Did they give them a score of 1 through 10? Did they
do anything that said these guys were strong on this, these guys
were strong on that, and lo and behold, their fee is low or, lo and
behold, their fee is high, but that is secondary? Here is a case
where their financial commitment is not entirely clear, maybe we
should call.

Or in our case, we gave them assurances that we had our $7 mil-
lion. You have to remember the financial data was released up
until October 29, including environmental cleanup costs. We had to

raise money from our investors between basically November 17,

when we finally submitted it, and earlier than that, October 29. We
worked on it back to June. We were raising new money. We said
we have the $7 million. We have applications out to others. We will

get the other money by the time the contractor is selected, which
they had announced to be in January. In fact, we had our $12 mil-

lion by January. What did they do? They announced it on Decem-
ber 17, one month after they received the bids. They caught us up
a little short.

The other question was did we expect to have any contact or
communication back and forth. I also made a call to the Park Serv-
ice, some of the people that were here, and I said, well, what about
the environmental cap? Some of our investors are nervous about
putting up all their assets for an unknown liability. They said,

well, that might be considered a conditional response. I said what
does that mean. Well, it means if other people submit it without
that, they may be in a better position. I reported that to my board,
and I understood that. I said this may be a weakness. We may be
faulted for this. I never was told we will be excluded for it, and if

that were the case, I would have perhaps objected differently.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Green and Mr. Read, I do not know if you
have had the dialogue back and forth with the Park Service prior

to submitting the bid and I don't know after the bid. These con-

versations you are talking about, Mr Green, were subsequent to

submitting the bid. Is that right?

Mr. Green. No, sir. They were prior to submitting the bid.

Mr. Vento. Prior, okay.
Well, that was the concern I had, that the expectation was that

there would be a continuing dialogue after submitting it, and there
was not. Is that your point, Mr. Green?
Mr. Green. Yes, it is in this sense, that the regulations say they

will take the information they get. If it is good enough, they can
make a choice right then. I do not deny that, but it also provides
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for best and final offers and clarifications. I certainly assumed if

they had these many bids for a $2 billion contract, that there would

be some elaboration questions and resolution of issues.

Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Read, your allegation is that there has

been a violation of applicable regulations in connection with a mat-

ter of phone calls, and the same sort of suggestion or allegation has

been made by Mr. Green. Is that also an issue you are raising in

the pending litigation, Mr. Green?
Mr. Green. Yes, it is.

Mr. VE^^^O. Mr. Read, you obviously are not involved in this. I

guess I should not really even pursue the issue of whether there

were other phone calls then after the fact because it seems to me
that it involves this other question.

Mr. Read. I can answer very quickly. There were no phone calls

after the fact.

Mr. Green. Sorry. This phone call during the evaluation process

was after the bids had been opened, after the evaluation process

was in

Mr. Vento. I know. That is the allegation that is made.
Mr. Green. Regarding your question of whether we expected dia-

logue, we did not know. The Park Service in their procurement doc-

ument specifically said we reserve the right to ask for clarification

if we need it.

Mr. Vento. So, they did say that. Did they, for instance, in ei-

ther case ask for further documentation or information

Mr. Read. They did not.

Mr. Vento [continuing]. Without getting into the merits, but

they did not.

Mr. Read. We did not hear from the Park Service until essen-

tially they announced the award of Delaware North. They gave us

a courtesy of telling us before we read it in the paper.

Mr. Vento. Some of the questions we have raised today seem to

imply that the SOR basic document and the contract have some
differences, that is to say, than what they were initially purported

to be. They may be minor differences. They may be major. You ob-

viously imply the percentage difference question that is coming up.

Really, do you think that some of the terms of what were pur-

ported to be requirements for the bid have now been changed or

about to be changed in the contracting procedure that are material

in nature, Mr. Green, to the bid?

Mr. Green. Of course, we have not seen the contract. It was the

draft contract.

Mr. Vento. No, none of us have, but we have seen the model

contracts. We have noticed that certain SOR requirements that

were in the SOR are not in the model contract now.
Mr. Green. I think you are more expert on that than I am, sir.

I have not examined the contract.

Mr. Vento. If there are such differences, would you suggest that

they may be material and really cast a further shadow over the bid

process that you were engaged in?

Mr. Green. I certainly would, sir.

Mr. Vento. Mr. Read, do you understand my question?

Mr. Read. Yes, I do.

Mr. Vento. It is kind of convoluted.
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Mr. Read, The Park Service has announced publicly that they
are negotiating contracts with Delaware North. We do not know
whether they are substantive, material or whether they are incon-

sequential in nature.
Mr, Vento. Well, you have heard the hearing this morning. You

can make a judgment based on it as I have to make a judgment
based on it. What did it sound like to you? Did it sound like a dif-

ferent proposition than what you were bidding on at that time?
Mr. Read. Yes. They do appear different,

Mr, Green, I would say, for example, when he announced that
they are going to negotiate the fee. Instead of being either 4.5 or

5, they are going to have a graduated fee, depending on the work-
ing balances. That is a rather interesting proposition that I did not
know about. Those are the kind of things that perhaps should take
place, but every bidder should be allowed to have those discussions

and decide what they can do to get the best offer to the Grovem-
ment.
Mr. Vento. You think those t3T>es of refinements really should

have been part of the bid process, and the contract should not have
been awarded and thrown to one particular bidder at that particu-

lar time, but that discussions should have been permitted to go for-

ward.
Mr. Green, There is no question in my mind you would have had

a better contract and you will have a better contract.

Mr. Read. There is already provision in NPS48 for clarification.

The clarification procedures require that if they talk to one bidder
for clarification, that they are required to talk to all bidders for

clarification. They did not do that.

Mr. Vento, Well, I have to look at this in the sense that every-

one would have done something a little differently if they knew
what the other person was doing. So, there is that element of ques-
tion in my mind, and I do not know that it can be satisfied.

Mr. Read, Right, but we did not need that with our bid. We just

needed them to clarify this misunderstanding that they apparently
seized on in going through our application.

Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman, we have a long list of witnesses.

Thank you.
Mr. Miller. Well, you did a good job.

I think I am sort of in the same vein here,

Mr, Green, let me ask you, I am not sure I understood you cor-

rectly, but you mentioned at some point in the beginning of your
testimony, when you were responding to what had been said earlier

today by the previous panel, some question about when the envi-

ronmental liability was known or discussed around the decision on
the price of MCA. Can you tell me what you said there?
Mr. Green. Yes, What I said was my understanding is that at

the time that the price of $49,5 million plus interest, which I con-

sider a price of $62 million, on January 7, the Government, who
basically agreed on that price along with the Park Foundation, had
no knowledge of the value of the environmental liability, number
one.

Mr. Miller. The suggestion was made by the previous panel that

that was, in fact, part of the negotiations around that price. You're
saying that is not so?
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Mr. Green. My understanding is that it may have been exam-
ined between January 7 and October—whenever they signed the

final agreement. The price did not change. I also, as I said to you,

asked for any information the Government had on the environ-

mental cost of cleanup, and I was told they did not have any.

Mr. Miller. You asked for that when?
Mr. Green. I asked for it-

Mr. Miller. In putting together your proposal or

Mr. Green. No. I asked for it back in July when we had our first

meeting with the Government. All the contenders were there, and
we all said can you give us any information on the environmental

cleanup. The answer was no. The question was put to the Curry
Company. The Curry Company said no.

Let me add one other thing about timing. In 1990 the California

State Regional Quality Water Control Board had a meeting with

the Curry Company and the Park Service and said you have 25

tanks. I want them cleaned up and I want a schedule for it. They
basically did a little bit of work. Nothing was done.

Finally, last August, when they announced the terms of the new
contract and the new transfer, I phoned them up and I said, you

know, the next concessioner has to take that liability. Oh. They
had a meeting then in December, and finally in January of this

year, they got the Curry Company to agree to clean up 2 of 9 water

contaminated tanks in the next 6 months, but the rest of them go

to the next concessioner.

I think this is an important issue for the panel in terms of other

concessioners in national parks. The Park Service has to get them
to clean up the contamination now, take it out of their profits, rath-

er than take it out of some future contribution to a fund.

Mr. Miller. You mentioned also that this unlimited liability

was, in fact, only limited to the equity put into the deal. Is that

correct?

Mr. Green. Yes, sir. The judge said in examining this question,

that what is unlimited liability, the same question you asked. The
answer is that Delaware North set up a subsidiary, capitalized at

$12 million and that is the extent of their liability. Every bidder

had to put up $12 million in equity, and it is not clear that the par-

ent of the subsidiary will be liable for the obligations of its sub.

Mr. Miller. Well, if you create that chart, how does that impact

these offers in terms of what liability is assumed?
Mr. Green. Well, my understanding would be I guess, if I were

running the process, that I would announce that we estimate the

cleanup liability of $12 million, and that is what we are going to

ask you to put in your fund, perhaps even $1 million a year or $2

million the first year, whatever the Government thinks is reason-

able to clean it up fast. Then I would say to the extent it exceeds

that
Mr. Miller. Let me
Mr. Green. Sorry.

Mr. Miller. Let me just ask you to address the offer. What is

your statement as to what the real liability of Delaware North is

under this submission they have made?
Mr. Green. The liability I presume is limited to the amount of

their equity capital at risk.
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Mr. Miller. And what is that?

Mr. Green. $12 million.

Mr. Miller. That is the same as yours, Mr. Read?
Mr. Read. No, sir. We would disagree with that analysis. By cap-

ping the liability an offeror, essentially everybody except Delaware
North and us, knows exactly what the extent of their maximum li-

ability and anything above that is going to be the Gk)vemment or

MCA or whoever they wanted to assume it. While I may have only

$12 million initial capital in a project, I have, number one, my prof-

its and retained earnings which may be in it.

Number two, if I have unlimited liability, I am going to protect

my $12 million investment. Now, I do not have a requirement to

invest more, but I certainly have a vested interest. I have the fu-

ture profits of the remainder of the concession contract if, say, the

liability went to $20 million.

By the way, we have estimated it is more like $15 million, rather

than $8 million. We may be a little conservative, but that is the

estimate that we have used internally.

So, I am going to protect my $12 million, and unlimited liability

clearly is different than capping.

Now, I agree with the line of questioning that you had with the

Park Service earlier today, Mr. Chairman, that there is a value to

that. If it is a $100 million liability out there, there is a big value

to having unlimited liability, although at $100 million, I am not

sure how much I am going to protect my 12 million bucks. But if

I had a $20 million exposure, you can be damned sure I am going

to protect my $12 million. I am going to put more equity into that

transaction to make sure it is protected, and that is value to the

people of America and the Park Service. If it is capped at $12 mil-

lion or $6 million or $14 million or wherever it is, that's it. Every-

thing else goes over there.

Now, what that exact liability is is one question. The second

question is should it have been an obligation of MCA in this trans-

action and had effectively Matsushita gotten the advantage of that,

I think yes.

Mr. Miller. Let me ask you this, Mr. Read. Your contention is

that you, in fact, were satisfactory and qualified on all criteria?

Mr. Read. Yes, sir. We believe that we submitted pursuant to

our discussions with the Park Service representative—we were
only classified unsatisfactory on one issue, and that was the form
of our commitment letters. We gave the Park Service exactly

Mr. Miller. They have characterized the form, what you offered

then, as nothing more than an option to bid on the contract.

Mr. Read. That is correct, and we believe that is a misunder-
standing. We took the exact language of the Park Service, which
they have used not only in the SOR, but in their press releases

subsequent to the tentative award of this, that they are going

through final negotiations of the contract with Delaware North or

the potential concessioner.
Mr. Miller. What was the process they went through to deter-

mine whether or not you had the financial wherewithal to maintain
this bid?
Mr. Read. We don't know. We know, as an example, in the write-

up they mischaracterized a small item. They categorized the net
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worth of one of our individuals as his total assets. His total assets

are probably $15 million versus a net worth of dramatically more
than is required for this. So, it is an example of how they hurried

through. We do not know what they did to qualify. They never

called us. They never asked us for additional information. They
just said they did not like the way we sent in our commitment let-

ters.

Mr. Miller. I think both of you have suggested that rather than

get to the best qualified bid, it's your characterization that what
they got to was the last standing bid.

Mr. Read. Yes, sir, exactly.

Mr. Miller. You were winnowed out for a variety of reasons.

Mr. Read, in your case, you are suggesting that the basis on

which you were winnowed out was, in fact, a misunderstanding.

Had they properly looked at the letters of credit, they would have
found that you had the wherewithal to meet the $12 million

threshold. Correct?

Mr. Read. Yes, sir. We would have provided the Park Service

with whatever requirement they wanted. All they had to do was
tell us what they wanted. If they wanted us to put a pile of cash

on the table next to them, we would have done that, but they never

gave us any indications what to do. We told them what we were
going to do, and we were told that that would be sufficient until

we get the evaluation back and we are found unsatisfactory.

Mr. Miller. Let me ask you. You were presenting yourself as a
limited partnership. Is that correct?

Mr. Read. Yes, sir.

Mr. Miller. And Delaware North was presenting itself as a cor-

porate offeror.

Mr. Read. Yes, sir.

Mr. Miller. Do you know the process which the Park Service

went through to determine that Delaware North had the financial

ability to maintain its bid as opposed to you?
Mr. Read. We know a little bit of that. Clearly the Park Service

was not prepared to review partnerships formed for the purpose of

bidding on this contract. All their transmittal letters, their require-

ments all seemed to be submit your balance sheets, submit your

operations.

I would like to defer to Mr. Green who again, through the proc-

ess of the lawsuit, has learned a little more about that. But second-

hand we were surprised that apparently the balance sheet of Dela-

ware North was one that would certainly call that process into

question, but I would defer to Mr. Green.
Mr. Green. I will just give you one or two sentences which we

learned in the open proceeding. The Park Service had said I think

in the letter from Mr. Davis, we looked at their balance sheet and
they had enough money to provide the equity. I do not really know
much more than that. The lawyers asked the question, well, were
they going to put it up in cash? Their net working capital was not

that strong; that is, the current assets and current liabilities were
not in themselves available to finance this $12 million.

So, I do not know what the Park Service did to determine that

because they had a balance sheet, and perhaps they wrote a letter
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sa3ang I commit $12 million. I don't know what they did. So, I real-

ly can't answer much more than that.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Davis, can you respond to that, how that deter-

mination was made, or Mr. Hanslin?
Mr. Davis. I would like Mr. Hanslin to address that.

Mr. Miller. Fine. Would one of you mind sort of moving to the
right or the left there? You have to provide him a chair. It is a
trick, Mr. Hanslin. Don't sit down. [Laughter.]

Mr. Hanslin. I get some deference as a Grovemment lawyer.

The Delaware North proposal—^by the way, the SOR stated that,

and these gentlemen have properly alluded to it—that you are sup-
posed to submit a complete offer. We are going to make our deci-

sion based on the offer submitted. We might choose to go back out
for more, but there is no guarantee of that. The obligation of the
offeror is to tell us everything we needed to know with that appli-

cation. There was not any question or ambiguity about that.

The Delaware North Corporation submitted its certified audit of

its corporate books—I will probably get mixed up with the account-

ing terms—^but showing a bottom line that far in excess of $12 mil-

lion was available in that company as of that day, and that Dela-
ware North committed to make $12 million of that available for the
company without any conditions. That was the basis upon which
we decided Delaware North had provided us with compelling abil-

ity to provide the money.
Mr. Miller. The others did what?
Mr. Hanslin. Do you want me to go through all of them, or just

the
Mr. Miller. No. I was just trying to determine what is the evi-

dence that you
Mr. Hanslin. The YRT Services Corporation told us in narrative

form that they had commitments for $7 million. There was no doc-

umentation of that. The commitment letters were not provided.

They just stated we have $7 million, and they said we are going
to raise the rest later. There was no evidence or documentation or

substantiation as to how they were going to raise the money or

that they could achieve it.

Mr. Miller. Did you have reason to doubt it?

Mr. Hanslin. Yes.
Mr. Miller. Why was that?
Mr. Hanslin. Because they knew since March or April that we

needed $12 million, and come November, they only had $7 million.

So, one has to say that they only got $7 million in that period of

time. How do we know they will be able to get the rest?

Yosemite Park Services submitted absolutely no information veri-

fying that they had money. They said they had money, and they
may have had money. There was no information provided. The pro-

posal stated that the limited partnership was making the proposal,

and I forget the exact words. But it said, oh, by the way, this pro-

posal is strictly subject to a discretionary decision by an individual

who wasn't party to the proposal. That individual was the person
identified, at least in the first instance, as providing the money.
There was no information provided. They provided a one-page
xerox of Forbes Magazine which said that this individual had
money, had a certain amount of money. There was no documenta-
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tion whatsoever in the proposal substantiating that money was
available, and the proposal was conditioned on discretion of an in-

dividual who wasn't party to it. If we had awarded the contract to

them, that gentleman could have said thank you anyway. I don't

like and it walked out. That was contrary to the terms of the pro-

spectus.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Read.
Mr. Read. That is not what we did. Number one, we did submit

a balance sheet just like Delaware North, but as you alluded to, it

is a newly formed company. It's a pro forma balance sheet. We are

not in existence, so we submitted that.

Number two, we submitted a firm commitment of the applicant

that they would do that just like Delaware North. We submitted

commitment letters from the limited partners, in specific one indi-

vidual that has a net worth of approaching $1 billion. That is wide-

ly known and known throughout the country. If there was any
question about it, it should have been raised in the early November
phone call that I had with the Park Service asking them what they

wanted. Had they wanted a letter of credit, we would have pro-

vided it. If they wanted an escrow account in a bank, we probably

would have provided, although we would argue that everybody else

would have.
The language in the letter was as I have stated earlier. It was

not conditioned to his approval. It was a mere discussion of the

Park Service's SOR which said the final contracts are subject to our

approval and the final negotiation. We said this individual was
committing the money—if the Park Service said, oh, by the way,

we want you to build a new $100 million of employee housing in

the contract—and it is not totally ludicrous because it's on the

table. The Park Service wants $100 million of employee housing

taken care of somehow. If they slipped that in and said, oh, we are

taking this proposal and now making it a firm part of our contract,

now I have my partners out there who have to agree to accept uni-

laterally a material change to the contract. We did not think that

was fair, nor did we think that was what the Park Service in-

tended. So, our language was merely a mirror image of what the

Park Service said. We have final approval of the contract. We said

fine. We have a party.

Regarding the background on the limited partner, he is fully dis-

closed. His company is fully disclosed. There is a background infor-

mation sheet. He is one of our directors. There is ample informa-

tion on that.

Again, it seems as if the conclusion was reached first. Let me
make my decision, and then let me go back and come up with a

reason for why not to include these people because notwithstanding

that we understood that all the information was supposed to be in

the application, we thought we had it in there. I specifically made
a phone call to verify what they wanted, and I was given the in-

structions as what we included, only to be told 4 or 5 weeks later

that no, that won't count.

Mr. Miller. Mr. Hanslin, you do not see this as a question of

whether or not that individual and/or the limited partnership has

a right to agree to the final terms of the contract.
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Mr. Hanslin. No. I don't read the provision and the Park Service

did not read that provision. I have it back here somewhere. I could

read it to you. It says that the acceptance of this contract is subject

to the sole discretion of another individual who wasn't party to the

offer. That makes that an option in the view of the Park Service

and it wasn't a binding commitment.
Mr. Miller. What happens during the current negotiations if

Delaware North walks away from the contract?

Mr. Hanslin. They cannot and neither can we. This is a mis-

apprehension as to what is happening. In the SOR, it says that you
have to accept the contract as written, without change. If you make
this bid, you take it as is.

Mr. Read. We were willing to do that.

Mr. Hanslin. All right, fine.

The negotiation is, believe me, only on the most nitpicking level,

and the only substantive result of the negotiations to date has been

a concession to the Government, not to Delaware North, to us,

about the difference between the 4.5 and 5 percent, which we al-

luded to. Under our regulations—and I will be happy to say this

—

if we make a material change in the terms of that contract to the

benefit of the concessioner, we cannot go ahead and award it. We
would have to readvertise it. We are not doing that, and it will not

happen that way.
Mr. Miller. How do you characterize the negotiations around

the 5 percent versus 4.5 percent?
Mr. Hi^SLlN. It is a negotiation that is of direct benefit to the

Government. As I mentioned—and you brought up the question

—

what if there is only a $10 difference, would they get 4.5 percent?

They agreed no. It would just be a pro rata as it went down to the

4.5 level ceiling. So, all it did was give a concession to the Govern-

ment in that instance.

Mr. Miller. So, what are you sa3dng? They had a right to stand

with the 4.5 percent?
Mr. Hanslin. If the difference is there, yes, if they get to that

point. In other words, they are saying that the 4.5 percent was cal-

culated on the basis of something like a $5 miUion or $6 million

negative on September 30. We said, well, look, what if the negative

is only $2 million. You are not going to take the whole 5 percent,

right? They said right. We will agree to take it pro rata. But if it

gets to the entire 5 percent, they are responsible thereafter.

Mr. Miller. The SOR said that if you are under 5 percent, it

would likely be considered to be insufficient or something like that.

Mr. Hanslin. That is correct.

Mr. Miller. What was their real offer? Was their offer 4.5 and

then you ratcheted them back up to 5 percent, or was it 5 and they

have ratcheted you back down to somewhere between 4.5 percent?

Mr. Hanslin. Their offer was 5 percent if the current assets

equaled current liabilities, and it was 4.5 percent if current liabil-

ities exceeded current assets on September 30.

Mr. Miller. How did they know to do that when nobody else

did?
Mr. Hanslin. From their due diligence.

Mr. Miller. Pardon?
Mr. Hanslin. From their due diligence effort.
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Mr. Miller. So, the other guys who did that decided it would be

between 5.2 and 5.8 percent.

Mr. Hanslin. I cannot speak for the other offerors. All offerors

were aware of the

Mr. Miller. No. But if you read the SOR, wouldn't you sort of

assume that the floor was 5 percent?

Mr. Hanslin. No, it did not say that. It said it is not likely to

be
Mr. Miller. Yes, right.

Mr. Hanslin. It wasn't a floor.

Mr. Miller. So, 3 percent would be better? No. It said if you are

less than 5 percent
Mr. Hanslin. It said we are not likely to accept an offer that is

less than 5 percent. That is correct. We took an offer that may be

5 and it may be 4.5 percent.

Mr. Miller. No. I understand that. We have to go back to the

morning and start over.

But that feeds into this notion that you can have these broad cat-

egories of satisfactory and unsatisfactory. What is the criteria? You
get winnowed out. Assuming there is a legitimate difference of

opinion on the letter of credit, you can get winnowed out rather

easily, and clarifications are very hard to come by.

Mr. Hanslin. About that characterization of the panelists, Mr.

Chairman, I do not believe the Park Service agrees that that is

how the process worked, and by the way, that is an issue in the

litigation. A lot of these allegations that have been made this

morning have been alleged to the judge.

Mr. Miller. No. I understand.
Mr. Hanslin. I believe the judge is going to rule in our favor on

those points. I do not think you should take it as a given that it

has been characterized is

Mr. Miller. I do not take it as a given. I take it as a question

of the decisions on the basis of which people were winnowed out,

and were they winnowed out in a gross fashion, as opposed to being

winnowed out at the margins where there was really a distinction

between the offers.

Mr. Hanslin. The Park Service followed its regulations for evalu-

ating concession offers. The regulations state—and everyone at this

table is aware of those regs. They are published in the Code of Fed-

eral Regulations—that in evaluating a concession offer, the Park
Service first looks to the principal factors, which is the background
of the company, its financial capability, and its responsiveness to

the terms and conditions of the prospectus. You only go to the sec-

ondary factors if you have two or more people meeting the principal

factors.

On this occasion, we only had one company that met those prin-

cipal factors. Under our regulations, we were not even permitted to

go further than that. That is one of the issues the judge is looking

at.

Mr. Miller. Well, that is because you made an interpretation.

You may be quite proper in that interpretation. But the winnowing
factor as to that primary consideration was because you made an
interpretation that that was not really a letter of credit. That was
an option.
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Mr. Hanslin. Well, that is correct. That was actually the defi-

ciency in this regard of the Yosemite Park Services Company was
that it was inconsistent with the terms and conditions of the pro-

spectus, which it was supposed to be a firm, unconditional offer.

TTieir offer was conditioned on approval or acceptance in the discre-

tion of an individual who was not party to it. It was very difficult

for the Park Service to say we had a firm offer in those cir-

cumstances.
Mr. Miller. Excuse me. We have to have a recess because I have

to run for a vote or I am going to be late. I will be right back.

[Recess.]

Mr. Miller. If we can just have order for one second. We have
another vote, and I think if we have remaining questions, they are

not questions that we ought to require you to hang around for. We
can get them to you quickly in writing rather than make you hang
around. I do not quite know what is going on on the floor. I thought
we were done voting for a while, but we have another vote and may
have votes after that. So, let me thank this panel. You are obvi-

ously welcome to hang around, but if we have additional questions,

we will fax them to you right away and then get back to you.

I think also with the Park Service, this has gone on longer than
even Vento and Miller had anticipated. Knowing one another's hab-
its for brevity, we thought we would be out of here at noon. Come
on. Give me a laugh. Come on. I am dying up here. [Laughter.]

The Park Service was nice enough to hang around too, but I

know there are some problems with flights. Obviously, this panel

has raised questions about the previous testimony. We will go

through that. I suspect that the next panel will do the same. We
would clearly reserve the right to get very quick turnaround on
these questions that we might have as a result of the next panel's

testimony.
This panel is dismissed. The next panel is holding. I am going

to vote, and the Park Service can leave should they desire to do so

because of other scheduling. Is everybody clear? Okay.
[Recess.]

Mr. Vento. Let's get started again, if we can.

I would like to thank the last panel. We are calling the next

panel at this time, if the Chairman hasn't already done it. So, we
would ask Ms. Debbie Sease from the Sierra Club; Dean Malley,

the Yosemite Coalition; Paul Pritchard, who is of course with the

National Parks and Conservation Association; and Ron Tipton with
The Wilderness Society. I think that the nameplates have been put
forward. We very much appreciate the patience of this last panel.

We know the group of witnesses and their organizations have
spent a lot of time working out the details and focusing on this par-

ticular issue. I know that their testimony will be useful, and has
already been I think reflected in some of the questions and answers
that have been raised by members of the panel.

Therefore, let me call Ms. Sease. Would you present your state-

ment at this time? I would remind all the witnesses that your
statements have been made part of the record by request of Chair-

man Miller, and feel free to proceed as you are comfortable. Debbie.
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PANEL CONSISTING OF DEBBIE SEASE, SIERRA CLUB; DEAN
MALLEY, YOSEMITE COALITION; PAUL C. PRITCHARD,
PRESIDENT, NATIONAL PARKS AND CONSERVATION ASSO-
CIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD BUSSE, ECONOMIC
CONSULTANT; AND RONALD J. TIPTON, DEPUTY VICE-PRESI-
DENT FOR FIELD PROGRAMS, THE WILDERNESS SOCIETY,
ACCOMPANIED BY JOAN REISS, REGIONAL DIRECTOR, CALI-
FORNIA/NEVADA OFFICE, THE WILDERNESS SOCIETY

STATEMENT OF DEBBIE SEASE

Ms. Sease. Chairman Vento, thank you for the privilege of testi-

fying before you at this hearing regarding the future Yosemite con-

cessions contract. In the interest of time, I will discuss only the

flaws in the contract review process. My written testimony has a

more complete discussion of the contract.

The Sierra Club has always been deeply concerned with issues

involving Yosemite, the place where our organization was founded

more than a century ago. We believe that the 15-year Yosemite
concessions contract will set a precedent for future national park
contracts. We ask your committee to encourage Secretary Babbitt

to revisit the award of this contract to guarantee to the public that

the park's natural resources and the quality of visitor experience

will be undiminished during the next 15 years.

Sierra Club believes that the proper groundwork was not laid be-

fore the National Park Service selected Delaware North Compa-
nies, Incorporated as the next concessioner for Yosemite National

Park. The next Director of the Park Service should have an oppor-

tunity to review the contract that he or she will have to enforce.

Proposals were evaluated in a mere 2 weeks, significantly less than

is usual for such decisions. Unless the decision making process is

reopened and reexamined, the public cannot be confident that the

best concessioner was selected from among the six applicants.

The 16 criteria used by the National Park Service to evaluate the

proposals included criteria covering resource protection and inter-

pretation, but there were no representatives from either of these

divisions on the evaluation team.
All of the applicants were rated satisfactory on the resource pro-

tection and interpretation criteria. The only reasons proposals were
rejected was on financial grounds. Since the financial information

was the only thing the National Park Service used to distinguish

one applicant from another, the award of the contract was essen-

tially based solely on financial grounds. This is contrary to the Na-
tional Park Service's own regulations

We would argue that the financial criteria should not have been

used by the National Park Service as the sole distinguishing cri-

terion. Public Law 89-249 guarantees the future Yosemite conces-

sioner a reasonable rate of return. If after 4 years, the concessioner

is not making a reasonable rate of return, the Park Service will ne-

gotiate a lower fee for the next 4 years.

One of the factors that might affect the next concessioner's rea-

sonable rate of return is the cost of toxic cleanup. If the cleanup

costs more than the projections indicate, our reading of this is that

it will cut into their reasonable profits and that the Park Service

would then renegotiate the concession franchise fee downward.
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While the up-front franchise fee proposed by each appUcant is

important, since it can be renegotiated, it is arguably far less im-

portant than those elements of the proposal which will endure the

entire 15 years of the contract.

Sierra Club questions the decision to base the contract award on

the fact that one bidder offered to accept unlimited liability for the

toxic cleanup. In fact, what Delaware North offered is not really

unlimited liability because if the cost of the cleanup causes the con-

cession's profits to go below their reasonable level, then the conces-

sion's franchise fee will be negotiated downward to compensate.

When the National Park Service evaluated the bid proposals, in-

stead of using a weighted point system, they judged each element

of the proposal satisfactory, marginal, or unsatisfactory. This

course grading system prevented more detailed comparisons of each

individual element of the competing bids. A point system of evalua-

tion would have been preferable and would have avoided the auto-

matic elimination of five of the six bids on purely financial grounds.

Sierra Club recommends the National Park Service reopen the

contract process by soliciting amendment offers from each of the

applicants which was judged responsive. Each of the responsive

bidders, including Delaware North, would put together an amended
proposal. Then a National Park Service evaluation team would look

at these bids and select the best one.

This method has several benefits. The Clinton administration of-

ficials would have the opportunity to review the bid proposals and

to evaluate them with an eye to protecting the natural resource

and maintaining a quality visitor experience, as well as achieving

sound financial management. All of this could easily be accom-

plished before the current contract expires in October of 1993.

The Yosemite contracting process should set a positive precedent

for the entire National Park Service. We strongly urge this commit-

tee to ask Secretary Babbitt not to sign the Yosemite contract until

there has been a thorough review of the award process. It is our

concern that in the haste to select a concessioner for Yosemite be-

fore the change of administration, the National Park Service did

not put the long-term health of Yosemite National Park first. The

new administration should avoid inheriting the bad decisions of the

previous administration.

The new Director of the Park Service needs to be given an oppor-

tunity to review the Yosemite contract before it is signed. The pro-

posals should be reevaluated by a new team which has representa-

tives from resource protection and interpretation, as well as from

concessions management. The public needs to be confident that the

best applicant was awarded the contract to provide services at Yo-

semite.
I also want to clarify some confusion that may have occurred

from the previous panel's statement. The Sierra Club is objecting

to this contract not based on any preference for a particular con-

tract. We have not taken a position in support of one or another

of the contract applicants. But we are concerned about the process

that has gone into the acceptance of the Delaware North bid.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Sease follows:]
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Thank you. Chairman Miller and Chairman Vento, for this opportunity to testify regarding

the Yosemite concessions contract on behalf of the Sierra Club. Sierra Qub has always

been deeply concerned with issues involving Yosemite, the place where our organization was

founded over 100 years ago. We believe that the 15-year Yosemite concessions contract will

set a precedent for future national park contracts. The question is, will this precedent have

beneficial or negative impacts. We ask your Committee to encourage Interior Secretary

Babbitt to re-visit the award of this contract to guarantee to the public that the Park's

natural resources and the quality of the visitor experience will be undiminished during the

next 15 years.

Sierra Qub believes that the proper groundwork was not laid before the National Park

Service (NPS) sele«ed Delaware North Companies Inc. as the next concessioner for

Yosemite National Park. The selection process should be re-visited to allow the next NPS
Director an opportunity to review the contract he/she will have to enforce. The process

appears to have been slanted in favor of commercial interests, to the detriment of improved

interpretation and natural resource protection. Unless the decision-making process is

re-opened and re-examined, the public can not be confident that the best concessioner was

selected from among the six applicants.

"When we try to pick out anything by itself, we find it hitched to everything else in the universe."yo^" Muir

National Headquanets: 730 Polk Stre«. San Francisco, California 94109 (415) 776-2211

PBINTEO ON UNBLEACHED 100% POSTCONSUMER WASTE
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Flaws in the Evaluation Process

Interpretation and Resource Protection Not Properly Represented

The 16 criteria used by NFS to evaluate the proposals included criteria covering resource

protection and interpretation, but there were no representatives from either of these

divisions on the evaluation team. These are crucial aspects of the concession contract, and
representatives from these divisions should have been on the review team to critique these

aspects of the proposals. The current concessioner at Yosemite does more visitor

interpretation than NPS. A visitor is more likely to interact with a concession employee
than a Park Service employee. Interpretation is an important part of the Yosemite
experience and should be treated accordingly by NPS in evaluating the bid proposals. The
concessioner and the services it supplies have a major effect on Yosemite's natural

resources. Since no one from either of these divisions was on the evaluation team, we are

not confident that the future concessioner's impact on either of these areas was fully

considered.

Place Less Emphasis on Financial Criteria

All the applicants were rated "satisfactory" on the resource protection and interpretation

criteria. The only reason proposals were rejected was on financial grounds. Since the

financial information was the only thing NPS used to distinguish one applicant from another,

the award of the conttact was essentially based solely on financial grounds. This is contrary

to the Park Service's regulations contained in NPS 48, chapter 8. This lists 3 primary factors

NPS must use which are "1) experience and related background of offeror, 2) offeror's

financial capability, and 3) conformance to the terms and conditions of prospectus or fact

sheet in relation to quality of service to the visitor." The franchise fee is considered a

secondary factor.

We would argue that the financial criteria should have been judged by NPS to be the least

important aspect of the proposals. Public Law 89-249 guarantees the future Yosemite
concessioner a "reasonable" rate of return. All of the applicants put together their financial

calculations and proposed as high a franchise fee as they believed was possible. However,
if after four years, the concessioner is not making a reasonable rate of return, then NPS will

negotiate a lower fee for the next 4 years. While the up-front frainchise fee proposed by

each applicant is important, since it can be re-negotiated every 4 years to assure the

concessioner a reasonable profit, it is arguably far less important than those elements of the

proposal which will endure the entire 15 years of the contract.

Toxic Liability

At the time the MCA possessory interest buy-out was approved by the previous Interior

Secretary, no mention was made of the toxic clean-up sites throughout the Park. Many of

the most costiy of the sites are leaking underground gasoline storage tanks. During the time

period of the confract, the current concessioner MCA/Yosemite Park & Curry Company
(YPCC) received ail the benefits from these tanks, but now the next concessioner will be
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forced to pay the costs of the clean-up. This will result in less money in the Capital

Improvement Fund (CIF) to improve other areas in Yosemite. We agree that these areas

need to be cleaned up, but we question the sagacity of the decision to relieve MCA/YPCC
of all legal responsibility in this matter.

We also question the decision to base the contract award on the fact that one bidder (not

even the highest bidder in terms of the franchise fee) offered to accept unlimited liability

for the toxic clean-up. Contrary to the statements made by NPS, Delaware North did not

offer unlimited mitigation for clean-up of the toxic storage tanks. This is not really

unlimited liability because if the costs of the clean-up cause the concessioner's profits to go

below the "reasonable" level, then the concessioner's franchise fee will be negotiated

downwards. Accepting "unlimited liability" would be a high risk action for the future

concessioner. Current best estimates of the clean-up costs are approximately $5 million, but

this figure may increase as more research into these sites is completed. Thus, the

concessioner is betting on a high rate of return on their investment. One of the factors that

might affect the next concessioner's "reasonable" rate of return is the cost of the toxic

clean-up. If the clean-up costs more than projections, it will cut into their "reasonable"

profits and NPS will re-negotiate the concessioner's franchise fee downward. Sierra Club

is afraid that that gamble will translate into increased pressure by the concessioner to keep

the level of commercial activity high.

Reduce Commercial Activity

Sierra Qub is concerned that even though the financial arrangements of the new contract

look beneficial to the Park, there may also be some long-term costs that are not immediately

apparent. Any new concessioner will be taking on an enormous financial burden-including

the toxic clean-up and the buy-out of the YPCC debt. How much money will this actually

leave to implement the Concession Services Plan (CSP)? We are concerned that because

of these heavy financial responsibilities, the concessioner will be unwilling to decrease

commercial services as is called for in the CSP. Also we question whether NPS will have

the institutional will to decrease commercial services within the Park when the direct result

will be a corresponding decrease in revenues to the Park Service.

We have seen what can happen in Yosemite when the concessioner is a politically powerful,

profit-oriented corporation. When the 1980 General Management Plan (GMP) was

approved, YPCC was in the 17th year of a 30-year contract that made no mention of

compliance with NPS planning documents. YPCC was not required by its contract to abide

by the 1980 GMP, nor did it show any inclination to comply with any aspect of the GMP
that would have resulted in a reduction of commercial services. We want to make sure that

the new contract has real teeth, including timelines and penalties to insure that the CSP is

implemented.

Sierra Club believes that the Yosemite concession contract offers a great temptation to a

concessioner which is a growth-oriented corporate entity. Yosemite can generate enormous

cash-flow, but this has been occurring at the expense of resource protection and the quality

of the visitor experience. We do not want to see a concessioner in Yosemite whose parent
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company wants the Yosemite division to show increasing profits every year. That would
lead to increased profit-centers and commercial activity within the Park. The 30-year
contract that allowed these sorts of abuses is expiring, and now we must ensure that the

situation does not repeat itself over the next 15 years.

Lack of a Point System

All the elements of each bid proposal were judged "satisfactory," "marginal" or
"unsatisfactory" instead of using a weighted point system. This coarse grading system
prevented more detailed comparisons of each individual element of the competing bids. A
point system of evaluation would have been preferable, and would have avoided the

automatic elimination of five of the six on purely financial grounds. With a weighted point

system, NPS could have highlighted the criteria they thought were the most important.

During the first step in the bid soUcitation process, NPS reportedly decided that all the

applicants met the basic criterion of financial responsibility and could proceed to the second
step which was the actual submission of bids. Yet, in the second step, all the bids but one
were disqualified, and most were disqualified on financial grounds.

Since all the applicants were "qualified," weighted criteria would have been appropriate,

because then each of the bids could have truly been compared against one another. NPS
eliminated their options by using a process which disqualified all the applicants but one.

Sierra Qub believes that the public should have been able to comment on the selection

criteria. There was public comment on the CSP, and it would have been appropriate to

have public comment on the criteria as well. This would have offered NPS valuable

viewpoints and helped to legitimize the process.

The Ideal Concessioner

This iis an historic occasion. The Yosemite concessions contract will differ dramatically from
concessions contracts in other national parks, and we hope it will be the start of a positive

trend toward restoration and protection of all out parks. On that note, there are certain

issues that should have been stressed during the selection process. Legislation which was
pending last Congress and is again before the 103rd Congress, would change the entire

concessions process for all national parks, but could not change the Yosemite contract for

15 years if the present decision of the Department of the Interior is finalized. The financial

arrangements of this contract are revolutionary, but unless fundamental changes occur in

concession management, then these changes will not result in a Yosemite "unimpaired for

future generations."

Below we have included some of the criteria that should be used to evaluate the bids when
the Park Service re-visits the selection process.
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Demonstrate Knowledge of and Commitment to the Goals of the 1980

General Management Plan (GMP^

An ideal concessioner would not only show an understanding of the NFS mission and the

concessioner's role in carrying it out, but it would demonstrate a knowledge and a feel for

Yosemite's particular problems as well as a commitment to solving these problems. All of

the applicants had two years to conduct the research necessary to put together their

proposals. It is our hope that the company which is awarded the contract is a company

which took the time not only to research the financial information, but also to research the

controversy surrounding the management of the Park, including the 1980 GMP.

Nowhere in any of its press releases does Delaware North even mention the 1980 GMP, an

important document that continues to influence the planning process in Yosemite.

Recommend Innovative Solutions to Yosemite's Problems

Everyone agrees that a change is needed in the way the concessions operation is run in

Yosemite National Park. The ideal concessioner would not only recognize the current

problems of over-commercialization and resource degradation, but that concessioner would

also recommend and develop innovative solutions to these and other problems facing

Yosemite now and in the future.

Put the Park Before Profits

The ideal concessioner would demonstrate a willingness to follow NPS requirements even

when this would result in decreased profits. The Park Service has a dual mandate to

provide for visitation by the public and to maintain our parks in a maimer that leaves them

"imimpaired for future generations." The concessioner must subscribe to both sides of this

mandate even if measures taken by NPS to ensure Park preservation might result in reduced

commercial activity.

Sierra Oub Recommendations

The Clinton Administration must re-visit the Yosemite concessions contract to assure the

public that the new contract will protect the natural resource and result in a quality visitor

experience as well as be financially responsible. A possible bad decision made by the

out-going Bush Administration during its final weeks in office cannot be allowed to

jeopardize the national park system.

Sierra Oub realizes that there are concerns regarding the MCA/Matsushita buy-out of the

Yosemite possessory interest. We believe there are ways to re-examine the contract without

jeopardizing the transfer of the possessory interest.
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Solicit Amended Offers from "Responsive" Bidders

NPS should ask all the applicants which were judged "responsive" to submit an amended bid.

Each of the "responsive" bidders (including Delaware North) would put together an

amended bid proposal, now knowing the flaws in their initial bid that kept them from being

selected. Then a NPS evaluation team would look these new bids over and select the best

This method has several benefits. First, Clinton Administration officials would have the

opportimity to review the bid proposals and to evaluate them with an eye to protecting the

natural resource and maintaining a quality visitor experience. Second, Yosemite would

probably receive more money. Delaware North was not the high bidder in terms of the

franchise fee; according to NPS, they were selected primarily because they offered unlimited

liability for toxic clean-up. In the new proposals the other applicants would have the option

to correct the things that disqualified them in the initial bid, and if they wanted to win the

contract, presumably they would bid higher on the franchise fee. Third, NPS could use a

weighted point system to evaluate these bids to provide a better way to compare one bid to

another. And finally, all of this could easily be accomplished before the current contract

expires in October of 1993.

Other Options

If the contract cannot be finalized before September 30, 1993, we do not believe that this

will be fatal to the buy-out of the YPCC possessory interest. A new deal will have to be

negotiated, but we believe that it is in MCA's best interest to avoid negative publicity and

willingly negotiate new terms with the next concessioner. YPCC could be given a 60-day,

or if needed, a 6-month contract extension until the new concessioner is ready to take over

the business.

Conclusion

The Yosemite contracting process should set a positive precedent for the entire national

park system. We strongly urge you, the members of the House Natural Resources

Committee and the Subcommittee on National Parks and Public Lands, to ask Secretary

Babbitt not to sign the Yosemite contract until there has been a thorough review of ±e
award process. It is our concern that in their haste to select a concessioner for Yosemite

before the change in administrations, NPS did not put the long-term health of Yosemite

National Park first. The new Administration should avoid inheriting the bad decisions of

the previous Administration. The new NPS Director needs to be given an opportunity to

review the Yosemite contract before it is signed. The proposals should be re-evaluated by

a new team which has representatives from resource management and interpretation as well

as from concessions management. The public needs to be confident that the best applicant

was awarded the contract to provide services at Yosemite.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify on this matter.
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Mr. Miller. Thank you, Ms. Sease.
We will next hear from Dean Malley. Your statement, Mr.

Malley, is in the record, and please proceed to summarize or read
the relevant the portions thereof.

STATEMENT OF DEAN MALLEY
Mr. Malley. Thank you.
It has been four years since I started to being concerned about

concessions being too low and the equity of the situation. I did not
realize the extent of the gambit that we would be entering in when
we start demanding more equity out of our concessioners.

I am a parent. I am going to be speaking today about family val-

ues and parental values, and I want to talk about this inspirational
place that we call Yosemite and what it means to families. I am
not going to be doing legalese today, although I could do technical-
ities with the best of them in this room.
What I am seeing is in the concessions services plan, looking at

their business plan and their basic assumptions of how they are
doing their statement of requirements and letting this contract,

there was no client description, clients, park visitors. They have
one line that talks about 60 percent are Califomians. That is about
it. They cover about 60 percent of Califomians.
When you look at the Yosemite National Park 1991 visitor sur-

vey, you also find out that the majority of visitors are anglo, upper
middle class. There are two economic class of visitors. $25,000 and
under is the largest class. The second class of visitors is $72,000
per capita income and above. If you look at the local area demo-
graphics in California and that segment, it is Chicanos. It is people
of limited economic means. It is also people like myself in Sonora,
California. Where is the analysis? Where is the client impact?
Where is the visitor impact? There was no social impact analysis.

I want to read what their social impact analysis from their con-
cessions services plan was. There is a shell game going on with vis-

itation lodging. They said they were doing a net 20 percent of lodg-

ing. What they did not tell you is they are increasing the upscale,
moderate class by 20 percent and decreasing the family class, the
economy class by 40 percent for their net 20. Their big impact anal-
ysis on this, the decrease could cause inconvenience and economic
hardship for people wanting to occupy lower priced units, but un-
able to obtain them. Period. That is it.

Moving right along, why? Why are they doing this kind of con-
version when the general management plan said reduce rooms
across the board? lliey said they are doing a healthy mix. I think
it's a nix.

We had trial by CNN recently when Mike Finley, superintendent
of the park, said well, there is a lot of social equity concerns. We
have an outcry. We are going to revisit this. They tried to take out
70 percent of the economy class rooms. Well, it is $1 million a
month more. In reference to Mr. Lehman's concern, it is $1 million
a month more revenue per month when you take out 40 percent
economy and put in 20 percent upscale.

So, here we go. Fifteen years of upscaling the park services. Park
people tell me on the side rather frankly, look right in my face and
tell me, well, you know, these upscale people are gentler visitors.
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They do not throw diapers in the river and such. They are just
nicer people to have around.
Why an increase in any rooms at all? Since 1980 1,300 rooms

have been added outside the park. A lot of those local economies
outside the park are suffering because the monopoly in the park is

keeping people from using these 1,300 rooms on the outside of the
park. NPS48, park policy says get as much outside the park wher-
ever possible. Don't put them in if you do not have to. Of course,
they did not consider these policies. The concessioners have been
driving this whole process since day one.

They Camp Curry is noisy. Yes, kids are noisy. Kids and families
are noisy. They are pretty happy folks, though. It is crowded. Sure,
families bring crowds. That is where I grew up.
When you take 15 years and on top of that preferential right of

renewal, which this contract has, you are talking 30 years. You are
talking a legacy, a one-generation legacy, right away with no
change of continually locking out more and more middle class, peo-
ple without money.

I could talk about the environment on this, but what is this

place? This place is an inspirational temple to millions of people,
and that is poor people also. We see this open checkbook being put
out here. We know where that money is coming from, that second
class of visitors, $72,000 and above. Well, I do not think that is ap-
propriate.

The right to make a profit. That has been established pretty well.

If they do have to pay more, they certainly know where to get it.

MCA has certainly known that for the last 15 years.
We are talking barriers to access based upon social economic fil-

ters. We are demanding too much cash from this park. Period. I do
not care whether it is 20 percent or whatever. We are talking $100
million contribution. Maybe we should be talking $50 million.

Maybe we should be talking $80 million. $100 million out of 7
square miles. What is that going to do to the visitor experience?
Where are the democratic checks and balances? The Park Service

is sharing in the profit. They control the profit. Is that smart?
Grentlemen, I am being brief. I thought maybe I only had 5 min-

utes here today. Let's ask Babbitt to put aside this contract and get
back to park business. Let's talk about the entitlement of all people
of all ethnic and social economic class, unequivocal access to this

world heritage, inspirational temple. Gentlemen, reaffirm the pur-
pose of the national park as a haven from urban relief to all citi-

zens.

There was a religious man I rode out with here on the plane. I

was going to do my proposal, have it typed up for you and brought
here. All of a sudden, he started praying for me. This man was
talking about the root of many America's problems lie in failure of

families to establish core values of worth and responsibility.

I started this fight in 1989 when I became concerned that my
family of limited financial means would be denied access to my
public park. I cannot afford a room. The legacy is if you put in

more upscale, you demand more from your park, you start locking
out your citizens, the citizens maybe that are burning cities, you
give them someplace to go where they can get some relief, maybe
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you are going to have less fires in the cities. Obviously, this is what
parks were set aside for in the first place.

I am not going to debate whether the contract process was flawed
or not. I am just going to close very rapidly on the notion that the

concessions services plan was flawed in the nature that is letting

the upscale trend continue, the conversion of public open lounge to

bars continues, things like this continue. When Delaware North, a
$1.3 billion industry, basically making their money on dog and
horse racing, is going to check into here, they are going to know
exactly how to get more money out of this park. We are locking on
something we cannot afford to lose.

The impacts, Congressman Miller, for all public lands when we
go to revolving funds and talk sharing with our citizens the burden
of paying for the land out there and the impacts on the land, the
impacts could be devastating if we do not do this checks and bal-

ance, if we do not look at the democratic values. How are we going
to get people without money to be able to share public lands as
well?
Thank you.
Mr. Miller. Mr. Pritchard.

STATEMENT OF PAUL C. PRITCHARD
Mr. Pritchard. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I appre-

ciate the opportunity to be with the panel and for you to take the
time that you have to discuss this issue which we believe is very
important.

I particularly appreciate the impassioned comments of the gen-
tleman before me.
Mr. Chairman, I am joined by Richard Busse who is our eco-

nomic consultant, and I would like to limit my comments to two as-

pects. First, the question of the Yosemite contract and three points

about that, and then secondly, the whole process by which the Fed-
eral Grovemment and the Park Service completes this whole conces-

sion contract business.
If I might, I would like to say that I would like to submit my

testimony for the record since a number of the points have been
hashed over earlier.

But it is important for me to point out, since a question was
raised about an article about the association and so forth, that our
statement is and was not that this process is the most, but is one
of the most arcane, fiscsdly irresponsible, environmentally destruc-

tive systems run by the Federal Grovemment, and we stand by
that. I hope Mr. Hansen will give us a chance to explain that to

him if he would like.

Mr. Chairman, we also, in our 74 years of history, have been
committed to the careful oversight of the concession process which
we believe has been a dilemma for the national parks from their

inception, many of the concessions predating the parks themselves,
with many of the concessioners assuming that they do, in fact, own
the parks.
We believe they are owned by the American people and, there-

fore, should be responsive to them.
Now, I refer to Mr. Busse's review for us and our staff, and on

page 2 of my testimony are the documents that we had.
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May I say that at the inception of this Yosemite contracting proc-

ess, we did not participate in any particular proposal. That is not
the role of NPCA, but we also offered to each of the concessioners
our willingness to advise them on what we thought were important
factors that should be weighed in this.

Three points then about the Yosemite contract. First, we believe
that toxic cleanup responsibilities were inappropriately transferred
to the new concessioner instead of being handled by Yosemite Park
and Curry Company. Mr. Chairman, we believe that it is not ap-
propriate and, in fact, is a bad policy for the Federal Government
to allow the Park Service to transfer the cleanup from one conces-
sioner to the other. In essence, the American people will be paying
for this cleanup rather than the company that made the problem
to begin with.

Secondly, Mr. Chairman, we believe the process used for evaluat-
ing the contracts was highly subjective. In the three panelists that
you had this morning, all three of whom I have the greatest respect
for, you have over 70 years of experience. That 70 years would not
be replicated in other park negotiations. There is no way that we
can be assured the talent we had this morning in the Park Service
will be looking over the shoulders of the bidders and of the conces-
sioners themselves. We must have a less subjective, more quantifi-

able process.

Thirdly, regarding the Yosemite contract, we believe the number
of bidders was unduly limited by extraneous conditions and re-

quirements. Those conditions were the initial equity capital of $12
million which, to this day, we cannot determine why that figure

was used and what it represented, but also the concept of unlim-
ited liability, which we think, as I said earlier, is inappropriate. We
talked to the Marriott Corporation. They told us that they declined
from continuing their proposal because of that unlimited liability

issue. That sort of company would have been able to handle all the
requirements, including cleaning up what are typically known toxic

issues and should not have been thrust in this sense of an unlim-
ited liability.

Regarding this as it relates to the whole process of concessions
for all the 500 or so concession agreements in the park system, we
have just a few comments, but we think this whole process points

out why the 1965 act must be reformed. We believe that competi-
tive bidding for concession contracts is the best way to select con-
cessioners, and an open process, in which the American people are
able to observe why decisions are being made, is imperative. Seri-

ous questions were omitted this morning. We understand why. But
questions that some day the American people have a right to know
why decisions that were made were made.

I would point out also that we have basically begun the new
process with a bungee cord wrapped around our leg because in 15
years, regulations will require again that this company, unless they
wish not to rebid on the contract, will have a preferential right of

renewal. We believe that is not in the best interest of this particu-

lar concession agreement or in the entire system. It is time now
that we take the steps to do the reform.

Secondly, regarding concessions contracting, a point that was not
made, but we think is very important is that we should not couple
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construction requirements with provision of services. This strategy

is a no-win situation for the Government and for the American peo-

ple. It adds cost to the American people, and generally speaking,
we think it is appropriate for the Park Service itself to manage its

assets with more fiscal prudence and to be responsible for the con-

struction of facilities and not construct those and then turn over
the possessory interest to the concessioner.

Thirdly, we think that it is very important that the fees be based
on the probable value to the concessioner and not on the gross re-

ceipts for the concessioner. By requiring a gross receipts approach,
Mr. Chairmsin, what you do is you put the Park Service in the
business of a partner with a concessioner to help them increase
their gross receipts. That is not in the best interest of the parks.
It is not in the best interest of the visitor, and we think it is not
the best way for the Park Service to operate. We think it is impor-
tant, therefore, that the Park Service be taken out of this joint ven-
ture role that we see evolving in this particular agreement and be
placed in a situation where they charge a flat fee, one based upon
a reasonable return that they think they should receive.

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, this contract provided some very
useful insights, all of which lead us to conclude that it is impera-
tive that the Congress move forward with the reform of the 1965
Concession Policy Act. We think it is imperative that the conditions
that have been discussed and that your committee has dealt with
very ably in the past be dealt with system-wide and not just with
this particular one concession agreement. Otherwise, we think that
in 15 years, we or our successors will be sitting down at these ta-

bles dealing with exactly the same issues that we are here today
to deal with.
Thank you, sir.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Pritchard follows:]
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My name is Paul C. Pritchard, and I am President of the National Parks and Conservation

Association. The Association is a 350,000 member nonprofit organization dedicated to the

protection and effective management of the National Park System.

I am here today because of National Parks and Conservation Association's (NPCA) long

standing involvement with concessions policy. In fact, one of the reasons for NPCA's

establishment in 1919, was to ensure that parks provide visitor services and facilities that are

compatible with the protection of park resources.

NPCA has provided extensive comments on the Yosemite Concessions Services Plan; we

testified at hearings on that plan. Also, we have been the lead conservation organization

promoting reform of the Concessions Policy Act of 1965.

I believe the Yosemite contracting process is an important subject of inquiry because of its

illustrative and precedent-setting nature. In preparing for this hearing, NPCA engaged an

economic consultant, Richard Busse, to review the few documents available to the public,

and to identify procedural or other problems for the subcommittee. The Yosemite-related

documents reviewed by Mr. Busse included:
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1

.

Final Concessions Services Plan EIS

2. Yosemite Housing Plan, Draft Supplement to the Final for the Management Plan

3. Prospectus, Phase I, Yosemite Hotel Services (April 1992)

4. Prospectus, Phase 11, Statement of Requirements, Yosemite Hotel and Other Services

(July 15, 1992)

5. NPS Memorandum: "Review of Yosemite Concession Contract Offers"

(December 17, 1992)

6. NPS Briefing, Final Rulemaking, Concession Contracts and Permits (June 12, 1992)

7. "National Parks Issues Involved in the Sale of the Yosemite Park Concession," GAO
RCED-92-232 (September 1992)

8. Final Audit Report on Followup Review of Concessions Management, National Park

Service, (No. 90-62), Office of the Inspector General, Department of the Interior

9. NPS News Release, "Delaware North Wins Contract For Yosemite Visitor Services"

Pecember 17, 1992)

10. "Yosemite Hotel and Other Services, Evaluation of Proposals" (Updated NPS
document)

11. Letter to Jeremy M. Jacobs, Delaware North Corporation from Herbert Cables

(December 17, 1992)

12. YRT Services Corporation News Release of January 11, 1993

NPCA did not seek to evaluate the actual bids for Yosemite to determine if NPS selected the

best concessioner for the park. Furthermore, NPCA does not intend to comment on the

qualifications of Delaware North as a concessioner. Our review focused on the contracting

process for Yosemite and on NPS contracting policy.

I would like to emphasize that NPCA strongly supports the provision of concessions services

by private sector firms. We do not favor the replacement of private concessioners with

government-run concessions, nor do we favor the elimination of all concessions from the

National Park System, as some have alleged. We do believe that competitive biddmg for

concessions contracts is the best way to pick the best concessioner and to obtain fair,

reasonable fees for the government.
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THE YOSEMTTE CONTRACT

There are three concerns I wish to raise about the Yosemite contracting procedure:

1. Toxic cleanup responsibilities were inappropriately transferred to the new

concessioner instead of being handled by Yosemite Park and Curry Company .

A major factor in the bidding process was whether the offerors would accept

unlimited liability for cleaning up toxic substances left in the park by Yosemite Park

and Curry Company. This point became a major stumbling block for several of the

firms who initially qualified as potential concessioners and for those who later

submitted offers.

While Delaware North has agreed to accept full responsibility for the cost of clean up

- budgeted at $16.9 million - it should be noted that it is really the American public

who will pay the bill. In order to cover cleanup costs, Delaware North obviously had

to lower the amount it could offer in contributions to the Capital Improvement Fund

during the contract term.

When one corporation buys the business of another, and real estate is involved, it is

common practice to require the seller set up an escrow fund to cover any toxic

liabilities. This approach is followed because the buyer may have no way of really

knowing what the liability may be. As we all know, toxic cleanup costs often exceed

even the most careful estimates.

I do not know why this same approach was not followed by the National Park

Foundation (NPF) in negotiating the sale of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company.

But because NPF did not make Yosemite Park and Curry Company clean up it's mess

before exiting the park, the public will now have to pick up the tab.

The process used for evaluating offers during Phase 11 of the selection process was

too subjective .

In Phase n of the selection process, the NPS selection panel evaluated all six offers

using 16 criteria. Each application was given a satisfactory, marginal or

unsatisfactory rating for each criterion. Based primarily on these ratings, the

selection panel then picked the best overall offer.

It is my understanding that under normal government contracting procedures, offers

are rated using an objective procedure to determine how well an offer meets each of

the bid criteria. Furthermore, various criteria are weighed according to their

importance to the overall contract objectives. This is the only way an evaluator can

objectively compare the relative value of each offer in a bid situation.
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The NPS iq)pears to have used a subjective evaluation method in which each offer

was judged to be satisfactory, marginal, or unsatisfactory by the selection panel. This

kind of subjective process is more likely to lead to errors, and is more likely to be

challenged by losing bidders.

3. The number of bidders for the contiact was unduly limited by exbaneous conditions

and requirements that served to limit competition.

The principal objective of any concessions contract should be to attract competent

firms capable of delivering high quality goods and services to the public. The

Yosemite contract, however, contained conditions that acted to limit the number of

firms desirous of submitting bids.

For example, NPS required bidders to provide $12 million in "initial equity capital" ~

evidenUy to cover the initial negative cash flow of the concession in the fall-winter

period. No substantive rationale is given by NPS for the $12 million requirement in

the documents at our disposal, nor does NPS provide a clear definition of what is

meant by "equity capital." The real issue here is whether an applicant proposes a

reasonable way to cover the initial negative cash flow situation. There may be more

than one way to do that.

Use of the term "equity capital" by NPS implies non-borrowed money. Yet, it would

also be possible for a good company to show it could handle the negative cash flow

with borrowed funds. The equity requirement may have prevented excellent service

providers from submitting bids in the first place. It also was a reason several bids

were adversely rated.

Another filter is the contract requirement to accept unlimited liability for toxic

cleanup. By requiring that the liability for toxic cleanup be transferred to the new

concessioner, the NPS skewed the bidding process by injecting a major element of

risk into the prospectus. This risk may have served as a handicap to potential

concessioners whose financial backers were intimidated by the risk. According to our

conversations with Marriott Corporation officials, the required acceptance of open-

ended liability was not something the Marriott Corporation was prepared to accept.

The liability issue weighed heavily in Marriott's decision not to submit a bid. Other

bidders, according to the NPS memo of December 17, 1992, also hedged their bids

on the liability issue, and as a result were adversely evaluated.

LESSONS FOR THE FUTURE

1. Competitive Bidding for Concessions Contracts Is the Best Way to Select

Concessioners .

The Yosemite contract process proves a point that NPCA has made time and time

again in the debate over concessions reform. Open competition for contracts is the

best way to ensure payment of fair fees to the government for concessions privileges.
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In this case, where there is no incumbent seeking to renew the contract, 12 firms

qualified as potential bidders and six actually submitted offers. The offer of Delaware

North, according to hfPS, will return approximately twenty percent of the annual

gross receipts to the government in fees and other benefits. Contrast that with the

total fees paid by the current concessioner, Yosemite Park and Curry Company,

which in 1991 paid about three-quarters of one percent of gross revenues to the

government (approximately $668,000).

Unfortunately, when Delaware North's contract comes due in 15 years, competition

will once again be barred in Yosemite because the new contract gives the incumbent a

right of preference to renew the contract without competition. We are about to take a

great leap forward in Yosemite, but with an bungee cord attached. That bungee cord

is the Concessions Policy Act of 1965, which mandates a right of preference for

incumbent concessioners.

The coupling of construction requirements with the provision of visitor services in

NPS concessions contracts detracts from the search for the best provider of desired

services and is financially disadvantageous to the government.

Long ago, the NPS with the approval of Congress, decided to require concessioners

to be both general building contractors and service providers. This was done because

of the belief that the government was too poor to build and maintain concessions

facilities on its own land and lease them for use to concessions operators. This

strategy, while well intendoned, created a no-win situation for the government. The

concessioner simply lowered his payback in fees to the government to cover

construction costs, so the public ultimately paid for that construction in foregone

revenue. Furthermore, the concessioner gained a possessory interest in structures

built on government land which must be bought back by the government if the

concessioner's contract is terminated.

This is a very bad arrangement for the taxpayer. Coupling construction duties with

service duties in a concessions contract obscures the primary goal of securing top-

flight service businesses to serve park visitors. Requiring the concessioner to be both

a construction firm and a service firm probably eliminates many potential bidders who
might otherwise provide outstanding services (and higher fees) to the government.

As a landlord, NPS should manage its assets with fiscal prudence. It is likely to get a

better return from concessioners over the long-term by constructing federally-owned

concessions structures and leasing them to service providers at fair rents just like a

shopping mall owner leases retail space in the mall. This approach would enable NPS
to focus its attention on securing tojHflight service businesses to run the concession.

This approach also is likely to produce greater competition for contracts.
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3. The NFS should receive specific fees for the granting of concessioner privileges.

The 1965 Concessions Policy Act requires that "fees be based on the probable value

to the concessioner of the privileges granted by the contract." This rule makes

economic sense and is good management [wlicy. Effective asset management dictates

that the NPS have a clear understanding of the value of concessioner privileges,

especially when a big part of the privilege granted is the use of NPS land and

facilities. Additionally, if fees are sound reflections of value of the concessions

opportunity, the NPS need not unduly concern itself with the concessioner's "return

on investment" or "profitability on the operation as a whole." Simply stated, if fees

are set ^propriately and the concessioner doesn't generate a reasonable income, the

concessioner is under-performing and should be replaced. NPS has a great deal of

experience in the concessions business at Yosemite and should be able to set

reasonable minimum fees for the concessions privilege.

Furthermore, fees should not be computed as a fixed percentage of total gross

receipts. Whenever possible, fees should be calculataJ as fixed annual payments

based on the economic value of individual concessions activities in the park, not as

one fee based on a percentage of the lump-sum gross. Basing the fee on gross

receipts is a rudimentary form of a joint venture. The NPS has no reason to "joint

venture" with its concessioners except, perhaps, in cases where the NPS is trying to

encourage a concessioner to start a new concession that has high risk. The Yosemite

concession is not a high-risk concession, nor are other large concessions in other

national parks.

CONCLUSION

To conclude, NPCA's review of the Yosemite contract process offers useful insights into

park concessions policy and underscores the need to overhaul the 1965 Concessions Policy

Act. We see that vigorous competition will occur when there is no incumbent with a

preferential right of contract renewal. We also note that the financial return to the

government generated by competitive bidding is much greater than that provided by the

incumbent concessioner, who held a monopoly position in the park because of the

interlocking provisions of the 1965 Act.

Unfortunately, the benefits of the contract turnover in Yosemite are limited to this point in

time. Because of the 1965 Act, Delaware North will be given a preferential right to renew

its contract in 15 years. There will be no further competition, unless Delaware North

chooses not to extend its contract.

The future lack of competition in Yosemite, and at all other parks, will remain government

policy until Congress amends the 1965 Act. Financial losses to the government will

continue, and concessioners will continue to hold the upper hand in negotiations with NPS.

This concludes my testimony. Thank you very much.
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Mr. Miller. Thank you, Mr. Pritchard.
Finally, we have the testimony of Ron Tipton. Ron, welcome.

Thanks for your patience during this today. Do you want to intro-

duce your associate?

STATEMENT OF RONALD J. TIPTON

Mr. Tipton. Thank you, Mr. Vento. I would like to introduce
Joan Reiss, who is our regional director for The Wilderness Society

for California and Nevada and has been very involved in the Yo-
semite contract process since its inception.

In the unenviable position of being the last witness in a long
hearing, I will of course summarize my statement and try to make
some sense in a few minutes.
My involvement with this issue, Mr. Chairman, began almost 20

years ago when I was on the staff of the House Government Oper-
ations Subcommittee on Environment, Energy, and Natural Re-
sources. We had a series of celebrated hearings in 1975 and 1976
regarding the need to reform the concession system, as my col-

league Mr. Pritchard suggested, and also focusing specifically on
Yosemite. I wish I could report today, almost 20 years later, the

Park Service has made great progress in limiting the role and in-

fluence of park concessioners, which was a real issue in those hear-
ings, what is the appropriate role of the park concessioner. In the
case of Yosemite, the park concessioner has dominated park man-
agement policy unfortunately. Unfortunately, today very little has
changed. In fact, as I presented this testimony and I prepared it,

I could not help but feel a strong sense of history repeating itself.

There were some modest improvements after those hearings and
some hearings in this committee later in the 1970's, but that was
all negated by the arrival of James Watt in 1981. It became obvi-

ous then that the Park Service's modest improvement in managing
concessioners would be reversed, and indeed it was. He, early in

his tenure—and you may remember this, Mr. Chairman—had an
infamous meeting with the Conference of National Park Conces-
sioners 12 years ago this very month, in which he assured the

group that if anyone had a problem with the Park Service, he
would take care of the problem or the employee, "whichever is easi-

er".

For 12 years after that, the result has been business as usual.

Park concessioners continue to determine their own destiny and to

fend off relatively feeble attempts by the Park Service to impose re-

strictions on their normal way of doing business. Nowhere is this

more true than Yosemite Valley.

In 1980 we adopted a management plan, 13 years ago, after al-

most a decade of debate and public involvement. Five goals. Re-
claim priceless natural beauty; secondly, markedly reduce traffic

congestion; three, allow natural processes to prevail; four, reduce
crowding; and five, promote visitor understanding and enjoyment.
Definitely a noble plan with a very noble statement of purpose.
However, Mr. Chairman, it is a national disgrace, and I use

those words advisedly, that this general management plan for Yo-
semite National Park has never been implemented. Check and see

how many of the facilities have been moved out of Yosemite Valley,

how many rooms have been eliminated in the last 13 years, for ex-
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ample. The proposed concession services contract that we are dis-

cussing today represents yet another chapter in the history of fail-

ure of the National Park Service to do the right thing in Yosemite
National Park.

I want to make two points about that. First of all, our criticism

is directed at the National Park Service, not at Delaware North.
Second, we are not here in support of any alternative bidder. Rath-
er, our central interest and concern is that a concession contract be
awarded which is specifically directed at implementing the general
management plan for the park.
The Park Service has here an historic opportunity to finally

begin the process of removing unnecessary and inappropriate visi-

tor and concession facilities from Yosemite Valley. Now, you can
say they can do that no matter who the concessioner is, and in the-

ory that is true. However, the reality has been throughout the his-

tory of Yosemite that a major profit-oriented park concessioner will

do anything possible to increase business and profits regardless of

the impact on park resources or the quality of the visitor experi-

ence. Witness the 30 years of the previous Curry contract.

The only way to assure that the public interest is served and the
NPS plan calling for a reduction in overnight lodging, related visi-

tor facilities, and private vehicle access in Yosemite Valley is im-
plemented is to select a concessioner committed to these goals and
state those management requirements explicitly in the contract.

TTie Park Service in this instance has done neither.

I am not here to denigrate Delaware North. In fact, I cannot pos-

sibly evaluate how they would perform this contract. What is clear,

however, is that there is no evidence to suggest—and I have looked
for it in every news article that has been written profiling Dela-
ware North—that it has the necessary commitment to carry out the
Yosemite general management plan or the environmental sensitiv-

ity to at last begin the long process of restoring the natural world
in Yosemite Valley. In fact, by not seriously considering the bid by
the Yosemite Restoration Trust or the other competing conces-

sioners here, the Park Service has again demonstrated its lack of

intent to make this 1980 plan happen.
Why do I say this? Well, first of all, it is obvious the Park Service

has adopted a business as usual approach to this concession con-

tract award. Find another large corporate concessioner that it is

comfortable with and go with that one.

Second, it is evident the Park Service has made no particular ef-

fort to find a concessioner that was committed to national park val-

ues or the implementation of the Yosemite general management
plan. Example. Look at the process that led to the statement of re-

quirements for this concession contract. Four public hearings in

California. One of the major points made by many members of the
public was that the Park Service should include an environmental
standard in the SOR in which potential concessioners would have
to describe how they would improve the natural experience of the
visitor in the park and how they would comply with the park's gen-
eral management plan. The Park Service did not do that even
though many people recommended that they do so.

Third, it is patently obvious the Park Service goal in awarding
this contract is to find a large corporate concessioner with experi-
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ence in managing visitor facilities that is willing to provide some
significant cash that could at least in part be used to augment its

Yosemite budget. The agency has no interest or desire that it has
demonstrated in finding a concessioner who would get out in front
of the Park Service in changing the status quo in Yosemite Valley,
not surprising given the Park Service's role in protecting the status
quo over the last 25 years in Yosemite. Witness Mr. Davis' com-
ments in answer to the question of why did you award this con-
tract, what basis. Number one, experience in the business; two, fi-

nancial capability. Where is number three at least, which is com-
mitment to preservation of park resources and to this general man-
agement plan? Not there.

Finally, examine for a moment this rush to judgment that took
place. I will not go into the details here, but all I can say is I have
had about 18 years of experience in looking at national park con-
cessions. I have never seen a park concession contract awarded so
quickly after the review panel was assembled, and usually we are
talking about contracts on which there is no competition. In over
90 percent of the cases in the last 5 years, there has been no com-
petition. So, it is hard to imagine how they could do that in 17 days
with six bids.

I just have one recommendation in closing which I would address
both to the committee and Secretary Babbitt. Do not approve the
award of the final Yosemite concessions contract until after a new
Park Service Director is named, after he or she has had the oppor-
tunity to review the proposed contract with Secretary Babbitt and
the committees of jurisdiction in the House and Senate. If because
of that, it becomes necessary to extend the current contract for an
interim period, so be it. I would like to enter in the record a letter

that we have received from the law firm of Morrison & Foerster
which addresses the issue of the ability of the Park Service to ex-
tend the contract, which we think would be fairly easy, the existing
contract, if it is necessary to reexamine this whole process.
Delaware North has already indicated it intends to retain much

of the existing Yosemite Park and Curry Company management
team. So, delay in awarding the contract to a new concessioner is

going to have little affect on the visitors to the park this year.
What is important, indeed critic£il, is that the new administra-

tion seeks to fundamentally change the status quo in Yosemite Val-
ley and begin the long overdue effort to make that valley what it

once was and what it should again be, one of the most beautiful
places on earth.

I will close with a quote from one of my heroes, Ansel Adams,
that he gave in 1948. He wrote to a Park Service friend who was
a member of an Interior Secretary's commission as follows. "I have
seen Yosemite progress from a relatively natural area to a cleverly

controlled resort. The fact is that many of the people who operate
concessions in the national parks do and would subscribe to any
desecration in these areas for the sake of profit." It is time to end
the desecration of our national parks, and Yosemite is the right
place to start.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Tipton follows:]



187

THE WILDERNESS SOCIETY

TESTIMONY OF RONALD J. TIPTON, THE WILDERNESS SOCIETY, BEFORE THE
HOUSE NATURAL RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE ON NATIONAL PARKS,

FORESTS, AND PUBUC LANDS ON THE PROPOSED AWARD OF A CONCESSION
CONTRACT AT YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK, MARCH 24, 1993

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee, I want to express n^
appreciation on behalf of The Wilderness Society for the opportmiity to provide our
views concerning the proposed concession services contrart for Yosemite National Park
which the National Park Service has recommended to the Secretary of the Interior. My
name is Ron Tipton, and I am the Deputy Vice-President for Field Programs for The
Society.

I would like to preface my formal statement with a personal comment Almost
two decades ago, as a member of the staff of the House Environment, Energy and
Natural Resources Subcommittee, I helped conduct joint hearings with the House Small
Business Committee that focussed on the extraordinary and disturbing degree of
influence the Yosemite Park and Qirry Company had exerted on management of
Yosemite National Park. In 1976 the two committees issued a joint report titled

"National Park Service Policies Discourage Competition, Give Concessioners Too Great
A Voice In Concession Management" Using Yosemite as a case study, the eighty page
report documented the utter inadequacy of the 1965 Concessions Policy Act as well as

the fedlure of the Park Service to manage park concessioners in a way that protected the

public's interest in preserving park resources and in providing a quality experience to the

park visitor.

I wish I could report to you today, almost twenty years later, that the Park Service

had made great progress in limiting the role and influence of park concessioners

throughout the national park system. Unfortunately, that is not the case. In fact, as I

present this testimoity I cannot help but feel a strong sense of history repeating itself.

In March of 1979 The A^demess Sodely presented testimony on the need for

national park concessions reform to the Senate Parks and Recreation Subcommittee in

which it pinpointed three specific problems:

(1) Concession facilities located in national parks are frequently inappropriate and
can cause harm to the park's natural resources. All new facilities should be located

outside park boundaries and many of the existing facilities should be phased out
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(2) The undue influence that concessioners wield over the planning and
management of our national parks must be drastically reduced.

(3) The Park Service should be required to regulate concessioners more
effectively. The failure to do this stems from the fact that the Park Service will not or
cannot under present law force concessioners to serve the public interest

With the arrival of James Watt as the new Secretary of the Interior in 1981 it

became obvious that the modest improvements in concession management that occurred
in the aftermath of the firestorm of congressional criticism and scrutiny of the Park
Service's performance in regulating concessioners during the 1970s would be reversed.
And Watt did just that Early in his tenure at Interior he set the stage for the
concessioners to re-establish the upper hand with the Park Service in a now-in£amous
speech to the Conference of National Park Concessioners twelve years ago this month; in

which he assured the group that if anyone had a problem with the Park Service, he
would get rid of . problem or the employee, "whichever is easier."

The result has been twelve years of business as usual, with park concessioners
continuing to determine their own destiny and fend off relatively feeble attempts by the
Park Service to impose restrictions on their normal way of doing business. I saw this

first-hand in 1989, when, on an extended family vacation, I visited 19 national park areas
in the U.S. and Canada. As I wrote at the time, "the overriding, overwhelming
impression that I gained fi-om that experience is that both the National Park Service and
Parks Canada are allowing some of the most beautiful places on earth to be degraded by
excessive development of facilities to serve visitors. I saw this at Crater Lake, at the

south rim of the Grand Cai^on, and at Mesa Verde, where existing and proposed
development in some of the most scenic and environmentally sensitive places in those
parks had seriously compromised park values, and the concessioner has undue influence

in park management

Nowhere is this more true than in Yosemite Valley. In 1980, after almost a
decade of public involvement, the Park Service adopted the General Management Plan
for Yosemite. Five broad goals were outlined for the park: 1) reclaim priceless natural

beau^ 2) markedly reduce traffic congestion; 3) allow natural processes to prevail; 4)
reduce crowding; and S) promote visitor understanding and enjoyment

The existing situation in 1980 was analyzed as follows: "Yosemite is now at a
crossroad. During a century of public custodianship of this great park, many decisions

have been made, all well intended, which have resulted in a mardi of man-made
development in the Valley. Today, the Valley is congested with more than a thousand buildings-

stores, homes, garages, i^Mirtments, lodging fodlities, and restaurants- that are

reflections of our society; the Valley floor is bisected by i4>proxiniately 30 mUes of

roadway which now accommodate a million cars, trucks and buses a year. But the

foremost responsibility of the Natioiud Park Service is to perpetuate the natural ^lendor
of Yosemite and its exceedingly special Valley.
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The intent of the National Park Service is to remove all automobiles from
Yosemite Valley and Mariposa Grove and to redirect development to the periphery of
the park and be>ond. Similarly, the essence of wilderness, which so strongly

complements the Valley, will be preserved. The result will be that visitors can step into

Yosemite and find nature uncluttered by piecemeal stimibling blocks of commercialism,
machines, and fragments of suburbia."

A noble statement of purpose, indeed. However, Mr. Chairman, it is a national
disgrace that this general management plan for Yosemite National Paric has never been
implemented. And the proposed concession services contract we are discussing today
represents yet another chapter in the histoiy of (iailore of the National Park Service to

do the right thing in Yosemite National Park.

For this reason I urge this Committee and the Department of Interior not to rush
ahead and approve the proposed concession contract with Delaware North. There is no
reason the current contract could not be extended while the Park Service fashions a
contract that really serves to implement the Yosemite management plan.

In discussing this contract, I want to make two points at the outset First, otir

criticism is directed at the Park Service, and not at the potential new concessioner,

Delaware North. Secondly, we are not here in support of any alternative bidder; rather,

our central interest and concern is that a concession contract be awarded which is

specifically directed at implementing the general management plan for the Park.

In selecting a new concessioner the Park Service has an historic opportunity to

finally begin the process of removing unnecessary and inappropriate visitor and
concessioner facilities from Yosemite Valley. For that goal to be achieved it is essential

the concessioner be in full support of that objective, instead of leading the opposition to

phasing out these facilities as the Cuny Compai^ has done for the past three decades.

While the Park Service in theory has the power to require any concessioner to comply
with management plans or agency directives, in reality a major, profit-oriented park
concessioner will do anything possible to increase business and profit regardless of the

impact on park resources or the quality of the visitor experience.

The only way to assure that the public interest is served and the NPS plan calling

for a reduction in overnight lodging, related visitor facilities and private vehicle access in

Yosemite Valley is implemented is to select a concessioner committed to those goals and
state those management requirements explicitly in the contract In this instance the Park
Service has done neither.

I am not here to denigrate or criticize Delaware North; in fact it is not possible

for me to evaluate how well Delaware North would manage the hotels, restaurants, gift

shops, and the many other facilities in the Valley. What is clear, however, is there is no
evidence to suggest that Delaware North has the necessary commitment to carrying out

the Yosemite general management plan or the environmental sensitivity to at last begin

the long process of restoring the natural world in Yosemite \ailey. In fact, by not
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seriously considering the bid by the Yosemite Restoration Tinst, the Paric Service has
once again demonstrated its lacli of intent to malce the 1980 management plan happen.

Why do I say this? First of all, it is obvious the Park Service adopted a business-

as-usual approach to this concession contract award. Its primary, overriding concern is to

maximize the revenue it receives from this contract, a legitimate concern given its

general funding needs and the embarrassing 3/4 of one per cent of receipts frandiise fee

it has been paid under the Curry contract I don't blame the Park Service for attempting

to increase the federal government return from this contract, but that should not be its

primary objective in Yosemite. Even the 1965 Concessions Policy Act, so clearly written

to protect the concessioners' interest, states that the amount of revenue received from
concession contracts is to be secondary to protection of park values.

Secondly, it is evident the Park Service made no particular effort to find a
concessioner that was committed to national park values or the implementation of the

Yosemite general management plan. After twenty years of public concern and
controversy, NPS is still not willing to make the clear commitment to moving facilities

out of Yosemite Valley, and to finding the right concessioner to accomplish that

objective. Examine the process that led to the Statement of Requirements (SOR). At
four public hearings in California the Park Service was requested to include an
environmental standard in the SOR in which potential concessioners would have to

describe how they would improve the natural experience of the visitor in the Park and

how they would comply with the park's general management plan. In addition, the Park

Service was requested to award points to different sections of the contract so that the

bidders knew what was most important to the Park Service as bids were prepared.

Neither of these recommendations was ever followed.

Third, it is patently obvious the Park Service's goal in awarding this contract is to

find a large corporate concessioner with experience in managing visitor facilities that is

willing to provide some significant cash that could at least in part be used to augment its

Yosemite budget The agency had no interest or desire in finding a concessioner that

would get out in front of the Park Service in changing the status quo in Yosemite Valley.

This is why the Park Service's evaluation panel, which looked at the competing

proposals, did not compare them to each other. Rather, it picked one (Delaware North)

it was comfortable with, and found cause to dismiss the others. This is a classic business-

as-usual approach.

Fourth, if the Park Service were in a graduate program in environmental planning

and submitted the proposal that led to the SOR, the Park Service would flunk! The

SOR is quite incomplete since it lacks a final employee housing plan as well as a public

transportation plan for the Valley. In fact, the draft housing plan was an embarrassment

since the preferred Park Service alternative was to build a $150 million dty in the heart

of great gray owl habitat a California endangered species. Housing and transportation

are key elements in future decisions about Yosemite Valley and it is critical the right

strategies be adopted for controlling automobile access to the Valley and for removing

non-essential NPS and concessioner employee housing. Yet the Park Service wants to

rush ahead with a new concession contract without having these strategies in place.
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Finally, examine for a moment the rush-to-judgment that took place in this case.

November 16, 1992 was the deadline for submission of proposals by the twelve

companies that met NPS proposal selection requirements related to experience and
financial capability to undertake this contract The bidders' proposals contained an

estimated 50,000 pages of materials, yet the Park Service announced its selection of

Delaware North 14 days later! Now all of us are painfully aware of how slowly

government works, except when it wants to reach a particular decision, as was the case

here. Is it too cynical to suggest that it was Secretary Lujan and the National Park

Service's desire to award this contract before the end of the Bush Administration? I

think not

Mr. Chairman, I have only one recommendation, which I would address to both

this Committee and Secretary Babbitt: Do not approve the award of the final Yosemite

concessions contract until after a new Park Service Director is named, he/she has had

the opportunity to review the proposed contract with Secretary Babbitt and the

committees of jurisdiction in both the House and Senate. If the result is that it becomes

necessary to extend the current contract for an interim period, so be it Delaware North

has already indicated it intends to retain much of the existing Yosemite Park & Curry

Company management team, so a delay in awarding the contract to a new concessioner

will have little effect on services to the park visitor.

What is important, indeed critical, is that the new Administration seek to

fundamentally change the status quo in Yosemite Valley, and begin the long overdue

effort to make that Valley what it once was and should again be- one of the beautiful

places on earth.

In 1948, the year I was bom, Ansel Adams wrote to a Park Service member of an

Interior Secretary's commission, "I have seen Yosemite progress from a relatively natural

area to a cleverly controlled resort"... The fact is that many of the people who operate

concessions in the national parks DO and WOULD subscribe to any desecration in these

areas for the sake of profit" It is time to end the desecration of our national parks, and

Yosemite is the right place to start

Thank yoiL
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Mr. VE^fTO. Thank you.

One clarification, Mr. Tipton. Is The Wilderness Society a party

in any litigation related to the Yosemite concession contract or

process for selecting the next Yosemite concessioner?

Mr. Tipton. Mr. Chairman, we are not.

Mr. VEhfTO. How about the other groups represented on this

panel? Ms. Sease?
Ms. Sease. We are not.

Mr. Malley. No interest whatsoever.
Mr. Vento. The National Parks and Conservation Association is

not.

Mr. Pritchard. No.
Mr. Vento. Mr. Malley you are not a party.

Mr. Malley. No.
Mr. Vento. Well, there was some suggestion earlier that some of

the conservation groups were involved in this in terms of the litiga-

tion.

Chairman Miller wanted me to convey his regrets at having to

leave and make the finsd vote and then get into a meeting this

afternoon. His interest in this matter, and my interest in it, I ex-

pect it is evident to those present during the course of the day.

I think the last panel obviously is offering some very important
testimony because you are not part and party of the negotiations

and really observers of the process and interested in what the final

outcome may bring.

Part of the problem I see with this issue is the whole issue of

the possessory interest and the expiration of that, along with the

sale of Yosemite Park and Curry Company by MCA. This was obvi-

ously Secretary Lujan's goal. When he talked to me early on before

he began entering into this agreement, he asked for support and
some opportunity to proceed forward with it. We obviously encour-

aged him because I think that unlike his predecessors in the last

decade, I think that he legitimately saw this as a problem, as an
issue that he wanted to deal with. Of course, out of this grew a lot

of different results.

The objective, I think just looking at it and trying to assume that

it was in good faith, was to buy back the possessory interest and
to provide for the transfer of the ownership of this to the point

where the United States, or at least the Park Service, would not

have to deal with a possessory interest in Yosemite Park, a sizable

possessory interest.

Is there anyone here that disagrees with the objective that the

Secretary sought?
Mr. Pritchard. Mr. Chairman, we not only support it, but we

supported, as you know, concern about the preferential right of re-

newal, all these various points, a fair and open process.

The one point that I would suggest to you is that in this particu-

lar arrangement, if we continue to do this, we will continue to have
inflated prices, and I think that is something that came up this

morning. No one clearly had a process by which they established

the value of the cleanups, the value of all the contracts, the golden

parachutes, all these things which went beyond the time frame of

the contract. So, what we have now is to me a very enlightening

hearing in which we saw that even when a contract is over, major
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elements of the relationship to a concessioner continue beyond that

time frame.
Mr. Vento. I think it is true. I think one of the problems with

the Yosemite Park and Curry Company, the possessory interest

and other values that they have, it is very difficult to appraise
something in Yosemite Valley or Grand Canyon or anyplace where
possessory interest may occur. How do you go about an appraisal

process in this particular instance to come up with anything that

is really valid?

Mr. Malley.
Mr. Malley. May I respond in a different light? I basically

worked at very great lengths to get the equity issue on the table,

and I approached Manuel Lujan with these concerns. It was a good
Reaganomics approach, that we start generating money, pay as you
go, you put the money back.

The possessory interest, as well as the preferential right, were
very clear objects in the way of getting what is right for Yosemite
National Park competed for. We were after a potlach, to use a
Quaquido Indian term. We were really after saying let's clear the
table so we have an even playing field, so you can get a whole
bunch of folks to come to the table and offer what is best for the
park. The issue was never how much money you are going to get

out of these folks and how much money you are going to take out
of the park. Possessory interests, preferential right were obstacles

for getting the best quality bids on the table.

Wlien they got finished with this process. Congressman Vento,
there was no qualitative evaluation whatsoever. Possessory interest

and preferential right became the final straw. It is back to a lobby-

ist and lawyer issue. Clearly it was the quality of the park that

was being discussed all along, not the finances.

Mr. Vento. Well, I understand that one thing drove another, as
I said and observed, that you had to have apparently the flow of

revenue because there was a determination that there would be no
public allocation to extinguish the possessory interest and/or for

the transfer of the ownership of the business, along with its good
will I guess, for lack of a different description, because there is no
value apparently. There may be some personal assets, but there is

not much. So, there is no real value. In fact, we think it was dem-
onstrated this morning and this afternoon that the working capital

requirements may be in excess of $5 million or $6 million in terms
of in the deficit area. So, I don't know what is happening.
My staff pointed out, Mr. Tipton, you pointed out your interest

in the year of your birth, 1948. He showed me some of the first

complaints about the Yosemite contract were dated 1947 in which
there were complaints about the fact that there was an inappropri-

ate concession profit, at least as a headline in the paper. Whether
in fact that was the case, I think is another matter. But in any
case, this is not an issue that is new.
Then, of course, it is followed by articles from 1956 talking about

the plan, and 1975, and probably in 1980 we get to the Tipton role

dealing with his subcommittee work on the Hill here. So, from that
particular point, you can move forward and probably recall the
headlines yourself, Mr. Tipton. But I thought it would be worth-
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while to point out that these clips exceed your age by at least a

year. As they would say to me, Mr. Vento, you're not that young.

Mr. Tipton. I tell you it reveals to you, for someone who spent

most of their professional life in environmental advocacy, how long

you can work and how little you can accomplish.

Mr. Vento. Well, I think the question here is, though, that this

is a dynamic process and one in which I am certain if various indi-

viduals were not involved, that the outcomes would have been

much different than what they are perhaps even today.

Mr. Malley?
Mr. Malley. Congressman Vento, we retired the first possessory

interest in 1865 for $48,000 when Abraham Lincoln decided it was
a public trust and he was not going to let profit interfere anymore.

We are just doing this over and over again. $48,000, George La-

Mont, three homesteaders, one of the first entrepreneurs in the

park, and possessory interest was deemed to be retired then.

Mr. Vento. It was called a reservation then I think.

Mr. Tipton. Just to follow up, Mr. Chairman, your comment
about the history of this issue, I would use that to implore you to

consider that this is one of those moments in history where this

Congress and this administration can do something about Yosem-
ite, can do something about that history.

Mr. Vento. Taken the work that has been done the past year,

obviously, I could have held more hearings. I could have got into

more details, but obviously the focus of this comes when we are on

the threshold basically of making a decision. That is the nature of

how we all function, that you are giving enough running room until

you get down to that point. I expect that as we looked over the his-

tory of what had happened here or the track record the past year

in terms of the process, we point out where there were some criti-

cal points, where some suspect there were errors made, where
there were omissions. So, that is what I heard a good deal of, and
have been exploring that this morning myself.

I cannot change history, but I think we can actually use some of

the information that we have here in order to try and rectify what
seems to be a controversial conclusion at this particular point in

terms of either working through the contract process with Dela-

ware North or in some other ways that would treat them and treat

other bidders in a fair manner.
Mr. Pritchard. Mr. Chairman, we gave you specific rec-

ommendations on the lessons from this, but without reform of the

Concessions Policy Act of 1965, there is little that can be done

other than technical clarifications, questions that still have not

even been raised. How is the National Park Foundation able to do

the things that it did in this whole process?

Mr. Vento. Well, that is a legal question.

Mr. Pritchard. A lot of other interesting legal questions.

Mr. Vento. I do not know that we can separate or deal with

that, but you are probably correct. I think they were looking for a

vehicle.

But since there tends to be agreement in terms of the capital im-

provement fund and the government improvement account in lieu

of collecting a franchise fee, a more relevant question is relative to

the basic agreement. What types of changes could be accorded it?
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That would certainly change the complexion of some of the con-

cerns that have been raised here today about the control of it, the

amount that goes into it.

Obviously this is not signed. It was a minimum 5 percent. We
are saying it has been reduced to 4.5 percent by virtue of what is

about to be executed in a contract I guess and/or reduced even fur-

ther perhaps in 4 years, depending upon the flexibility that the

Park Service takes unto itself with regard to that.

But there is no way on a micromanagement basis that I could,

as a committee chairman or Member of Congress, negotiate the

contracts for the Park Service. At some point you are going to have

to say the Mike Finleys and Jack Davises and the Manuel Lujans

of the world are going to have to negotiate these contracts.

Mr. Pritchard. You have right now, Mr. Chairman, over 500 dif-

ferent contracts in which we could be in a similar situation where

each one will have special nuances, as we have seen in this con-

tract. Then you have the overall process, and that is what we rec-

ommend there be an assessment of. I think it is unfortunate that

because we have to deal with that, we often lose sight of the broad-

er issues that the other panelists have wisely brought up, and that

is what it is we are trying to save, and that is one of the greatest

places in the world.

Mr. Chairman, I think there was another point here.

Mr. Vento. Yes, Ms. Reiss?

Ms. Reiss. I just hope you do not look at this that we are in a

final stage here. For example, just the question you raised about

possessory interest. This is not really a mystical process. It hap-

pens in hotels and resorts all the time, and people look for

comparables.
Unfortunately, the Park Service has a history of being poor plan-

ners. Just this very process in Yosemite, we are missing a housing

plan for employees. We are missing a transportation plan. All of

this should have been done way before we got to the stage we are

at now where we have a new concessioner, and yet it has not been.

I would urge you to remember, of course, that there is no longer

a Manuel Lujan. There is now a Bruce Babbitt, and for just that

very reason, there is a time to reassess. There is a time that is

within the scope of Congress and in the scope of Secretary Babbitt

to really call for a new panel, take best and final bids. This is not

an inordinately lengthy process, and the park will so benefit from

what we are talking about.

This is a major step. This contract will set the stage for what is

to come. We are not dealing with 15 years. More likely we are deal-

ing with 30 because there is a preferential right of renewal. The
Park Service moots that a bit, but the reality is it is there unless

Delaware North were to be a scandalous operation. At the very

least I urge the Secretary to reopen the process and wait until we
get a new Park Service Director.

Mr. Vento. Well, for the moment, it is obviously in Secretary

Babbitt's hands. Obviously, there is great pressure to address the

questions with regard to the Concession Policy Act of 1965. I do not

know that everyone has equal ardor to enter into it.
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I think the preferential rights issue does remain, of course, and
it is rooted in the 1965 Act. I think that it probably has been overly
interpreted and benefitted from by some.

X think we are very concerned about differentiating in the var-
ious contracts. We have these tjrpe of mega-contracts, you might
say, as opposed to some that are much smaller and much more
marginal and really represent a different category of business in
terms of what they do.

You have all been helpful. I do not mean to cut you off. I wanted
to be patient, but I have other votes and other commitments that
I have made. I want to thank you very much for your testimony.
We will continue to watch and wait for the Secretary to try to di-

gest what has been explored today, and hopefully it is helpful. We
will be working I think in the future on the overall concessions pol-
icy and hope that we can bring that to some resolution and update
it for the 1990s. Thank you all very much for your participation.
The meeting stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 3:35 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.]
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BACKGROUND INFORMATION

In January, 1993, just before leaving office, former Secretary of
the Interior Manuel Lujan, announced selection of a winner from
among 6 bidders for a concession for provision of goods and
services in Yosemite National Park, California. The new
concessions contract is to take effect after the September 30,
1993 expiration of a 30-year concession contract held by the
Yosemite Park and Curry Company (YPC) , a subsidiary of the MCA
corporation (itself a subsidiary of Japan's Matsushita Corp.)

By law, any concession contract of the size and duration involved
in the Yosemite case cannot be finally awarded sooner than 60
days after its submission to Congress for review. Secretary
Babbitt has not yet submitted any proposed Yosemite concession
contract for the period after September 30, 1993.

Today's joint oversight hearing by the Subcommittee on Oversight
and Investigations and the Subcommittee on National Parks,
Forests and Pviblic Lands is intended to expedite any further
Congressional review of any proposed Yosemite concession contract
that may be submitted.

The hearing will examine the process by which the Bush
Administration sought and evaluated the bids for a new Yosemite
concessions contract; the details of the proposed new contract
between the National Park Service and the Delaware North
Corporation; the implications of this proposed new contract for
the future management of Yosemite; and the possible significance
of this proposed new contract as a precedent for concessions
management elsewhere in the National Park System.

In particular, the hearing will focus on

—

1) concessions policy as established by applicable law;

2) the purchase agreement under which MCA, YPC's owner,
has undertaken to divest itself of YPC after MCA's o%m
purchase by Matsushita;

3) the process by which the National Park Service moved to
select by competitive bidding a new Yosemite
concessioner; and

4) the proposal produced by that process—that is, the
proposed concession contract with the firm selected as
having submitted the winning bid—and the implications
of this proposed contract for future management of
Yosemite National Park and as a possible precedent for
concessions management in other units of the National
Park System.

(197)
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I. POLICY

National Park Service concessions contracts are now primarily
governed by a 1965 Act known as the "National Park Service
Concessions Policy Act" (or, simply "Concessions Policy Act"):
Public Law 89-249, codified at 16 U.S.C. 20a through 20g.

This Act establishes the policy that visitor facilities and
services "shall be limited to those that are necessary and
appropriate for the public use and enjoyment of the national park
area in which they are located and that are consistent to the
highest practicable degree with the preservation and conservation
of the areas". The Act requires the Secretary of the Interior to
encourage and enable private concessioners to provide services
and operate facilities the Secretary deems desirable for
accommodation of visitors, and allow the inclusion in concession
contracts necessary terms and conditions to assure concessioners
"adequate protection against loss of investments in structures,

fixtures, improvements, equipment, supplies, and other tangible
property" resulting from discretionary governmental decisions,
"but not against loss of anticipated profits". Existing law also
requires the Secretary to exercise authority "in a manner
consistent with a reasonable opportunity for the concessioner to

realize a profit on his operation as a whole commensurate with
the capital invested and the obligations assumed."

Concessioners' Preferential Rights

The Concessions Policy Act provides some important preferences

and protections to concessioners. To "encourage continuity of

operation", the Secretary is required to give "preference in the

renewal of contracts or permits and in the negotiation of new
contracts or permits to the concessioners who have performed

their obligations under prior contracts or permits to the

satisfaction of the Secretary." (This is usually referred to as

a "preferential right of renewal") The Secretary say also grant

present concessioners preferential rights to provide new or

additional accommodations, facilities, or services in the same

National Park System unit.

Concessioners' Possessory Interests

Under section 6 of the Concessions Policy Act, a concessioner who

has acquired or constructed "any structure, fixture, or

improvement" on U.S. lands within an area managed by the National

Park Service "shall have a possessory interest therein, which

shall consist of all incidents of ownership except legal title",

which remains in the United States. This possessory interest

does not carry with it any right to engage in business, and does

not exempt its owner from any applicable laws or regulations, but

it does survive the expiration or termination of a concession

contract and is a property right (protected by the Constitution's

Fifth Amendment against any uncompensated taking) that can be

assigned, transferred, encumbered, or relinquished.
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Concession Fees

The Concessions Policy Act provides that franchise or concessions
fees are to be "determined upon consideration of the probable
value to the concessioner of the privileges granted by the
particular contract or permit involved," defined as "the
opportunity for net profit in relation to both gross receipts and

capital invested," but also provides that "consideration of
revenue to the United States shall be subordinate to the
objectives of protecting the [National Park System] areas and of

providing adequate and appropriate services for visitors at
reasonable rates."

Proposals to Change Concessions Policy

National Park concessions policies and the implementation of the

Concessions Policy Act have been frequently reviewed. In 1980,

GAO (following up on a 1975 report) recommended Federal funding

of future construction of concession facilities, or amending the

Concessions Policy Act "to allow possessory interest [only] in

cases where it is the only way to have the facilities constructed

or improved. .
.
[when] it should be amortized over a period no

longer than the estimated useful life of the structure or the

term of the contract, whichever is shorter." In the same report,

GAO also recommended that Congress should "amend the Concessions

Policy Act to eliminate the right of preference" for contract
renewal and the right of first refusal to provide new or

additional services.

In 1989, former Secretary of the Interior Lujan, noting that "the

size, scope, and complexity of the National Park Service
concession progrzun has grown enormously" since enactment of the

1965 Act, ordered the National Park Service Director to develop

options for changes aimed at assuring an appropriate level of

services to visitors, provide a fair return to concessioners, and

assuring proper fiscal returns to the government. A task force

of Interior Department officials was formed to prepare a report

on these options.

In April, 1990, the Inspector General of the Interior Department

issued an audit concluding (among other things) that the National

Park Service did not receive adequate concession fees from the

larger concessioners; that fees charged concessioners for use of

government-owned buildings were not generally based on fair

rental values; that concession fees recommended by National Park

Service's Washington headquarters were often reduced by regional

offices on the theory that the concessioners would fund capital

improvements, but that most such improvements were done to

enhance the concessioners' revenue-producing facilities; and

improvements were needed to enhance competition for new or

renewed concession contracts. The Inspector General recommended

both administrative action to improve these matters and
legislation to "eliminate existing concessioners' preference in

contract renewals."
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At a May, 1990, Subconunittee oversight hearing. Secretary Lujan
said he was acting to improve concessions policy and management,
and released the concessions task force report. The report's
specific recommendations included systematic, consistent, and
higher concession fees; falter payments by concessioners for use
of government facilities; changes in the preferential right of
renewal; a general policy of no preferential rights to provide
additional services; limiting possessory Interests compensation
to assets' book value; modifications in contract-transfer
provisions; Improved Park Service concessions management; and new
funding mechanisms for maintenance and rehabilitation. Work was
started on new regulations to Implement these proposals, but the
Bush Administration opposed any concessions reform legislation.

At a January, 1991, Subcommittee oversight hearing on the
Matsushita acquisition of MCA, Secretary Lujan reported that
agreement had been reached for sale of YPC to an American firm.
That agreement, and its Impact on the process of selecting a new
concessioner for Yosemlte, is discussed below.

II. PURCHASE

The Matsushita acquisition of MCA prompted Secretary Lujan to
pressure MCA to transfer YPC to an American firm. Secretary
Lujan first asked MCA to donate YPC to the National Park
Foundation ("Foundation"), a nonprofit corporation chartered by
Congress to accept and administer gifts benefitting the National
Park System; MCA refused. The final agreement provided for the
Foundation to act as a middleman: the Foundation is to purchase
100% of YPC's stock for $61.5 million, with YPC waiving its
statutory preferential right of renewal of the concession
contract. The Foundation will then assign its rights to the new
concessioner, who will pay MCA the purchase price either in cash
or in monthly Installments over 15 years at an annual interest
rate of 8.5%.

The purchase price of $61.5 million ($49.5 million plus accrued
interest from February 1, 1991 to September 30, 1993) was not
based on any formal appraisal of YPC's assets (including its
possessory interests in Yosemlte facilities) , but was negotiated
between MCA and the Foundation and approved by the Interior
Department on the basis of MCA's asking price and the National
Park Service's estimates of projected cash flows from Yosemlte
concessions .operations. The purchase agreement covers not only
YPC's assets in Yosemlte but also out-of-park assets such as a

warehouse and a computerized reservations system.

A new concessioner will also acquire two contingent liabilities:
for a Superfund site, and for potential payments to certain YPC
executives if their employment is terminated before 1995.

GAO has reported that the Foundation lacks authority to
participate in the transaction, and that its Involvement was
unnecessary anyway, since the Department of the Interior (for

whom the Foundation evidently is acting) has adequate authority
to do so.
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III. PROCESS

On April 6, 1992, the National Park Service distributed Initial
information and a "Prospectus—Part I" to those expressing an
interest in obtaining the next Yosemite concessions contract, in
order to identify firms "financially and managerially likely to
be competitive" and interested in receiving a more detailed
statement of requirements. Recipients of the "Phase I" document
had 60 days to submit application documents, to be reviewed to
determine if an applicant had demonstrated substantial competence
to effectively manage a complex service-oriented business
activity and an ability to provide at least $12 million of
Initial equity capital to undertake concessions operations.

From a review of responses to the Phase I document, the National
Park Service identified 12 applicants to be qualified to submit
offers in Phase II. The Phase II document, a full Statement of
Requirements ("SOR") for Yosemite concessions bidders was issued
on July 15, 1992.

The SOR provided more detailed Information about the purchase
agreement between MCA and the Foundation, including the fact that
the new concessioner would be required to reimburse Foundation
direct expenses of $521,000. The SOR also specified that the
successful bidder would be required to form a subsidiary with the
sole purpose of operating Yosemite concessions, and that this
subsidiary would be the survivor in a merger with YPC. The SOR
indicated that "due to the complex nature of the security
agreement involved", the National Park Service preference was to
award the contract to a bidder who would pay cash to MCA for the
acquisition of YPC, rather than taking the alternative of
acquiring subject to MCA's note.

The SOR made clear that offers based on proposed modifications of
the purchase agreement would not be acceptable, and that the new
contract would provide for extinguishing of YPC's possessory
Interests in Yosemite through amortization over the 15-year
contract term (the new concessioner receiving over 15 years free
use of the Improvements Involved) . The draft contract Included
in the SOR called for creation by the concessioner of a Capital
Improvement Fund ("CIF") for improvements, and applicants were
asked to indicate the percentage of their gross monthly receipts
from Yosemite concessions operations that they were proposing to
deposit Into such a fund. The SOR stated that while applicants
could make whatever proposals they wanted, "the [National Park]
Service, in its internal analysis, has determined that a CIF
proposal of less than five percent (5%) is likely to be
considered insufficient."

On November 18, 1992, the National Park Service announced that
completed bids for the new, 15-year Yosemite concessions contract
had been submitted by 6 companies, and that bid evaluation would
begin on December 1, 1992, with a recommendation to be presented
to the Director of the National Park Service on December 16,

1992.
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The 6 bidders were (1) JMB Realty (Anfac Resorts, Inc. dba Fred
Harvey Co) of Chicago; (2) National Resource Management, Inc.,
of Santa Ana, California; (3) TW Recreational Services, Inc. of
Spartenburg, South Carolina; (4) Yosemite Park Services L.P. of
Beverly Hills, California; (5) YRT Services Corporation of San
Francisco, California; and (6) Delaware North Companies, Inc.
(Sportservice Corporation) of Buffalo, New York.

A National Park Service selection panel, chaired by the Associate
Director for Operations and aided by an evaluation panel and non-
governmental consultants, reviewed the 6 bids. By memorandum of
December 17, 1992, its Chairman advised the Deputy Director that
it considered the Delaware North bid the best overall, and the
only one rated satisfactory on all selection criteria.

Based on this and the "substtmtial weeJcnesses of all other offers
received with respect to principal selection factors", the
selection panel recommended award of the contract to Delaware
North. The Deputy Director concurred, and on the same day.
Secretary Lujan and National Park Service Director Ridenour
issued a press release announcing Delaware North's selection.

The press release quoted Secretary Lujan as saying "Delaware
North was the only finalist which was rated satisfactory with
respect to all selection criteria." It quoted Director Ridenour
as saying "Delaware North budgeted the most money for
environmental cleanup and placed no cap on its environmental
mitigation responsibilities. They were not the highest bidder
monetarily—they were close—but, overall, their proposal
represents the best prospect to provide quality visitor services
and to enhance the environment of Yosemite National Park."

On January 11, 1993, YRT Services Corp. filed suit against the
United States seeking to enjoin award of the contract to Delaware
North, alleging that YRT's bid was the best overall offer, the
National Park Service had improperly disqualified YRT and failed
to give YRT's bid full and fair consideration, and the proposed
award to Delaware North violated applicable law, regulations, and
guidelines. As of March 20, 1993, no decision had been rendered
on the case.

By law, the Secretary of the Interior cannot award a concession
contract of such size and duration sooner than 60 days after its
submission to Congress. As of March 21, 1993, no proposed
contract for concessions in Yosemite National Park after
September 30, 1993 had been submitted.

On February 26, 1993, Yosemite Park Services, Inc. ("YPS") wrote
Secretary Babbitt, asking that its application be reviewed and
reevaluated, contending that- "The Park Service Selection Panel
misunderstood our offer" and had erred in its evaluation process,
and saying "At the very least, we should have the opportunity to
rectify this misunderstanding" as to YPS's compliance with the
requirement to demonstrate a funding commitment of $12 million in
initial equity for working capital.
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IV. PROPOSAL

As noted above, the proposed new concession contract would be for
15 years, during which time the concessioner would not pay a
concession fee (i.e., no fee that would be deposited into the
national Treasury) but instead would deposit funds into a
Government Improvement Account and a Capital Improvements Fund.

The Government Improvement Account is to be used to fund projects
for rehabilitation and improvements of government facilities
directly supporting concessions or other improvements
specifically required by the contract. Projects would be subject
to approval of the National Park Service. At the end of the
contract term, or upon its termination, any balance remaining in
the account would be transferred to and used by the next
concessioner in the same way or, if there is no new concessioner,
would be deposited into the national Treasury.

The Capital Improvements Fund would receive monthly deposits
equal to a fixed percentage of the concessioner's gross receipts
for the previous month. This fund is to be used for improvements
selected by the National Park Service to facilities in which YPC
had a possessory interest, but the new concessioner will not
acquire any possessory interests in improvements financed from
this fund. Any balance remaining in the fund at the expiration
or termination of the contract is to be transferred to the next
concessioner, if any, or (if there is none) deposited into the
national Treasury.

The draft contract includes provisions for termination for
default or if necessary to enhance or protect resources or
visitor enjoyment or safety. It provides that upon expiration or
termination, the concessioner, if requested, will continue to
conduct operations for a reasonable time to allow selection of a
successor or will consent to use by a temporary operator of the
concessioner's facilities in return for a pro rated annual fee
equal to depreciation (either on straight-line basis or on the
basis used by the concessioner for Federal tax purposes) plus a
return on book value equal to Federal Reserve prime lending rate.

The draft contract provides that upon its expiration or
termination, the concessioner will transfer its possessory
interests to the next concessioner at original cost less
straight-line depreciation over estimated useful life not
exceeding 30 years. A successor concessioner cannot revalue any
such possessory interest or alter the method of depreciation or
the 30-year limit. If operations are discontinued and
improvements are abandoned or removed, any possessory interests
will be acquired by the United States on the seune basis.

If the new concessioner will not acquire YPC for cash, the new
concessioner would be subject to the terms of the note securing
MCA, and the proposed contract would have to be modified
accordingly in certain respects.
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Commtttee on Natnni! Resources

OeoifC KGIlet; OUDiMAN

US. Hoose of Scptoentativa

WuhinitOD, DlC. 20J15

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE: CONTACT: Daniel Wdss, 202/225-2093

Thursday. March II. 1993 Kerri McClimen, 202/225-6631

DATE SET FOR YOSEMITE CONCESSIONS CONTRACT OVERSIGHT HEARING

WASHINGTON -- Representttives George Miller, D-Calif., and Bnjce F. Vento, D-Mim.,

today annouttced the scheduling of an oversight hearing on the proposed Yosemite National

Park concession contract

Th* joint hearing wSQ be held Wednesday, March 24, at 10 a.m. in Room 1324

LottgwOftii Building beftjre the Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigatioas,' chaired by

R^. Miller, and die Subcommittee on National Parks, Forests and Public Lands, chaired by

Rep. Vesto. Rep. Miller is also the chairman the foil Natural Resources Committee.

The SiAcommittees win examine the process by which tin Bush Administntion .sought and

evtlatied bids for a new Yosemite concessions comnet and ttie details of the proposed new

contract The panels win also examine this contract's tinplicationt for the future manigement

of Yosemite and its possible significance as a precedent for concessions management m cAet

naffional parls.

The YosemitB concessions contract is the largest concessions cmtiaa in the national park

system in tenm of revenue, expected to produce reeopts that wiD exceed $85 million per

year over the IS-year Wie of the agreement The current concessioner is the Yosemite Park

and Cutry Compaiv (YPQ, whose contract is due to expve Sepmnher 30 of this year.

Since 1973, YPC has been owned by MCA, Inc., which in 1990 was in 6mi aapnred by

Matsushita, Inc., a Japanese coqjotation. In 1991, fte National Park Service, die National

Park Foundation and Matsushita Corp. reached agreement to end YPC'i role as the Yosemite

concessioner. Under the agreement, ttie Park Service was to select a new coocesnooer who

would pay for the YPC assets in Yosemite. A competitive bidding process to select the

concessk»er was initiated. In January. 1993, tfaea-Secretary of fte Interim Manuel Liijan

chose the Delaware North Corp. of Buffalo, NY over five odua competitors.

The fiaal contract has not yet been transmitted to Congress by Interior Secretary Bruce

Babbitt The law requires the Secretary to send the contract to Congress and wait 60 days

before he is allowed to sign it.

Anyone wishing to testify at the bearing should contact the Natural Resources Committee no

later than 5:00 pm EST on Friday. March 19th at 202/225-2761

.

Hi
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®.ft. ^ouie of IRepreKcntatibefii
oq«rou« «>...

Comtntttre on
Natural IKcKource^

nia^ington. 8C 20515-6201
W JOMiU* tOVmOMCOl*

March 29, 1993

Mr. Herbert S. Cables, Jr.
Acting Director
National Park Service
Department of the Interior
Washington, DC 20240

Dear Mr. CeUales:

On March 24, 1993, Associate Director John H. Davis testified at
a joint Subcommittee oversight hearing on the process for
selection of a new concessioner at Yosenite National Park and the
proposed concession contract resulting from that process.

To supplement Mr. Davis's testimony, I would appreciate the
prompt receipt of answers to the following additional questions:

1. Under the terms of the agreement and financial
arrangements for transfer of the Yosemite Park and
Curry Company (YPC) to a new concessioner, what portion
of each payment by the new concessioner will have the
effect of reducing YPC's possessory interests in
Yosemite National Park, and what portion will instead
be payment for other assets of YPC and interest?

2. Under what circumstances (aside from action by the
Secretary to terminate the concession contract) could
action be taken by MCA or other party to whom such
payments are owed in order to protect such party's
security interests with respect to the transfer of YPC,
and what results could this have on the relationship
between the concessioner and the National Park Service?
In the event of such action, what options would be
available to the government to assure that all YPC
possessory interests in Yosemite would be extinguished
at the end of the 15-year life of the proposed
contract?

3. The proposed contract evidently specifies that neither
the Government Improvement Account nor the Capital
Improvement Fund can be used to defray the costs of
"routine, operational maintenance of facilities or
housekeeping activities" and that nothing in the
requirement for payments into that Account and Fund
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Mr. Herbert S. Cables, Jr.
March 29, 1993
Page 2

"shall lessen the responsibility of the Concessioner to
carry out the maintenance and repair" of either
govemnent or concessioner improvements. Assuming that
the proposed contract is finalized, what steps would
the National Park Service take to assure that the
required "routine, operational maintenance" was carried
out by the concessioner? Would the Service expect to
prepare and periodically revise a maintenance schedule
or similar plan? What role would the concessioner play
in determining what maintenance was required and how it
would be carried out?

4. What mechanisms does the National Park Service plan to
establish in order to account for the purposes for
which disbursements would be made from the Government
Improvement Account and the Capital Improvement Fund?

5. The proposed contract evidently would leave open the
possibility that the new concessioner could expend its
own funds (rather than make use of disbursements from
the Government Improvement Account or the Capital
Improvement Fund) to make investments in Yosemite of
the type which, under law, would result in the
concessioner obtaining a possessory interest, (although
Section 13(b(2) of the draft contract distributed to
bidders does specify how such possessory interest would
be valued) . Why should any such investments—and the
consequent obtaining of possessory interest—be
permitted? Isn't it exactly to avoid such a result
that the Capital Improvements Fund would be
established? What steps will the National Park Service
take to prevent such investments and the acquisition of
such possessory interests by any new concessioner?

Because of the importance of these issues, and so that we can
take the requested infonaation into account in consulting with
Secretary Babbitt on this matter, please provide answers to these
questions no later than the close of business on April 7, 1993.

!J^W*-~
Vento

, Subcommittee
fon National Parks,
Forests and Public Lands

cc: Chairman George Miller
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United States Department of the Interior

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

P.O. Box 37127

Washington, D.C. 20013-7127

APR 12 1993
C3823(680)

Honorable Bruce F. Vento

Chainnan, Subcommittee on National

Parks, Forests and Public Lands

House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515-6201

Dear Mr. Vento:

We are pleased to be able to respond to your letter of March 29, 1993, requesting further

information about five questions concerning the new concession contract at Yosemite

National Park.

1. As of the closing, Yosemite Park and Curry Company will give up its claim to

possessory interest compensation. The new concessioner will have no such interest in

existing real property assets. In place of the Music Corporation of America's, Inc.

(MCA), current contract rights to be compensated by eitiier the Govemmoit or a

successor, is a right to be paid a specific amount of money by the new concessioner. The
right will be documented in the form of a loan to the new concessioner for the entire

amount owed and is secured by collateral in the form of a lien on the assets of the

company at the time of transfer. Possessory interest is eliminated in favor of the loan.

For this reason, there is no possessory interest buy down to account for.

2. The new concessioner will be responsible for the payment of the loan provided by

MCA. If there is a default under the Note or Deed of Trust, the holder of the Note can

assume control of the property and select a substitute concessioner. Personal property not

necessary to carry out the obligations of the contract can be sold but the proceeds must be

paid against amounts due on the Note. The substitute concessioner assumes the

obligations of the concession contract and the Note and Deed of Trust.

The Director's right to terminate a concessioner remains intact. In such a case, the holder

could nominate a new concessioner.

If the Note and Deed of Trust should remain unpaid at the end of the current contract the

Director must require a new concessioner to pay off the balance due or allow the holder to

nominate someone to do so. That would be under the terms of the then new contract.
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3. The draft Concession Contract at Section S includes three ideas: (1) that the

concessioner is responsible for aU maintenance of both concessioner and Govemmoit
improvements, (2) that the Government will periodically inspect their work, and (3) that

there will be a Maintenance Plan.

The concessioner carries out its maintenance reqwnsibilities with an extensive

maintoiance program through its own employees and a variety of contract services.

The Service requires its concessioners to conduct maintenance within the guidelines

provided in Maintenance and Operating Plans, Exhibits I and J to the contract, and then

evaluates the results through a systematic oversight program. The plans are developed in

consultation with the concessioner but are ultimately under the control of the

Superintendent.

As part of the National Park Service's Concessioner Review Program, park staff condi^ct

formal periodic evaluations of each concessioner facility. These are done a minimum of

three times each year for year-round facilities and twice per year for seasonal facilities.

The manner in which facilities are maintained is an integral part of these formal

evaluations and, where necessary, specific corrective actions are required by a stipulated

date. This program yields an annual rating concerning the quality of performance. Its

application provides a forum for discussion and resolution of problems, including

maintenance problems.

In addition, and based upon the Maintenance Plan, park and concessioner staffs will

conduct annual joint inspections of all facilities used by the concessioner to determine the

maintenance work needed.

Based on the annual joint inspection and deficiencies noted during periodic evaluations,

and as further required by the Maintenance Plan, the concessioner will prepare a list of

maintenance needs and an annual maintenance program proposal which will be submitted

to the park Superintendent for review and approval. This annual maintenance program

will list specific projects and the manner in which the concessioner intends to execute its

maintenance responsibilities for the year.

With the contract requirements, the Concessioner Review Program, the extensive

Maintenance Plan included in the contract, and the use of the audited Annual Financial

Report required from the concessioner to monitor the amount of money spent on

maintenance, we have good control of the maintenance area.

4. Disbursements from the Government Improvement Account and from the Capital

Improvement Fund are controlled through the procedures at Contract Exhibit G. Before

funds are spent from either source, a project must be nominated (see Exhibit G,

Attachment 1) and prioritized. This is done by the park and reviewed by the Regional

Director.
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The general purposes of the account and of the fund are described in the contract language

including Exhibit G. The fund is small and will be needed, for the foreseeable future, to

do historic preservation on the Wawona Hotel, which was built at the turn of the century

and still used as a hotel. The account will carry out the projects required by the

Concession Services Plan and the Housing Plan. The range of activities is very diverse

including demolition, new construction and rehabilitation.

The Exhibit G procedure should allow us to establish priorities in an orderly way and

respond to difficulties as they arise. The park expects to hire an engineer and a Financial

Analyst to focus on this work. Those requests are included in the park's 1994 budget

request.

5. The inclusion of a contract clause providing for possessory interest does not give the

concessioner a right to make such an investment. The Service's a^jproval is required prior

to making any capital investment, including those in which a concessioner may gain a
"

possessory interest. A possessory interest investment by the concessioner would only be

i^roved in the unusual circumstance where the Capital Improvement Fund was

insufficient to properly fund a needed facility or coital improvement, and then only with

specific Service approval.

We agree that we are better off if possessory interest is managed or limited. We agree

that the structure of the Government Improvement Account or Capital Improvement Fund

allows us to avoid the possessory interest issue. That is one of the advantages of such

arrangements. The final language at section 13(b)(2) of the concession contract values

possessory interest at original cost less straight line depreciation over the useful life of the

asset but not to exceed 30 years and without revaluation.

Sincerely,

J^j^ifcrbert S. Cables

y^ Acting Director
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STATEMENT BY:

NATIONAL PARK HOSPITALITY ASSOCIATION

BEFORE THE

NATURAL RESOURCES COMMITTEE

U.S, HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 24, 1993
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Hr. Chairaan and Neabers of the SubcoHBittees

:

As you know, our organization represents the companies, many
of which are small businesses, family companies, which provide
visitor services in the National Parks. We have been known for
many years as The Conference of National Park Concessioners, but in
our Annual Meeting this year, our membership voted to amend the
name to National Park Hospitality Association because they felt
those words better expressed what our members do.

We, obviously, have an interest in what is happening in
National Park concessions contracting and especially, at this time,
the forthcoming contract with the new concessioner at Yosemite
National Park. Since the actual text of the new contract is not
yet known, we will address our remarks to both the procedure of
this contract award and to some of the basic principles which we
feel must be considered for every fair and balanced concessions
contract in the future.

USE OF NATIONAL PARK FOUNDATION

When the ownership of Yosemite Park and Curry Co. was
available for purchase sometime ago, then Secretary of Interior,
Manuel Lujan, Jr., improperly injected the services of the National
Park Foundation into the sale and transfer arrangements. National
Park Foundation, organized as a fund-raising support organization
for the National Park Service, was used as the holding agent for
the majority of stock of Yosemite Park and Curry Co., pending the
selection of a new concessioner following the September 1993
expiration of the present contract.

The purpose of using the Foundation was simply to have an
organization in control of the incumbent concession company so that
the preferential right of renewal, a provision of the expiring
contract, and a provision of the National Park Concessions Policy
Act, would be waived when the new prospectus was presented
soliciting responses for the new contract terro. This was
accomplished of course since the Secretary of Interior is the
Chairman, and the Director of the National Park Service is the
Secretary of the National Park Foundation, and their desires were
implemented by the Foundation control of the incumbent company.

This raises serious questions of conflict of interest and
diminishes the value of the Foundation for legitimate and important
functions for which it was created. The serious mistake of using
the National Park Foundation in this manner should not be repeated
because ultimately it will plunge the Foundation into issues it is
not capable of handling and its usefulness will be severely
reduced

.
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USING THE CONTRACTING PROCESS TO DEPRIVE ACCESS

There is a misconception that Yosemite National Park is more
crowded than ever and that public access must be limited. The truth
is that far more visitors stayed overnight in the park during the
1950 's than today. National Park Service figures show that during
the 1950 's 50,000 persons stayed overnight in Yosemite in the peak
season, as compared with 7,600 persons per night during the peak
seasons of the past 28 years! The General Management Plan for
Yosemite sets overnight visitor use at 7,711 persons, which the
present use has not yet reached.

There has been no new construction by the present
concessioners for 20 years and since MCA took over management 18
buildings, a woodyard, and a storage area have been removed from
the east end of Yosemite Valley, freeing up over 5 acres of land.
Yosemite Park and Curry Co moved reservations, purchasing,
freightlining, warehousing, large vehicle maintenance and a

commercial laundry from Yosemite Valley in the early 1980 's.

Much attention is given to the traffic problems of Yosemite.
The truth is that 600 parking places have been removed by NPS with
no alternative parking or transportation put in place. Rangers are
used for traffic control but are only needed about 5 times a year.
It is not logical to consider extreme solutions such as monorails,
or steam, electric or solar trains, nor parking garages, in order
to bring immediate and effective improvement to the traffic
problems.

Not it is understood that in the new concessions contract
there may be plans to actually reduce lodging by 15% and to reduce
other services in the park and it would appear that the contracting
process has been used, despite the accomplishments enumerated
before, to reduce public access. About 94% of the land area of
Yosemite National Park is now in wilderness classification. A very
small percentage of the entire land area is seen by the visitors
and less than 1% of the land area of the park is utilized for all
visitor services, including facilities and roads. Alternatives for
the management of visitors at certain times may be necessary but
the concessions contracting process should not be used to limit
access

.

What is needed in the National Parks is encouragement for the
visitors to stay long enough in the parks to participate and become
educated in the interpretive process, to understand the
significance of the values of our National Parks, and then to
translate that understanding into tangible citizen support for
National Park Service needs at the community and governmental
levels. This cannot be accomplished by reducing public access and
erecting barriers to visitor usage and enjoyment.
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GOVERNMENT ACQUISITION OF POSSESSORY INTEREST

Part of the reality of the new contract will be the government
ownership of what has been Yosemite Park and Curry Co.'s possessory
interest in visitor facilities. For this transfer of the security
interest, not to be confused with fee simple title which always
vested in the government, the new concessioner must pay MCA a
reported $62 million plus interest over the payout during the
contract term. What result can be expected from this change?

With the exception of the Ahwahnee Hotel , which has historical
significance, most all other buildings involved are utilitarian
buildings used to serve the visitors. There is no special meaning
in having the security interest or possessory interest acquired by
the government because the buildings will continue to serve the
same purpose as before. There are , however, several adverse
results which should be carefully considered: (1) With complete
ownership in the government, there will be no incentive for
concessioner investments in the facilities, except for required
ordinary maintenance. During its tenure, MCA reinvested more than
$128 million through 1991 in capital, repairs and maintenance and
in environmental remidation expenses. The capital alone is
approximately 75% of the net income earned by MCA; (2) the loss of
tax revenue to local jurisdictions, such as Mariposa County, will
be substantial since the possessory interest of the concessioner is
the basis of the largest private tax base in the county, yielding
substantial amounts for the support of schools, roads and other
needed county services. Thus, what appears to some as a great gain
for the government may likely result in unnecessary financial
burdens with direct adverse effects upon local government; (3) As
the government acquires the concessioner's possessory interest in
the facilities, there will be added to the number of National Park
Service regulators additional personnel to oversee repairs,
maintenance and the environmental quality of the management of each
function. This inevitably means a greater human impact in the park
with more employees requiring housing, schools and roads in
addition to the added taxpayer burden for salaries and benefits;
and (4) With private-sector investment in park facilities comes an
appreciation in the value of those assets which provides an
incentive for the private sector to enhance the value of that
investment. Government acquisition of possessory interest means
that this incentive is lost resulting in greater inefficiencies.
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THE EFFECT OF COMPETITIVE BIDDING ON THE SELECTION PROCESS

When Congress attempted to define the balance between fees
paid and other considerations of importance in selecting a
concessioner, it wisely intertwined several objectives. Section
3 (d) of the National Park Concessions Policy Act (P. L. 89-249)
directs that franchise fees as a percentage of the gross revenue
"shall be determined upon consideration of the probable value to
the concessioner of the privileges granted". Then it defines that
value as "the opportunity for net profit in relation to both gross
receipts and capital invested". But the restraint placed on the
concept of awarding contracts to the highest bidder is significant.
The Act states: "Consideration of revenue to the United States
shall be subordinate to the objectives of protecting and preserving
the areas and of providing adequate and appropriate services for
visitors at reasonable rates".

If the objective of awarding concessions contracts to the
highest bidder is paramount, then the spirit of that balance is
lost. The National Park Service must weigh many factors, including
the eunount of fees to be paid, in awarding contracts. There is no
suggestion here that the company selected is not worthy or entitled
to the contract award, but only to question what appears as an
unusual attention paid by NPS to the bid figures. This is ironic
vihen it appears that the actual franchise fee to be paid under the
new contract would be "nothing" . The present concessioner which
has been criticized for paying a low fee of .75 of 1% gross has
also invested millions in the facilities, with after-tax profit for
1991 of $5.3 million on revenues of $87.2 million or 6% of gross,
below many industry averages.

Congress wisely saw that an unprofitable concessioner would be
of no value to the National Parks, unable to pay its fees and
unable to adequately serve the visitors satisfactorily. It
provided in the National Park Concessions Policy Act the directive
that "The Secretary shall exercise his authority in a manner
consistent with a reasonable opportunity for the concessioner to
realize a profit on his operations as a whole commensurate with the
capital invested and the obligations assumed".

The danger of the emphasis on the high-bid, competitive system
is that it is difficult to obtain the balance outlined by the
statutory guidelines with this procedure. A heavy reliance on high
fees as the paramount factor in selecting concessioners could
produce many problems for the National Park Service in the future.
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NHATEVER HAPPENED TO BUILDING PARTNERSHIPS?

In conclusion, one might ask: Whatever happened to building
a meaningful partnership between the private sector and the
National Park Service? Many Superintendents, pressed with all the
daily pressures of managing the park, have said that one of the
strongest alliances for accomplishment of their goals was the
partnership with their concessioner. Many things have been done by
the private sector concessioners that Superintendents could not
otherwise have accomplished working alone. The partnership has
worked best when there has been consultation which has built trust
and responsibility to accomplish the common goal of park management
and service to the visitors.

In recent years there has been serious erosion in this
partnership theory. Congress must weigh carefully whether it
desires to divorce this relationship after many years of success or
whether it more wisely could encourage it and work to strengthen it
as it continues to be a strong element of success in our National
Parks

.
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Robert Radford TaBtlmony
On The Issue Of The

ypSEMITI_HAlIOMIf- PJ^K_eQtfSESSIPMIRB

U.S. House of Representatives Natural Resources
Committee Hearing - March 24, 1993

On January 29, 1992 I joihed hundreds of concerned
citizens in testifying at the Yoseroite Concession Services
Plan Public Meeting held in Los Angeles. As I mentioned
that evening, Yoseroite is close to my heart. I worked
there, learned to climb there,] and through the years I've

enjoyed its immense beauty and' splendor. But, the Park is

not the same Park it was 40 yeKrs ago.
Through my involvement in! creating the documentary,

Yoseraite: T^^ Fate of Heaven , ay worse fears were confirmed
several years ago as I saw the sheer magnitude of the
problems and challenges currently facing the Park. It only

furthered ay resolve and commitment to the preservation of

this magnificent natural wonder.
Ultimately, more than 250 people testified at four

public hearings on the Yosemit^ Concession Services Plan and

an additional 4,000 others sen^ comments by mail. What
emerged was significant public i concern about the level of

commercial activity in the Yos^mite Valley, the failure to

comply with the goals set forth in the 1980 General
Management Plan, and the loss c^f the tent cabins which would

limit access for those with lov|er incomes. Unfortunately,
many of these concerns did not find their way into the final

Concession Services Plan. 1 i

Yosemite bids were due on JNovember 16, 1992. The Par^
Service opened them on November 30. Two short weeks later,

in the waning days of the Bush Administration, the next
concessionaire was chosen to be in charge of a $2 billion
contract over the next 15 years I In two short weeks,

Delaware North, a concessionaire in race tracks and the

Boston Garden, was chosen to mahage the concessions for the

crown jewel of the national parks.
1 have not seen all bids and plans submitted to the

Park Service, but my criticism qf the process persists
nonetheless. Why were the conoferns of thousands of citizens

ignored in the final plan? HoW could such a monumental
decision be made in just two we^ks? How carefully could

plans and bids have been analyzed in 14 days?
My differences with the Bush Administration on

environmental policy were considerable and I spoke of them
publicly. For me, the fact that this monumental decision
was made so quickly by an Administration which had just been

voted out of power, is something which should be questioned.

It's not a decision which shoul^ be allowed to be slipped
under the door on your way out of office. It's far too
important

.

I
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I

The nanaganent of our natjlonal parks and the awarding
of concession contracts requires a new outlook and the
setting of new environmental standards. I believe the
current Administration should inake the decision and that
they, too, should be charged with taking adequate time to
carefully analyze and consider such Important and
complicated natters. After aljL, the way Yosemlte goes, Is
the way the Park Service will deal with the aajor contracts
for our other National Parks.

The new Administration and The National Park Service
have a responsibility to the American people to ensure that
the next Yosemlte concessionaire has a greater concern for a
more natural visitor experience and to make the priority
preserving the natural environment, rather than exploiting
it. It's not clear that the cpncessionalre chosen for
Yosemitfr has presented a plan to address either adequately.

I join with others testifying today In asking that all
bids submitted be more adequately reviewed by a appropriate
and balanced team of accountants, financial analysts and
natural resources experts prior to submitting a choice of
Yosemlte concessionaire to Conaress. I thank Reps. Miller
and Vento for conducting this infomational hearing.

Thank you.

(Written submission on March 24, 1993)

r
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TESTIMONY OF RANDOLPH C. READ
T08EMITE PARK SERVICES, L.P.

Before the Sabcomnittee on
Ovmnight and Invcstlcatloiis

Before the Sabcommlttee on
National Parks, Forests, and Pabllo Lands

March S4« 1993

Honorable George Miller
and

Honorable Bmee F. Vento
Chairmen
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TesNmony of Randolph C. Read

Yosemite Park Services, L.P.

Before the Subcommittee on

Overaight and Investigations

Before the Subcommittee on

National Paries, Forests and Public Lartds

March 24, 1993

Honorable George Miller

And
Horwrable Bruce F. Vento

Chairmen

I. lh4TRODUCTORY SUMMARY

Yosemite Park Services, L.P., submitted the best overall offer to the National Park Service

for the concession contract at Yosemite National Park. By misreading and misunderstanding

the Yosemite Park Services proposol, the National Park Service incorrectly found it 'unsatisfocto-

ry,' despite the foct that, at worst, the proposal was ambiguous, and the National Park Service

easily could, and should, have clarified its misreading of the proposal. The National Park Serv-

ice mistakenly found the funding commitment letters submitted with Yosemite Park Services's

proposal to be ambiguous, and thus concluded that the proposal was 'unsatisfactory.' This

finding is in foct based on a complete misunderstanding of the Yosemite Park Services proposal,

and could have been corrected b^ a telephone call, just like the telephone call the National

Pork Service placed to Delaware North Companies, Inc. (Delaware North), but not to Yosemite

Park Services. The failure to at least make a telephone coll to Yosemite Park Services for clarifi-

cation purposes, when just such a telephone call was placed to Delaware North, was a viola-

tion of National Park Service procurement regulations.
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Yosemite Park Services is the only offeror that proposed both: (1 ) no limitation on ac-

ceptance of environmental liabilities, and (2) a Capital Improvement Fund (CIF) contribution

that under all circumstances equals or exceeds the National Park Services' requirements. Dela-

ware North's offer did not propose a CIF as high as Yosemite Park Services/ and Delaware

North's proposed CIF contribution does not satisfy tfw National Park Services' requirement that

the CIF contribution be at least five percent. Therefore, on its face, the Delaware North propo-

sal should have been rated 'unsatisfactory.'

Yosemite Park Services can only conclude that the National Park Service selection pro-

cess was flawed. The National Pork Service's Evaluation Panel conducted a hurried evaluation,

making a selection decision in only ten days. This unreasonably short evaluation period re-

sulted in incomplete analysis of the six competing proposals, and in careless errors. Thereafter,

the Selection Panel merely accepted these flawed evaluations, and failed to conduct the re-

quired overall, comparative assessment of the competing proposals. As a result, the Secretary

of Interior was not presented with a reasoned choice among competing offerors, as all offerors

other than Delaware North were eliminated, and Delaware North was selected by default.

The National Park Service breached the legal requirement in its own procurement regu-

lations to seek clarifications from all competing offerors. The National Paric Service breached

its announced source selection plan by choosing Delaware North by default, rather than

through an assessment of the relative merits of the competing proposals.

Yosemite Park Services has requested the Secretary of Interior to review the evaluation

of Its competing proposal and the entire process centering around this flawed procurement.
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II. BACKGROUND

After the purchase of MCA by Matsushita in 1 990, the Notional Park Service ond MCA

reached on agreement whereby it was agreed that the existing concessionoire, Yosemite Pork

and Curry Company, would not compete for the renewal of the Yosemite concession contract.

The Notional Pork Service was thus presented with the opportunity to establish a more favorable

contract with a new concessionaire.

In eariy 1 992, the Notional Park Service issued its 'prospectus' for Phase I of the com-

petition. It received numerous inquiries and a number of proposals. A review was conducted,

and the Notional Park Service decided that twelve offerors, including Yosemite Park Services,

were qualified to submit proposals in Phase II. The Notional Pork Service issued the Phase II

prospectus on July 1 5, 1 992. Yosemite Pork Services was one of six offerors who submitted

proposals in Phase 11.^

The proposals were reviewed by two separate panels: an Evaluation Panel and a Selec-

tion Panel. The Evaluation Panel commenced its review of the six Phase II proposals on De-

cember 1 , purportedly analyzed each, prepared written reports on each of the six proposals,

and concluded its functions on December 10, 1992. Over the following seven days, the

Selection Panel reviewed the findings of the Evaluation Panel, supposedly conducted its own

objective, overall analysis of all six proposals, prepared a memorandum and issued this memo-

randum and a selection decision on December 17, 1992.^

•^ See the December 1 7, 1 992, Memorandum of the Yosemite Concessions Selection

Panel (Selection Memorandum), page 1

.

"^ See Selection Memorandum,
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The Selection Panel found one of the six Phase II proposals to be unresponsive, and

decided that four of the remaining five Phase II proposals were 'unsatisfactory' in one or more

respects as measured against the announced Phase II Evaluation Criteria.^ Despite the an-

nouncement, in the Phase II Prospectus, that selection of the 'best proposal' would be deter-

mined by assessing the relative merits of competing Phase II proposals against the announced

Evaluation Criteria, in truth the Selection Panel employed a process of elimination and chose

by default the only remaining Phase II proposal, submitted by Delaware North, as the 'best

overall offer.'^

III. YOSEMITt PARK SERVICES SUBMITTED THE BEST

OVERALL OFFER AND SHOULD RECEIVE THE AWARD

If an objective, comparative review is conducted of these offers, it will be determined that

the best overall offer was submitted by Yosemite Park Services.^ Insofar as the key elements

and requirements of the National Pork Service are concerned, the following represents such an

objective comparative analysis:

A. Environmentol Liobilities

Future environmental remediation and other such costs are known to be substantial.

They are currently projected at between $800,000 and $900,000 per year, and offerors were

told to assume a total of not less than $12.5 million over the 15 years of this contract. It

should also be assumed that such costs may in fact substantially exceed that current target.

Limitations, or 'caps,' by the concessionaire on such environmental liabilities, therefore, will in-

^ The Evaluation Criteria are submitted herewith as Exhibit 1

.

^ Selection Memorandum, pages 7-8.

^ Exhibit 2 submitted with this testimony presents the results of just such a review.

-4-
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evitably increase the costs, and thus decrease the returns, to the National Park Service—and

the taxpayer.

Only Yosemite Pork Services and Delaware North offered to accept responsibility for en-

vironmental liabilities without restrictions. All other offerors put limits on such environmental

liabilities and, because of the crucial importance of this requirement, were properly disqualified

by the National Park Service.

B. Capitol Improvement Fund

Delaware North proposed an alternative contribution to the CIF of either 4.5 percent

or 5 percent and, therefore, Delaware North's proposal does not satisfy the requirement that

the CIF contribution be at least 5 percent. Phase II, Criterion 1 6, specifically provides, in

paragraph 4, as follows:

While /APPL/CAN7S are free to malce whateverproposals Hiey may
feel appropriate, the Service, in its internal analysis, has deter-

mined that a CIF proposal of less than five percent (5%) is likely

to be considered insufficient.

The Delaware North CIF contribution, on its face, fails to satisfy this minimum 5 percent and,

therefore, should hove been rated 'unsatisfactory.* Further, it has now been generally con-

ceded by the Notional Pork Service that Delaware North's alternative CIF contribution of 4.5

percent, rather than the 5 percent CIF contribution used for evaluation purposes, will apply.

As contrasted with the CIF contribution proposed by Delaware North, the Yosemite Pork

Services contribution percentage commences at the required 5 percent level and, depending

on certain factors, could range upward substantially beyond that. Except for the proposal of

TW Recreational Services (which was disqualified on several other grounds), Yosemite Pork Serv-

5-
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ices was the only one of oil the offerors to propose a CIF contribution which always meets or

exceeds the minimum required percentage.

The Selection Panel used figures of 4.7 percent and 5.2 percent for Delaware North

alternative CIF contributions, apparently as a 'present value equivalency' for the 4.5 percent

and 5.0 percent CIF alternatives actually offered. This '.2 percent' was not applied, as it

should hove been, to the Yosemite Pork Services proposal of a minimum 5 percent CIF. This

resulted in additional millions of dollars in the present value number for Delaware North not

also credited to Yosemite Park Services, but should have been.^

The National Park Service committed on even more serious error in evaluating the Yo-

semite Park Services CIF contribution as if it were a steady 5 percent. In fact, Yosemite Park

Services' proposal would actually produce CIF contributions substantially above this number.

These errors also illustrate the fact that the Selection Panel did not really study the

Yosemite Park Services proposal nor perform a fair, companifive analysis. If there is a compre-

hensive review and genuine comparison of these various proposals, the Department of Interior

will find that Yosemite Park Services offers a higher range CIF contribution than any other of-

feror and, therefore, is significantly ahead of all other offerors in this most important aspect of

the procurement. Yosemite Pork Services thus best satisfies the point mode by the Congress

with respect to increasing the taxpayers' shore of the profits earned in Notional Park Service

concessions.

^ Selection Memorandum, pages 5-6.

-6
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AS TO THE TWO KEY REQUIREMENTS OF ENVIRONMENTAL LIABILITIES AND CIF

CONTRIBUTIONS, THEREFORE, YOSEMITE PARK SERVICES WAS THE ONLY SATISFACTORY

OFFEROR.

C. Environmental ond Notionoi Pork Considerations

Yosemite Park Services has established outstanding credentials for environmental sensitiv-

ity through the individual members who will participate in these operations and through the in-

clusion of the Sierra Club, or a similar environmental group, on its board and in its operations.

Moreover, Yosemite Pork Services has proposed to donate a portion of any profits from

the Yosemite Concession to a trust managed by the Sierra Club and the Read Foundation.

These funds will be used throughout the National Park Service system. Yosemite Park Services

has also proposed, at its expense, to create and operate, in the Pork, a Yosemite Fine Arts

Center for educational, cultural, and historical progrtims.

This involvement of the Sierra Club and other pork-supportive activities proposed by Yo-

semite Park Services was specifically acknowledged by the Notional Park Service as 'expressing

an excellent understanding of their mission relative to park resources and visitor needs and

cleaHy recognizing their role as an adjunct to the pork experience.'

Yosemite Pork Services believes that the Department of Interior will find that no other of-

feror matches Yosemite Park Services's credentials and specific commitments to support and

enhance the mission of the Notional Pork Service and the natural resources it administers. The

only exception might be YRT, but YRT's proposal (as described below) was disqualified on two

important criteria and found highly questionable in other significant respects.

YOSEMITE PARK SERVICES, THEREFORE, IS THE ONLY OFFERORTO MEET ALL THREE

OF THE ABOVE-STATED KEY REQUIREMENTS.

-7-
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D. Pre-ExisKnQ MCA Rnondna

While Yosemite Park Services fully accepted the financial responsibilities of the existing

MCA debt (some offerors declined), Yosemite Park Services also has developed o unique pro-

posal to replace this debt at a lower interest rate. This not only accords with the National Park

Service's expressed preference for alternate financing (due to the complicated security arrange-

ments of the MCA debt), but it also shows the strong financial management credentials and

creativity of the Yosemite Park Services partners. "j

i

E. Comparison and Summary

One of the six offerors in Phase II, Califomia Natural Resource Management, Inc., was

deemed unresponsive (among other deficiencies, it proposed a fee structure under which it

would charge the Park 3 percent of revenues).^

Of the remaining five offerors, Delaware North should have been rated unsatisfactory

with respect to the CIF contribution since it proposed a range of percentages \4iich admittedly

would dip below the 5 percent requirement and, at best, would barely achieve that minimum

(see, above). A vastly greater retum to the taxpayers is offered by Yosemite Park Services,

whose CIF contribution percentage begins at the maximum Delaware North contribution and

extends upward dramatically.

TW Recreational Services was properiy disqualified on several grounds. For example,

it refused to fully accept the environmental liabilities, and failed to commit to assuming the ex-

isting MCA debt. The Notional Poric Service also noted that because of a recent leveraged buy-

out, certain debt covenants might well restrict the ability of TW Recreational Services to make

^ Selection Memorandum, page 4.

8
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the raquired $12 million capital contribution. Overall, the National Pork Service found that the

TW Recreotionol Service proposal 'constitutes material changes to the contract for the benefit

of the offeror* and 'could not be accepted . . . without resolicitotion of the proposal.'*'

YRT was deemed unacceptable in two categories. It limited its environmental liabilities

and did not meet the financial capability criteria. Specifically, YRT had raised only S7 million

of the required $12 million initial working capital. Yosemite Park Services, on the other hand,

has not only raised the full $ 1 2 million in initial working capital but, moreover, specifically rep-

resents that its financial partners have resources over a billion dollars and are fully ready and

able to advance substantially more equity as necessary or appropriate.^

YRT was also deficient with respect to the CIF contribution. Specifically, the YRT CIF

contribution was only 2 percent in the first four years. It ranged up to 6.1 percent after that,

but only after certain profit participation issues were met. Since the profit participation matters

are unknown at this point, it is not clear exactly whot the CIF contribution would be from

YRT.-lfl'

The remaining offeror, Amfbc, was disqualified because it had so conditioned its envi-

ronmental liabilities that an award 'would require a resolicitotion' of the proposed contract.

Moreover, the National Park Sennce questioned the stability of the Amfoc financial position and

^ Selection Memorandum, pages 5-6.

i' Yosemite Park Services Application, page 20 of 24.

^ Selection Memorandum, pages 6-7.
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noted that it was the offeror that had proposed the lowest CIF contribution (a range of 1 .9

percent to 3. 1 percent). Amfac should have been deenned unsatisfactory in that area as well.i^

BY OBJECTIVE, COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS, THEREFORE, IT IS CLEAR THAT YOSEMITE

PARK SERVICES SUBMITTED THE 'BEST OVERALL OFFER.'

IV. YOSEMITE PARK SERVICES V/AS TREATED WRONGFULLY AND
UNFAIRLY.AND THE DEPARTMENTOF INTERIORWAS THUS DEPRIVED

OF A REAL CHOICE

A. The Unsatisfadory Finding Should be Reversed

As described above, Yosemite Pork Services was found 'unsatisfactory' with respect to

only one of the evaluation criteria: that it failed to submit a sufficiently firm financial commit-

ment of $12 million in equity for working capital. The Selection Panel concluded, therefore,

that an award to Yosemite Pork Services would merely 'give YPS an option on the con-

trad.'-l^

1 . The Selection Panel Misunderstood the

Yosemite Pork Services Offer

This 'unsatisfactory' rating was based upon a total misunderstanding of the Yosemite

Park Services proposal. In its formal transmittal letter dated November 16, 1992, Yosemite

Park Services used the language prescribed by fhe Park Service in unequivocally stating its firm

commitment to fund the $12 million in equity as woricing capital:

We a/so agree to provide the Notiona/ Park Service wirt)in thirty

days of the presentation of the final Concession Contract binding

commitments for the finondng proposed by our offer ar)d agree

^ Selection Memorandum, pages 4-5.

J^ See Criterion 1 5, Exhibit 1 , page 6.

10-
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to makm the mquimd $12 million initial capital investment in the

NEW CONCESSIONER as of its fommtion.^

Moreover, the proposal contained supporting documentation in the fbnm of financial

statements and a projected balance sheet expressly showing the $ 1 2 million in equity as work-

ing capital, thus further establishing this firm commitment and satisfaction of Criterion 1 5.

Specifically, the Yosemite Park Services "STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION" as of

November 1 6, 1 992, shows.

Limited partnership subscription receivables $12,000,000^

And the Pro Forma Balance Sheet for the proposed operating company states.

Assets

Cosh $12,000,000^^

This clear statement of commitment was also repeated in the Yosemite Park Services

proposal. Part V, 'Financial Operations and Financing,' at Paragraph 5, "Equity Contribu-

tion.'i*'

The Selection Panel ignored these portions of the Yosemite Park Services proposal and

seized, instead, upon the following sentence in the November 1 2, 1 992, supporting letter from

one of the limited partners: "This commitment to fund is subject to the approval by the National

Park Service and [the limited partner], at their sole discretion, of the Concession Contract and

^ Yosemite Park Services Application, page 7 of 26.

^ Yosemite Park Services Application, page 10/4 of 7.

^ Yosemite Park Services Application, page 1 0/6 of 7.

^ Yosemite Park Services Application, page 22/3 of 1 0.

n -
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any other required documentation and agreements.'-^ The Selection Panel sow this as con-

flicting with the firm commitments stated elsewhere in the proposal.

In reality, this statement in the commitment letter merely reflects the fact that following

the evaluation and designation of on awardee, the National Park Service would negotiate a

final version of the proposed concession contract with the designated awardee. This is also

specifically recognized in the National Park Service press release of December 1 7, 1 992, which

concludes with the statement that 'final contract implementation still needs to be worked

out . . .
.'iS/

The statement in the commitment letter, therefore, was wholly in accord with this proce-

dural aspect of the procurement. It did not and was not intended to reserve merely on 'option'

for Yosemite Pork Services and should not have been so construed. To the extent the Selection

Panel sow on ambiguity between this statement in the letter and the other firm commitments in

the Yosemite Park Services proposal, it should have sought clarification from Yosemite Park

Services.

2. The Selection Panel Should Have Sought

Clarification of an Apparent Ambiguity

as to the Yosemite Park Services Commitment

If the commitment letter was understood by the National Park Service to conflict with the

firm commitments elsewhere in the proposal, and assuming a legitimate question or doubt was

presented about whether Yosemite Park Services was firmly committing to the $12 million in

equity funding, the Selection Panel, at the very least, should hove sought clarification. Indeed,

^ Yosemite Park Services Application, page 22/8 of 1 0.

^ Selection Memorandum, page 1 1

.

- 12-
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th« 'APPUCAnON' faction of th« Phase II Protpectus exprsssly provides thot in the 'Evaluation

of Proposals' the Poric Service 'may verify informatiort and clarify points as it feels necessary.'

Moreover, Yosemite Park Services mode the follovinng express representation in its proposal in

cose of any lock of iiiformation or misunderstanding by the Pork Service:

YPS is willing to provide »he National Park Service with any addi-

nonal vmrification or support it might request to substonfiote the

availability of this commitment of $12,000,000. If further such

substantiation is requested, YPS will respond to such request

promptfy.^

The severity of this error by the Selection Panel in foiling to seek clarification is greatly magni-

fied by the fact that, in the case of Delaware North, it did place a telephone coll and received

clarification; i.e., as to the proposed Delaware North CIF contribution. The failure to make a

similar phone call to darify the Yosemite Poric Services proposal not only shows poor procure-

ment martagement but, more importantly, constitutes a violation of the National Park Service's

own regulotions. Specifically, NPS-48 provides, in pertinent part:

F. CLARIFICATION OF PROPOSAL DETAILS

K one offeror is given tfte opportunity to submit additional infor-

motion, all others should also be allowed to do so.

(Emphasis added).

If the Selection Panel hod sought clarification from Yosemite Pari( Services, all doubt

would hove been removed as to the $12 million funding commitment, and there would have

been no basis for the unsotisfoctory rating.

This failure to clarify with respect to Yosemite Paric Services also reflects the fact that the

Selection Panel did not truly conduct a thorough, comparative review of all the responsive pro-

iif Yosemite Paric Services Application, page 22/4 of 1 0.

-13-
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posals. Instead, it hod narrowed the choice down to Delaware North and that is apparently

why onV Delaware North received a clarification telephone call. This serious flaw in the pro-

curement process may easily be rectified, even at this point. Since the proposals are still under

review, the Secretary should demand that the Ndtionol Paric Sennce undertake such clarifications

as to Yosemite Park Services and other offerors as may be appropriate and necessary. If such

communications are kept to purely 'clarifications,' and not 'discussions,' an entirely new round

of best and final offers, will not be required. Clarifications could be accomplished quickly, and

is required by the National Park Services' ovm procurement regulations.

3. Since Yosemite Paric Services' Phase I Representation Was
Satisfactory, tfw Same Representation Also Should Have

Been Sotisfbdonr in Phase II

A primary ground for finding a Phase I proposal satisfactory, and the offeror qualified

to submit a further proposal in Phase 11, was a finding that the proposal had adequately com-

mitted to provide the $1 2 million initial equity capital.^S' The representations in the Phase I pro-

posal by Yosemite Paric Services, therefore, were deemed by the National Paric Service to be a

sufficient, firm, and detailed commitment of the $ 1 2 million.2J/ The representations in the Yo-

semite Paric Services Phase II proposal were substantially the same, if not stronger. Thus given

that Yosemite Paric Services had specifically identified in Phase I the sources of its equity fund-

ing, the approval by the National Paric Service of Yosemite Paric Sendees' Phase I proposal

^ Selection Memorandum, page 2.

2i/ This dear commitment by Yosemite Paric Services in both Phase I and Phase II is in

sharp contrast with the YRT proposal, which advised that it hod raised only $7 million of the

required $12 million. See Selection Memorandum, page 7.
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should be deemed satisfactory for Phase II, as no further fund piacenr>ent activities were required

thereafter.

4. The Notiond Pork Service Specifically

Confirmed Point "a.* Above

Yosemite Park Services sought and received specific confirmation from the National Park

Service official designated a» the official contact, that the Phase II proposal would be satisfac-

tory if it was substantially the some as the Phase I proposal. Specifically, in early November

1 992, Randolph C. Read, President of Yosemite Park Services's general partner, made a tele-

phone call to Martin Nielson of the National Park Service to ask virhot was required to complete

the financial capability requirement in Phase W.^ Mr. Nielson did not provide any specific clar-

ification of the requirements. Mr. Read, therefore, told Mr. Nielson that Yosemite Park Services

intended to moke similar representations and to submit the same type of supporting letters at

had been satisfactory in Phase I. Mr. Read was told by Mr. Nielson that this would sufRce:

That sounds fine.'

5. The National Park Service Should Have Given

Oeor Notice of Different Phase II StondorJi

If tfie standards were changed for Phase II (i.e., different, higher standards were to be

applied), the National Park Service, at least, should have brought that cleorfy to the attention

of Yosemite Pork Services (and other offerors). No such notice was given.

22^ The cover page of the Prospectus designated Mr. Nielson as the official Park Service

representative for telephone inquiries.
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6. The Notional Park Service CooW Have Required A Specific

Form Of Commiinient Letter. But Elected Not To Do So

If the form of the commitment letter the Notional Park Service desired was of such para-

mount importance, it could have easily conveyed this requirement to the offerors in the Prospec-

tus by requiring that a specific form of commitment letter be included with each competitive

proposal. In fad, the Notional Pork Sennce did just this very thing for the transmittal letter re-

quired of all offerors.

The National Pork Service thus erred iri at least six respects in rating Yosemite Pork Serv-

ices unsatisfactory as to the $ 1 2 million commitment.

B. The Procurement Process Was Systemicolly Flawed

1. The Evoluation Period Was Unreasonably Short

The six proposals reviewed by the Selection Panel numbered many thousands of pages

covering the extensive, detailed and complex requirements of the Notional Pork Service Prospec-

tus. Yet the Evaluation Panel completed its review and analysis and come up with a recommen-

dation in only the ten days (including Saturday and Sunday) from December 1 through Decem-

ber 1 0, 1 992. Thereafter, the Selection Panel supposedly studied the findings of the Evaluation

Panel, conducted its own analysis of all six proposals, reached a recommendation and pre-

pared and issued its final memorandum within seven days. Manifestly, these were woefully in-

adequate periods in which to perform these functions responsibly; particularly if the criteria

being applied were new and different from those employed in Phase I. The misunderstanding

OS to the Yosemite Paric Services financial commitment, and the failure to clarify what should

have been, at worst, an apparent ambiguity, starkly illustrate this deficiency in the procurement

process.

16
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Another serious error occurred in this connection in that the 5 percent CIF contribution

by Delaware North was apparently assigned a present value equivalency of 5.2 percent. If such

an equivalency was assigned to Delaware North's offer, it obviously also should hove been as-

signed to Yosemite Park Services' offer. The failure to do so led to approximately $2.2 million

dollars in the present value worth unfairly assigned to only Delaware North's proposal. This

magnitude of error would hove been even greater had Yosemite Park Services' proposal been

valued properly at the higher ampunts actually submitted.

2. The Park Service Should Not Have Made Hs

Selection Decision By The Process Of Elimination

This controct is not only of enormous financial magnitude but also concerns a most im-

portant natural resource of the United States. As demonstrated by the statements of Senator

Bumpers and then Secretary-Designate Babbitt, during the nomination hearing on January 1 9,

1 993, this concession contract involves a crucial issue of national policy:

(President-Elect Ointon) said we an not going to do business the

way we have been doing it. And I intend to support him with all

my might in the changes thof / think make sense. And you could

not find a better place to start unless it was in reforming the con-

cessions policy in our national parks. Now these are all issues

that really warm the cockles of the hearts of Senators from western

States. We have a few concessions in our State, too. But you

perhaps know that in 1991 over $500 million was taken in by

national park concessionaires from which the United States got the

princely sum of $13 million in return.

Secretary-Designate Babbitt responded as folloy/s:

Senator, if I might reply briefly on tt)e park issue. I believe that

the park concession issue has important ramifications, not only in

terms of economics, but in temns of the role of concessionaires in

17-
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'

Given these factors of manifest importance, tfie Selection Panel should not have selected

the 'best proposal' through a process of elimination. This procurement should not have been

conducted like a sealed bid solicitation for some routine Government purchase. Instead, tt>e

Selection Panel should have conducted a true comprehensive assessment of the relative merits

of the Phase II offers. Clarifications vi^ith offerors other than just Delaware North would have

resolved ambiguities and avoided the many mistakes and misunderstandings in this procure-

ment; and thus greatly enhanced the competitively-driven financial benefits to the National Park

Service and ttie taxpayers.

Thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony.

Respectfully submitted,

Yosemite Park Services, L.P.

By Randolph C. Reod

March 24, 1993

-18
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APPLICATION
YOSEHITE HOTEL
AND OTHER SERVICES

Name of Offeror PAGE 8 OF 26

PART I

•TOFNTTFYING INFORMATION

CRITERION 1. THE APPLICAKT HAS CLEARLY lOEMTIFIED THE ENTITY(S) MAKING

THIS PROPOSAL, THE ENTITY(S) THAT CONTROL THE APPLICANT, AND THE ENTITY(S)

TO BE INVOLVED IN OPERATING THE BUSINESS AND HAS PROVIDED THE SUPPORTING

MATERIALS CALLED FOR.

"ENTITY" Is the Corporation, Partnership, Sole Proprietorship or other

anagenent structure(s} that participate in the ownership or control of

this business. The term includes each individual layer from the actual,

in-park operating entity to and Including the individuals} who exercise a

controlling interest as that term is defined at 36 CFR 51.

APPLICANT" is the ENTITY making the proposal in the APPLICATION

CONCESSIONER" or "NEW CONCESSIONER" is the ENTITY that will sign the

CONTRACT with the Secretary. This will be the corporation which survives

the acquisition by merger of the Yosemite Park and Curry Company.

"OPERATOR" is the CONCESSIONER as it may be known to the public, a dba.

Use the format and instructions that follow, Identify each ENTITY, the

APPLICANT, the CONCESSIONER, and the OPERATOR. Add information as

necessary to make things absolutely clear. Make clear what the formal

structure of each is and who will own it. Provide materials to explain the

financial circumstances, legal form, and ownership of each. Be sure to

identify the Corporation that will acquire the Yosemite Park and Curry

Company pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

Where there are layers, subordinate or superior ENTITIES, significant

contractors, or other organizations or individuals that will act in concert

to provide the services required or that will have a role in managing,

directing, operating, or otherwise carrying out the service to be provided,

describe each of them on a form and explain the relationships between them.

Do any of the above have operations or interest in other operations in the

vicinity of Yosemite National Park?

YES
I I

NO

If Yes, Please Identify:

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***

*** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ****
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APPLICATION
YOSEMITE HOTEL
AND OTHER SERVICES
PAGE 9 OF 26

APPLICANT. ENTITY. NEW CONCESSIONER. OPERATOR IDENTIFICATION FORM

A. Naii»:

B. Pr«$tnt Addrtss:

C. Contact Ptrson:

D. Prtsmt TaltphOM:

E. FAX Nuiibtr:

F. Font of buslntss:

Corporation
(Explain)

Partnership
1—

'

i—

I

Individual Other
(Sole Proprietor)

G. Dtscrlbo th« txpocttd rolt in providing this conctsslon strvlct:

H. Structure:

I. Ownership:

Names and Addresses
of Owners (Corp: Show
Controlling Interest;
Close Corp: Show All)

Nuaber and Type
of Shares or
Percentage of
(Xmership

Total Capital
Investment (S)

TOTALS FOR ENTITY:

TOTAL SHARES ISSUED:

*^ YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION **
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I. If a corporation, list the naaws, addrtssts, and titles of corporatt
off1 cars and th« naaas and affiliations of th« Msbars of the Board of
01 factors:

Addrass Titia

Stata of Incorporation:

Th« following attachMnts Mist b« provided as applicable for each subject
of the fona:

1. For a Corporate APPLICANT and CONCESSIONER: Articles of
Incorporation and Bv-Lnr^s.

2. For APPLICANTS and CONCESSIONER who are Partnerships: Partnership
Agreements or Joint Venture Aoreements

.

3. For contracts or In effect or proposed: Copies of those agreements

or cpntrirts-

If the above Materials are not yet available, provide draft documents or
state when they will be available and give a brief summary of the
anticipated Important provisions.

4. For APPLICANTS and CONCESSIONER provide the latest financial
statement for themselves and their parent company (If anv) Including the

notes to the statements or similar explanatory material and the related
audit report.

5. For corporations, partnerships or others that are APPLICANTS or
that propose to provide the services or part of the services required:

Provide the latest financial statement available including the notes to the

statement or similar explanatory material and the related audit report .

6. Sole proprietors and unconventional lenders and proposed individual
investors: Provide Personal Financial Statements .

* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *
*** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION **
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YOSEMITE HOTEL
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PART II

gXPERIENCE AND 'related BACKGROUND

CRITERION 2. THE COHPETENCE OF THE ENTITY. AS REFLECTED IN THE
APPLICATION. TO HANAGE THIS BUSINESS ACTIVITY EFFECTIVELY.

CRITERION 3. THE COHPETENCE OF THE PRINCIPAL AND OTHER STAFF. AS REFLECTED
IN THE APPLICATION. TO OPERAH HOTEL. HOTEL. CABIN. RESTAURANT. CAFETERIA.

TOUR and INTERPRETATION. FAST FOOD. SNACK BAR. HERCHANDISE. GROCERY NARKH,
GIFT SHOP. SERVICE STATION. TRANSPORTATION. SKIING. PUBLIC SHOWERS, LAUNDRY
and REUTED FACILITIES and SERVICES.

Describe the business qualifications and experience of the ENTITY and the

CONCESSIONER to manage this business.

Using the format on the following page:

1. Provide detailed resumes for all current and proposed partners, sole

proprietors, key employees including proposed on-site managers, and for

ovmers of corporations and operating officers who will be actively involved

in the management of this business.

2. Identify the specific role the individual is to play and establish
their ability to play that role.

When discussing work experience, be specific with respect to size of

operation , dates , area of operation , specific duties, number of pggplg
supervised , hours worked per week, and other factors that would be helpful

to reviewers in establishing a clear understanding. Do not omit training

and education and do not omit special qualifications , ratings , or licenses

that are needed in some special occupations.

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK **
** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ****
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EXPERIENCE AND RELATED BACKGROUND OF SENIOR STAFF AND KEY PEOPLE

NAME

Nane ind Address of Eaploytr or Business >
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YOSEMITE HOTEL
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Name of Offeror PAGE 13 OF 26

PART III

PIANS FOR OPERATION

CRITERIOM 4. THE EHEHT TO WHICH THE BUSINESS STRUCTURE PROPOSED IS

SUFFICIENTLY STAFFED AND IS APPROPRIATELY STRUCTURED TO DELIVER THE

SERVICES REQUIRED IN A QUALITY MANNER.

CRITERION 5. THE EXTENT TO WHICH EMPLOYEE POLICIES ARE WELL-PLANNED AND

HILL PROVIDE QUALITY EMPLOYEES.

CRITERION 6. THE EHENT TO WHICH THE MAINTENANCE ACTIVITIES PROPOSED AR^

SYSTEMATIC AND REFLECT A GOAL OF SUSTAINED HIGH QUALITY FACILITIES. THE

APPLICANT ACCEPTS THE PROPOSED MAINTENANCE PLAN. AN ELEMENT OF A BEHER
OFFER WILL REDUCE NPS RESPONSIBILITY OR COSTS UNDER THE PROPOSED PLAN.

CRITERION 7. THE EXTENT TO WHICH THE OPERATIONS PROPOSED MEET THE SERVICES

OBJECTIVES AND REFLECT A GOAL OF SUSTAINED HIGH QUALITY FACILITIES AND

SERVICES THAT ARE THE BEST OF THEIR TYPE. THE APPLICANT ACCEPTS THE

PROPOSED OPERATING PLAN.

CRITERION 8. THE EXTENT TO WHICH SAFEH, SECURITY AND SANITATION ISSUES

ARE IDENTIFIED AND SOLUTIONS PLANNED.

CRITERION 9. THE QUALITY OF THE APPLICANT'S PROPOSED EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

PROGRAM.

CRITERION 10. LIABILITY AND PROPERTY INSURANCE MEETS OR EXCEEDS THE

REQUIREMENTS OF THE NATIONAL PARK SERVICE INSURANCE PROGRAM.

CRITERION 11. IF THE MCA FINANCING IS ACCEPTED BY THE APPLICANT. THE

PROPERTY AND LIABILI'Y INSURANCE MEETS OR EXCEEDS THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE

MERGER AGREEMENT.

A. ORGANIZATION STRUCTURE - For the Proposed Concession

1. Provide an organizational chart showing the principal lines of

authority between departments or functional areas and managers. Indicate

the number of employees in each department or functional area and provide

summary descriptions of the basic functions where those are not obvious by

ti*''e. Make absolutely clear who the management decision makers will be.

W: e key employees are known, make sure that they were identified using

tr.^ form in Part II of this APPLICATION. Provide proposed wage levels and

estimated hours per week for each position or group of positions.

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***

*** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ****
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NaM Of Offeror PAGE 14 OF 26

2. Explain your program for transition and the maintenance of continuity
from the existing to the new concession operation.

B. EMPLOYEE POLICIES

1. The CONTRACT requires that the Concessioner establish pre-employment

screening, hiring, training, recreation, housing, termination and other

policies and procedures for the purpose of providing services to park

visitors through Its employees in an efficient and effective manner and for

the purpose of maintaining a healthful, law abiding, and safe working and

living environment for its employees.

The CONTRACT also requires that employees be hospitable and exercise

courtesy and consideration In their relations with the public. The

Concessioner 1$ asked to hire people of Integrity who are both interested

in serving the public in a national park environment and Interested in

being positive contributors to the park community. The Concessioner is

required to conduct appropriate background reviews of applicants for

employment to assure that they conform to the hiring policies established

by the Concessioner.

Outline the program)s) that you propose thai will meet these objectives.

Please ensure that at least the. items listed above are covered. Examples

from other businesses you run could be useful in demonstrating your
intentions and existing practices.

C. MAINTENANCE PLANNING

1. Describe your plans to provide proper maintenance of all equipment,

rental equipment, furnishings, fixtures, buildings, and grounds.

2. Describe the approach you plan to take towards the care and security of

the Reserved Property described at Exhibit "H" of the CONTRACT.

3. Will you accept the proposed Maintenance Plan? If you could make

changes in it, what would you propose?

D. OPERATING SPECIFICATIONS

1. The services requested, generally as described herein, have been

determined by the NPS to be sufficient for the park's needs. Operations

are intended to be conducted in accordance with the Operating Plan included

with the CONTRACT. Proposals of expansion, deletions, or other similar

suggestions not in accordance with NPS planning documents including the

**«*
•* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK **
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current versions of the Concession Services PUn and the Housing Plan, or

of facilities of a type not requested will not be considered better

proposals.

Please express any concerns or reservations you nay have with these terms

and conditions.

2. U111 you accept the Operating Plan proposed? If you could auke changes

In It, Mhat would you propose?

3. Considerable construction over the tena of this COIfnACT will be

required. How do you propose to approach the design anc construction

process?

4. Please review the discussion of the use of Brand Naaes and Logos In the

Business Opportunity section of this SCR. Explain how you propose to

approach this issue. Provide any Infonution you can about your approach

to design and the display of logos considering the discussion In the

Business Opportunity section.

5. This business typically operates with runy aore customers than It has

Mi-'ly of facilities and services. Operations are soaewhat Bonopollstlc in

nature. Prices could be higher than the NPS approves if pricing to the

Mrginal customer were peniitted. Facilities and services, being non-

co^>et1tive. often can be less than the best of their type and still be

used by custOMrs. The Service wouTd like to have park visitors have the

best facilities and services of their type at what the visitor would feel

is a reasonable price. Describe your internal quality control procedure to

ac'-ieve these goals. Describe your ideas about working with the Service to

acnieve appropriate pricing. If you propose to reward staff based on

perfonaance, what kind of perfonunce will be rewarded and what kind will

not? How will the results of the Concession Annual Review Progran be

integrated Into your eaployef appraisal and annual bonus progran? (Please

note the discussion of Rates and Services in the Business Opportunity

section of this SOR)

E. SAFETY. SECURITY AND SANITATION

1. There Is an existing Loss Control Plan for the coo^any. Do you propose

to follow it? If you propose changes in It, what would they be?

2. Describe the safety, security, and sanitation issues typical of this

business. Describe your plans for nanaging these issues.

* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***
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F. EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

1. Have you participated In a previous permit, contract, or sub- contract

subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause contained in Executive Order

No. 11246?

YES NO

2- Have you filed all required Equal Opportunity reports (Standard Form

100, EEO-1), either under the requirements of Executive Orders or the Civil

Rights Act of 1964?

YES NO

3. The Service is interested in having its concession operations reflect,

through its employees, the cultural and ethnic diversity of the area in

which they operate and of the nation as a whole. Provisions of the draft

CONTRACT at Section 3(b) address this goal. The Service is also interested

in having similar participation in the mv>ageraent of the new concession by

minority and women professionals. A minority participation program that

advances these goals is desirable. '.1.*: APPLICANT'S plans in this regard

are one of the selection criterion included in the application.

This business is to be conducted by one concessioner. It is not the policy

of the National Park Service to have sub-concession operations. Joint

ventures in which a selected APPLICANT is a principal are acceptable.

4. Describe how you would address Criterion 9.

G. INSURANCE

The proposed CONTRACT requires the concessioner to insure the buildings,

structures, equipment, furnishings and betterments and merchandise used in

the operation. Full replacement value coverage is the preferred insurance

approach since it allows for the most assured replacement of services and

facilities needed by the park to serve the visitor. Unless otherwise

agreed to as provided in the NPS Insurance Program, replacement cost

coverage is required for property, equipment and inventories used to

provide the "services" in the proposed CONTRACT. The concessioner is also

required to purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance

including Property Damage (minimum $5,000,000), Builder's Risk coverage,

Automobile Liability, Worker's Compensation, Liquor Legal Liability,

Product Liability and other coverage as may be appropriate to particular

authorized activities.

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***
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1. Otscrlbt In detail the property coverage you propose.

2. Describe In detail the liability coverage you propose.

3. Describe In detail any other Insurance you propose to carry.

****
** YOSEHITE NATIONAL PARK •**
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PART IV

JOINING THE NATIONAL PARK SCTVICE HISSION

CRrmilON 12. THE EXTDfT TO UHICH THE ENTITY HILL. THROUGH ASPECTS OF IT'S
OPERATION DESCRIBED BaOU. DIRECTLY CARRY OUT PR06RANS WHICH PRESERVE.
PROTECT AND INTERPRET THE RESOURCES OF YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK.

CRITERION 13. THE EXTENT TO WHICH THE ENTITY REFLECTS AN UNDERSTANDING OF
THE NATIONAL PARK SERVICE HISSION AND A CONCESSIONER'S ROLE IN CARRYING OUT
THAT HISSION.

This Part Is about operations within the park and under the tenns of the
CONTRACT. As discussed above, proposals that offer to provide benefits to
the park or govemaent that arc outside of the terms of thf CONTRACT will
not be considered a better offer.

A. NEW APPROACH TO MERCHANDIZING

The Concession Services Plan cails for a substantial redirection of the
gift and souvenir prograa. Describe your Ideas and tiae table for carrying
out this change. How will you develop store theaes and decor as well as
the necessary policies and sources of merchandise to successfully effect
this change?

B. IMPROVING CONCESSIONER PROVIDED INTERPRETATION

It has been a problen In the past to achieve consistent quality in the
interpretation done by the various tour guides, trip leaders, drivers, and
others who deal with guests. Additionally, It has been a problem to
achieve a consistent standard level of knowledge aoong a11 staff about the
park and a consistent friendly and positive attitude by which guests are
greeted. How would you go about setting standards and training to
standard? See Operating Plan concerning Training and Interpretive
Services.

C. CONDUCTING OPERATIONS WITH THE ENVIRONMENT IN MIND

Describe the Resource Protection (see Business Opportunity) posture and
program that you will undertake. Who will be responsible? Who will carry
it out? Hake sure the organizational location is part of your organization

* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ***
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chart. Describe, at the least, how you will approach each of the

following:

1. Solid waste disposal Is a najor environmental Issue as well as a

costly disposal problem. The new concessioner wi11 be expected to

reduce, reuse, and recycle. The new concessioner should actively

work to reduce the amount of trash and waste generated, to acquire

products with consideration given to the ability to reuse or recycle

the product and its packaging, and to recycle a11 recyclable

materials possible. A beverage container deposit program or some

other approach that minimizes such trash and assures recycling is

necessary.

2. Water and energy conservation must be practiced in daily operations

and in the design and construction of both rehabilitated and new

facilities.

3. The new concessioner will be expected to support the National Park

Service Integrated Pest Management Program, which emphasizes
preventive measures and allows use of chemicals and pesticides only

as a last resort.

4. Underground tanks for building and vehicle fuels must meet all of

the requirements of the United States Environmental Protection
Administration and the State of California. A schedule of the tanks

that are known to exist and their status is included in the Park

Information and Statistics material provided.

5. Air quality affected by vehicle and other operations is of concern.

Fuels are evolving as is engine technology in ways that will benefit

air quality. Concession operations should adapt their operations to

such changes as they are proven to be reliable and effective.

6. The operations are conducted in a natural area with a variety of

wildlife. The new concessioner must conduct its operations under

Park Service direction towards mitigating human-wildlife
interactions.

7. Construction of all kinds should harmoniously integrate with the

environment it is part of. Facilities that are cultural resources

should be managed so as to maintain their intrinsic qualities

through sustained conservation. Arci'iitectural style, design

elements and construction materials should reflec* the park and its

history.

The overall objective is to conduct operations in a steadily evolving way

oriented towards the use of efficient and cost effective approaches that

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***
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InlBize negative Inpacts on our environment and to encourage others to do
so too, for the sane cost effective and self-protective reasons.

0. PHILOSOPHY ON OPERATING WITHIN NATIONAL PARK SERVICE AREA

Please provide us with your philosophy on operating within a National Park
Service area.

E. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Please provide any additional Information as to how you would meet the
objectives of the above criteria.

Ia

** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *
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PART V

FINANCIAL OPERATTQNS AND FINANCING

CRITERION 14. THE EXTEKT TO WHICH THE APPLICANT HAS A WELL-FOUNDED

ESTIMATION OF THE LEVEL OF SALES AND EXPENSES THE BUSINESS WILL GENERATE.

AND HAS HADE SOUNDLY BASED ESTIMATES SHOWING CASH FLOW AND RETURNS ON THE

CAPITAL INVESTED.

CRITERION 15. THE EXTENT TO WHICH THE APPLICANT DEMONSTRATES ADVANTAGEOUS

TERNS FOR FINANCING.

CRITERION 16. THE PROPOSAL MAKES THE COMMITMENT TO THE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT

FUND THAT THE NPS CONSIDERS WILL ADVANCE THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE GOALS OF

THE CONCESSION SERVICES PLAN AND THE HOUSING PLAN TO THE GREATEST EHENT
POSSIBLE WHILE BEING CONSISTENT. IN NPS JUDGEMENT. WITH A REASONABLE

OPPORTUNITY FOR A PROFIT ON THE CAPITAL INVESTED AND FULFILLHENT OF OTHER

OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONCESSIONER.

1. APPLICANTS must pro. iue est i nates of the revenues and expenses of the

business In the form of pro forma Income statements for each of the fifteen

years of the contract period. Show annual cash flow. Use the formats on

the following pages. Add to It but do not reduce the captions called for

or change the order of Items. For the purposes of this proforma, please do

not give effect to changes In the nature or scope of operations as may be

proposed by the Draft Concession Services Plan or by the Draft Housing

Plan.

2. Provide also a departmental pro forma for fifteen years in the format

provided. The assumptions on which the projections are based must be

explained to a degree sufficient for reviewers to judge the validity of the

estimates. Greater detail than less Is preferred. Operating revenue and

expenses must be broken down by month for all months up to the second year

of stable operations.

For both paragraphs 1 and 2 use a 4% inflation rate. Make your own

estimates of real growth but please provide assumptions.

3. Provide pro forma balance sheets as of the end of each income statement

year provided.

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***
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4. What Is the Capital Inprovenent Fund percent you propose? Express this
ft* as a percent of gross receipts. Show It by year and/or by levels of
gross receipts. APPLICANTS should feel free to structure this In a way
appropriate to their needs while also giving consideration to NPS goals for
the CIF. While APPLICANTS are free to sake whatever proposals they may
feel appropriate, the Service, In its Internal analysis, has determined
that a CIF proposal of less than five percent (SX) Is likely to be
considered Insufficient.

5. The APPLICANT will provide a minimum of $12 million as Initial equity
for working capital. That amount Is Intended to Include the amount
relmburseable to NPF as described at page 9 of BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY,
Purchase of Existing Assets and Business. This must appear on the books of
the New Concessioner as equity, not debt. Make sure that these coinnltments
are reflected In the financial Information provided. Describe the source
of and terms for these funds.

6. Identify the source of anv financing needed. Document the availability
of financing with financial statements, financing agreements and letters of
Intent from lenders. Present compelling evidence of proposers ability to
obtain the nc^c.>.>ary financing. Be specific. Identify all sources.

Describe the financial terms of each proposed financing source. Explain
the financial arrangements you propose to use to finance any acquisition
debt and to provide working capital.

If funds are to be raised from individuals, the APPLICANT must submit
sufficient documentation to demonstrate, in a compelling way, the
availability and commitment of such funds.

Funds from another source (I.e., parent company) must be supported by a

recent balance sheet and income statement and whatever supporting documents
are needed to demonstrate that funds are available and committed.

Funds raised bv the sale of assets must be supported by a description and
condition of the assets. Also, the condition of the market for such items
should be indicated.

Describe how your financing arrangements taken as a whole, are advantageous
terms for financing that balance the financial interests of the Service in

this CONTRACT, the need for a soundly financed company with the least

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***
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nunber of financing Issues to be negotiated In the future. Paying NCA cash

at the closing, financing the purchase price through equity contributions

and/or alternative financing arrangements, or an equity Investment In

excess of the $12 million minimum requirement, could a11 be aspects of a

better offer depending on their overall effect of the park's future.

APPLICANTS should note that. Ideally, NPS would prefer to award the

CONTRACT to an APPLICANT that does not choose to utilize the MCA financing

arrangements due to the complex nature of the security agreement Involved.

Alternative financing arrangements will be considered as an element of a

better offer In circumstances where the overall financing aspects of the

proposal are viewed as advantageous to NPS taking Into account the terms of

the MCA financing package.

7. The APPLICANT selected by NPS to be awarded the CONTRACT may,

subsequently, propose for NPS consideration modifications to Its financing

arrangements If they are at least as favorable to NPS as those presented In

the offer. NPS, however. Is not obligated to accept such modifications.

Modifications In financial terms approved by NPS, Including but not limited

to modifications to the MCA financing arrangement. If applicable, will not

be considered a material amendment to the terms and conditions of this SOR

or the CONTRACT.

8. Please provide any addltlonial Information as to how you would meet the

objectives of the above criteria.

** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK **
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PROFORMA INCOME STATEMENT FORMAT
Annually for 15 Years

TOTAL GROSS RECEIPTS
COST OF SALES
GROSS PROFIT

DIRECT EXPENSE
Salaries
Other

TOTAL DIRECT EXPENSE

INDIRECT EXPENSE
Officers' Salaries
Other Salaries
Advertising & Marketing
Repair and Maintenance
Utilities
Other A&G
0*her Indirect

TOTAL INDIRECT

FIXED EXPENSES
Management Fees
Insurance
Property Taxes
Interest
Other Fixed

TOTAL FIXED

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT FUND
BUILDING IMPROVEMENT ACCOUNT

TOTAL FUND/ACCOUNT

OTHER INCOME
INC. BEFORE DEPRECIATION AND INCOME TAXES

DEPRECIATION
AMORTIZATION
INCOME TAXES

NET INCOME

* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ***
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Naae of Offeror

APPLICATION
YOSEMITE HOTEL
AND OTHER SERVICES
PAGE 25 OF 26

PROFORHA BALANCE SHEFT FORMAT

CURRENT ASSnS

NET FIXED ASSETS

OTHER ASSETS

TOTAL ASSnS

CURRENT LIABILITIES

LONG HRM LIABILITIES

EQUITY

TOTAL LIAB. & EQUITY

*** YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK ***

**** NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION
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APPLICATION
YOSEHITE HOTEL
AND OTHER SERVICES

Naae of Offeror PAGE 26 OF 26

FORECAST BY DEPARTHgNT

(Annual -15 years)

GROSS RECEIPTS
Lodging
Food and Beverage
Souvenirs k General Merchandise
Other

COST OF SALES
Lodging
.-ood and Beverage
Souvenirs k General Merchandise
Other

DIRECT LABOR
Lodging
Food and Beverage
Souvenirs k General Merchandise
Other

OTHER DIRECT
Lodging
Food and Beverage
Souvenirs & General Merchandise
Other

* YOSEMITE NATIONAL PARK *
•*•* NATIONAL PARK SERVICE - WESTERN REGION ***
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NOTES TO EXHIBIT 2

1. We understand that the Delaware North balance sheet indicates
liabilities in excess of assets for a negative net worth which
would seen to call in cjuestion the NPS conclusion that Delaware
North met the financial criteria.

2. The NPS questions TW Services as to whether debt covenants in
its recent leveraged buyout might restrict its ability to
contribute capital.

3. The NPS questions the Amfac financial steibility.

4. He treat the final negotiation of the concession contract as
not significant.

5. We do not know the full significance of the conditions
Delaware North placed on the contract.

6. We do not know what conditions these offerors may have placed
on the assumption of the MCA obligations, or whether such
conditions are significant.
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LOS ANGELES

SACRAMENTO
ORANGE COUNTY
PALO ALTO
WALNLTT CREEK
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Morrison & Foerster
ATTORNEYS AT LAW

345 CALIFORNIA STREET

SAN FRANQSCO, CA 94104-2675

TELEPHONE (415) 677-7000

TELEFACSIMILE (415)677-7522

TELEX 34-0154 MRSN FOERS SFO

NEW YORK

WASHINGTON, DC.

DENVER

LONDON
BRUSSELS

HONG KONG
TOKYO

March 22, 1993
DIRECT DL^L NUMBER
(415) 677-6378

Ms. Joan Reiss
Regional Director
The Wilderness Society
116 New Montgomery, Suite 526
San Francisco, CA 94105

Re: Merger Agreement (iate«a September 10,
1991 Between National Park
Foundation ("NPF"), Yosemite Park
and Curry Company ("YPCC") and MCA,
Inc. ("MCA) Related to Yosemite
Concession

Dear Joan:

It is my understanding that members of Congress who
are reviewing the Yosemite concession contract have
expressed concern that the above-referenced agreement (the
"Agreement") will terminate if a final concession contract
is not signed between a new concessioner and the National
Park Service by September 30, 1993. At your request, I have
reviewed the Agreement and related documents with respect to
this concern.

The Agreement provides that, on or before
September 29, 1993, NPF will form a new company ("Newco")
that will be merged with YPCC. Upon the effective time of

the merger, MCA's shares in YPCC would be converted into the
right to receive $49,500,000 plus interest (the "Merger
Consideration")

.

As the transaction is currently contemplated, prior
to the effective time of the merger, NPF will assign its

rights and obligations under the Agreement to the new
concessioner. The new concessioner, in turn, will establish

Newco and, upon the merger of YPCC into Newco, will pay the

Merger Consideration in cash or by means a note and deed of

trust in accordance with the terms of the Agreement.
However, the Agreement does not require that the new
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concessioner be selected prior to the effective time of the
merger. In fact, until the new concessioner is selected and
NPF assigns its rights and obligations under the Agreement
to the new concessioner, under the terms of the Agreement,
NPF may on its own establish Newco and consummate the merger
in accordance with its terms.

If a new concessioner is not in place before
September 29, 1992, and, as a result, NPF chooses not to
complete the merger, the provisions of Article VII related
to termination and extension apply. The Agreement permits
termination in three circumstances, two of which are
presently applicable: (1) by mutual written consent of NPF,
MCA and YPCC; (2) by NPF or MCA if the closing has not
occurred by September 29, 1993, by virtue of the failure of
the conditions contained in Article V of the Agreement. One
of the conditions to MCA's obligations under the Agreement
is the consummation by NPF of the merger. Consequently, the
failure by NPF to satisfy its obligations under the
Agreement, i.e., the merger, and therefore NPF's failure to
satisfy MCA's conditions to closing, gives MCA the power to
terminate the Agreement. It should be noted, however, that
Section 7.04 of the Agreement provides that the parties may
"extend the time for the performance of any of the
obligations or other actions of the parties hereto."

In light of the foregoing, the fact that a new
concessioner is not chosen by September .29 , 1993 would not
in itself terminate the Agreement. Rather, for termination
to occur, two events would have to first transpire: (1) NPF
would have to decide not to effect the merger; and (2) MCA
would have to opt to terminate the Agreement rather than
agree to an extension of time for the effectiveness of the
merger

.

It is unlikely that MCA would choose to terminate
the Agreement given the amount of time that it took to
finalize the Agreement, as well as MCA's interests in
consummating the transaction. Rather, it is more likely
that MCA, on request from NPF, would agree to extend the
closing date of the Agreement to give the National Park
Service additional time to select the new concessioner to
assume NPF's obligations to MCA under the Agreement.
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Please contact me if you have further questions

regarding this issue.

Very truly yours,

Sarah M. Rockwell

W79711[99786/921]
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